
60TH CONGHESS, ) SENATE, j * f ** j Ex. Doc. 51,
1st Session, f ( Parts.

0

TESTIMONY

TAKEN BY

THE UNITED STATES PACIFIC RAILWAY COMMISSION,
APPOINTED

UNDER THE ACT OF-CONGRESS APPROVED MARCH 3, 1887,
ENTITLED "AN ACT AUTHORIZING AN INVESTIGATION

OF THE BOOKS, ACCOUNTS, AND METHODS OF
RAILROADS WHICH HAVE RECEIVED AID

FROM THE UNITED STATES, AND
FOR OTHER PURPOSES."

EOBEET E. PATTISON, OF PENNSYLVANIA, Chairman,
E. ELLERY ANDERSON, OF NEW YOKK,
DAVID T. LITTLER, OF ILLINOIS,

Commitsioners.

VOLUME VII.

REPORTED BY

CHARLES P. YOUNG, New York,
SECRETARY AND STENOGRAPHER TO THE COMMISSION.

JP U VOL VII

WASHINGTON:
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICB,

1887.



Central Pacific Railroad Photographic History Museum
Property of CPRR.org © 2006 - Use by permission only.

Use constitutes acceptance of the CPRR.org User Agreement.
Modified from content made available courtesy

Google Book Search <http://books.google.com>
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TRAFFIC ARRANGEMENT WITH NORTHERN PACIFIC.

Q. Before the lease of the Oregon Short Line had you a traffic ar-
rangement with the Northern Pacific, effected through the junction at
Wallulat—A. Yes.

Q. Does that arrangement continue under the present system t—A.
Yes.

STEAMSHIP LINES.

Q. What other property does the Oregon Railway and Navigation
Company represent besides this road t—A. The Ocean Steamship line
between Portland and San Francisco; the Willamette River line, be-
tween Portland and Corvallis; the Columbia River line, between Port-
land and Astoria, 110 miles; the Middle Columbia River line, between
Portland and The Dalles, 88 miles; and the Puget Sound line, between
Tacoma and Victoria, 00 miles.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. How far is it from Portland to Corvallis t—A. 97 miles.
Q. Uow many steamers in all arc retired for this traffic!—A. I am

unable to say how many are required. There are twelve, I think, in
active use.

Q. Do I understand that all this property, as well as the railroad
property, is included in the lease to the Oregon Short line t—A. I have
never seen the lease.

Q. You do not know t—A. No; I do not.
Commissioner LITTLER (addressing Mr. Bromley). Do you know,

Mr. Bromley f
Mi. BROMLEY. I believe it is.

INTERCHANGE OF TRAFFIC WITH OREGON SHORT LINE.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q, What is the extent of the interchange of traffic between the Oregon

Short Line and the Oregon Railway and Navigation Company, at pres-
ent t—A. It would be necessary for me to refer to a report that is made
showing that tonnage. I am unable to say, off hand, what it is.

Q. Cau you furnish us with a copy of that Teportf—A. I can.
Q. Do you meauduring today f—A. Yes.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. When was the road completed through to Huntington and the

connection made with the Oregon Short Linef—A. December 14,1884.
By Commissioner ANDERSON :

Q. Can you describe generally the nature of that interchange of traf-
fic t—A. The westbound traffic consists of general merchandise; no
particular commodity.

Q. Articles required for consumption along the line of the Oregon
Railway and Navigation Company f—A. Articles required in Oregon
and Washington Territory. East-bound, the traffic consists of wool,
lumber, salmon, barley, live stock, and hops. Those are the principal
articles of shipment; general merchandise is very light.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. What important towns, if any, are there between here and Poca-

tello t—A. There are The Dalles, about 5,000 i h b f t t e ¥ & \ t o
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1; Baker City, about the same; Boise City, about 3,000. Those are
the only important towns.

CHAEACTKB OF EAST-BOtTTD MERCHANDISE.

Q, As to the east-bound merchandise that you refer to, how far east
docs the bulk of it go!—A. The salmon and wool are shipped, gener-
ally, to the Atlantic seaboard; barley, live stock, and hops are confined
largely to Saint Louis, Chicago, Milwaukee, aud points on the Missouri
Biver.

Q. So that substantially all your traffic gives to the main line of the
Union Pacific the benefit of nearly the entire haulf—A. Substantially;

FROBABLE FUTURE DEVELOPMENT.

Q. Wbftt is your jndgmeutas to the growth of this traffic in the near
(utaro f—A. That is a question that I do not kuow that I can answer
tntdligently without giving some considerable consideration to it. I
think that the salmon traffic will decrease. 1 think the wool traffic will
decrease; to what extent I am unable to say. 1 think ihe barley traffic
will increase; although that traffic is subject to the conditions of the
crop in this Eastern States. Tbe lumber traffic will increase largely,
wtd the bop traffic, I think, will increase.

Q. Do you export any wheat from here over the Union Pacific!—A.
So, sir. Wheat all comes this way.

Q. From where does the wheat come 1*—A. Almost exclusively from
points on the Oregon Bail way and Navigation Company's line.

Q. The Oregon Railway and Navigation Company is all in Oregon, is
It not 1—A. Part of the system is in Washington Territory.

Q. All yonr wheat comes over that HueT—A. Yes. Nothing of that
character 'reaches tbe Union Pacific.

Q. How is it in regard to the future of traffic going the other way t—
A. I think there is u promised increase.

Q. That is largely dependent upon population here, I judge, is it
not!—A. Altogether.

Q. The question whether it increases or not depends simply, then, on
tb« Increase of population T—A. Yes.

DESCRIPTION OF tJOTTNTBY TRIBUTARY TO OREGON SHORT LINK.

(JonnBiaskraer LITTLBR. I wish you would give a description of the
eomitry tributary to this Oregon Short Line as it now exists, and a de-
scription of its productive qualities—what sort of cereals or other prod-
nets it produces.

The WITNESS. Do you desire that I should include the Oregon Rail-
way and navigation Company's line f

Commissioner LITTLER. Yes.
The'WITNESS, The cereal that is grown along the line ami that is

oaUiraliy transported East consists almost exclusively of barley. The
tow Iron UmatUht to Hnntingtun runs through a generally mountain-
ous country, with the except ion ot* Grand Run and Powder Biver Val-
Jejfc. BejODdHuntintrtoit tin- line traverses a sage-brush desert all the
w»r from tiuntfngtou to Pocotello.

Q* What U the character of that suge-brusli country; is it capable
of WotUieing anything 1—A. It is capable of abtmdaut V

Q. Tkeaymdoaot wish the Commission to iinderstvmA
nU d t by any weans f—A. No; I would not



a.



nabe the same caies to aud from the Eaat aud Portland that are mode
to and from the Eaat aud 3au Francisco.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. Assuming that they will do that, what effect will that have on the

Union Pacific 1—A. It will have a tendency to divide the business to a
groat extent.

Q. Will that apply to all the different classes of business that you
hare referred to T—A. Yes; with perhaps the single exception of lum-
ber.

Q. How many throagh freight trains do you rnn on your road!—A.
We have one each way daily.

OOMPBIITIOM BY THE KOETHEBN PACIFIC.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q. In regard to competition by the Northern Pacific, how does that

affect you, and through what extent of countryT—A. That affects us, I
might say, from Portland and, in fact, from all points on the Oregon
Bailway and Navigation line.

Q. All points also on the other side of the junction I—A. Not beyond
Hnutiugton, but all points coufined to the line of the Oregon Bailway
and Navigation Company's system.

Q. What period does this traffic arrangement cover!— A. My recol-
lection is that it oovers a period of 99 years.

Q. Does that apply to all kinds of traffic) Is it a general arrange-
ment t—A. Yes.

Q, Is there any other matter of interest to the Union Pacific Com-
pany that occurs to you to explain to ns T—A. No; nothing that I think
of. Your visit here is a suprise to ine and I have notgiveu the subject
of your inquiry special thought.

Commissioner LITTLER. We are anxious to know what the natural
resources are of the country which is tributary to this line between here
u d Granger, with the view of determining something in relation to its
fbtote prosperity.

The w m r E m I have given you the principal items. The Oregon
Short Line, in itself, runs through a mountain region a portion of the

Q. Are them any large mines producing much traffic !—A. Not very,
outside of Montauu. What is commonly termed the Wood River country
fa the mining region tributary to the Oregon Short Line.

INDUCEMENTS TO IMMIGRATION.

Q. What inducements or facilities are these companies offering to
immigiBtion and settlement along the line; anything special 1—A. I
am unfamiliar with the working of the passenger department and do
sot know of any special efforts in that particular directiou, more than
is mnwatty done in railway advertising.

Q. The country through which this road runs is epareely settled, gen-
enlly, in it nott—A. Very sparsely.

Q. Would it not be good policy on the part of the company to offer
eztm inducements to settlement, with the view of inducing traffic t—A,
I do-not know in what way they could do that.

Commissioner LITTLER, They wight do it by offering Bpeti&\ r&\je»
Ibr a long time to come to thone who would baild up towns
* 'therood. That would be on
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The WITNESS But under the interstate commerce law they could
not do tbat.

Commissioner LITTLER. They cau do it when the entire traffic U
within a particular State.

The WITNESS. Very true; but the peculiarity of tbe country is such
tbat tbe entire traffic could not possibly be coulined to the limits of one
State. Tbe peculiarities of the State of Oregon are such tbat its settle-
ment will be slow. There is a great deal of laud tbat requires irriga-
tion, a great deal that requires clearing of timber, and a great deal of
it is remote from railroad facilities.

TOPOGRAPHY OP COUWTBY TEIBUTABY TO O1IEG0N SHORT LIME.

Q. What is the general character of the country with reference to
undulations between this point and Granger, tributary to tbe Oregon
Short Linef—A. I might say that it is mountainous for a distance of
100 miles from Portland ; then, passing over a Section of the country
for about 80 miles, it is almost wholly a sandy desert. We strike tor »
distance of fiO miles, a tolerably productive country; tben we have a
distance of 75 miles that is entirely mountainous. At that distance—
say,305 miles from Portland, we strike tbe Grand Run Valley, which is
limited in extent to, perhaps, 20 by 35 miles. Then we cross another
range of mountains, a distance of some 30 or 40 miles, until we strike
Boulder River Valley. That is of practically the same size as the Grand
Ron Valley, excepting that it requires considerable irrigation to make
it productive. Beyond tbat, or after yon get 30 miles from Portland,
you rnn through a mouutainons country until you Btrike tbe Oregon
Short Line.

Q. Give us a description of this lava-bed country over which the
Oregon Short Line runs for so long a distauce, and state whether tbat
region is capable of agricultural production.—A. Between Uuntingtou
and Mountain Home, in Idaho—a distance of 150 miles—tbe country
could be made productive, provided it could be irrigated. The elevation
of tbe land is considerably above the Snake River, and it is, therefore,
difficult to get water on it. Between Mountain Home and Pocatello tbe
land is practically worthless, because there is little or no soil above the
lava rock. Tbat ia, I ttiiuk, a» tair a general description as I could
give.

FUTURE OP LAVA-BED COUNTRY.

Q. The future of that region is not very promising, then, is it!—A.
2ffo, sir; it cannot be called promtHing.

Q. Does that lava-bed region produce graas, or is it uninhabited by
cattle f—A. It produces to a limited extent only. The proof of that
Btateinent lies in the fact that tbe supplies ot' bay are all furnished over
tbe line of our road.

Q. Do yon know what kind of grasses are indigenous to the soil
through this region of country t—A. What is called "bunch" graas.

Q. Do you know whether timothy or blue grass flourish when planted f
—A. Only in the Grand Run Valley, that I know of.

Q. Where is tbat valley, exactly t—A. That begins 305 miles east of
Portland, and extends 30 miles further on.

The Commission tbeu adjourned, to meet in New York city on Tiies
day, September 20,1887.

-

1
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10 W A I X S T B E B T , N E W T O B K , Tuesday, September 20,1887.
The Commission met pursuant to adjournment, all the Commissioners

being present.
The chairman laid before the Commission affidavits of John J. Haley

sod William Hood, taken on behalf of the Central Pacific Railway
Company, after the closing of the sessions of the Commission in Sail
Francisco.

For affidavit of John J. Haley, see page 3596.
For affidavit of William Hood, see page 3591.
Hr. A. A- Cohen, on behalf of the Central Pacific Eailway Company,

presented affidavits similarly taken of the following named persons:
Ldaud Stanford, E. H, Miller, jr., A. M". Towne, N. T. Smith, John P.
Jackson, Arthur Brown. Richard Gray, B. C. Wright, W. H. Mills, F.
S. Douty, A. £ . Davis, L. M. Clement.

Tbese affidavits will be found in the record as follows:

LOwd Stanford :«07
LH.MiUwJr , 3551
ifcitane.. 3584
K.T, Smith 3598
Join P. Juluon 3627
inter BTOWD 3601
ikterfGwy 3572
I. C. Wright 3605
V.H Itdta 35W
P.S.DMIT 3 6 »
i .£D»ni 3830
LM. Clement SCOT

0HARLE8 CEOCKEE, being duly sworn and examined, testifies as
Allows:

By Commissioner ANDEKSON :
Question. How long have you resided in California 1—Answer. I

lire lived there 37 years, and a little over.
Q. Where did yon first reside?—A. I first went to the mines near

Hank town.
Q. Subsequently yon resided in Sacramentof—A. Yes: I moved

therein 1S51.
Q, How long did your residence in Sacramento continue!—A, It

mmmenccd in 1851, and continued np to 1874.
Q. Yon then removed to San Francisco t—A. Yes.
Q. And has that been your residence ever sipcel—A. Yes; with tbe

exception of about two years that 1 claimed residence here, lived here.

lOdtTAtmrjUfOE AND RELATIONSHIP WITH HUNTINGTON AND HOPKINS.

Q. What was your business in Sacramento t—A. I was in trade, mer-
ebaodisiog there.

(J When did your acquaintance with Mr. Huntington and Mr. Hop-
king begin 1—A. It is hard for me to remember that. It was some time
before the railroad was commenced.

Q. Some time before Mr. Stanford was elected governor in 1801 f A.
Oli.yw} several years.

Q. Were your relations with those gentlemen business or financial
MbUloRM—A. No; merely friendship.

Q. What was your line of business in Sacramento!—A. la the (Ley
ds htwiiMM.
Jfe mptitts was in the hardware husiueest—A, Yea.



Q. Did Mr. Stanford then reside in Sacramento f—A. He resided
there when 1 knew him. He resided near tho mines first.

INITIAL PROCEEDINGS FOB BUILDING CENTRAL PACIFIC ROAD.

Q. You have been associated, oue way or another, with the enter-
prise of tbe construction of the Ceutral Pacific Railway ever since its
inception, I believe t—A. Yes, sir; we have been co-stockholders.

Q. Going back to tbeiuitial proceedings, after the company was first
organized, do you remember the first contract that was taken for build-
ing the road from Sacramento City east for the first few miles of tbe
road—say the first 13 miles f—A. The first contract was 18 miles.

Q, Do you remember wbetber, at tbe time that contract was taken,
you were or were not a director of tbe road T—A. I was Dot.

WHETHER WITNESS WAS A DIRECTOR AT BEGINNING*.

Q. Do you remember the fact tbat you had been a director before tho
contract was taken and that you resigned 1—A. I would not be posi-
tive about that, wbetber it was before or whether it was after the roitd
wits built that I became a director.

Q. After the 18 miles were built t—A. No, after the road was entirely
completed, I was not a director "while the road waa being built.

Commissioner ANDERSON. It appears from the records tbat you were
& director at the time of tbe initial proceedings.

Tbe WITNESS. Very well; if you know it then you need not aak me.
Commissioner ANDERSON. 1 waut to get it on the record.
Tbe WITNESS. I do not remember distinctly abont it.
Q. Do you remember who became a director in your place; do you

Dot remember that your brother took your place in the board t—A. Stoi
I do not remember with certainty. The minutes of the board will tell
all that better than 1 can tell i t

Q. Your brother waa 15. B, Crocker t—A. Yes, sir.

i

THE FIEBT CONTRACT.

I
4

Q. What knowledge did you have at tbe time that contract waa voted
to you in the proceedings of the board tbat such a contract was coming
up—was to be voted fort—A. It was advertised for. I think it was
advertised, and I put in a bid for it. It is a good while ago now, and I
do not remember all the incidents.

Q. Do you not remember anything about the terms of that contract!
—A. As near as lean recollect it waa $250,000 in cash, $50,000 in stock,
and #100,000 in bonds. Tbat is about the way I recollect it. I may be
mistaken, however.

Mr. COHEN. It would save you a great deal of time to remember that
All tbese facts you are inquiring about we fully admit.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The examination will not be long.
Q. That was for the construction of 18 miles of road!—A, Prom Sac-

ramento to Koseville; yes, 18 miles of road as near I can recollect.
Q. Yon say there were bids called for. J)o you remember whether

there were any other bids or proposition made 1—A. I cannot say pos-
itively as to that. It is a good while ago, and 1 do not remember all the
circumstances.

Q. Do you remember tbe character of the country over which that 18
miles of road extended?—A. Yes.
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DESCKIPTION OF WEST 18 MILES OF ROAD.

Q, Please describe it generally.—A. Well, it was through the city
streets oat to the American River; then there was the crossing of the
American Eirer, which was quite expensive in those early days. Then
tor » while it was light work, with Borne catting of rock, but mostly
earth-work. Then there were several bridges, one, particularly, a pretty
eostly bridge, that crossed within about 2 miles of Uoseville.

<£' Was it Arcade Creekt—A. No; it was within 2 miles of Bo*e-
Tilte.

Q. Your contract included the bridge across the American Hirer, did
it not T—A. Yes, the complete structure.

TtTJA OP MB. CBOCKER'8 PIBM, AKB WHO WEBB INTEttESTED.

Q. What was the name of your firm; was it Crocker & Co, t—A. I do
Dot remember whether it was Charles Crocker & Co. then, or whether
Uukt came afterwards. In that contract it may have been Charles
Crocker & Co.

Q. When yonr firm was Charles Crocker & Co. whom did the "Co."
npreaentt—A. It di(i not represent anybody. It was put there for the
purpose of my associating others with me; and I sought to associate
others with me, and could find nobody that would take the risks.

Q. Did anybody besides yourself have any interest in that contract T
—A. Wo, air.

Q. Did Mr. HnntingtouT—A. Not,that I know of; be did cot hare
any from me.

Q. Did Mr. Hopkins T—A. No.
Q. Or Mr, Stanford t—A. No.
Q. Did they have any interest in the subsequent contracts which

par firm obtained for building the road from station 31 to the eaBtern
tine of the State f—A. No? sir; they did not; I was all tbe time trying
to set others to come in with me, and could not.

Q, Yon. gay that neither of these gentlemen bad any interest in that
mhseqoent contract!—A. No, sir; none whatever,

' THE flEST 18 MILES.

Q. Bow long were you engaged in building the 13 miles f—A. I
ooDJd not remember. I think it was about a year, bat then I am not
eortaio as to that,

Q. Was that entire construction completed before the passage ofthe
Ml of 1864 granting the subsidy f—A. Yea, sir. You mean the law of
I8M which gave na the right to mortgage the road in advance of the
Gorerument bonds t

Commissioner AHDEBSGN. Yes.
The WiTjress. Yes, it was. I recollect that distinctly. How many

did you auk about—IS f
Commissioner AKDEKSON. Yes.
Tbe WiTKBSa. Oh, yes. It was before that. That might have been
outing in Congress, but I do not think it waB passed until the 18

were completed. ,,., ,,.
Mr. CoHSH. What act are you speaking of now I

Tbe second act—the act otl8G4. *
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SUB-CONTRACTORS.

Q. What other contractors were engaged at this time in building
sections of road—at the time you were building the 18 miles!—A.
There were contractors uuder me. I let some little contracts.

Q. To whom did you let any portion of your work t—A. I let the
bridge to I. M. Hubbard.

Q. The bridge, across the American River f—A. Yes; and I let a
rock cut out near Roseville to some one whom I do not remember.

Q. Besides your 18 miles, were there not some small sections of the
work awarded to other contractors, who did their construction about the
same time that you did yours, beyond the 18 miles f—A. There was
nothing awarded until the 18 miles were finished and in running order.

BUILDING TO NEWCASTLE. WITNESS TO BE ALLOWED A CONTRACT
FOR ONLY 2 MILES.

Q. Then what happened as to the future construction f—A. As near
as I can recollect, they concluded to build up to Newcastle, some 31
miles.

Q. From Sacramento f—A. Yes; and they advertised for bids. They
informed me that I could not have more than 2 miles of it. There was
a great hue and cry there that I was a favored contractor, and they in-
formed me that 1 could have but 2 miles of it.

Q. Who informed youf—A. The directors.
Q. Can you not specify the names f—A. The directors generally.
-Q. Who were the active directors t—A. Governor Stanford, Mr. Hop-

kins, and my brother.
Q. And Mr. Huntingtonf—A. Mr. Huntington, I think, was here. I

do not distinctly remember whether he had left for New York then or
uot, but if he was there, he was with them in it. As I understood, it
was agreed upon between them that I should not have more than these.
2 miles.

Q. This information came to you from the gentlemen whose names
you have given t—A. Yes.

OTHER CONTRACTORS, AND THEIR FAILURE.

Q. What other contractors obtained any portion of the work t—A.
There was a man by the name of S. D. Smith; and his firm was S. D.
Smith & Go.

Q. Was there a man by the name of Collins f—A. There was a
man by the name of Bates. Then Ghittendon Knox had some, and a
man by the name of Collins.

Q. What happened after that in regard to construction f—A. I think
Mr. Collins failed in his. I am not certain whether it was Mr. Collins
or some other man, but anyhow he failed in carrying it out, and then
they got to bidding against each other for laborers, and put up the
price of labor. There was a scarcity of labor on the coast at that time,
and they bid against each other, and that was the reason they could
not complete their construction.

Q. Do you remember what the contract with them was for t
The WITNESS. DO you mean by the mile !
Commissioner ANDERSON. NO. DO you remember the whole amount

of each contract!
A. No; they were so much for rock, and so much fot ceu&uit and so

much for masonry.
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Q. Was it during the period of the construction of these small sec-
tions that tbe act of 18t>i became operative 1—A, I cannot say as to
lUat. I was uot very familiar with the legislative part of the business.
1 waswrapped up iu the construction. All that 0xea it in my miiul is
that tbe Id miles were constructed so that I rode over the work witl ^
one of the Senators, and he told mo about this hill being pending—that-
iS, the work above the 18 miles.

Q. After (lie bill was passed, in 18G4-'G3, you became aware of the
feet that the company hod obtained the right to mortgage its property
ia advance of the Government subsidy 1—A. Yes.

CHARLES CttOCKER tc CU. PBOCEED WITH THE WORK.

Q. What was tbe next contract that Charles Crocker & Co. obtained
from tbe Central Pacific f—A. I think there was no contract in writing.
I think that tbe board passed a resolution directing me to go on with
the work at the prices at which [ hud taken the two upper sections.
They were the heaviest sections up to Newcastle, including Newcastle.
There may have been a contract, but I could not positively swear as to
(bat. although I think it was & resolution and afterwards a contract.
In tiie meau time I had become thoroughly warmed up to the building
<rfthis road; my wbole heart was in it; I was willing to do auythiug
to pnah it forward, and I took great risks iu doing it.

AS TO THK TEBMB.

Q. The terms you refer to as applicable to the two sections were pay-
nuts at a specified rate for earth excavation f —A. Yes.

Q. Also for rock excavation T—A. Yes.
Q. Alflo for oemeutT—A. Yes. '
Q. Also for masonry T—A. Yes. They went right on on the same

toms—the contracts for the last two sections.
Q. Do you remember that there was also a price fixed for what is

Billed grubbing and clearing the ground t—A.. I do not remember now,
but I presume there was. There naturally would be.

(J. I)id you furnish tbe rails, or did you prepare the bet! for the lay-
mg of the rails t—A. Yes, but I did not furnish the ties.

Q. Yon furnished none of the equipment!—A. No, sir.
Q. As matter of fact, you did continue the work and you constructed

the rood from the termiuatiou of thu work on these small sections to the
eastern lice of the 8tatet—A. Yes.

Q, Do yoa remember when that point was reached and the road com-
plated to the eastern line of the State?—A. I could not positively e»y
IB to tb*t, with any accuracy, in ttie absence of any reference.

DWIBASILIXy 0 7 LETTING C3AB. CEOCKEK & CO. PUOCEED.

Q. Do von recall tho fact that, before that resolution wits passed with
regard to that large section of work done Liy you, there was a formal
report made as U> the desirability of yiviug it to you rather than to con-
l i n t tbft policy of awurdiug tt touuamber of contractors T—A, 1 do
SOt remember distinctly about any resolution hdtig passed. I was not
aartmber of tf)« boun). lint Iretuetnbvr that there Wiis a goo\\. (Ve«i oi
ttikaboattheditBcaltythat trftst<?j/JorieuucdiucouUoU\ugVA.\)Ot. T U
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experience that we had on the 13 miles that were between Rosevilleand
Newcastle convinced me that if the coatract was let out to everybody
that would bid on one or two sections, and it was divided up in that
way, the labor would become unmanageable, and that it would run up
tbe price BO that it would hamper the building of the road, and there
would be less chance of success. That was talked over, and I joined
in tbe discussion among tbo board of directors, although I was not a
member of tbe board. It was decided that I should go on immediately
and see what 1 could do, I did go on until we got tied up in suits
and I had to atop. I could not get any money. They bad got all tbe
money I had and all 1 could borrow. That was the time when I would
have been very glad to take u clean shirt und lose all 1 bad, and quit.

RESOLTTTION UNDEB WHICH THEY FEOCEEnED.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am now on your large contract; the con-
struction which was made by you from Bection 31 to the east line of the
State. Jt appears that ou tho 1st of May, 1H6B, a committee, consisting
of Letand Stanford, Mark Hopkins, and E, H. Miller, jr-i was appointed
to examiue into and report on tho question of letting tho contract for
the construction of the railroad and telugrnpb line east of Newcastle.
That committee was appointed and reported on tbe 4th of .Time, 1SB6;
and on that day a resolution was passed as follows :

Jtamletd and ordtred, That Charles Crocker &, Co. be allowed and paid fur all work
<inno and material furnished, or which hereafter may l>« done or frtrnlnhnd, until the
farther ordor of thn board of dircutom, for tho construction of thci railroad of the
company from froctioti 4it d

i

Tbe WITNESS. Section 431
Commissioner ANDEBSQN. Section 43; it so appears on this.

•uhjcot and according to tbo tvrmit, c-ouditious, aud atipalattons Mitt forth in the
co tit runt with tho said Cbnrlon Croeker dated September 19, 1H63, except no for ni tho
same nifty bo rectified or ehuiiged by tliia ortlur, at the following rotes or prices, and
in •eonrdiiueu with the fallowing cliMMliiuiHutii:

Payments to bo muilo according to tnontlily <v>liniat«t, Hve-eLj[hthi) in gold coin,
and thn remaining ttm-o-cightliHtu stouk urthi) oouipittiy, at tho rate of 52 of capital
stock for euch (I <>f «ntd tbrop-tvt'hthi of u;ii<l o«timuto, with thu pririlo^u of paving
said three-eighths in gold coin iu Itun of nuiil Muck, at I ho eleetinu of nuid c (mi puny,
to ho niadn at tlm time of such payment*.

Q. Does that recall to your mind anything more definite as to what
tbo terms of your contract, were!—A. No; that is the first time, T
think, that I ever heard that resolution. I have an indistinct recol-
lection, however, that it was not a contract that I went on under from
Newcastle; that it was a resolution of the board authorizing me to go
on on the terms that I had been working on.

Mr. COHEN. Where did you take that fromT
Commissioner ANDERSON. It is taken from your books.
Mr. COHEN. I think the word bonds is written in mistake for stock.

I tbiuk it is a mistake iu the copy.
The WITNESS. I did not have any bonds except on the 18-mile con-

tract.
AS TO MONTHLY ESTIMATES. , I

Q, That resolution calls for monthly estimates. Do you remember
who had charge of making those monthly estimates t—A. Tbe chief en-
gineer.

Q. Whose chief engineer 1—A. Tho company's.
Q. Did j'ou have an eagiueeri—A. No, sir.

1
1

1
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Q. Who m the engineer ia charge of that business*—A.' Ac that
time, Mr. Montague.

Q, What otherengineer had charge of the making of the estimates!—
A. I do oot know; be had assistants; I cannot remember their names.
For instance, the chief engineer has his regular corps of assistants, and
those assistants set the grade-stakes, set the " cut-aad fill"stakea,and
all that sort of thing. Whether tliey made up the estimates or not I
eaonot tell you, bat I think they furnished the material from which the
chief engineer made up the estimates.

AS TO DROSS-SECTIONS.

Q. The initial step was to survey the ground before toe work com-
Beaoedt by cross-sections 1—A. Yes.

Q. And then the estimates were made as the work progressed?—A.
My monthly estimates' were made on the work actually accomplished,
•ad they had to measure what 1 had done.

Q. They had to measure aud subtract the second Bet of cross sections
tMm the Ant set of cross-sections to ascertain what work had been
d*Mf—A. Well, I am not an engineer, and I douot know how that
wu.

CALL FOB CROSS-SECTIONS.

OotnmiBsioner ANDERSON (addressing Mr. Cohen), We made a call
OB four company for the original cross-seotione, and I do oot know
whether they hare been famished or oot.

Mr. COHEN. Mr. Hood has given a deposition on that subject. There
ww ft number of trunks fall of them. Some of them, I believe, were
lost. I do not know whether the others have been sent to yew York
or not.

PMCES POE EXCAVATION.

Q. Do you remember the fact that the payments you were to receive
varied very much with reference to different classes of earth excavation,
feat there was the loose earth, nud second-class earth, etc., so that there
nre five prices for earth excavation t—A. I do not remember anything
of the kind,

Q, Do yon remember that there were different prices for rook exca-
TttioD, varying from $2 to, 1 tlnt.k, as high as $10 a yard f—A. Yes;
and I know that some of it was not half paid for when they paid $10 a
jvd for it. I remember that very well.

0* But you do not remember that there was any difference with refer.,
a n to the different classes of earth excavation f—A, No; I do not.
It Hems to me that you must be mistaken about that, but I cannot
(wear that you are.

<J> That the prices for earth excavation varied from 40 and 50 cents
up to 11-fiO a yard T—A. Well, what I call cement they may have called
ME&I 1 do not know. But there was a different price for earth that
t u eemented and hard and had to be blasted.

FHOFOBTION OF HIGH-PEICED EXCAVATION.

d If Z shoald recall it to your mind would yon remember that the,?
high-priced excavation was very much larger in number of yard* «u-
ttnionyonr estimate from which yoa received your payments than
tm» ordtaAty earth t—A, I do not remetu ber about it.
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Q. Did you revise those estimates at all before they were present
to the company f—A. I used to look at them; yes. But I did not pre-
tend to revise them, in figures. I did not know anything about it. I
could not have measured « cut any more than I could have flown. 1
was not an engineer aud had no knowledge of those thiugu.

Q. IIow long were you engaged ou the work from Newcastle to the
east boundary of the State t—A. The east line of the State is down
near Old Camp 24. We built some road across the mountains before
the mountain portion was finished. The men were driven out of the
mountain portion by tbe storms and contd not be kept there any longer;
could uot do any work. The snow would 1111 up just as fast us they
could dig it out, so I moved them down on thy Truckee ttivor. We
hauled locomotives over (aud when I say "wo" I mean myself), and
we hauled iron and cam and all that sort of thing aud built 50 miles.

| LOCOMOTIVES HAULED ON HLEIOHS.

By Mr. COHEN :

Q. How did you haul your locomotives, by wagons 1—A. No, wtfi
bauled them over on sleighs. I think wo hauled some of them over ou
logs, because we could not get a sleigh big enough. We crossed the
snowline before the gap in the mountains was finished, and we used to
take passengers at Truekee uud bring them to Cisco, where the road
terminated, then they would get on stages and go over the mountain,
aud then get oil.ilie railroad again aud gu to Reno, That was before
the mountain portion was connected,

BEFOEE THE CONTRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY COMMENCED WOEtt.

Q. Was it before the Contract aud Finance Company commenced
tbeirvrork!—A. Yes: I believe it was. It was before the coutract wad
let to them, though they took the contract and they paid me for what
I bad done.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q. Yonr recollection is that your work was substantially completed

at the time the Contract and Finance Company took their coutract in
October, 1807 !—A, No; I do not think it was. I think they took the
contract before I had finished mine. In fact 1 do not know when the
contract was let to them. What was the date of the coutract to them I

Commissioner ANDERSON. December, 1807.
The WITNESS. Well, wo finished the gap in the mountains there in

the apring of 18(i8; we finished the road in 180fl. I kuow that vre built
501 miles in a short time—in nine months and twenty days. We tin-
failed the gap across the mountains in the early spring of 1SG8.

WHO KI5PT THB BOOKS; AND WHEBB !

Q. Who kept your books at this time—tbe books for this construe"
tion!

The WITNESS. Which construction t
Commissioner ANDERSON. From section 43 (or whatever it was) to

the east line of the State of California T—A. I bad a nmn by the uame
of Smith that kept them for a part of tbe time, and then W. K. Brown
came in.

Q. What Smith—John Smith 1—A. I think his name wiw Unlpa
Smith, if I jvinember ritghliy.
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Q. Is be alive t—A. I cannot tell you; I have not seen him for a num-
ber of jears.

Q. WIHTB were those books kept!—A. In my office.
Q. In Sacramento f—A. Yes.
Q. Who aasmted Mr. Smith ta this workT—A. Well, I did. I used

to do some of the work.
Q. Were those large books—large folios 1—A. Yes.
Q. Aod the nsnal set—day-book and ledger!—A. There was what

« M called a blotter, then a journal and a ledger.

WHAT BECAME OF THE BOOKS 1

Q. Wliat became of the books after the work was completed!—A. I
do not know. They were no use to me after I closed them np, I never
inquired anything about them, and I do not know what became of them.
I presume they are there amoug the debris.

Q. Why do you presume they are among the debris t—A, Well, I do
not know why they should not be there. That is all I kuow about it.
1 bad nothing to do with them after I got through with them.

Q. Have yon not heard from any source whatever that those books
ffere inquired for and could not be found I

The WITNESS. Charles Crocker & Co.'s books t
Commissioner ANDEKHON. Yes.
A. 1*0; I never knew that anybody cared to see them.
Wr. COHEN. We have not heard that they were asked for.
The WITNESS. I never knew that anybody had any interest in them.
Q. Have you not heard that both Mr. Wm. E. Brown and Mr. John

MlNer have stated that the books of Oh^V.iCicHcer & Co. were to-
gether with the books of the Contract and Finance Company in the
moms occupied by the Contract and Finance Company, and that both
the book* of Charles Crocker & Co. and the books of the Contract and-
FijtanceCompany prior to 1873 have gone astray and cannot be found f—
A. So j 1 uever heard anything abont Charles Crocker & Co.'s books
befog nought for and inquired after. I do not know who has any bust-
nen with them, If anybody asked me abont them I would tell them
that U was none of their business, unless it was you' respectable board
here.

WITNESS DOES NOT KNOW.

Q. 1 wfll ask you now where are yonr books f—A. I do not know any
move than the nmu iu the moon.

4& When did you last see those books 1—A. I cannot tell yoa that,
I do not think t have seen them since they were closed np, shortly after
llw completion of ray contract.

Q. Yoa Bay that tue Contract and Finance Company made some pay-
Mot* to you for some portion of your work which they finished. Those
gmnente would require entry iu your books, would they not?—A.
WeU, I said w, aud I thought so at the time I said it, only a few min-
ute* ago, but since you have spoken of the organization of the Contract
•ell Fittiutca Company it hats refreshed my memory, and I remember
that Wm. B. Brown kept a separate account of the work from the State
I t e m , and that be used to go with me in paying off the men, and that
Iwfwfd off IDT ntcu us well as the Contract and Finance Company's men.
At trst I thought that 1 did that work, bnt I see now that, I <\\0L utA.

V a veiMnte account kept. William E. Browu was the awtfc
B VOX, TXt 2
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tary of the Contract and Finance Company, and there was a separate
account kept of the work done beyond the State line.

Q. Yon say you have had no occasion to see these books since that
work closed!—A. Yes.

Q. Is that your best recollection f—A. Yes. *
Q. From 1868 nntil the present time yon bave never seen those books

at all.—-A. 1 will not say that I have never seen them, but I will say
that I have never examined them.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am talking about seeing them. I am
talking about the disposition of those books, because they cannot be
found. ,

Mr. COHEN. I do not think that is a fair statement. They have never
been inquired for.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I beg your pardon. You have forgotten
the evidence. The evidence was very close in the examination of Mr.
John Miller and Mr. Brown as to the books of Charles Crocker & Co.
Those two gentlemen stated that they had seen them with the books of
the Contract and Finance Company.

Mr. COHEN. This strikes me as a new proposition.

CALL FOB THE BOOKS OF CHARLES CROCKER & CO.

The CHAIRMAN. Then we will make a formal call now on Mr. Cohen
for the books of Charles Crocker & Co., if there is any misunderstand*
ing.

Mr. COHEN. I have uever heard of their being asked for until this
moment, as far as myrfljajllection serves me.

The C H A I B M A X ^ ^ H T ^"Vpodace the books of Charles Crocker &
Co.! „-'

J&£EN. Where!
„ ' Tue CHAIRMAN. Here.

Mr. COHEN. I canuot very well if they are in California.
The CHAIRMAN. We call for them, and give you time to produce

them within the next sixty days.
Mr. COHEN. I have no authority to take the books or records of the

Central Pacific Company.
Commissioner ANDERSON. These are the books of Charles Crocker

&Co.
The WITNESS. I do not know what right you have to examine my

books.
Mr. ANDERSON. It is for you to say.
The WITNESS. Well, I do not know where they are. I do not know

that I have any objection to your examining them; but, at the same
time, I do not know what right you have to do so.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The main question is whether they exist
or not.

The WITNESS. I cannot say as to that. I cannot say whether they
exist or not. I really h ave not seen them—bave not had occasion to see
them since they were closed, after the contract was finished.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will say that certain presumptions arise
from the fact that the books of the Contract and Finance Company
have disappeared and cannot be fouud. The same claim is made as to
the books of Charles Crocker & Co.

The WITNESS. Yes, I know.
Commissioner ANDERSON. NOW, without & f c s ^ & ^ ^ ^ that* ia any

merit in it or not, we do say that we de»\re to t Y f c k A
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fee boohs are in existence, without saying whether wo shall examine
the entries in them or not.

The WITNESS. I cannot see why they should not be in existence ex-
cept tUat I wanted to find the Contract aud Finance Company's books
once, aud tried to find them, and could not.

Commissioner ANDERSON. We ask you now to find the books of
Charles Crocker & Co., or else satisfy ns of their existence, so that we
mar teat the question of whether we shall ask for their prodaotion or
not.

The WITNESS. At least, they are not here, unless somebody has
brought them here without my knowledge.

Commissioner ANDEESON. Our ouly desire is to know where they are.
TttE WITNESS. I do not kuow where they are. If I can find them

when I get to California I will send them to yon.
Mr. COHEN. I do not know about that. We will see about that.
The WITNESS. Provided the lawyers of the company do not object.

I have no objections, so far as I am concerned.
Commissioner ANDEBSON. It is your affair.

COMPENSATION FOB WOBK DONE FEOM NEWCASTLE TO EAST LING
OF 6TATE.

Q. Do you remember anything about the amounts you received for
the work done by you from Newcastle to the east line of the State!—
A. No, air; I cannot tell you about that,

Q. Have you any recollection of how much it was per mile for any
portion of the work 1—A. No, sir; it was by the yard.

Q. I mean how much it came to per mile f—A. No, 1 have not.
Q. Do you remember that there wore some miles of that work for

which you received as high as 9300,000 per mile t—A. I do not.
Q. Or $400,000 per ruilflf—A. I do not remember. Very likely there

are miles of the rood that cost folly that.
Q. I am only asking whether yon recall what you did receive t—A. I

do not recall; I cannot recall so far back,
Q. Do you remember that you received a large amount of stock in

addition to thti cosh payments T—A, Tes.
Q. Do yon remeinbw how much stock in all you received !—A. No,

I do not
Q. Do you remember whether it was in excess of $10,000,000?—A.

Oil, I cannot remember those things so long as that. It is a long time
ago, anil I bAd no occasion to treasure it up. There is nothing now
b*ro to recall it to my mind.

Q. You tlo remember that the amount of stock received by Charles
Crocker & Co. was a very large amount of stock f—A. It necessarily
vonldbe.

Aft TO DISPOSITION OF STOCK.

Q. Do yon remember what disposition was made of that stock by
JOB ^ - A . I do Dot reuieruiier now exactly.

Q, Do you remember tbat it was passed over by you to the Contract
Mid Finance Company 1—A. I think it was all put in together. I do
not know, though, for certdiu; I think it was.

Q. What, exactly, do you mean by its all being put iu together!—A.
I vaa a stockholder 10 the Contract and Finance Company. T\HS « &
waa art considered worth anything. I did not consider it tt
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of anything at tlie time the road was finished, and I think we put tbe
stock all in together, but I am not certain abont i t

By Commissioner LiTTLEtt:
Q. Toa mean into the Contract and Finance Company f—A. Yea.

By Commissioner ANDERSON:
Q. When you say " we," whom do yoa moan t—A. The other stock-

holders of the Contract and Finance Company and myself.
Q. Who were the others T—A. I do not remember. There were a

good many of them.
Q. Yoa remember that Mr. Huntington was one t—A. I never saw

hie name on tbe boobs.

WEEK STANFOBD, HUNTINOTON, HOPKINS, AND CROCKER DESIGNATED
TO HOLD ALL THE STOCK t

Q. I do not say that yoa did; but there were certain persons who,
you remember, were designated to hold the stock. Do yon not remem-
ber that you and Mr. Stanford and Mr. Huntingtou and Mr. Hopkins
were designated to hold all the stock 1—A. I am not certain of it. I
know that they held moBt of it; bat I am not certain that they held
all of it.

Q. As far as your recollection is concerned, do you remember that
there were any other stockholders who hold an interest iu that stock
except those four and E. B. Crocker T—A. Well, 1 really think—
and yet I cannot swear it U so, bat I rather think that W. 15. Brown
bad some of 1 hat stock, and that Mr. Strobridge had some of it; I am
not certain of it.

Commissioner ANDERSON. They have both been examined, and Mr
Brown «aid be was a representative of soino of the others.

Tbe WITNESS. Then, if you found those particulars from the booki
and other sources, why do you bother me about itt

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will show you in a mirmte.
The WITNESS. I cannot understand, if you found out nil this infor

mation, why you bother mo about it. I tell you that I have not the
means here of refreshing my memory, and I defy you or any other man
to remember such things as those after what has been done since then.

Commissioner ANDERSON. We will go back to the disposition of the
Central Pacific stock which you received. You say it was all turned io
to the Contract and Finance Company—the stock you received t—A.
I do uot say so. I say I think it was. If you have been down there and
have had access to the books, why do you ask me 1 Tbe books are in
your possession now, 1 understand.

Commissioner ANDERSON. NO, sir; the books cannot be found.
The WITNESS. What books t
Commissioner ANDERSON. The books of the Contract and Finance

Company.
Mr. COHEN. Every fact you wanted has been given.
Commissioner ANDERSON. I know; but you know that the conclu-

sion which I want to reach necessitates this examination. Let as go on
ia an orderly way.

CONTRACT AND FINANCE STOCK.

\

Q, You spoke of all of you pntting your stock tO£e.t\\e>T wenl
It into the Contract and Finance Comyany.

1

J
i
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say of the Contract and Fi mince Company's stock, or was it not all
tamed over to you, on this contract!—A. Tbey had considerable of it,
as 1 remember. I subscribed for quite a large quantity of stock before
the road was commenced.

Q. How much in alt T—A. Well, enough to control it, all of them to-
gether.

Q. W u there over a million and a half that had been issued before
TOO began your contract from Btation 31T—A. I cannot say as to that.
The books will show the whole thing,

Commissioner ANDERSON. I merely asked whether you had not be-
come the holder of the bulk of the stock that had been issued at the
lime you completed this contract to the east line of the State T

The WITNESS. 1 think the Contract and Finance Company was.

OTLX OP CENTRAL PACIFIC STOCK ISSUED TO CEOOKEB & CO. FOE
CONSTRUCTION.

Q. Before the Contract and Finance Company commenced, had not
the balk of the stock been issued to Charles Crocker & Co. for eon-
(tntctiottf—A. As near as I can recollect, that is so.

Commissioner ANDERSON. NOW, that stock,amounting to many milt-
tens of dollars, was passed by you to the Contract and Finance Com-
p*ny, a& I understand i t

The WITNESS. Well what do you call « dollars" 1
Commissioner ANDERSON. X mean the par value of the stock. That

quantity of stock was passed over by you to the Contract and Finance
Company 1
The WITNESS. I think it was.
Oomniiflgioner ANDERSON. And in that company the gentlemen you

hive named were the stockholders, and as such became interested in
U» stock which was passed over to the Contract and Finance Coin-
piny t
The WITNESS. Of course, if they were the stockholders they got the

ftock.

TOT TEST PASSED IT OVER TO CONTRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY.

Commissioner ANDEBSON. NOW I want to know why, if you were the
ttb/pttcson interested in the contract for this 138 miles of road, and
Mr. Huntington and Mr. Stanford and Mr. Hopkins bad no interest at
all, yon passed over all the stock which you had received in payment
tt a company in which they were joint stockholders with you, holding
(goal shares of stock.

Hi* WITNESS. Well, in the first place, I did not count the stock
worth anything tuncU only to control the road. In the next place, it
was stormy times—I mean in the money sense. I was heavily in debt.
Die Contract and Finance Company was heavily in debt.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The Contract and Finance Company had
tttret commenced operations; it had jost been formed.

Tne WITNESS. Bat the stock was not put into that company nntil
Che road was finished, I think, I do not remember when it was done.

Mr. CoHEK. It was iloue a year after the road was finished.
The WmntflS. Well, it was done before, I know, because I had no in-

iorameat to do i t As near as I can recollect, the inducemeuts for me
vtntogob op a stivagteam, and unite our debts and unite ttvg
touooeed. I was afraid of being crushed out and 1 came •very
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There was one time in my history, as I have said before, when I would
have taken a clean shirt and quit operations, and I had commenced that
railroad a rich man.

WHEN THAT WAS DONE.

Commissioner ANDERSON. What I want to get at is when you passed
this large quantity of stock over to the Contract and Finance Com-
pany t

The WITNESS. I do not recollect.
Q. You do not know whether it was at the beginning of their work 1—

A. I know it was not at the beginning.
Q. Do you know whether it was after the completion of the road, in

1869 f—A. I cannot tell you exactly the time. My remembrance is it
was after the Contract and Finance Company had found out that they
were heavily in debt, and the railroad company was in debt, and I was
in debt. There was a general weeping all along the line.

Q. Do you know when those tears were shed—at what period; was
it in May, 1869, when the road was finished f—A. I did not say that
there were tears shed. You know that I meant that in a figurative
sense.

Commissioner ANDERSON. SO did I.

GREAT REJOICING ON COMPLETION OP ROAD.

Q. Do you know whether it was a fact that in 1869, when the road
was completed, there was great distress—or was it an occasion of much
rejoicing!—A. It was an occasion of much rejoicing. The people were
rejoiced to know that the road was finished, and they did not care a
continental whether I owed a million or ten millions, or that Mr. Stan-
ford owed it. They had got the road, and they began " cussing" us im-
mediately afterwards.

EARNINGS OP CENTRAL PACIFIC UP TO MAY, 1869.

Q. Is it a fact that, up to May, 1869, the Central Pacific's account of
earnings showed that it had actually earned up to that period, on its
net income account, from two to three million dollars I

The WITNESS. Before the road was finished f
Commissioner ANDERSON. NO, up to May, 1869—that its net earn-

ings, over and above all liabilities, were from two to three million dol-
lars f

The WITNESS. I do not remember that.
Commissioner ANDERSON. The reports of the company show that.
The WITNESS. Then talk to the company. I was not a member of

the company then.
Commissioner ANDERSON. But I say if it be true that your net earn-

ings show that net gain
The WITNESS (interposing). But does not the same account show

the interest amounts that we had to pay f
Commissioner ANDERSON. But I am speaking of everything—after

paying interest charges, and all operating expenses.
The WITNESS. I do not think the company earned them.
Commissioner ANDERSON. Would you like to look at the interest ac-

count, which is here f
The WITNESS. NO-, if you know it, that is
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WEBB SUITS BBOUGHT TO EECOYEH ON STOCK!

Q. Is it not true that within a year after the completion of the road
mtits were brought against Mr. Stanford, and maybe against yourself
(of that I am not positive), in order to recover OTI stock of the roml—to
recover large amouuts of money which it was claimed that that stock
Ddrly represented and that the holders were entitled to receive—on the
gWtrod that immense sains of money had been made and misapplied
by the directors of the road f Such suite were brought, were they
nott—A. I guess so; but do yon know whether they ever proved any-
thing of tbeTsiudt

Commissioner AWDEBSOK. I did uot ask whether they did or not.
The WtTKKflS. There have been a great many of that kind of suits

brenght, and there have been a great many charges brought against
the builders of the Ontral Pacific Railroad and the Union Pacific Kail-
road. They "have beeu charged with everything yon can imagine.
Why f Because they built that road, ami because they had connection
titll the Government of the United States in building it. Every poli-
Haw, every little fellow that wanted to get to be a crossroads politician,
TO engaged in hooting at the road, and they commenced such suits,
but that does not prove that the company had the money that they
charged it h&d.

A8 TO BETTXEMENT OF BUCH SUITS.

Q. Now, as matter of fact, is it not true that all those suits were set-
tkd, aud that the company paid, in order to settle the suits and acquire
tie stock, from $250 a share to as high as 41,700 a share!—A. No, sir;
Kit not true. The company never paid anything.
Q. Or that such payments were made by the individual directors

UjMost whom the suits were brought T
The WITNESS. Understand, I do not want to evade a duvet answer

to your qoestiou; but if I answer it directly, a false impression would
goont About the time of the brinpiug of that snit we had inaugu-
ttted a Southern Pacific Railroad. We were going to build that. We
M bonds to sell to the amount of $25,000,000 or £10,000.000 perhaps—
to 8 great amount at any rate—I have forgotten now how many there
fere on the market The fact of any such suit being brought, and the
newspapers all ready to publish everything that they conld against the
defendant* iu that suit aud for the plaintiffs, injured the sale of those
bond*. I wanted to fight the suits right out, notwithstanding that it
would damage the sale of those bonds; but my associates thought itwas
better to pay these fellows something than to have this continued ex-
dtwient and these continual charges aud countercharges going through
tbe pieat, to the injury of the sale of twenty-five or thirty million dollars
Of bonds--! bare forgotten how many there were, but fully $25,000,000.
I recollect that Mr. Huntiugton said that g per cent, or 1 per cent, of
lite price of those bonds would more than settle this suit, and that it
was better to do it than to softer a loss of 2 or 3 per ceut. on the sale
of titose bonds; and that was tno governing principle that settled those
nil*. If I bad had my way they would not have been settled. I think
it wit a great mistake to settle them,

Mr. OOHEN. I have said to Mr. Crocker that he was a little mixed
tbtrat bis dates. It was other bouds tbut were to be sold about that
t&M, such as the San Jonqnin.

<& Do yea remember how many of those suits there were—the Lam-
tad n i t Md the Robitwn saiti—A. The Bobmstm suit ^aa Vm%
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THK ROBINBON AND LAMB A ED SUITS.

Q. It was on tho same general gronnd, was it notf—A. Yes; the1

claim was that there were twokinds of stock—tbat one was much more
valuable thau another kind, in the estimation of the newspaper press;
and the fellows that wanted to make something for nothing. There
were lots of those. The first lot that was issued was, I believe, $8,500,-
000, or $8,000,000,1 am not certain which. That was not sufficient to
build the road to tbe summit of tlie Sierra Ncvadas or to tho State
line. The law of tbe State required, I believe, that the stock should
equal the bonds tbat should be issued on tbe road; aud it was raised to
$20,000,000. Then afterwards, when it was concluded tbat we could
build ou to Salt Lake, it was raised to $100,000,000, in order to cover it.
Now, those parties tbat held thin old stock (most of them never paid a
cent for it) thought they bad something that was worth ten or fifteen
times as much in the 9100,000,000 of stock, and so they brought these
suits. They claimed, too, and set np in the papers that I changed my
old original stock and got ten for one. It was not true. I took share
for share; so did Mr. Stanford; so did Mr. llnntiugton: HO did all—
everybody except these fellows that bad not done anything for their
stock. Robinson was a hanger-on about Congress. We had given Judah
a few shares to help him along.

Q, That was not all of the suits, was it!—A. The Lambard suit
the same, and so was the Braunau suit. Brannan never gave a doll
for his stock.

Q. You remember that tho complaint charged the paying, by the
directors to themselves, of exorbitant prices for construction, and
misapplying the donations given by different counties in the State*
Yon recollect all those allegations, do you not!—A. Yes; and I recol-
lect that some newspapers said that these fellows had made $1:00,000,000
of cash in building the road. The total amount was about $70,000,000
that passed through their bunds for building the road, I believe. Those
things are unworthy of this Commission going into and inquiring about.
They were blackmail suits. For instance, I saw some reports of Strong's
evidence. He sold bis stock to Lambard; aud he says Lamtmrd never
paid him for it; aud I know a widow that he got stock from in tbe same
way, and he never gave her a cent That is the kind of men they wen

AS TO VALUE OP STOCK IW I8C9-'7O.

Q. The object of the question is to test your statement, that in 1869
aud 1870 you did not consider the Central Pacific stork worth anything
atallt—A. I did not say "anything at all," I suy iiuy money.' You.
could not sell it. It was only for tbe control of tbe road that I couuid
ered it of any value.

4

WHAT WAS PAID FOR STOCK IN SETTLEMENT OF SUITS.

k « "
Q. Yet, as a matter of fact, in all these suits brought from 1870

1876—tbe Brauuau suit, the Lambard suit, the Robinson suit, and the
San Joaquin suit—is it not true that the directors paid from $-50 to
$1,700 a share in settlement of those suitsf—A.. 1 do not think they
ever paid auy such amount of money. ( do not know, though. 1 never
paid any such amount of money. What they did I cannot say.

Q. What is the highest you paid T—A. Iain Ulkiog about one period
of time and yon are talking about another.
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Q. What time are you talking about t—A. I am talking about the
time when this Block was turned into the Contract and Finance Com-

j t which was long previous to the commencement of those suits.
70a recollect your as ting me that question 1

Commissioner AWDEBSON. I do, and that Mr. Cohen said it was in

mo.
The WlTWESs. Well, these snits were brought after that,
<J. When was the Brauuan suit brought t—A. I do not remember, but

»y impression is that it was brought after the completion of the road.
<J. 1870 w*t> after the completion of the road f
Mr. COHEN. The Lombard Buit was brought in 1870.
Commissioner ANDEBSON. About the same time.
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Crocker is a little mixed about his dates, and about

bit (acts. He made some remarks here about the Cannes that induced
H«e suite, some remarks about the newspaper men, which, of course,
in only in jeat. [Laughter.] We look upon tbe newspapers as our
immediate frienda. We expect justice from the Government through
tbe newspapers.

WHY THE SUITS WEEE SETTLED.

Tbe WITNESS. In fairness, you ought to remember that I said that
the suits were settled for tbe purpose of avoiding the scandal, arid to
aetet in the disposition of the bonds we bad to sell for the building
of other roads. It was uot because tbe stock waa worth it.

Q. Bnt is it not true that at the time you made the settlement of tbe
Braonan and Lambard suite you did know that the stock of the Gen-
Ml Pacific Compauy was a valuable asset, that it promised to do a
Urge business, and that within three years afterwards it paid dividends
«iw stock f

BALE OP STOCK BY WITNESS IN 1871.

A. I remember thin, tbat in 1S71 I sold all my stock for 12 cents on
tfee dollar, and tbat I was very glad to sell it, and that tbat stock car-
lied with it my interest in the Southern Pacific Railway Company, and
» several other companies tbat 1 did not have tbe stock of,

By Mr. COHKN:
Q. At what date do you fix that sale I—A. Tbat was in April, 1871,

J think.
By Mr. ANDERSON:

Q. To whom did yoa sell itT—A. I sold it to Mr. Stanford, Mr. Hunt-
JOgtoo, and Mr. Hopkins.

Q. How long did they keep it T—A. Ldo not know.
Q. Did not they sell it back to you t—A. Oh, yes. I went off to Eu-

I9p« for my health. 1 was very much broken down, and just when I
mate back—I do not know

THB STOCK NOT PAID FOB, BUT BETUBNED.

Mr. OoHEM. GO on and tell tbe whole story. They did not pay you

ThB W1TMR8S. They did not pay me for it.
Mr. COEXS. And they gave you back tbe stock T
the WlTBxaa. J asked them for payment, and told them T ViaA emmfe

tH*tveopeitttett,#a<Jtmut<vi togoiuto business. I aakedKt.
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for money there. He would not or did not pay mo. I met Mr. Hunting-
ton, aud I told htm I must have that money; that I was able to go into
business now, and wanted it. " Well," said he," Charley, we nave not
got it. We cannot get it.w It was right in the flurry, then, of 18*3—
tha Jay Cooke flurry. They could not get money. I had tfiO,(M)l) in the
bank in California, and I tried to get it here to buy some Well*, Furgo
& Company stock, and I noulil not get it. They would not send it by
telegraph, because they had notgot it to spare. I took that smuk back
and tore up the papers.

Q. How long were you in EuropeT—A, About two yean*.

THE CONTBACT OF SALE IN WEITINO.

Q. WHS that contract between you and Mr, Stanford iu writing f—
Yea.

Q. Have you a copy of it T—A. 1 do not know whether 1 have or not.
Q, Didituotembrace other matter besides thuCentrul Pacillc stock 1—

A. It embraced this other property that I told you of,
Q. Waseacbsccurityschudulcd,or was there a lump price f—A, There

was a lump of everything connected with railroads on my part. 1 sold,
on a basis of 12 cents ou the dollar, the shares of the Central Pacific,
saying nothing about the others.

Q. Do you swear that that is BO stated in the contract—that it fa BO
stated definitely—that 12 cents a share is stated in the contract, or is
that an estimate that you make from the number of dollars tltut you
received?—A. I cannot say that it was stated in the contract to be 12
ceuta a share. I think wo figured it up aud then stated the amount.

Mr. COHEN. You mean 12 per cent, not 12 cents a share.
The WITNESS. Yes,
Commissioner ANDERSON. We would like to have that contract, if

you can find it, to tost the accuracy of your memory aa to the price.
By Commissioner LITTLER :

Q. I understand you to say that wheu you canceled the contract It
was surrendered, Is thai sol—A. I think so.

Q. Then you would not have itf—A, I would not. I cannot swear
that it was surrendered, but I know this, that Mr. Huntington said,
" Let us tear up the old contract and take your stock back, and yon
voine right in with us and go ahead in all these enterprises that have
been started in the mean time." He said, " We will just consider you
have had two years' leave of absence, and when I want leave of absence
I will take i t"

AS TO DIVIDENDS.

By Commissioner ANDERSON:
Q. Had you received the first dividends on your stock before you,

passed it overt—A. Oh, no; there were no dividends theu. If there,
had been I would not have sold for auy 12 cents.

Q. When was the first dividend paid on this stock T—A. I cannot
tell you. The books will show.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The books show that it was iu 187ii.
The WITNESS. Then that ia correct.
Q. When yon got the stock back had there been a dividend paid to
r. Stanford and these others who held it t
The WITNESS. Before I got it back T
Ooatwisaiouer ANDEUSOR. Yes; before tliev gavfc \t \KM&. to •

L.
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Tbe WITNESS. NO, sir; I <Io not think thore was.
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Crocker took thia stock back just aa he sold it, autl

turrendered the notes that had been given.
Commissioner ANDERSON. 1 understand that; bat we want to get

tome explanation of values—to ascertain whether the stock was ft divi-
dend-paying stock at tbe time it wan returned.

The WITNESS. NO ; it was not. 1 took it back in October, 1873, I
think. [To Mr. Cohen.] You recollect when I telegraphed to yoni

Mr. COHEN. Some time itt 1373. But whatever rights tbe stock batt,
joo got jnst the same as if you had never sold it.

THB STOCK HAD HOP PASSED OUT OF WITNESS? POSSESSION.

Tbe WITNESS. Oh, yea. In feet it had not passed out"of my posaee-
HDO, but was in the bank of California in San Francisco.

Q, Did not tbe contract tbat you made with Stanford & Co. contain
IB uptiou under which yon were entitled, within a given period, to can-
cel it and take yonr securities back T—A. No; it was an absolute sale.

Q, Without any paymcut whatever, and without any trausfer of the
MWitieel—A, Yes; there was nothing paid out at all.

By Commissioner LITTLEB:
(J. Do I understand tbat it was placed in the batik of California, in

aerow, to be given to the purchasers when they Blionid pay the notes t
—A. Itwai placed in my strong box in tbevanltof the bank, and when
they Mid fat it I was to give thorn the stock. I retained it.

fj. Tbeo yoa retained the possession of it notwithstanding the aale!
-A. Yea.

NOTES OIVEN FOR THE STOCK.

Q. How did they evidence payments for thia stock—by notes T—A.
Tea [ tbey gftve me their notes.

(J. Where were those notes!—A. I think I gave them into the hands
tftheUanfc of California, in an envelope indorsed,"Whenever there is
(payment made on the inclosed notes a receipt may be given in my
Buae and ." 1 cannot remember exactly the indorsement.

By Commissioner AUDEBSON :
Q. Yon did not take them with you to Europe t—A, No.
Q. Xor did you bring them to Sew York t—A. No.

By Commissioner LITTLEB :
Q. Both tbe notes and securities were in California f—A. Yes; I have

brgettes now whether or not 1 left both with Kalston, tbe cashier. I
titbit very likely I did, and with written instructions ou the envelopes *
—large envelopes, you know—that when any amount was paid a cer-
tttB amonnt of stock should be delivered.

AS TO PKEPABATION AND CUSTODY OP CONTRACT,

By Commissioner ANDERSON :

S AB to the aontracts: Did yoa not ahsu leave the contracts there
Mr. Habitant—A. No: I do not thiuk 1 left tbe contracts with

Dm.
Q. What do yoa think became of the contracts T—A. I think I left

Am. with W. B. Brown.
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Q. You think they were delivered?—A. It is pretty hard for me to
remember all these little incidents. I think very likely the contract
was tied up with the stock and the whole thing placed in the bank
there together.

Q. Who drew the contract, do you remember t—A. I drew i t
Q. Mr. Cohen did not draw it T
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Storre drew it, did he not f
The WITNESS. NO, sir; I drew it myself. I think it will be found in

my handwriting originally; and then it was copied by Mr. Hunting-
ton's clerk, or may be I copied it.

Q. Did you sign it f—A. Yes.
Q. And hand it to the parties in interest t—A. They took a copy and

I took a copy. .There were duplicates. There were two copies—I do
not know but there were three. My brother was in it.

THE SALE 1. BONA FIDE TRANSACTION, THOUGH NO MONEY PAID.

Q. Was this anything more than an arrangement that was to go into
effect in case you should become very sick abroad; was it a seriously
consummated transaction !—A. It was entirely consummated. It was
a bona fide, true transaction, and I did not regard myself as interested
in the railroad one dollar.

Q. And yet no money whatever was paid to you t—A. No j it was a
a very foolish thing to do, but that it* just the way I did i t

Q. The securities were left in escrow until it was paid off?—A. Yes;
and I recollect, when I talked to Mr. Stanford about*it, he said he
thought it was a big price, and I said, u Why, governor, you did not
pay me a cent. I trusted entirely to you."

Q. At the time when this transaction was entered into, did you ex-
amine the reports of the company to see what its earnings weref—A.
I do not remember any particular examination. I did not make any
examination for the sake of sale. The fact was my brother had been
taken with softening of the brain, and my physician told me, " Mr.
Crocker, if you go on another year with the work you are doing you
will go after your brother." Well, what was money in consideration of
such a state of affairs f

CONSIDERATIONS OF HEALTH INVOLVED.

Q. Then you made this arrangement largely in consequence of these
representations and the condition of your brother's health f—A. Not
my brother's health—my own health. He was already afflicted and I
could see what a wreck he was.

Q. Do you remember that about this time Mr. D. O. Mills made a
proposition to acquire an interest in this enterprise f—A. He made a
proposition while I was in Europe.

Q. Do you remember what he offered for 80 per cent, of the stock and
some other property in San Francisco t

Mr. COHEN. l ie did not offer anything. It was offered to him.
The WITNESS. I was not present at that trade. I only know what 1

heard.
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Crocker was then out of the concern.
The WITNESS. I do not know anything about it of my own knowl-

edge ; it is only hearsay.

• STATIONS 31 TO 138. WHAT WAS COST OF CONSTRUCTION?

Q. Have you any recollection of the coat of co\\*to\&\\o\\ to V2*w&«t
<fc Co. of the road from station 31 to station 13&1—A~ TSo. 1* ^oa^anv
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bo* much the company paid I can tell you that Crocker & Co. did not
fcave any money wheu they got through.

Commissioner AMIKBSON. That is exceedingly vagne, because they
might have used the money in other adventures—in other matters of

Tbe WITNESS. That was the only business they had ; and a pretty
heavy old business it was. You build a railroad through those Sierra
Sevntla Mountains, and yon will find tbat money will melt away very
fust, especially in war times.

(J. All that yon remember is that you had no money left at the end I
-A, Yes ) that is wliat I remember; we had no money left.

Q. Yon bad all the stock that you had received t—A, Well, I would
not say that I had not used some, because the stock may be in some
amtraete. 1 cannot say now. 1 think I did use some stock in some
nboontracts.

MUHClAL CONDITION OF WITNESS WHEN HE UNDERTOOK TO BUILD
CENTRAL PACIFIC ROAD.

Q, You said a little while ago that when you commenced this road
yau were a rich man. Please be a little more precise in explaining
fliat yon mean by that.—A. I had a splendid business and had some
money and was happy, and I left that and went into this turmoil and
these everlasting investigations and all that is mean.

Commissioner ANDERSON, You have come oat pretty well 1
The WITNESS. Yes; so far as money is concerned, bat money is not

tferytbing in this world.
Q. When yoa say you were a rich roan, do you mean tbat you were

worth $200,000 when you commenced T—A. I think I was.
Q. Very much more than that T—A. I can not tell. I did not take an

inventory of my assets, but I collected all my debts as fast as I uould
collect them and paid the money into this railroad.

Q. Did yoa consider yourself at that time a millionaire t—A. So ; X
did not

THE CON8TBTJOTIOK COST CBOCKEE 4c CO. ALL THEY GOT.

Q. Oftn yoa not give any Sgnres as to the cost to Charles Crocker &
Co, of Ibe construction of the road from section 31 to section 133 T—A.
So; I can not,only generally, as I did before. I replied that when I
got through I did not have any money. I do not know how tnncb it
cost more than to say that if you have examined yon know just ex-
ictly what it cost tbe company.

Q. I want to know what it coat Charles Crocker & Co. f—A. I tell you
it cost nil tbey got

Q. Do yoa know what you paid per yard for removing the earth ?—
A. We did not pay by the yard—we hired the men.

Q. What rates of wages did you pay the men f—A. All the way from
135 per month np to $250 or $350.

Q. According to the grade of employment f—A. Yes,

EMPLOYMENT OF CHINESE.

Q. Do yon remember that you employed a large Dumber of Chinese T—
4. Tea; a big lot of them.

0- Do jva remember what their vrages were !—A. They -varied-, Wtow
w &at commenced to employ Chinese we paid %\ a Oay-^ftR ft
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month. Then it was increased to $30. Then it was increased to $36.
and I think it held at $35, excepting when we would take oat skilled
men for skilled work, and we would give them a little more. We took
blacksmiths; and at one time when we had a strike among oar Irish
brothers on masonry, we made masons out of the Chinamen. I recol-
lect that Mr. Strobridge said once, "Make masons out of Chinamen!"
and I said, "Did they not build the Chinese wall, the biggest piece of
masonry in the worldV7 [Laughter.] We made masons out of the
Chinese, and alter they had been at it a few days the Irishmen came
back and wanted to go to work. The Chinamen made good blacksmiths
also; we had several of them at that work.

Q. In addition to their wages did you board them t—A. They boarded
themselves.

Q. IIow about the white labor f—A. We boarded the white men.

PROPORTION OF WHITE MEN TO CHINESE.

Q. What was the proportion in number of white men to that of
Chinese!—A. It varied at different stages of the work. I recollect
that I had a great deal of trouble to get Mr. Strobridge to try Chinamen.
At first, I recollect that four or five of the Irishmen, on pay day, got
talking together, and I said to Mr. Strobridge, " There is some little
trouble ahead." When I saw this trouble impending a committee come
over to us to ask for an increase of wages. I told Mr. Strobridge then
to go over to Auburn and get some Chinamen and put them to work.
I said, u There is no particular hurry. You can get Chinamen." The
result was that the Irishmen begged us not to have any Chinamen come,
and they resumed their work. It was four or five months after that be-
fore I could get Mr. Strobridge to take Chinamen. Finally he took in
50 Chinamen; and a while alter that he took in 50 more. Then they
did 80 well that he took 50 more, and he got more and more until finally
we got all we could use, until, at one time, I thiuk, we had ten or twelve
thousand. When we had 12.000 Chinamen we had more white men
than we had before. We had carpenters and blacksmiths and team-
sters, and all that sort of thing. They were white men.

Q. Are you able to give the average number of hands you employed
for that work during the two years it was in progress f—A. There were
more than two years.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am not speaking in regard to the time
when the Contract and Finance Company had charge of it, but during
the construction from section 31 to the east Hue of the State.

The WITNESS. Commencing at Newcastle, we hired all the white
men we could get, and just above Auburn we put the first Chinamen to
work, and then we increased them very rapidly, and in six months, I
think, we had 2,000 or 3,000. Then, after the first winter, they increased
until, when we got into that rock work on the summit, we had as high
as 10,000 or 12,000.

BILLS FOB EXTRA WORK.

Q. Do you remember the fact that after the completion of your con-
tract or while the contract was going on, you had a number of large bills
for extra work ?—A. Yes.

Q. What was the extra work I What was its character ?—A. It was
shoveling snow, and all that sort of thing. I can not particularize, 1

know that we shoveled snow there CO feet dee\>, au<!L\>\t<i\î l\t o\«t «i*
or seven times.



Q. Dw you remember who prepared these bills for extra wort 1—A.
Mr. Strowbridge kept an account of tbe number of men employed, and
tbe bills wero allowed for the number of men employed.

Q. They were preseuted to the board of the Central Pacific and they
were Allowed in the usual way!—A. Yes,

Q. Did you have any conversation wjtli tbe directors about the al-
taranceof those bills!— A. I have no doubt 1 did. 1 do not remember
sny conversation particularly. 1 know this, that while they were urg-
iDjt m«* to push tbe work I would say, "Here is this snow in the way;"
unit I would ask, "Who will pay for removing ill" And they would say,
» WV will pay for it." Of conrse I was not going to pay for it. I was

I not going to get any pay except for the removal of the rock. I know
I Ibftre was a 60-foot ravine that we cleared of snow ami pitched it over
I SIKI over and over before we could got to tbe rock. Tbe engineers
Lion l i l not allow the track to go on snow or ice.

If

FOBMATION OF CONTBACT AND FINANCE COMPANY,

•

Q. Do ton remember the formation of the Contract and Finance Coin-
may, and how itcanie about T—A. Yea, I remember something about i t
i may miss some details.

Commissioner ANDEESON. Giveos whatyoa remember.
The WITNESS. The directors told me that after we got to the State

fine they did not thiuk it best for me to go on any farther; that they
•anted more capital; they wanted to engage heavy men in it. They
ttftnted tm* to organize the company. 1 did. I got some friends of
mitte to organize this company; then I sought for stockholders to come
in MH! take Mock. 1 could not get any one to do it. I took the presi-
drbty of Ibu company, I subscribed for the stock.

Q. How many shares 1—A. 1 have forgotten how many, but a Jarge
Dumber.

(J. Wa* it not a flfth of the whole issue t—A. Well, I guess it was
•tore than that

AMOUNT OP ITS CAPITAL STOCK.

Q. What was the whole issue of capital stock—$5,000,000!—A.
•5.(100,000.

Q. Did you not take 10,000 shares, Mr. Stanford, 10,000; Mr. Hop-
kiJ»«S 1O000; Mr. Huntington, 10,000, and Mr. E. B. Crocker, 10,000 T—
A. Hr. Dimtiugtou and Mr. Stanford did not take any at first, as I re-
member, 1 took some stock. I think I afterwards divided some of
my stock with tbew, when 1 found we could get no one to go in, and
tluj bad to put their shoulders to the wheel. 1 think I put iny stock
back Mod gave them al) an even show.

Q. So that you all had even interest f—A. I believe so, as near as I
eaa recollect uow.

HIS W1TNK8S THEN BECOME A DIEKCTOK OF CENTRAL PAOIFIOt

Q, TM sou not at this time re-enter the board of the Central Pacific
QxBpa&yi

Tin WITNESS, When t&at company was organized 1
OottmJtttoner ANDERSON. Yes.
Tb« WITKXSS. 1 do not n&olkct tvheu it was. If I was uo\, uviiw

mtk,iui<l was ootgoing to have my evidence printed, I BUOUWL sa^ VYttfc

i
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Q. Where did you look for them f—A. I looked for them at tbeir
office; that is to say, I did not look personally; I had a man to look
for me.

Q. Who was the man!—A. I think it was my secretary.
Q. What is his name?—A. No; I do not think I had a secretary

then, because I had not pone back to work. It was immediately after
taking back my interest in the road.

Q. You do not remember who made the search ?—A. No, I do not. I
know that I went back there as second vice-president in control, just
the same as though I had not been out, and that I went into an inves-
tigation about some matters, and that 1 wanted to see something—to
verify something—in those books, and I asked for them. Whom I asked
I can not recollect. It was some one that was there assisting me. It
might have been one of the Hopkins; I could not say, though.

Q. Would you not naturally have asked Mr. Brown, who was presi-
dent of the Contract and Finauce Company, where his boeks were f—A.
Mr. Brown was in Europe, uufortunately.

Q. Was there no one else at the office of the Contract and Finance
Compauy t—A. Yes, sir; Mr. Miller was there.

Q. Did you ask Mr. Miller I—A. I did not go down into his office; I
probably sent down. 1 dou't remember going down into his office to
ask him; but I remember that, in order to verify something, I wanted
to see those books. That was the first information that I had that they
were missing and could not be found.

Q. What investigations did you make f—A. I told them that I wanted
to see them.

Q. Told whom?—A. I told the parties there; I do not remember
whether I had any interview with Mr. Miller or not-—John Miller; you are
getting me confused, gentlemen. You know I am not in condition

Commissioner ANDERSON. I do not desire to confuse you at all.
The WITNESS. I know that; but 1 am confused, nevertheless.

FAILURE TO FIND BOOKS A GREAT MISFORTUNE.

Commissioner ANDERSON. Let me say that the failure to find these
books is, to say the least, a great misfortune aud an extraordinary fact,
and if you can give any light as to the motives that led to the destruc-
tion or withdrawal of those books, or their loss, we shall feel much obliged.
Let me say also that William E. Brown has testified that he prepared
a new set of books for Mr. John Miller to keep, and that that new set
of books, containing entries which must have been taken from the old
set, have been produced aud examined by us; so that those old books
were extant at the time these new books were prepared. [Addressing
Mr. Cohen.] Do you remember the date of the entries in the new set of
books?

Mr. COHEN. Some time in 1873.
. Commissioner ANDERSON. It is either 1873 or 1874.

Mr. COHEN. 1873,1 think.
The WITNESS. New books were opened in 1873?
Commissioner ANDERSON. Yes, new books, by Mr. John Miller; which

we have now, and have examined.
The WITNESS. I do not know; I was not there when they were

opened.

DISAPPEARANCE OF THE BOOKS OF THE CONTRACT AND FINANCE
COMPANY.

. Q. Do you know any thingaboutthebooks of the Contract aud Finance
Company ?—A. I do not.



CHARLES CEOCKEE. 3663

WOKKHIG IN ADVAHOE.

By Commissioner LITTLEE :
y. While OD that Bubject, I will ask you bow far through the Ilumboldt

Detertdnes this road run—how many miles of it are in that Huinboldt
Vtltefl—A. From the Trnekee River at Wadsworth, I would call it
dl Bnmboldt, tbongh there are 20 or 30 miles there that are desert before
ypaget to tbe sink of tbe Humboldt. I should tuink it was about 300
miles, pretty near that, but the time-table will show the exact distance.
TthailtSOl miles in nine months and twenty days, commencing at
Fldawortu, which is the lower crossing of Truckee River. I recollect

that it was on tbe Otb day of July we crossed the Truckeo liiver, and
we bad this work away ahead. We made an excursion out there—the
chief engineer and Mr. Strobridge aud mysfelf. My brother went along
ttofc We decided that we must commence that work two hundred
iod odd miles in advance of tbe track in order to have it ready when
(be track got there, eo that we would not be detained, and would go
tight through. We hauled tbe material and provisions for tbe men,
ud the men themselves, all over there. They got the ground ready.
Wbeotbo last spike was driven iu the bridge at tbe mouth of tbe Hum-
boldt, at tbe caSon, the road was ready, aud they went on. That wan
fose at a great expenditure of money. I paid large amounts for the
bulling of materials and everything out there; that hauling added
bufldy to tbe expenditure. It was all for speed—to get tbe work done.
Utt on small job to get 501 miles of railroad built in tune months aud
twenty days when the country supplies uotbiug and everything has to

e from behind.

WAS PRESIDENT OF CONTRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY
CUBING CONSTRUCTION.

Q. Did yon remain president of the Contract and Finance Company
daring the whole period of construction T—A. Yes; I think I did. I
& not know that I was the first president, though.

Q. Who was the first president f—A. I do not remember now.
Mr,ConEH. Mr. Hark Hopkins.
Tie WITNESS. I do not remember; but I superintended tbe constrac-

tiotu I was president when tbe real work of construction commenced.
Q. Wlio was tue secretary of the company under you 1—A. W. E.

Brown.
Q. Where were the books of the company kept T—A. In his office,
Q, In Sacramento f—A. Yes.
Q. When did youceaae to be president!—A. I ceased to be president

«ben Iheoome a member of the board of directors of the Central Pacific;
lint I am Dot certain about that.

<& Hsw long were the offices of tlie Contract and Finance Company
kept»tSacramento?—A. They were kept there until jnst after my re-
Ura from Europe, which was in July, 1873.

AS TO MISSING BOOKS OF CONTBACT AND FINANCE COMPANY.

Q. When did you first hear that the books of that company had been
bBt—A. I coald not tell you when I first heard of it. I can remember
ftttiae wheu I Ant tried to And them.

Q> Wkeo wae that I—A. That was in December. Let me we,
nwflfar fa November or December, 187$.

r* rot. r&—'9
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The WITNESS. I recollect that there were not^s held by the Contract
and Finance Company against the Central Pacific Com pan}', and they
were for a large amount, but how large an amount I cannot say.

By Mr. COHEN :
Q. At what time was this f—A. After the completion of the road.
Mr. COHEN. After the completion of the road, or after their work on

other contracts f
The WITNESS. I cannot tell you. They might have been for other

work. I cannot say, though, about that. I cannot remember so far
back. I know this: that the Contract and Finance Company held these
notes; that they took these bonds in payment, but whether the notes
were given for a debt owing for the construction of the road or not I
cannot say.

Q. What other debt would such an amount as $6,000,000 be given
for?—A. I cannot say. I do not recollect of any work that they did
that would amount to as much as that; but still they might have done
it, and I not recollect it.

AS TO DIVISION OF SURPLUS ASSETS AMONG STOCKHOLDERS OF CON
TRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY.

Q. Do you remember the fact that within one, two, or three yean
after the completion of the road the Contract aud Finance Company
made a division among its stockholders of its surplus assets f—A. No,
I do not recollect. 1 have no doubt they did. They would if they
had any to divide.

Q. Do you not remember that you yourself received a large amount
of stock of the Central Pacific Company from the Contract and Finance
Company as your share f—A. Yes.

Q. Do you remember what the amount of it was ?—A. No; I do not.
Q. Do you not remember that it was about $ 13,000,0001—A. Some-

where in that neighborhood.
Q. And that a similar amount was delivered to Mr. Stanford, Mr.

Hopkins, and Mr. Huutingtou f—A. I could not tell you what they got;
I know about what I got.

Q. You kuow that you had " evened up n your interests at that time j
you had similar amounts of stock in the Contract and Finance Company 1

Mr. COHEN. What time are you spoakiug off
Commissioner ANDERSON. The time of the division of the Central

Pacific stock. Mr. Stanford himself has stated that they each got
$13,000,000.

The WITNESS. Then what do you want me to corroborate him for;
is he not reliable T

Mr. COHEN. I object to it, because I know that Mr. Stanford is mis-
taken.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am not a witness in this case. Mr. Stan-
ford has sworn to it, and I want this witness to say whether or not Mr.
Stanford is correct.

THE WITNESS GOT $13,000,000.

The WITNESS. I do not know what Mr. Stanford has sworn to, but
I know that I got $13,000,000. I am not certain that I had got $13,.
000,000 at that time. I know that when I went to Europe I got $13,-
000,000 when I wide that sale,
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When was it tuat you went to Europe f—A. In 1871—July or
[August.

Q. Now, did you get anything else from the Contract and Finance
Company besides the stock I—A. Not that I remember at that time; I
jo not remember of anything just now.

Q. Have you any books that will show what you did receive from
tlieContract and Finance Company T—A. No: I did not keep any pri-
vtte books. When I closed up a thing I would put it away.

OTHER DIVIDENDS.

Q. Have yon at any time received any dividend or interest from the
Contract and Finance Company other than this stock 1

Oonimissiouer LlTTLEE. Iu payment for construction on the Central
id
roissioner ANDERSON. AS a payment of dividends iu the Con-

aud Finance Company—as a division of profits 1—A. I do not
llect now having received it. 1 may have received some, but I do

let recollect.
LAND-GEANT BONDS.

Do yon remember receiving any land-grant bonds from the Con-
t and Finance Company I—A. I think I got some land-grant bonds.
1)0 you remember abont the amount f—A. No; I do not.
Do you remember whether you received any other bonds or stocks
other roads—branch roads 1—A. Really, I feel kind of'-off my

r," I may say—I am contused; my mind is confused. The tact is
\t ttot to be here to testify. I am not in fit condition. My physt-

to me that I ought not to come and urged me, peremptorily,
kit come; but I told him that 1 wanted to come, I did not want to
I investigation by anybody; and I am here against his protest.

THE S. H. H. AND C. BOOKS.

, I will ask you whether you remember that the Contract and Fi-
\ Company had on band a large amount of property at the time it
I its books, and that a large amount of property was passed over

|(be books known aa the 3. H. H. and C. books, the amount being
0,000—you remember those books'!—A, Yesj I remember those
, Dot I do not remember as to the property.
You remember that Messrs. S. H. H. and C. received from the Con-
sod Finance Company $13,500,000*—A. No; I do not. I know

. I Utere is a large amount of imaginary capital in that concern, but
I to its assets it had not as many as the books show. 1 cannot explain

I am not book-keeper enough to do it; but I know very well that
I1 came to see the cash balances due me there and when I asked

i money there was not anything to pay it with. There were no

PBOFITB ON THE CONSTRUCTION CONTHACT.

I will ask you the question in a simple way. 1 will ask you to
He for this Commission the profits you made through the Contract

[Finance Company on the construction contract which that company
i with the Central Pacific—not in dollars, but iu kind-jghat did

Inearet—A. £ received stock.
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Q. You received $13,000,000, or thereabouts, in stock !
Mr. COHEN. Rot from that contract.
The WITNESS. I cannot say that 1 received it from that. When I

sold oat to these gentlemen I had in the neighborhood of $13,000,000.
By Mr. COHEN :

Q. Of stock, you mean !—A. Of stock; yes.
Q. That was sold at 12 cents on the dollar f—A. Yes.
Commissioner ANDERSON. That is not the question now. The ques-

tion is what he got from the Contract and Finance Company.

DOES NOT REMEMBER EXACT FIGURES.

The WITNESS. In these large amounts I could not remember the ex- -
act figures. I know that when I sold out I had over $12,000,000 of
stock, but I do not think it was $13,000,000. I recollect on another ;

occasion that I had $13,000,000 of stock, but I do not think it was at
the time I sold out

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q. Let us try to get it at the time you sold out. What did you sell

besides $13,000 000 of stock f—A. I sold my interest in the Central and
Southern Pacific, and in all the work that was going on.

Q. Did you sell any bonds ?—A. No; I did not sell any bonds.
Q. Did you have any bonds f—A. Yes; I had some bonds.

INTEREST ON BONDS PAID WITNESS'S EXPENSES IN EUROPE.

Q. How many bonds did you have ?—A. The interest on them was
what paid my expenses in Europe.

Q. How many bonds were there f You ought to recollect a matter
that would help you in that way.—A. No; 1 do not recollect.

Q. You do not recollect how many land-grant bonds you had f—A.
No.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. Was it not several hundred thousand I—A. No.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q. Was it not several millions 1—A. No.
Q. Did you not have your fifth or fourth that was presented by the

Central Pacific to the Contract and Finance Company in payment of
those notes J—A. I had my share of them, whatever it was—whatever
amount of stock I held was.

Q. Do you remember how many bonds were paid by the Central Pa-
cific Company to the Contract and Finance Company in satisfaction of
those notes ?—A. No; I do not. You have got the books of the Cen-
tral Pacific. Why do you not verify all that from those f My memory
cannot go back to give you those details; and if my memory does not
give it right you may cast aspersions upon me.

Commissioner ANDERSON. There is no desire to do that
The WITNESS. I know there is not, but it may be done.
Q. The question was how much you made out of that transaction!—

A. I can not tell you.
Q. How much stock and how much bonds f—A. I made all11 cool

but I do not remember how much it was.



CHARLES CROCKER. 3669

WITNESS'S CONNECTION WITII WESTERN PACIFIC.

Q. What connection bad you with the Western Pacific—did you build
it, or part of it f—A. I do not recollect about it. 1 do not think I built
any of it. [After consultation with Mr. Cohen.] I have not said that
the bonds were given to the Contract and Finance Company for build-
up the main line of the road.

Commissioner ANDERSON. YOU said the bonds were in paymeut of
the notes, and that you did not know why the notes were given.

The WITNESS. They were in payment of the notes.
Mr. COHEN. That was not the contract for the main line:
The WITNESS. I do not say that it was.
Commissioner ANDERSON. I think you are mistaken about that. The

reports of our accountant will show.
Mr. COHEN. Those notes came from the building of the Oregon

Branch, if I am not mistaken.
Commissioner ANDERSON. I think you are mistaken.
The WITNESS. What difference does it make! The United States

have got the road and they have paid for it.
Commissioner ANDERSON. Have the United States got the road?
The WITNESS. The people have.
Mr. COHEN. They have got all they called for, and more too.
Q. Do you not remember that in 1867 a contract was made between

the Western Pacific road and Messrs. Stanford, Hopkins, yourself, and
Mr. E. B. Crocker for the construction of that Western Pacific, you
four buying out McLaughlan, a former contractor?—A. 1 know that
we bought McLaughlan out, but that has nothing to do with the build-
ing of the road.

S. H. H. AND C. OWNERS OF WESTERN PACIFIC STOCK.

Q. Did you not become owners of the stock that the Western Pacific
issued, and were you not afterwards parties to the consolidation by
which you exchanged stock of the Western Pacific for stock of the
Central Pacific?—A. I have no doubt we were. I do not remember
auything about that consolidation, but I know that we bought McLaugh-
lan out.

Q. Is it not a fact that all the stock of the Central Pacific that came
into the }K)8ses8ion of you four gentlemen in that way was also passed
into the Contract and Finance Company, so that, substantially, all the
Central Pacific stock that you four gemlemen held was placed in the
hands of the Contract and Fiuauce Company ?—A. I do not remember.

WITNESS'S CONNECTION WITII CENTRAL PACIFIC.

Q. What connection have you had with the Ceo*
1869 f—A. I was a director, and I was superintends
ontil we employed Mr. Towne.

Q. Up to what date was that t—A. I was sum*
np to some time in I860, when I think Mr. IV
&Pf>eal to the company's books to tell that-

Q. Then since 1809 you have been a c
other offices h a v e you held !—A. Second

Mr. COHEN. N o t all the time since 1«
The WITNESS. I was in Europe afteJ

bi
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Q. You resumed your position when you returned from Europe f—A.
I did. I was re-elected director and second vice-president, and have
been such ever since.

THE WESTERN DEVELOPMENT COMPANY.

Q. Are you familiar with the various constructions that have been
made since that date ? I refer to the California and Oregon, and the
work done by the Western Development Company.—A. I do not think
the Western Development ever built any of the California and Oregon.

Q. No; but it built some other roads which were leased to the Cen-
tral Pacific. I ask you if you are familiar with all that construction f—
A. I am familiar with the road. 1 was not familiar with the construc-
tion while I was in Europe.

Q. 1 am referring now to the different construction contracts between
the Central Pacific and the Western Development Company and the
Pacific Improvement Company afterwards. Were you a member of
the board, and did you vote for those contracts?—A. I never voted for
any contract that I was interested in in the board of directors in my
life, that I know of. My recollection now is that the contract for build-
ing the San Joaquin Branch was let to Mr. Strobridge. I am not cer-
tain about it, but I think there was a contract let to him.

•
WITNESS A STOCKHOLDER IN THE WESTERN DEVELOPMENT COMPANY.

Q. Were you a stockholder in the Western Development Company t
—A. Yes.

Q. What was the total capital of that company f—A. $5,000,000,1
believe.

Q. How much stock did you hold !—A. I held
Commissioner ANDERSON (iuterposing). 10,000 shares. Is that right!
The WITNESS. 1 presume so. I do not remember though, really.
Q. Either a fifth or a fourth of the whole capital, was it not f—A.

No; 1 think not.
Mr. COHEN. That company was divided into ninths.
The WITNESS. I think that Mr. Colton had some of it.
Mr. COHEN. He had one-ninth.
Commissioner ANDERSON. And the other parts were divided among

these four.

WITNESS'S STOCK IN PACIFIC IMPROVEMENT COMPANY.

Q. IIow was it about the Pacific Improvement Company; how much
stock did that company have f—A. Five millions, I think; five or ten.

Q. How much of that did you own !—A. I think about a quarter. I
would not be positive about that, though.' I am really very much con-
fused now, and my mind is not clear.

Mr. COHEN. DO you want to quit now I
The WITNESS. Yes.
Commissioner ANDERSON. We will take a recess at 1 o'clock.
The WITNESS. These are very important matters. Did you not learn

this in California from the books?
Commissioner ANDERSON. Of course. But you have just said that

you have not voted for any contract in which you had an interest. I
want to ask you whether you have not voted on all the eon tracks be-
tween the Central Pacific Company and llu> Weateru D l
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C p y , the Contract aod Finance Company and the Pacific Improve-
sent Company 1

CEBTBAi PACIFIC NEVEB HAD A CONTRACT WITH WESTERN DEVEL-
OPMENT COMPANY.

Tbe WITNESS. The Central Pacific Company never bad any contract,
tfeit I know of, witb the Western Development Company, and the Con-
mot and Finance Company contract was made while I was not a di-
rector, as I have testified before and as you found out in California. 1
mot tttiuk the Central Pacific Bail way Company ever made a con-

with the Pacific Improvement Company.
Q. Who is now constructing t̂ ie California and Oregon from Delta

to the north line of the State of California t—A. That is the Pacific
Inproveinent Company. That in so.
Commissioner ANDERSON. Yoti will probably find quite a number of

ttrors in your statement about these companies not having made any
ttQtractti with the Central Pacific Company.

Tbe WITNESS. Well, I tell you that tny mind is Dot in a condition to
Istify correctly, I feel very much upset. My mind whirls; goes from
ow thing to another. I am thinking of what the doctor told me. I see
be was nearer right than I was.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I think we bad better take a recess until
3 o'clock.

Mr. OOHKN. Mr. Crocker cannot be here after today, and I want to
enmine him for half an hour.

10 WALL STREET, NEW YORK,
' * Tuwday, September 20, 1887.

Afternoon session.

Mr. COHEN. I have a communication which I have been desired to
pHuettt to the Commission on behalf of the Central Pacific Bailroad
Company with reference to the expenses which have been incurred in
preparing tables and statements containing information and for the
(ttpeaften of transportation. I thought we had better pat it in the form
Of I letter, so that yon may consider it in executive session, in order
tfctt we may get a reply.

(The letter was placed on file.)

CHARLES CROCKER, being further examined, testified as follows:

POLICY OF CENTRAL PACIFIC.

By OommiBsiooer ANDERSON :
Question. Will you state to ns, generally, what, so far as yon know,-

baa been the policy of the Central Pacific Company since its comple-
tion in regard to the connections made by it with branch roads tmti
witb the Soothern Pacific for the purpose of developing that ente rpme—
tbe enterprise of the Central Pacific)—Answer. Well, that is a pretty
broad question. I do not know that I could frame an answer to
n m than to say that the Central Pacific is anxious to have tbe <
tributary to it* road developed, and have brought to it for
Son all 169 products of the coaatry adjacent. They have CUmu'
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in the way of money assistance that I now remember in encouraging
those things, bat we, as stockholders, have been engaged in building
feeders.

ROAD8 CONNECTING WITH CENTRAL PACIFIC.

Q. Will you enumerate the principal roads with which connections
have been made, either by leases or by other contracts f—A. I could
not remember all those things.

Q. I will recall most of them to you. The San Pablo and Tulare ;
that was a connection made by lease, wan it not!—A. Yes.

Q. That was the fact also with the Northern Railway t—A. Yes.
Q. And the Araador Branch, a part of the San Pablo and Tulare f—

A. Yes. None of that money came from the Central Pacific, however.
Q. Those roads were organized with an independent organization,

constructed by construction companies, by contracts made between
the particular roads and the construction companies, and then leased
to the Central Pacific. Was not that the method ?—A. Yes.

By Mr. COHEN:
Q. In all cases T—A. As far as I recollect just now.
Q. The Amador Branch, the California Pacific, and the Southern Pa-

cific iu California f—A. I do not think the Amador Branch was leased.
By Commissioner ANDERSON :

Q. It was leased to the San Pablo and Tulare, and the San Pablo
and Tulare to the Southern Pacific. Then the Southern Pacific in Cali-
fornia, in Arizona, and in New Mexico. Was not that also constructed
by the Western Development Company and the Pacific Improvement
Company, and then a lease made of the constructed road to the Central
Pacific, and was not that the state of affairs until the change by leas-
ing the Central Pacific to the Southern Pacific in 1885!—A. I believe
it was.

WITNESS A STOCKHOLDER IN CONNECTING COMPANIES, AND, IP
PRESENT, VOTED ON LEASES.

Q. Were you not a stockholder in all those different companies that
I have enumerated !—A. Yes.

Q. And did yon not yourself, as a director of the Central Pacific, vote
on the terms of all the leases of these various companies that were made
to the Central Pacific ?—A. I do not recollect whether I was present
at all the meetings. If I had been I should have done so.

Q. And when you were present you did vote ?—A. I presume I did 5
I never saw anything to object to in it.

Q. Did you riot vote also on the contract made in October, 1886, fo»
the construction of the California and Oregon by the Pacific Improve-
ment Company, from Delta to the northern boundary of the State, the
contract being made between the Central Pacific and the Pacific Inrn
provement Company I—A. 1 do not recollect whether I was present a <
that or not. It was very soon after my injury that that contract wa t
made, and I was incapacitated for business for a long time after that-
injury. I cannot say that I was present. I do not remember now o
being present.

THE COLORADO RIVER BRIDGE.

Q. Do you remember whether you voted for the lease of the Coloracl*
BiverBridge to the Southern Pacific or to tiifc CtantaX ^ f t t A 1

cannot recollect whether I d id or not .



Mr. CoHEK. Is it important to establish all these facts f
Commissioner ANDERSON. The record will show; but the witness

has stated that be never voted for any contract or transaction between
Ihe Central Pacific and other companies in which he had an interest.

The WITNESS. That was to the best of my recollection.
Commissioner ANDEBSON. I call these cases to your attention and

will refer yon to the record showing the vote.
Mr* COHEN. We will admit that every time he was present be voted

on these things as they came up. He was mistaken in that statement
be made on that matter.

ALL THOSE COITTEACTS PROFITABLE TO CENTRAL PACIFIC.

The WITNESS. Yes; wherever I stated that I was not present and I
was present, I made » mistake, undoubtedly. My memory failed me.
AB a general thing 1 abstained from those matters; but, at the same
time, I do not kuow -why I should; it was all perfectly regnlar. All
those contracts were profitable to the Central Pacific, especially tbe
bridge contract, as tbe construction company which built the bridge
never got half its money on that. It was burned up.

Mr. COHEH. They have been all through that.
The WITNESS. Then I do not know why they ask me about those

tilings, when I have got a bad memory.

PROPRIETY OF DIRECTORS VOTINO ON CONTRACTS IN WHICH THEY
WERE INTERESTED ON BOTH SIDES.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will explain, BO that you will understand
Ute point. It is true that we have most of this information. But per-
haps one of the gravest questions before us is oil the propriety of the
directors of the Central Pacific Coinpauy voting on contracts in which
taey bad a pecnniary interest on both sides, as much with reference to
the propriety of the act itself as with reference to the question of how
mnett money they made. Therefore 1 call your attention to the fact that
the inquiry now addressed to you turns on the question whether you
did in fact vote on contracts made with companies in whicli you had a
large interest as a stockholder when you were also interested in the

I Central Pacific as a stockholder and director of that company.

11

THE BOOKY MOUNTAIN COAL COMPANY.

Q. Now, I call your attention to another case—the case of the Rocky
Moontaiu Coal Company; were you a stockholder in that company?—
A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did yon. vote on the arrangements by which that company fur-
nished coal to tbe Central Pacific f—A. I do not think there was any
vtrtJaffarrangement about it.

Q. Yon know, as matter of fact, that tbe Rocky Mountain Coal Com-
paaj h is for many years sold to the Central Pacific very large amounts
Bf coal f—A. Yes; I know that, and sold it cheaper than they could get
it anywhere else.

APPBOVED OF EVERYTHING THAT BENEFITED CENTRAL PACIFIC.

Q. The gaesiiou is whether you have, as a director,
I jmhsmeate made between the two companies by which the
I * teller and the other a poroiiaser—you being a &twi\iho\4es
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companies J—A. Well, answering generally, on that proposition I will
say that I approved of anything that benefited the Central Pacific
Company.

Q. Even if it benefited you t—A. Because I always had a larger in-
terest in that than I had in any other company.

Q. Directing yonr attention, specifically, to the Pacific Improvement
Company, do you know what consideration the company voted for the
construction which the Pacific Improvement Company made between
Delta and the northern boundary of the State t—A. I do not.

COST OF CONSTRUCTION TO PACIFIC IMPROVEMENT COMPANY.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I state that it appears from your records
that the price paid was $4,500,000 of bonds of the Central Pacific issued
under their last mortgage of October, 1886, and 80,000 shares of stock
which at the time of the vote, in October, 1886, was worth about 40
cents. That being the consideration voted for that work, do you know
what the cost of construction to the Pacific Improvement Company
wasf

Mr. COHEN. What did that include f
Commissioner ANDERSON. It included the construction from Delta to

the northern boundary of the State—the rails and the equipment.
Mr. COHEN. And the acquisition of some other property I
(Commissioner ANDERSON. NO ; there was a provisiou in it by which

another company in Oregon agreed to make a connection, but what the
Pacific Improvement Company agreed to do was what I have stated.

T\\e WITNESS. I do not recollect. As I have said before, I was in a
very precarious condition at that time, owing to my accident, and 1
have a very indistinct remembrance of that whole matter. I know that
I left before it was finished up—before there was anything done about
it—because I got sick by attending the discussions that were held.,

Q. My question is now whether you know what that construction and
all the work agreed to be done has cost the Pacific Improvement Com-
pany ?—A. I do not know; and I do not think it is finished yet.

Q. If the facts establish that the cost to the Pacific Improvement
Company has been less than $3,500,000, and the value of the considera-
tion to be paid should be over $7,000,000, would you still consider that
a proper contract for persons who were directors in both companies to
approve of and vote fort—A. I do not think that there was any such
discrepancy between the cost and the payments. But still, 1 would not,
as an officer of the Central Pacific Hail way Company, pay any such
difference, if I knew there was going to such a difference.

WAS IT A PROPER CONTRACT!
•

Commissioner ANDERSON. KOW, I will state, for your information,
that Mr. Douty, the president of the Pacific Improvement Company,
baa stated to us the entire cost of this road as being about the figure
which I have stated, and that the cost, up to the date at which the in-
formation was furnished to us, was $3,158,000, and some $600,000 in
bonds having been set aside, stated by Mr. Douty to be more than suf-
ficient to entirely complete what was to be done. The question I ask
you is whether, in your judgment, that was a proper contract for direct-
ors of the Central Pacific to approve!

A. If they knew what was going to be the cost of the building of the
road, I should not think it was; but those* t\im%* wc* tf&
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ttemely hypothetical. It is gness-work. Sometimes a man takes a con-
tract to build a house and he loses money in building it, and sometimes
be makes a good deaL Those circumstances have to be taken into BC-
IXIQPL The uiau who lets tbe contract and the man who takes the
contract exercise their best judgment.

Q, When the man who takes the contract is the same person as the
man who votes for it, and he pays moneys that belong to tbe corpora-
tion lu which he is a trustee, in your judgment, is not that open to very
w rm criticism 1—A. Well, I guess tbe public will criticise that pretty
dosely-

COST OF THE COLOBAOO EIVEB BRIDGE.

Q. Do you know what was tbe cost of the Colorado bridge when first
boillT—A. I do not remember.

Q. You liaro stated that the parties wbo bnilt it did not get their
money back.—A. That is what I understood. It was burned, and it was
> long way short of paying for itself.

By Mr. COHEN :
Q. It was burned once and washed out once by the flood, was it uotT—

A, It was washed out once or twice, and burned out entirely, and there
kg been a good deal of difficulty about it. The bridge is across tbe
river which is the dividing line between the State of California and
Territory of Arizona; and there was some difficulty an to which coin-
pu>y would own the bridge, or else the Contract Company would never
Hive built the bridge and owned it.

THE OAKLAND WHARF EXTENSION.

Q. Do you remember a bill presented by the Contract and Finance
Company, while you were president of that company, in October, 187U,
ia That was known as the Oakland wharf extension, the auiouut
being 9693,000 !—A. No; I do not. I had uothing to do with it, as (
remember now.

(J. It appears from the minutes that you presented the bill to the
Central Pacific Company.—A. Well, if I did, then I did. But J do cot
remember it-

Q. Do yon remember whether you voted in favor of the payment of
liwtanml—A. I do not.
Air. NOSEIS (reading from a memorandum relating to the Central

Pacific minutes). Page 52, October 20,1376:
BUI of C. Crocker, of the Contract and Finance Company, dated Soptaniber 30, for

(992,000, for worrit »nd material on Oakland wbarf extension and ou Alamo da wbarf
ttMtulon.
Tllia bill includes items far fencing the railroad lino betweou NiJes and Oakland,

ttT.UOO, and 10 per cent, for superintendence, 1692,944.1)9.
On motion of Mr. Bmwa, tbe bill waa audited and allowed, Mr. Crocker himself

being pcmenL

BBADESG OF MEMORANDUM OBJECTED TO.

Mr. OOHEK. I object to this. This is a garbled statement of what
purports to be contained ou tlie book of minutes. I undertake to say
that there was no sacli entry on the book of minutes as read here. It
It simply a condensed statement of one of your employed; it is not a
copy.

GmatbtsioDer LITTLES. It does not purport to be a copy. X *
fettfen is called to the fmt that reiy often during your KIAM
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that very document was resorted to, with the original books before as,
and the entries in that paper which you hold in your hand were always
found to be correct in substance.

Commissioner ANDERSON. We will enter on the record an exact copy
from your records.

Mr. COHEN. I do not remember having had my attention called in
California to this extract. If it bad been, I should have compared it,
and pnt it in in full from the record book, when we get it.

Commissioner ANDERSON. We will put it in in full
Mr. COHEN. We take the responsibility of everything that appears

on our minutes, but we do not want any portion of the minutes pat in
for any particular purpose.

Commissioner ANDERSON. We will substitute for the extract an exact
copy at any time you furnish it to us.

Mr. COHEN. We have no chance of getting the books over here again.
Commissioner ANDERSON. NO J but yon can send as a copy.

DEFECTIVE MEMORY AGAINST COMPANY'S BOOKS.

The WITNESS. I want to say a word. With all due respect to yoar
honorable Commission, I do not think it is fair to examine me, with my
defective memory, as compared with your quotations from our books.
The books are correct, and you are asking me questions on matters that
I do not pretend to remember, and yon are going to put me down as
against those books, and the books against me. I do not think that is
fair.

Commissioner ANDERSON. There is no desire to do that. Nobody is
going to criticise you for making any mistakes. The point the Com-
mission wishes to show, and which has been substantially conceded, is
that you, iu common with the other directors, approved the practice of
giving contracts when you had interests on both sides.—A. Well, if the
books show it, that is sufficient. I do not deny what is iu the books.

Mr. COHEN. I understand, then, that the Commission enters into a
stipulation with us that Mr. Crocker's defective memory may not be
taken to contradict the books f

Commissioner LITTLER. We do not expect to contradict the books by
his memory.

Mr. COHEN. I want that stipulation confirmed, so that the members of
the press will understand it.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The Commission enters into no stipulation.
The press will look out for itself.

ASHAMED OF NOTHING HE HAS DONE.

The WITNESS. I desire to say here that there is nothing 1 have done
in connection with the building of the Central Pacific Railroad or any
other railroad that I feel ashamed of or that I wish to recall. £ feel
proud of what I have done. It lias resulted in good to the people gen-
erally and to me particularly. 1 did not give up twenty years of the
best part of my life for nothing.

RELEASE OP CHARLES CROCKER FROM LIABILITIES TO CENTRAL
PACIFIC.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I call your attention to an eutry in the
minutes of April 15,1885, aud ask you if you recall the circumstance
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of 9 release of Charles Crocker from any liabilities tbat tiiere might be
ijftinst him in favor of the Central Pacific Etaihvny Company f

The WITNESS. I do not recollect the date, but I remember that there
m something of that kind going on for Mr. Huntingdon, and I thoagbt
K woald be a good thing to have me absolved at the same time, and I
got absolution, •

Commissioner ANDEESON. Bat you gave yourself absolution. Toa
voted in favor of it f

The WITNESS. Did 11
Commissioner ANDERSON. I ask yoa.
The WITNESS. I do not remember whether I did or not. I do not

tliink 1 did. I think I kept silent. 1 AID a modest man.
Commissioner ANDEBSON. YOU were present when the releases were

directed to be given by the board, were yoa not 1
The WITNESS. Very likely.
Q You entered no demurrer and made no protest!—A. No; I thought

lonjtfit to be released. I did not know really of any obligation, but at
tbe same time if it was good for others it was good for me. That is the
«y 1 reasoned about it.

UKVina CAPACITY OP SUBSIDIZED PORTION OP CENTRAL PACIFIC.

<J. Csui yoa give ns your views as to what you consider to be the
earning capacity of that portion of the Central Pacific which is covered
bj the ttubsidy bonds!—A. I could not. In the first place I have been
way from San Francisco two years, and nearly one year of that time I
hive been suffering from almost a fatal injury; and, in the uext place,
whatever 1 might say here in an off-hand way could be better verified
END UI« earnings and expenses of the road as indicated by the books;
tbat would Bbow better than I can,

FORECLOSURE BY UNITED STATES DISASTROUS.

(I What, in your judgment, would be the effect of a foreclosure of
tbe (Jutted States lien so as to separate that portion of tbe Central Pa-
cific Iwtwwju Ogdeu and Sacramento from the restof the system; what,
in tour judgment, would the effect of tbat be on the security of the
Ciiitwl Statest—A. I tbiuk it would be disastrous.
Q. Gnu yon not tie a little more specific iu explaining what the effect

would be ou its business!—A. I know if it was a good thing for ns to
baud those connections without the subsidy it wonld be a good thing
for the Government to maintain them. I do not t hink, in other words,
tint tbe Government can run that road any better than we have done it.

Q, What suggestions can you make, if any, as to your views of the
tliat the Government should pursue in regard to the collection of

i debt f—A. Well, if it wanted to be magnanimous and generous,write
it oft

OOtntSB THE GOVERNMENT SHOULD PURSUE TO COLLECT ITS DEBT.

Q. Can you make a business answer as to the best policy to pursue
ao M to preserve the usefulness of the railroad as far as possible, and,
it the same time, secure as much to the United States as can be se-
cured f—A. I think that a subject that would require a good deal of
Hotly and investigation. If two or three men on the part of the Gov-
mHM»£ with SJJ Uvuwst desire to do justice between tUe A
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the Government, should meet a committee of the board, they eoul
come to some conclusion tbat would be worthy of attention; but, iu an!,
off-hand manucr, in tbe investigation of this question, I do not think I1

am capable of giving you any outline of a sell lenient that I wonhl lift
willing to stand to, or tbat the Government would be. I do not know
enough about it. I never gave it any study. It is a question that re*
quires a good deal of study. Whenever it is attempted by such men!
on the part of tbe Government and a committee from the board of dk
rectors with nn honest desire to come to an honest conclusion, there
will be some way found to do tbe best for all. But, at the same time,
when 1 come to reflect ou the condition of the country at the time the
contract was made between the company and the Government for the
building of that road, I think that if the (Jovenimeut wrote off it« wbolft
claim today it would come out away abend of the manner in which it
would have come out if the roud had not been built.

LAKGB VOUCHEES FOR EXPENSE ACCOUMT. iQ, Have you been aware from time to time of the existence of large'
vouchers which purported to be merely for expense account or legal
excuses, and wbich did not, on their face, convey any information to
to tbe parties to whom the moneys were given or the purposes to which
they were- applied!—A. I never saw any of those vouchers, but I have
beard of tbem through the press and through the report of your pro-
ceedings.

Q. Have you heard of them from omcere of the company—from Mr,
nutitington aud Mr. Stanford!—A. I think I have passed on some c
tbem, us a member of the board, and voted for their allowance; I tliin
I have. I do uot remember particularly now. But if they had co
up I would have voted for them when I wa« present

APPLIED TO SOME GOOD PORPOSE.

Q. When yon say yon would have voted for them, you say that be-
cause yon have knowledge of the purposes to which they wero ap*'
plied!—A- No, sir. I know they have beeu applied to some good par*
pose or they would uot have been allowed, ,

<J. Yon say you would have allowed them yourself. Why would yon
allow them 1—A. Because 1 hnve faith in the men who disbursed the
money.

Q. Is tbat the full reason t—A. Entirely.
Q. You would have allowed thorn, then, without asking these gentl

meu any questions a« to the reasons why they bad beeu paid or the obJ
jecta to which they had beeu applied f—A. Yes. , I

Q. As matter of fact, have you asked for an explanation of tbe pnrJ
poses to wbich these moneys have been applied!—A. No; I have not,

Q. Have you auy knowledge whatsoever of tbe persons to whom
those moneys have been paid, or the purposes to which they have b
applied !—A. The men who signed the vouchers,

Q. The vouchers, in many cases, are signed simply by Mr. Stanford.—
A. Then be got the money.

Q. My question is, have you any knowledge of tbe persons to whom
the moneys were paid by the signer of the vouchers f—A. No; I uav4
Dot.

OUJKCTS TO WHICH MONEYS WERE APPLIED.

Q. ilaveyoa any knowledge of the objects to
were applied t—A. To heueii t the

WMKW

J
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Q. Jo What way would tt benefit the company f—A. That 1 do not
bunr. Then* are a great in any ways in which money has to be dis-
bursed.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am speaking of your knowledge now.
The WITNESS, 1 do not know anything about it. I never sought to.

know. 1 do not want to know. I have trust aud faith in Governor
Stanford and Mr, Huntingtou, and I do not believe they have niisap-
]itopriated ft ttiugie dollar, and I know, ,13 far as myself is concerned,
that 1 have iiever misappropriated a single dollar. • In other words, 1
bare always tried to get for the compauy a dollar and five cents for
every dollar I have expended.

HTPLUENCING LEGISLATION.

Q. Do you know whether any of the moneys T referred to wore aaed
for the purpose of influencing legislation f—A. I do not,

Commissioner ANDERSON' (addressing Mr. Cohen). We will strike
tie answer out, if you wish, and let yon raise any objection you de-
tiff.

Mr. COHEN. The question is answered. I should object to it under
tie ruling of the circuit court, but the question ia now answered; yet
lll» a question that should not have been put.

Commutaioaer ANDERSON. TUat is mutter of opinion.
Q. Please look at the letters, copies of which I show you, tit pages

IS19,1620,162 L, and 1622 of a copy of the record in the Col ton suit,
wd state whether you recognize those letters.

Hr. COHEN. I object to the question, and advise the witness not to
make the examination and not to answer any question on the subject.
!n the first place, there is nothing here to prove that the papers sbown
to Mm are copies of the record in the Colton case, or that they are
topies of tbe letters they purport to be.

THE OOLTON LETTERS,

Commissioner ANDBESON. AS far as that objection is concerned, we
wtdyask the witness whether these printed papers shown him re-
fttth hi» recollection so that he can swear to the existence of such
Mlten, if there be such.

The WlTKEse. What letters do they purport to be 1
fottmMnoner ANDERSON. They purport to be letters written by you

to Mt Colton. My question simply is whether you will read them
Ml oea whether yon recollect writing such letters.
Mr. COHEN. I make the further objection that tbe production of

fan tetters before this Commission is enjoined by order of the circuit
Mrt of the United States for the northern district of California.
Ooomiflmotier ANDERSON. The question is whether yon remember

writing tiiem.
Tfce WrrNKss. I do not remember writing them, and I do not remem-

Wrtheir being presented in the Colton case; but they sound very much
like ne. Tbe Government of tho United States is no more interested
iotiew letters than in the Sharp ea.su. They are most of them per-
MMI, wait sbow wlmt tt good time 1 liml at Los Angeles.

Q- TM Uiem nay frirther suggestion you desire to make to this Com-
ata»oo In regard to the snbject-mntt?? of this investigation !

"HeWETNESS. Any suggestion tli;it I want to make!
*CPBUuEu)oner AXDERSOX. Yes. Yon are a prominent, du&ctot ol

we are very desirous of receiving f ull
— -
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tbe officers.—A. I have DO doubt, if I bad a little time to gather mj
bough ts together, I conI<1 make you a good many Rood suggestionnji

hut, really, 1 have not thought over the matt IT, and did not suppose
you would entertain a suggestion of mine anyhow. I havo no doubt,
if I had a little time, I could think of a pood many things you ought
to do.

DEFINITION OV THK KOOKY M O D N T J U N 1U8K LINK.

Cj. Do you remember :i circuniKttinee that occurred iu regard to tlm
definition of ttKibttse-liuo of tho Kocky Mountain*! being the point froon'
which you were cu titled to receive $43,0011 per tnilo intituiid of 11(5,000 tj
—A. Yes; I remember that very distinctly.

Q. Please toll us bow that point came to be lixed f—A. Well, the lm m
provided that from the western u»seotthe mountains for ISO miles"
eastward tho bonds should I>e three times as much (I think it wa«) ai
on the plains before reaching tlmt point. Thu questiou eanie np,
" Where is thu base of thu mountains?"

ABCADK CRKKK TUK BAKK.

Q. That is. on the California Hide f—A. On thu California Hide. I
entered into the question, mid I thought » good detil about it. We ware
very hnrd up, uml wewnntt'd to get the Inisc down au neHr the river i
we could, dealing justly with the Government, iti view of that portion
of tbe law which c*tuted that IKO miles eustwardly covered the most ex-
pensive portion of the work. I do not know Mint I am <]uotmg it ex-
actly, but I think it i* pretty much that way. The surveyors had ma da
150 miles from Arcade Creek reach the Truckee Meadows, where it was
as level as this lloor, and beyond tftcre there watt nothing very heavy.,
The heaviest work was all between Arcudo Creek nud the Trnokeai
MoadowH. Therefore that answered that portion of the law. I '
Professor Whitney out on a little ride, and [ had a profile of the road
from Sucramunto City to the Truckeo Meadows with me, and beyond i
tbere even. 1 showed it to him. 1 luidtieopy of the law, and read* thatj
to him. "Now,"Haid 1 "Professor, we want to have you decide oti
give your opinion of where this spot should bo located." The profile!
showed & perceptible rise from Arcade Creek up. It was getting «pl
fiister nnd fa*ter m we went along, and then got down ; and when wo*
got down to the Truckee Meadows, 150 mile* from this point, on tbe
Arcade Creek, it was almost level again, and the obstructions were
trilling. It was smooib ground there. Uete was all this heavy luonut-
aiu work between. It answered iho purpone of the law exactly. I did
not ask him to do anything except that 1 wished him to decide wher
true justice would plticu the wi-stern baHe of the Sierra Nevada
"Well," he ways, "the true base is the river, but," said he, "for thai
purpose of this bill, Arcade Creek is as fair a place as any." 1 think]
the president of the company addnuaed him A letter on that question]
and he answered it, I think, in writing. Then 1 took out General!
Houghtou, the surveyor-general of the State of California, and [ took]
him over the same course, whowed him the whole thing, and talked tol
him in the same way. He said tli»t undoubtedly, for the purposes o(|
tbe bill, that was the true place to put the western, base, and b« an-
swered the letter of tho company iu the same; way.

By Mr. COHEN:
Q. There was a, report made by the United States SftTvaNW

appoiuted by Premltmt Lincoln, was there uuU—X. Ytoi.
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at tliat, I was tdld lately that there was, bat I hud nothing to do with
lint.

By Commissioner ANDEE80N:
Q, What was the point that was located 1—A- Arcade Creek.
y. How many miles is that from Sacramento!—A. I should judge

about l> miles; somewhere along there.

HiTtJBB OP OOUNTRV EAST OK ARCADE CREEK.

Q. What is llio uaturo of tlie country from 5 miles east of A rcade
Creek f—A. Light work,

y. Is it tooitntaiuousI—A. So; hut there is a steady incline up-
trunk

Q. Haw eoou after leaving Arcade Creek do you reach what you call
a mountainous section of tut; country f—A. That being the base of the
nwDiitaiu, it commences right there.

Q. Well, is there any mountain tor 5 miles east of Arcade Creek!
You lave stated that there was not.—A. There are not any big mount-
ain. There are some little foot-hills. But you seem to forget, all the
tiimv that it is a question of where this 150 miles should be; the bill re-
ijoirwl it to comprise the most difficult construction. And after you
have got 100 miles from Arcade Creek, you have got to lighter work
than chore was there at Arcade Creek. The profiles will show to-day;
nxi you can go over the country and see it for yourself.

<j. How for U Rockland from Arcade Creek 1—A. I should think
abontlS miles; hut I cannot remember those distances.

Q. Is there a cut between Arcade Creek and Rockland f—A. Yes.
Q, Where f—A. Before you get to Roseville, and beyond Roseville.

TBS i-EKSlOKNT OP THE UNITED STATES FIXED THE BASE LINE.

(J. How far is that from Arcade Creek 1—A. About 0 miles—to this
cat. There U a cut there of, I tlfink, 15 or 16 feet. We considered it a
bifeutatthe time we took it out. The President of the United States
bu power under that bill to place that baseband be did it, and I would
lite to know who is to question it.
Gommiwioner AKDEUSON. That is not the point here.
Tto WITNESS. Yes, it is. He was the supreme judge of where that

vu to be, and he was satisfied, and he placed it right there.
Q. 1 only ask you whether you consider that the section between

Annie Creek and Eocklaud could be described as the most mountain-
0« MM! difficult of construction of the road f

DM WiTHESS. That is not the point,
Commissioner ANDERSON. I ask you that question.
A. 1 tell yoa this, that from Arc;ule Creek 150 miles eastwnnily cotn-

prises tile moat difflcclt coustructiou there was on the Central Pacific
feaiDad.

(ft. Yon may say the same thing from Sacramento City to the mead-
owl—A. There is whore the true base, ought to have been, but we
were a little modest and did not a«k for it.

PACIFIC UNABLE TO PAY U S DEBT TO GOVEHNMKNT.

Sy.the CttAiBaAH:
FtoitottotMtityofthc Central i'acific Company to-day to

ttoti»G<nvntm6att—A, No ability whatever.
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nobody bad ever unilt Hie South Pacific road the Central Pacific would
h»fi been a good deal better off; but Toni Scott was there, ami he was
gpiog to build the road, and it was bettor fur ua to build it than for him
(0 toiild it, because we liad a very great interest in the Central Pacific,
thick we were bound ro. protect, while Tom Scott- was bound to scalp
tb» Central Pacific.

y, Has the construction of the Southern Pacific had the effect of in-
owwiiig the earnings of the Central Pacific t—A. No; I think not.

Q. t t e o tjie construction of the Southern Pacific has had the effect
of dtcreaatDg t i e earnings, and. therefore, decreasing the payments to
the Government by the Central Pacific Company t—A. Undoubtedly}
nd there are eeveu or eight other roads that have been doing it too,
ud toe Government has been helping them all. I assure you we did
net bdp them.

Q, Was the interest iu the construction of the Southern Pacific the
WM that held the Central Pacific f—A. Pretty much. There was a
Ettle difference, bat not much,

Q. So that tlie interest controlling and building the Southern Pacific
1M in interest profiting by reason of the income derived from the di-
ttnSOQ of traffic over the Southern Pacific, thus decreasing the net
earnings of the Central Pacific 1

The WITNESS. NOW, that is rather a hard sort of question.
The OHAHtMAK. I only ask you for information.

SOBTUEftN PACIFIC WAS BOUND TO BE BUILT ANT WAT.

The WITNESS. A S I said before, the Southern Pacific Railroad Com-
pwy wan bound to be built, Tom Scott had a laud grant from the Gov-
mment and he was going to build it, and if we had folded up our anna
udltttd down and gone to sleep, he would have built it, and it would
hire beeu ten times more disastrous fur the Central Pacific if he were
totoittliao if we were to do it. It was a foregone conclusion that the
iwl was going to be bnilt The only question was, who should coutrol
IkMenda of the Central Pacific or enemies of the Central Pacific f Now,
It does not seem to me that any tnau of fair mind can doubt which it is
Nit to liave own it. We thought so. We did it to protect the Central
Pldflc. We had uo ambition to build the Southern Pacific Railway,

Q. Has not the effect of the construction of the Southern Pacific been
bJnpairtbe security of the Government in the Central Pacific If—A.
l i t Congress of the United States did not think BO or else they would
OOt have encouraged the building of it.

The CHAlRMAK. I am asking you as to the effect of the building 1
Tbe WITHESS, Of course the building of every railroad built across

IU»continent has injured the Central Pacific, and yet the Government
Wped them all, 1 believe. We did not do it, I assure you of that. If
Mooold hare stopped the building of them all we would hare done it.

itr.GOHBS. It helped them all except the Canadian Pacific, you mean,
Ud it encouraged that by giving it the Government business.

oorsmmsM'r FREIGHT BENT ABOUND THE HOEN.

l i e Wrmxsa. Yes; really, this is a thing that you ought to know. I
bow It, and I am very worry to Bay what 1 am about to my, lint (lie
nilraatt w u btiitt for the purpose of tnuisjtortiiijj; Govenuuttttt \wov**
Qtmnuaetatstore*, Ooi'ernuwitt JwpJ<>rueuU«of war, and aU lVv«tsoA«f

tttog, Mad ftewiftw » jtrorisioti that thv Government »tu>n\4 ta 8etv«&
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literally, bat figuratively speaking. We have been threatened from
all sides/ and have had to guard the approaches. I know of one bill that
was proposed, bat we beat it. That bill, if passed, would have destroyed
the paying capacity of the road, which, in that event, would long ago
have been sold at public sale; of coarse, in sach a case, the Government's
rights would have been all sacrificed. I cannot tell the particular acts
that have been passed, but we have survived all of them, even the
Thurman bill. I thought at the time that was passed that it would
ruin us.

A0T8 OF CONGRESS GRANTING LANDS TO COMPETING ROADS.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. Do you regard the acts of Congress granting lands in aid of these

competing lines as legislation hostile to the Central Pacific f—A. I do
not think it was intended as hostile legislation.

Q. What was the practical effect of it !—A. The practical effect was
to build the roads and cut down the earnings of the Central Pacific and
the Union Pacific and thereby reduce the Government's interests. It
hurt us, and hurt the Government. You must remember, when we
fight for the road we fight for the Government. We do not get credit
for that, however.

GRADE OF SACRAMENTO LEVEE.

By Mr. COHEN :

Q. What was the grade of the levee at Sacramento as compared with
the present grade when you commenced to lay your tracks there I—A.
We have raised it about——

Mr. COHEN (interposing). Nine feet, is it not f
The WITNESS. I think it war hardly that. I was going to say seven.

I cannot remember exactly, but I was going to say seven feet.
Mr. COHEN. The grade of the city of Sacramento was raised to con-

form to that grade nine feet, was it not, some distance back from the
levee f In other words, you had to make au embankment in order to
keep your track above the high waters of the Sacramento River in the
floods of each year, had you not!

The WITNESS. Yes.
Q. So that laying the track at the Sacramento was not laying it

simply in a valley country 1—A. Oh, no.
Q. You had to make your track above high-water mark until you got

to a sufficient elevation to avoid the floods from the Sacramento River f
—A. Most undoubtedly. We spent a good deal of money there on the
levee to get it up to a height that would bring our tracks up above the
flood.

Q. That was very expensive, was it not f—A. It was very expensive;
and we have spent more or less money on it ever siuce.

Q. You had to guard the approaches to the American River so as to
protect the abutments of that long, expensive bridge you built across
that river, had you not t—A. Yes.

Q. All that work was contracted to be done and paid for out of the
$400,000 allowed you for the eighteen miles t—A. Yes, according to
contract. I did not get $400,000 in cash.

Q. I understand ; $250,000 in cash, $100,000 in bonds, and $50,000 in
stock!—A. Yes; and the bonds could not have been sold for over
$75,000. They could not have been sold in California at any vrico, but

they would not have brought over $75,000 V
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AID-BONDS FKOM THE IUSE-LINES.

Q, With respect to the point at which the western base of the Sierra
ada Mountains was fixed by President Lincoln, yon got from that

point aided bonds at tbe rate of $48,000 a mile and issued your own
bomta for the same amount T—A. Yes.

Q. Did not tbe proceeds of those bonds go into the construction of
tbe road butween that point and the State line f—A. I believe they did,
tt for a« I remember.

Q. Did you know of any dividend being declared or paid out of the
aided boodt) or the first-mortgage bonds of the Central Pacific Railway.

The WITNESS. Dividends paid with tbe bonds ?
Hr. COHEN. With the bonds or from the proceeds of the bonds t
The WITNESS. NO, never. The bonds were all sold, every one of

Item, and tbe proceeds went into the treasury of the company.

IBANCIAL CONDITION OF CHABLES PEOCKEE & CO. AFTER COMPLE-
TION OP flENTHAL PACIFIC.

Q. Can you state, from your memory, wbat was the financial condi-
tion of Charles Crocker & Co. after they had completed tbe building of
tbe Central Pacific road from Sacramento to the State line—how much
?98 the firm of Charles Crocker & Co. in debt t—A. I do not recollect.
I know they owed, but I cannot recollect how touch.

Q. For the purpose of refreshing your recollection, I will ask you
tbether, when yon completed your track to the State line, you had not
nbjmsted all the assets that you received from the Central Pacific
Baflroad Company excepting the stock, and whether yon were not m-
(Mrted to the extent of upwards of $5,000,0001—A. I cannot say as to
that; I do uot recollect now. I know I uwed a good deal of money.

Q. You owed a good deal of mouey, aud yon bad the stock as an as-
•ttf—A. Yes.

FtKANOIAL CONDITION OP CONTRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY.

Q. Can you state wbat the financial condition of the Contract and
finance Company was at the time it bad completed the track between
AeStatelioe and Promontory Point!—A. I cannot tell you exactly,
bat I know it was in debt.

Q, It had exhausted all it« cash assets and was in debt and had the
•toek that it received from the Central Pacific i—A. Yes; it had the
stock, bat it coald not sell it.

Q. i understood you to say, in your direct examination, that there
WM no mouey over, and that the Contract and Finance Company had
DO money over when the road was finished.—A. Nothing but the stock;
u d that we did not consider very valuable. In fact, we felt pretty blue
over tbe situation.

OOimBJCTIONa MADE WITH CENTBAL PACIFIC.

Q. Too were asked about connections made with the Central Pacific
by the building of new lines in California. After the road was finished
toPtomOmtory Point theentire property of the Ceuti~.il Pacific consists!
<rfft line of railroad from Sacramento to Promontory
$tit9 property it had, was it uot 1—A.. Well, we had, l ^ ^ ^ ^ B f l u c ^

tnd to Ogtfeu—to meet the Union Pacific,
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Q. But you were not paid for it theut—A. No; not on the immediate
completion of the road, but we took possession of the roud very aoou
after completion, aud we paid for it.

Q. After you complied with the resolution passed by Congress in
IHIW, that Ogdeu should be the common terminus of the two romta, tbeu
nil the pro[H?rty the Central Pacific had waB from Sacramento to Og-
deu T—A. Yen. That wan before the consolidation with the Western
Pact lie.

Q. The ouly way you had of reaching San Francisco at that times bu-
fore the Western Pacific road was finished, was to send your passengers
down the river on a steamboat aud your freight in the same way T—A-

Q. Then, after the Western Pacific was finished, in the fall of 1800,
you would send your passengers from Sacramento to San .lose, but you
still had no means of reaching San Francisco!—A. No; bat we had
foreseen that and had organized a company to build a road from Nile*
to Oakland.

Q, You built that road connecting with the Western Pacific I—A.
Yew.

Q. And then you consolidated the Western Pacific with the Central
Pacific, so as to form one continuous line from Ogden to San Fran-
cisco I—A. Yea; by the way of Stockton and Liverwort) Pass.

OAKLAND AND ALAMfiDA FISRRtEH PURCHASED.

i}. Thou yon bought the Oakland and Atameda ferries, did yon notf— \
A. Yes.

Q, After that purchase, the ferries and the railroad connected with]
them were consolidated with the Central Pacific J—A. Yew,

(J. At the time the road was finished tit Ogdeu the Government re-
fused to accept, it because it was not completed 1—A. I have 110 recol-
lection of that, t know there was a commission appointed to decide
when the road was finished. That was some time after. But I do not
know whether the Government refused to accept it or not; I rather
think they did not.

<J. Do you remember that Mr. Iluiitington deposited $ 1,000,000 of thej
first-mortgage bouds of the Central Pacific Uailroiul Company with th<
Secretary of the Treasury as a guarantee that the road would be COIHH
pleted in accordance with the requirement* of law T—A. No ; I do not,'

ACCEPTANCE OF KOAD ]tY fiOVKKNMENT.

Q. Do you know when the road was tiually accepted by the Govern*,
lueutf—A. Yes.

Q. Wheu was it!—A. I cannot remember the dates.
Q. It was the 1st of October, 1874, was it not?—A. About that time, i

1 recollect that 1 went with the commissioners aud showed thorn the j
road along at different points, aud they examined it very thoroughly j
and wrote out their report.

Q. Were you examined as a witness before the committee of emineut j
citizens appoiuted by Congress—I do not mean (hate eminent citizens,
but another committee of emiuent citizeus—who examined the road t—
A. 1 recollect a good many coaiuiissious aud, especially, the "eminent]
citizens."

GOVBttNMENT SLOW IN FURNISHING LAND PATF.NT8.

Q. Do yon rometnber that the
d refused to deliver tho balance uf V\v«
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load was not completed, and it had been in operation then some six
months between Sacramento and Ogdim T—A. I do not remember their
refusing to issue bonds, but I know that they have always been very
slow io the furnishing of patents for laud. They are growling at one
end of the line because we do not take out patents, and refusing at the
other end of the line to give us pateuts. We have always been between
two fires. The public, through the press, has been swearing at us,
saying that we were not taking out patents, and we had papers in the
Government departments for years trying to get pateuts for [he land.

Q, When the Central Pacific was finished there was 110 money over,
from the proceeds of the aided bonds or otherwise, that you could use
to build any other road 1—A, No; I do not remember any.

Cotntuissiouer LITTLEB (jocularly). These interrogatories are very
leading, and very objectionable in a court of justice.

Mr. (JOHEN. Yea; but I have not seen much justice around this Com
mission so fur. I hope there will bu Route when you make your report.
This is your witness, and I am cross-examining bim.

Q. Did you uot consider it for the interest of the Central Pacific
Bftilway Uompany to build the San Joaquiu Valley road for the pur-
pose of connecting tbe southern part of. the. State with the main line of
the Central Pacific T—A. Most assuredly.

OElfTXAX. PACIFIC HAD NO MEANS TO BUILD SOUTHEKN EXTENSIONS.

Q. Tbe Central Pacific, as a corporation, had no means to undertake
tiiat work, had it t—A. We had not at that time; no. I do not think
they had at any time; in fact, I know they had nut.

Q. Ton built that road and connected with tbe Central Pacific!—A.
Tea.

Q. That has been for the benefit of the Central Pacific, has it nott—
A. Tea.

Q. Have the net earnings of the Central Pacific been in any way de-
pleted to keep up the ferries that you bought, or tiny other lines that
you bought or constructed that have been consolidated with tbe Cen-
tial PacificT—A. No; they have been an advantage all the time; the
finy particularly. The ferry adds largely to the Central Pacific.

AS TO LAND-GRANT BONDS RECEIVED BY WITNESS.

Q. lu the examination pursued by Mr. Anderson this morning, be
asked yon about some land-grant bonds that you received. From the
way it was left, I think it would appear that you received those land-
grant bonds as a dividend. Is that the fact, or is it not tbe fact that
yon took those bonds for moneys due to you and to the other stock-
holders liy the Contract and Finance Company—the moneys that you
deposited with the Coutract and Finance Company 1—A. I can not recol-
lect about that. If it was declared as a dividend tho bonks would

Commissioner LITTLER, DO you claim that the Contract and Finance
Company loaned the Central Pacific Company $0,000,000 in money !

Mr. COHSN. 38a, sir j I do not say any such thing.
Commissioner LITTLER. Wuat do you claim!
Mr. COHEN. The point of my question is this: The stockholders of

tUe Contract and Finance Company did not subscribe for the capital
Hitck. The money that tbe Coutmct and Finance Company had to de-
relop its buttings was the money that these stockliokk'VRluulbuvvuwed
4od had pat in then-: for their /mlmtloal credit, ami lor w\\\c\\

totted {Merest, InotJterwordtt, they made deposits b t t
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of compensation for carrying the mails. Wo had every reason to be-
lieve that we would be liberally paid for all the transportation that was
given to us, aud that we would get all there was. Congress, in its dis-
cussions, as I remember them, discussed that proposition—that the
Government would thus get its pay fully. And it was proven by a re-
port from the Treasury Department—that the Government had saved;
and I believe one of the Senators, in his speech, read that, report,'to
the effect that the Government had already received, in saving of trans-
portation of the mails and of these Government supplies, sufficient to
nearly pay the debt at that time, and it has been going on ever since.

COMPANY DISAPPOINTED AS TO GOVERNMENT FREIGHTS AND MAILS.

We supposed that we were going to get somewhere near what had
been paid for very inferior service in carrying the mails; but, on the
contrary, all those things were ignored, and the officers of Government
only sought to depreciate the pay that they were to give us for every-
thing we did. The result is that the Government did not get back as
inucij as we expected it would get; but it got a great deal. If the road
had not been built tive or six years before the time we agreed to do it—
which it was, at the sacrifice of millions of dollars in expense—the
Government would not have saved what it did by the quick completion
of the road. I think we finished it seven years ahead of the contract,
and we did not receive any more for it than if we had taken the whole
seven years to build it; and we could have saved a good many millions
of dollars in the building of the road if we had waited for the full time
to expire, not only in the cost of material and cost of labor, but the
price of the bonds when we sold them. We sold the bonds for currency
for less than par, and then sold the currency as low as 34 and 35 cents
on the dollar, I think, at one time, to pay out the gold to our men.

PREMIUM ON GOLD.

Commissioner ANDERSON. YOU must be mis&ken in your figures.
Gold was never at such a premium as to reduce the price of currency
34 or 35.

The WITNESS. Yes, it was.
Commissioner ANDERSON. YOU did not get any Government bonds

until after the war was over.
The WITNESS. We did not f
Commissioner ANDERSON. NO. Ask Mr. Cohen.
Mr. COHEN. Not all. They got some bonds.
The WITNESS. We got bonds and sold them at a very great dis-

count.
Mr. COHEN. When the act of 1864 was passed, which was the time

that General Grant was repulsed from Cold Harbor, the rate of gold
ran up to 290.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I do not think gold went to 290 in 1864;
in 1863 it did.

Mr. COHEN. On the 1st of July, 1864, gold was at 290.
Commissioner ANDERSON. At any rate the first bonds were not issued

until 1865.
Commissioner LITTLER. The war closed in April, 1865.
Mr. COHEN. On the 1st of July, 1864, the premium on gold was 290;

on the 1st of August, of that year, it was 261, and on l&t of D b
it was 243.
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Commissioner AJTDERSON. But you must bear in mind that you did
not get tbe bonda then t

The WITNESS. We ought to have had them. That was not our fault.
Mr. COHEN. When the act of 18(14 was passed, the road was finished

to Newcastle, a distance of 31 miles, and we could not get any bonds
tb«n because, under the act of 1802, we had to finish 40 miles and we
bad not the money. The moment the act of 1864 was passed we com-
doted the other 9 miles and obtained the bonds for tbe first 40 miles.
That was when gold was highest.

Commissioner ANDERSON. But yon did not got yonr bonds then.
Yoatlid not get them till January, 1865, and you could not sell them
until yon had them.

The WITNESS. Well, I guess you are right.

COMPANY BAD SUPPOSED THE GOVERNMENT WOULD DO AS IT AGREED.

By Mr. COHEN :
Q. When you were building tbe road over tbe mountains, did you

understand that tbo earnings of tbe road were to be subject to any
flied charges other than tbe payment of the first-mortgage bonds and
the operating expenses 1 Was it not your idea that tbe transportation
done for tbe Government would pay tbe interest on tbe aided-bonds t—
A. My understanding was, in tbe very words of the act, tbat it was a
ooutract, and tbat the Government would religiously live up to tbe con-
tract, as we intended to, and a» we did. There have been no violations
of tbe contract on our side. We had every reason to suppose that ttm
Government would do with us exactly as it agreed and tiot defer tbe
payment of the bonds or the issuing of patents or put any impediment
in our way. But unfortunately we were mistaken, I do uofc say that
tlie Government collectively did it, but I say tbe officers of the Gov-
erniui'nt did place everything in our way tbat they could. They sent
tiicir transportation over other routes, through foreign countries, rather
thau give It to us. That I say, and can prove. We bad every reason
Mtoliuve tout tbe Government was going to favor itself and favor us
iii doing it, but we were disappointed.

SATING TO GOVERNMENT IN TRANSPORTATION.

Q. Do you know what amount of transportation the Government has
farnuhed to the Central Pacific Railway Company since the completion
of the road 1—A. No.

Q. Have yon seen any statement made by the Central Pacific Kail-
rowL Company as to what the Government has saved in transportation
of its freight and passengers, troops, and munitions of war, for sixteen
yws following tbe completion of the road 1—A. I have seen such, but
lilouot remember ft. I know it is a very large amount, but I do not
tonsure those thiogs up. I have got lots of everyday things to re-
member.

Mr. COHEN. I would like to have it appear hero tbat tbe amounts
taken from tbe War Office and tbe Navy Department show a saving
1A fifteen years, from the building of the road up to the 1st of January,
1S8L of $100,000,000, and a saving in the carrying of the mails of $3!)r
«XUWQ. , .

OommtMianer ANDERSON. The statement will show for itself,
Mr. Oowsjt, lu other won}*, the Governnieut has saveA\>v

Jvof tins road, from 1869, $i39,GW,0Q0.
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Commissioner ANDERSON. I am afraid yon have nut quoted the fig-
ures correctly,

Mr. COHEN. I quote from the reports made to the House Committee
on Pacilio Railroads by the different Departments,

Q. You have not made any calculation as to those figure*) 1—A* No;
though 1 have read them over.

EFFECT OF SOUTHERN PACIFIC ON CENTRAL PACIFIC. (

Q. You were asked some questions about the effect of the building
of the Southern Pacific road on the business of the Central Pacific, The
building of the Southern Pacific interfered simply with the through
business, not with the local business of the Central Pacific, did it not T—
A. No; on the contrary, it added to the local business of the Ceutral
Pacific by bringing business to it. M

Q. By its connection at Gosheu with the Central Pacific t—A. Yes, •
Q. So that the net earnings of tbeCeutral Pacific were not materially

reduced by the building of the Southern Pacific, in the way in which
it was run by yourself, Mr. Stanford, and Mr. Huntitigton ?—A, It was
injured in the through business only.

Q. Hut the local business was benefited by it T—A. Yes, sir; I neg-
lected to mention the difference between the local and the through busi-
ness,

DIVERSION OP BUSINESS PROM AIDED TO UNAIDKD LINKS.

Q. It is charged that the directors of the Central Pacific have di-
verted business from the aided lines to the unaided linen. Have,You
any knowledge of that beiugdoue,other than no far iw was required by
the necessities of the case f—A. Only wheru it shortened the run, and
where it was a necessity. It diverted the mail to a shorter aud quicker
route.

Q. The Government did that, did it not—insisted on tbe mail being
carried by the California Ptw/ifie, because the mileage was lessf—A. I
do not remember what the Government did, but I know that it was the
thing to do, and it was done. The Government would be a very fool-
ish if it did not insist upon it. I do not know whether it did or not- I

,kiiow the passengers all insisted on going by the shortest line. i

HO PROOF THAT CENTRAL PACIFIC DIRECTORS HAVE FAILED IN THEIR
OBLIGATIONS TO GOVERNMENT.

Q, It is charged also that the board of directors of the Central Pacific
have been ungrateful to their great benefactor, the United States Gov-
ernment, have tailed iu fulfilling their obligation to it. Have you any
instance in your mind that you can mention where they have so failed T—
A. So, sir: there are none. I know there are such general charges
made, but I defy anybody to put his finger on a specific thing that haa
been done. As I have said ofteutiuies, it is easy to g«i up and talk
generally about a mtm having done great things, but when you come
to ftjch them right down to some single thing specifically done, they
can not show it. I have been traduced in that way lots of times, but
when yon corne to examine it there is not anything you could pnt your
finger on to fight them with, because they do uot charge anything
specillcally, but make everything general. One correspondent Bfiiil W6
had made $2U0,(RK),OU0 in clean cash in building the road, but that
carried its own eouiiemuation on its fatti.
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Q, If the'Government had been as faithful as the company in per-
forming its obligations there would have beou no difficulty now about
pajiDg tbe debt, would there S—A. No.

Mr. COHEN. I had the good fortune once to appear before this Oom-
Diwaon, aud they asked me to mtike some suggestions. 1 suggested
list they report to the President tliat the Central Pacific Railroad Com-
pany had lit all respects performed its obligations toward the Govern-
ment. Have yon any suggestion to make that will improve on my
statement in tbat respect 1

Tbe WITNESS. I have advocated in our board our making out a bill
igaiust the Government, presenting it, and demanding payment of it,
Mid that ws should have a bill introduced in Congress to pay as what
they ought to pay for these violations of the contract.

CONSTRUCTION OF ROAD FROM SAN FRANCISCO TO SAN JOSE.

By Commissioner AJTDEBSON :
Q. In regard to tbe construction of tbe road from San Francisco to

Ban Jose, do you remember the date when that was completed!—A.
Wo had nothing to do with the building of that road.

Q. Was it not constructed before thu Central Pacific was com-
pleted I—A. Yea, sir; I think it was.

The Commission then adjourned to Wednesday, September 21,1887,
.at 10 bin.

10 WALL STREET, NEW YORK,
Wednesday, Septeviber 21, 1887.

Hie Commission met pursuant to adjournment, all the Commissioners
being present.

OBJECTION BV COUNSEL FOB CENTRAL PACIFIC.

Hr. COHKN. Let me ask the Commission whether it would be willing
ttitrikefrom the record of yesterday that statement of what the minutes
of the Central X^ciflc Company contain. I do not want that to go in
M part of your report. If the minutes are to be annexed there should
bet fall copy, and not an extract taken from them which is not in the
language of the minutes.

OaauBiSfttoner LITTLER. We said to yon that we would take a certified
cow of the minutes in place of it.

Mr. COHEN. The minutes are not here.
Gonuniasioner LITTLER. YOU can get them. Yoa have plenty of time,
Mr. COHEN. We have already spent $14,000 in complying with tbu

tEsbes of this Commission.
Commissioner LITTLER. Tbat is a small matter to yon gentlemen.
Mr. 0OHBX. We have not any more time or muncy to expend in such

.Oommfasioner ANDERSON. We will give yon the liberty of subwtittifc-
tag dm original. The extract as presented was taken by a gentleiflan
«bo kl prepared to swear to its accuracy.

Mr. Gon£X. It is not in the language of the original.
QommiiuboBer ANDERSON. We can do no more than to let you sub-

(titate th« original. If you do not do that, the burden is with yon.
Mr. Consif. But wo ought not to be put itt tbe position of V V

a tbe aiaotes.
f M VOX, VU 5
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Commissioner ANDERSON. It appears on the record that it is not a
copy.

Mr. COHEN. If you will say that it is not in the language of the min-
utes, that may do, and it will not be binding on us.

Commissioner ANDERSON. YOU can always correct it, and if you do
not take the trouble to do so, everybody in the United States will be*
lieve that it is correct.

Mr, COHEN. If it has the sanction of your name it will be so taken.
Commissioner ANDERSON. Then you must correct it.
Mr. COHEN. We ought not to be put in the position of having it pur-

port to be taken from our books.
The CHAIRMAN. We will take your exception and enter it on the

record.
' THE HUNTINGTON VOUCHERS.

Commissioner ANDERSON (addressing Mr. Cohen). Has the Central
Pacific Company forwarded to Now York the vouchers, bearing Mr.
Huntington's name, which the Commission called for at the examination
in San Francisco I

Mr. COHEN. They have not. I have presented your request to Gov-
ernor Stanford, and he said he would not send any of the vouchers from
the office in San Francisco to New York; and he gave as a further rea-
son that the company had already handed to the Commission a great
many important vouchers which had not been returned. 1 will say
further that I telegraphed to the chairman of this Commission from San
Francisco to Philadelphia, to find out what had become of those missing
vouchers, aud nobody until the present time has been able to give me
the requested information. Our time is short, and we desire to know
what has become of those papers that were intrusted to you. That is
the reason why Mr. Stanford did not want to send any more papers to
New York.

COLLIS P. HUNTINGTON, being further examined, testified as
follows:

By Commissioner ANDERSON :

REGARDING VOUCHERS THAT DO NOT GIVE DETAILS OF EXPENDI-
TURES.

Question. You recall the fact that during your former examination a
number of charges for miscellaneous expenses appearing on the books of
theCentral PacilleConipany without any detailed statementof the persons
to whom such moneys were paid or the purposes to which said moneys
had been applied, were brought to your attention, aud you were exam-
ined in reference to them. You stated, among other things, that it was
your practice, at the end of each month, to forward to San Francisco a
statement of the expenses, and that the entries on the books in Califor-
nia were made from such memoranda. You also, if 1 remember cor-
rectly, stated that you did not think the memoranda in San Francisco
would develop any more detail than the mere statement that these
moneys had been expended for legal expenses or on expense account
Do you remember that portion of your examination f—Answer. 1 re-
member the questions being asked. I do not think I said that the de
tails would be spread upon the books there.

Commissioner ANDERSON. 1 have just said, in effect, that you havje
. stated that they would not be spread on t\ b k
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Tlie WITNESS. Yes; I should answer it, I think, in the samo way
no*,if tlio question were asked me. I said "monthly, perhaps," not
monthly. I sent wlieu I had time. My view is, as i remember (it is
gnue time back), that I sent it about tLcmthly.

y. Have yon, since that examination, received by correspondence
jgy Information from the officers in San Francisco as to what, in fact,
joes appear nn the face of those vouchers which bear your signature t—
A, Ifo; I have not.

(j. Have you refreshed your memory iu auy way BO as to be able to
give this Commission any further information as to the subject of those
expenditures!—A. Well, I have been very busy about other matters
and 1 could hardly expect, eveu if i did turn my miud iu that direction
(ethic!) 1 certainly have done occasionally), to remember the details of
things that happened twenty years ago, or thereabouts.

Commissioner AKDEESON. >'ot unless you consulted correspondence
or books.

The WITNESS. Well, I have not consulted auy particular correspond-
ence. The matter has come to my mind, of course, quite frequently,
but I have been a very busy man for the last fifty years, and in regard
to these matters that were settled at the time I would hardly be able
to remember, even if I made the greatest ix>ssible effort to do so.

Commissioner ANDERSON. Since your examination the Commission
luwsctn the vouchers iu San Fraucisco, extending over n period com-
mencing in about 1872, and coming, more or less, down to date, and
tefind tliat in almost every month there are vouchers, bearing your
ngnatare, in which items varying from $500 iu magnitude to a very
brgeswn of money (I do not wish to be understood as quoting nccu-
ortdy from memory), to, perhaps, $75,000 or $100,000, were simply en-
tered as being expended for " legal expenses," or for " expense account,"
and tlie voucher bears your signature, or is identified as coming from
you, Now, is there auy further explanation you wish to givo as to the
purpose for which these moneys were expended, and which you consul-
endjMtifled you in giving them the sanction of yotir name as to their
being correct expenditures T Is there any further explanation that you

i make to this Commission 1

EXPEND1TUBBS ALL FOB PROPEB PURPOSES.

WITKESS. I do not know that there is. They were all for proper
jHirposfls, or they would not have borne my signature. Of course the
Blotters were fresli at the time, and whatever I wrote to my people was
* statement of the facts as I bad them in my mind then; but they have
Jttned oat of my recollectiou now, and I have never pretended to keep
oar books or to look into them very much. I have great confidence in
my tSBooifttea, or co-direntors, aud our employe's, and I sent those mat-
ters to rhem; they were correct.

Q. Caa you not give us some light as to the kind of use made of this
ffloitey, so as to enable us to pass judgment as to what you call the
correctncBK of the expenditures!—A. I do not know tbat I could. Of
eoBKO there are a gruat many things that we have to pay money for
(but Arc perfectly legitimate and proiier, in order to properly care for
Utt Intermits that I was attending to. There was no money paid nut
bat what was legally and morally right to pay out. Of that I have no

AS TO FEES TO STEMBERK OF CONtiRESM.

Woald yoa designate as a proper expenditure tb.6 payuteut «_
tee to a member of Congress for some legal BervVcea of greutecWuge&et
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less mngnitnrie, wliicli was paid to such member while a measnre in
which the Cent ml Pacific Compauy had an interest was pending ill
Cougretwf—A Well. I would not think tt was a proper thing to do if
tho matter on which lie was to act was one that lie had to vote on.

Q. You understand my question—that the counsel fee has no appar-
ent reference to tho Bubjoct of legislation, but is supposed to be paid
for some other service entirely, only that the compensation to be mode
was made during the same session, and before the member's voto was
actually cast, in regard to a measure in which the Central Pacific Com-
pany had an interest. Would you consider that that was n proper nao
of money 1—A. Well, I should hesitate liefore 1 would uso money in
that way. Of course, when we want legal advice we generally go to
the best men we think of.

LBOAL ASSIST AH OE KBOM MRMBEBS OK CONGRESS,

Q. As matter of fact, has not tlio Central Pacific Company frequently
had legal aHSietUiuco both from members ol Congress and from member*
of the Stato and Territorial legislatures t—A, 1 know very littlo of what
has been done west of tho Missouri ltiver.

Commissioner ANDEESON. Then we will eon It no ourselves to what
you know,

The WITNESS. I do not think there would be any objeetiou to em-
ploying a man to attend to a case in court because lie was a metubur of
the Seuato or of the House,

Q. Even though, at the time, there was a measure pending before
the legislature in which the Central Pacific Company had a large pe-
cuniary interestf—A, 1 should have no hesitation in employing tue
best man 1 could find, whether he was a member of Congress or not.

Q. In regard to other services of u kindred character—the prepara-
tion of a statement of a case or of facts ami ilgures which, in your
judgment, established propositions in which the Central Pacific Com-
pany hiwl an interest, would you deem it improper to employ a member
of Congress for the purpose of getting together suoh information, and
payiug it member of Congress compensation for such services 1—A. I
should want to think of that, if such a c-use should arise, I always like
to get the best men to do any particular tbiug that I have to do. If
the case should ever come up I should consider it very carefully aud .
then I should act according to the best of my judgment. M

EMPLOYING PERSONS EECOMMUNDKD BY MEMIIKRS OP CONGRESS. -

(). You would, in similar cases of the rendering of legal services or*
of services in the nature of getting together useful information, have
no hesitation in employing persons recommended to you by members of
Cougrcssf—A. I do not think I should hesitate to employ the beet
man, eveu if he bad been reeommcuded by a member of Congress.

Q. Between the years 1872, ixST'i and the present time, is it not trne
that it has oftoti happened that there have been measures pending in
Congress in reference to which it wus extremely desirable that tbo
status of the Central Pueilie Company should be intelligently put forth
and explained to Congress!—A. There is no doubt of that.

NECESSAEY TO GET TOGETHER A GREAT MANY PACTS. 1

Q. It was necessary for you to get together a great many_fftcta and
^g-ures, which required considerable patient TCfteattYi\—&

doabt of that.
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Q. How many persons do you suppose have been in the employ of
the company daring that time engaged in this harvesting of useful
knowledge 1—A. It is difficult to tell. Every day brought its work
and we got peroous to Attend to it, and tbey attended to it.

Q. Who selected tbe persons who were to do this work?—A. General
Francttot waa in Washington for a number of years; and then Mr.
Sherrill—very wise and very good men, both of them.

Q. Had tbey all tbe requisite knowledge of the qualifications of dif-
ferent personB, which necessarily implied a dose acquaintance witb the
affairs of tbe Centra] Pucitlu Company—had these gentlemen sufficient
personal knowledge to make that selection without assistance from
yon I—A. Well, I have spent a good many evenings with both of them,
explaining to them what needed to be done.

SKLWOTIOW OF PEHSONS TO GATHER ^FORMATION.

Q. Ill these conversations on the general subject in which you were
Interested, which I presume was a matter of discussion between your-
self and Mr. Franohot and Mr. Sherrill, you say these gentlemen, and
not yourself, selected the persons to whom the duties of gathering to-
gether the required information were assigned?—A. It would be diffi-
cult to say just how far I did advise. I would give them an idea of
*hat I thought would be useful to them in attending to the affairs that
lb«y were looking after.

Q. DM you ultimately become acquainted with, or aware of the
nines of, all the persons who were engaged in this work!—A. Oh, no.

Q, Old you become acquainted with the uames of many such pcr-
uut—A. Well, more or leas so, but I do not recall names at tbe mo-

0LAS8 OP PEBSONS SELECTED.

Q. What class of persons was generally selected J Were they per-
tooa wbo bad official connection with the Central Pacific Company or
satudemf—A. I think the honorable Commissioner could answer that
bSmself; be must know that we should get suitable meu to do the work
(bat WB bad to do. We wanted to inform every member that bad a
rote in regard to vhat we wanted, autl that it was useful to the public
lad was proper and right to do.

Cgmmissiouer ANDERSON. My question is as to whether the class of
penons so employed consisted mninly of persons wbo bad no official

•connection -with the Central Pacific Company, or whether this class coti-
ssted of some of the officers of or persons iu connection with the com-
pany itself t

The WmfESS. Many outside persons, no doubt.

FESSOHS SO EHPLOYED ENGAGED FOE A SINGLE SESSION.

Did the persons so employed generally remain iu the discharge of
duties during several sessions, or only a single session K—A. I
think not for more than one sessiou as a rule. There are a great

new members of Congress coming in at each session, and almost
y m*M has someone constituent that can eit ilowu and talk to bun
«xplain matters, when I could not do it, and when perhaps General

Fnocliot wnW not.
& Tito aim of tbe gtmtiSmtiouB which yon looked furm l\iw

tehetatt br e«o(fm/ Franchot ami Mr. Sherrill was the
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being able to talk successfully to the new members of Congress as they
appeared f—A. That would naturally be so; and, therefore, I suppose
it was so.

RELATIONS OF SUCH PERSONS TO MEMBERS OF CONGRESS.

Q. Do you not remember, as matter of fact, that it frequently oc-
curred, in discussing the qualifications of persons whom it was proposed
to employ, that the relations of such persons to members of Congress
were the subject of discussion f—A. Without remembering the facts in
the case, the subject itself would almost convince me that it was so;
that if you wanted to go and explain to a member of Congress, you
would want an able man and some one that he could talk to, and whom
he would allow to talk to him.

Q. Ls it usual for members of Congress to make any special difficulty
about allowing intelligent citizens to talk to them ?—A. Well, I have
had men refuse to talk to me.

CHARACTERISTICS OF PERSONS CHOSEN FOR SUCII SERVICE.

Q. What form of inducement, then, in your discussion with Mr.
Franchot or Mr. Sherrill would suggest itself as being likely to loosen
the tongue of the member of Congress t—A. Without remembering
what I did say, I should naturally say, " I cannot talk to him ; he is a
clever fellow, a little thin skinned, afraid, and we want some man that
can sit down and explain to him. All he wants is to know that it is
right. Now you want some constituent of his—his best man, if you
will—to explain to him that this thing is in the public interest." I could
not do it myself and probably Mr. Franchot could not do it. Intelli-
gence on the part of the person and the fact that he had some acquaint-
ance with a member of Congress, such as would arise from being one
of his constituents or having been in more or less intimate relation with
him, would be a circumstance that would commend a person having such
qualifications to me, as showing that he would be a proper man to
select, a wise and good man, to go and talk to his member of Congress.
1 would suppose that any man would be willing to go and talk to a
friend about something that was not wrong, when he would not do it
to every man he met ou the street.

Q. In regard to the range of diseussiou that was to be permitted be-
tween the members of Congress and the apostles that you sent to them,
was that generally confided to Mr. Franchot and Mr. Sherrill, or did
you take a hand in that f—A. Probably it was done more or less by*
General Franchot, Mr. Sherrill, and myself.

Q. As a matter of fact, did they, from time to time, consult with youf
—A. They did.

FUNDS USED IN EXPLAINING MATTERS TO CONGRESS.

1J. Do I understand the testimony heretofore given by you correctly—
that the larger portion of the funds which appear on the vouchers over
your signature, were applied to legal expenses and expended through
payments made by you through Mr. Franchot, Mr. Sherrill, and other
such parties, for the purpose of explaining these matters to Congress in
the way you have detailed today f—A. I would not be prepared to say
that the. majority was. We had many things to do. We had a great
many things in the Departments to attend to. We have now hundreds
of thousands of acres of land that we arc trying to get patents for.
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Q. Without limiting you to members of Congress, my question is
whether the unexplained vouchers were for expenditures, the majority
of which were incurred for purposes such as you have detailed this
rooming or kindred purposes iu other Departments f—A. I could not
divide and subdivide them at this distance of time from other transac-
tions; but I have no doubt that they were paid out for legal and proper
legitimate purposes, such as would be sanctioned by the strictest rules
of morality.

TO PREVENT CONGRESS AND THE DEPARTMENTS FROM COMMITTING
ROBBERY.

Q. But what I want to get at particularly is that no portion of these
moneys was to be considered as covered by tbe ordinary expenditures
of a railroad for purchases of property or materials. Those would be
specific vouchers. So that as to all the unexplained vouchers we may
assume that they were for moneys expended for imparting informa-
tion to Congress or to the Departments, or for some purpose of that
character t—A. That I cannot say. Most of the money was expended
DO doubt to prevent Congress and the Departments from robbing us of
oar property.

PRIVILEGES OP COUNSEL.

Commissioner ANDERSON (observing Mr. Cohen conferring with the
witness). Mr. Cohen, we think this witness is abundantly able to take
care of himself.

Mr. COHEN. It is my privilege to call his attention to anything that
occurs tome.

Commissioner ANDERSON. It is your privilege to make objections.
Mr. COHEN. We do not thiuk that that is all.
Commissioner ANDERSON. I beg that there may be no conferring.

If you desire to make any objections to questions we shall be glad to
have you do so.

Mr. COHEN. I propose to call the attention of the witness to matters
connected with the history of this company.

The WITNESS. Mr. Cohen has called my attention to the fact that
there were large vouchers for rails and locomotives, and large sums
paid, for which Mr. Colton had vouchers.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I have no objection after I get through
to Mr. Cohen's correcting and explaining anything he chooses.

Mr. COHEN. YOU have stated that to me ever since you commenced
taking testimony, several weeks since, but when you get through you
never give me a chance to examine a witness.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I do not agree with you in your statement
of what happened, but you shall have an opportunity.

Mr. COHEN. I called Mr. liuutington's attention to something that he
had forgotten.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I object to it, while the witness is being
examined.

ZEALOUS IN TAKING CARE OF PROPERTY.

Q. Is there any special session of Congress that impresses itself viv-
idly on your mind as having occasioned an uuusual aiuount o*
tbe character to which you refer?—A. 1 do not remember a
teasion. We have beeu very zealous in taking care of oa
•ner since we commenced work.



Commissioner ANDEESON. I refer particularly to the contest »t tha
time that Thomas A. Scott sought to obtain right of way and the first
right of occupancy in connection with the Texas Pacific and Southern
California. ' ;

The WITNESS. >ro; I do not think there is anything special; that ill
to say, anything that was very expensive. It did not need BO nmny
explanations. Mr. Scott wanted, in the first place, $100,000,000 to build
that road, and I used to go up myself before tbe committee and say!
that wo would build it without any aid as fast as lie could build it, and |
that the public should not find fault with tbo rates of fares and freights,
and that generally put a quietus on the subsidy proposition. A further i
argument was that tlio Government Iwd extended aid t« one road and
expected to get its money back, and that it should not help Scott to'
destroy the security it had. |

Q. As a matter of fact, did not Mr. Scott make great efforts to get'
bills through Congress to assist his enterprise T—A. lie did.

CONTENDING FOB TWO YEAB8 AGAINST SCOTT'S BILLS.

Q. And, as a matter of fact, wero you not for two years contending
against that legislation with all the vigor of which you were capable t—
A. Yes. I used to telegraph my ]>oople every day to push the work on j •
that that was the way to kill Mr. Scott's project, •{

Q. Did you not also writo ninny tetters on that subject in describing
the arduous nature of your labors 1—A. 1 should think so. ,

Q. Is it not true that at that time General Frunehot had a number of;
persona in his employ for the purpose of furthering the interest of thd;
Central Pacific and defending them!—A. As 1 remembcr,liehod quite!
a good many.

Q. Can you give us the names of any of those persous in connection
with the Scott legislation, or attempted legislation T—A. I do not think
of any at the moment except Mr, Shcirill; he wus with Mr. Fratiehot.

Commissioner ANDERSON. But you have stated that there were quit*
a good many. j

The WITNESS. There were; I have no donbt of it, bpt I do not for,
the moment recall any names. '

(). When you say " quite a good mauy" do you mean forty or fifty
persons?—A. I do not know how many, but I should say a good many.

Q. Do you remember whether yon saw any of them, personally your-
self!—A. No; I do not, and still I should have been very likely to sea
them. I used to go overoccrasionally. Mr. John lloyd liwn beeii in ouri
interest for a long time, and another gentleman was Mr. Beard.

Q. During what years did this business relating to Mr. Scott's inter-
est continue T—A. I cannot give the years. It ran along for two or
throe years, I should think; somewhere in the seventies, probably.

Q. Was it not in 187U and 1877 T—A. Probably.

THE OOLTON LETTERS.

Q. To what persons connected with the road was your correspondence'
which related to this Washington business mostly addressed f—A. t
should think to D. D. Cotton. ' I

Q. Do you keep letterpress copies of your letters t—A. Sometimes I
do and sometimes not. I am very careless about such tilings.

Q. You are personally quite familiar \vU\\ U\e Uo\Un\'
same, ha riug Lad occasion to see them ii
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A. Utter* tbat I wrote I should be very apt to be familiar with. The
newspapers have been pablisb ing letters purporting to be mine ever
lisee they were lost or stolen.

Q. Why do yon think they were stolen 1—A. Because tbey were in
tie safe in the office where they belonged (so my people told me) on
B&uirdfty, and ou Monday they were goue. 1 do not know that they
were stolen, but those were the facts. I call it "stealing" them.

Q. Were tbey written to Air. Colton personally, or to the company T—
A, They were written to him as a director. The party that took them
any certainly had no business with them. They were taken away
after Mr. Colton's death.

Q, Are tbey not in possession of Mr. Cotton's atlumiUtratrU, Mrs.
Cotton, to-day ?-—A. I do uot know. Some parties came to me to sell
me those letters.

Q. Tbey bad oo market value for you, I suppose 1—A. I told the par-
ties that I bad written them, and if they wanted to sell them they had
better (tell them to somebody who had uot seen them.

.gOTHTKO WEOSG ABOUT THE ORIGINALS UNLESS IT WAS THE GEiM-
| MAK AND SPELLING.

Q. Then you do know what was in them !—A. I do uot know what
m in those letters. There was nothing wrong in the original letters
ootesfl it was the grammar and the spelling. [Laughter.]

Q. Please look at the letter I now show you, at page 1705 of the Colton
word, and state whether you recognize that letter t—A. I do not rec-
ognise that letter: but still I might have written it. It says that Mr.
EttOtthad a shorthand writer and I had not. I do not remember ever
luting written any such thing.

Q. Head to tbeeud of the letter and state whether, according to yonr
but recollection, that letter was written by you or not * The letter be-

ns on page 17(19. The matter on page 1700 is what I desire you es-
daily to read.—A. (After looking at the letter.) I do not recollect
i t There area good many things in here that do not seem to belike

ne, sad some that do.
Q, Are there not references made there that nobody could have made

except yourself f—A. I should think any could.

THE COLTON SUIT.

Q. Do yon remember the fact of the bringing of tbe Colton suit f—A.
Ytt.

Q, Went you in California during a portion of tho time *—A. I think
Oft; «nd «UU I might have been. It spun out a long time.

Q. Wert you aware of the fact that a number of letters purporting to
l«e been written by you to Mr. Colton were put in evidence in that
Met—A. Z do not know, but I suppose they were.

Q, Yon heard it. Did you see the record!—A. No; I do not think X
aw Urn record. They sent me over a lot of reading matter, but I
(rested that as I usually do such matters. I do not usually read sucli
Batter nnleas I can be benefited by it.

Q. Did you never, before to-day, see a copy of the volume I have just
placed in your hands 1—A. I never saw a copy of tbat book before.

KKTBB BEAD THE LETTERS SINCE HE WROTE THEM.

Q. And roa sever saw the letter Ih&ve shown you, iu the (oro \Wt«
ft ft) you I—A. I have never read any of the. \ettetft eww» \
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wrote them. Those that I wrote of course I read when I wrote thei
at least, something akin to reading them; but I have never read tl
since, I think.

Q. What is your best judgment—did you write the letters, a copi
which I have shown you, or did you not f—A. Well, I would not w
to wiy. I should say I was in great doubt.

Q. You think the balance is so exactly even that yon can not tel
whether yon did or did not write it, but, upon the whole, you think;
wrote it?—A. 1 have no further answer to make to that question tl
that which I have just given.

Q. Which would displease you most, if you had to swear—to sw
that you did write it or to swear that you did not?—A. I must ans
that as I have answered your last question.

FELT LIKE APOLOGIZING TO THE HOG.

Q. 1 f you are entirely neutral on the question whether you wrote 1
letter or not, let me ask you whether it would not be impossible for ;
ever to have written such a sentence as this, and whether you do
know that such a thing was impossible to you—that you could not h
rdone it and that you had not done it? I will read this sentence:

All tbc member** in tho House from California are doing first-rate except —
, ami bo is a dimmed hog any way you can fix him.

Did you ever write such a sentence as that to anybody t—A. Wei
should think that I did. I wrote about one fellow, and I have ne
passed a hog since that I have not felt sis though I wanted to goon
other side of the way, as I had abused him. But I do not think t
that was the language that 1 used, and I do not think that is a cop;
the letter.

Q. But you do think that you used that language f—A. No; I do
think that I said that. 1 do not think that I used the word "datmic

Q. But I understand you to say you used such language about so
body f—A. 1 think in my letters 1 said that such a fellow was a " wi
hog; I do not think I ever used a word so angular as "damned."

WOULD RATHER NOT ANSWER.

Q. Will you tell us to whom that letter refers, whether the word
"wild" or "damned"!—A. Well, I should rather not.

Commissioner ANDERSON. If you object to answer, that prese
another question; if you do not object to auswer, we respectfully i
for the answer.

The WITNESS. I should rather not answer.
Commissioner ANDERSON (addressing Mr. Cohen). Are wo to und

stand this as a claim of privilege?
Mr. COHEN. YOU are conducting this examination and I do not 1

to interfere with a gentleman of your great experience.
Commissioner ANDERSON (to the witness). Mr. Huntington,

would like to be informed As to whether you put your refusal to ansi
on the ground taken by the United States circuit court or not, so t
we may conduct ourselves accordingly. If you simply say you do :
want to answer because it is unpleasant, that is one thing. If you i
you do not want to answer because you claim that we have no righl
insist on an answer, that is another. Will you not inform us wb
ground you take f
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Tbe WITNESS. I guesa I will put it on the latter ground.
Commissioner ANDERSOH. The witness objects to answer and states,

t» his ground, that the Commission has no legal right to insist on an

Mr. COHEN {addressing the witness), Yoa have got it wrong. You
BCAU to Buy " the former ground."

Tbe WITNESS. I will put it on the former ground; yes.
The OHAXBMAN. We had better put the question direct, and let the

titness say yes or no.
Commissioner ANDERSON. We would rather have the witness s»y ou

«bat ground be declines to answer.

ON THE GttOITND THAT IT IS UNPLEASANT TO ANSWER,

He WITNESS. I would rather decline to answer on the ground that
it is unpleasant.

The OHATBMAK. YOU may make any explanation you please.
The WITNESS. The party to whom I suppose it refers lives iu S*n

Francisco, and I do not want to say anything that would be unpleasant
to him. There is nothing that we are going to make or lose by it.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will read another senteuce from this let-
ter md see whether you remember writing such a sentence or not:
StcU is working moitly among the commercial men. He switched Senator ,

d , sad ,af , tit IB week, but yoa know they can bo switcLod buck,
mill proper arguments, when they are wauti'il.

Do you recollect ever writing such a sentence as that to auy one!—
A. S«; I do not

Q. Will you swear you never wrote such a sentence to Mr. Coltou!—
A. It is ten or twelve years ago, aud I would not say that I did not
write it, because, frequently, a member of Congress would say be would
jo for t ie bill, and then be would see Mr. Scott Meu I knew at the
tine would say they wonld vote for tbe bill, bat I was satisfied that
*hen I would sit down with them 1 could show them that it would cost
tta Government $100,000,000, and that I wnld switch them bock.

MEANING OF THE WORD "SWITCH."

Q. I refer particularly to the use of the word "switch," which hardly
nybody bat a railroad mau would use to a member of Congress. Uo
jou recollect that that has occurred in your corresiwudeuce T—A. I do
m.

Q. I Uiink yoa have just now used that word in describing the oper-
ation (—A. Well, it is a good word.

Q. What wonlti be the meaning of the word " switched" *—A-
Changed.

Q. Ubaoged, simply T—A. That is the proper meaning of the word, I
believe—to change from one track to another by a switch. That U a
ttQraud expression.

Q. But you coulu not use on iron switch on a Senator. What kind
Of ft writciiwoald you refer to as being used in order to change him t—
A. In tlwtt case I should very likely have told him that we would build
tba road as quickly as Scott would, and would not ask for any aid.
Boott in hi» first bill asked for something like #100,000,000of Govern-
•lent aid. 1 thiuk that I could explain to any instil witli w\iom V wft\V\
mtdowa»»<J talk that it was not a good thingtotlo. itYAnV. tcoviW

that proposition.
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MEANING OF THE PHBASE "COMMERCIAL KEN."

Q. Do you thiuk that you used, in any of your correspondence, this
expression: " Scott is working among the commercial men " f Do you
recollect such a phrase as that?—A. 1 do not remember it, but he got
resolutions passed by boards of trade and chambers of commerce, and
by commercial and political conventions generally.

Q. If you used that expression, that in the sense in which you referred
to these persons as " commercial men n f—A. Yes;

Q. You do not think that you intended, if you ever used that expres-
sion, to refer to persons who represented that they could control votei
in Congress 1—A. That is what I hired men to go to Washington for—
to influence members of Congress by giving them good and solid rea-
sons to show that what I wanted done was in the interest of the people.

Q. I will now ask you to look at a letter, beginning at page 1703 of
the Colton record, dated January 17, 1870, and see whether you remem-
ber writing that letter, or a similar letter, to Mr. Colton. It is at the
foot of the page.—A. (After examining the letter.) I do not remember
having written i t

AS TO ORDERS FOR ENGINES.

Q. There is an allusion in the paper I have shown yon to a Mr.
Towne, as sending you an order for engines. There wan a Mr. Towne,
at that time (1870), connected with the Central Pacific, was there not 1
—A. Yes; he was general manager.

Q. Did you at any time receive an order from him for engines 1—A.
I do not recollect receiving the order for them, but I was getting orders
from him very frequently.

Q. Can you explain how any letters purporting to contain your sig-
nature could contain references of this kind to Mr. Towne, except on
the theory that it was a letter of your own f—A. I can not; except that
if anybody was going to write a letter of course ho would put some truth,
in it. ife would not make it all lies, because it Mould not be to his in-
terest.

DOUBTS HAVING WRITTEN THE LETTER.

Q. Do you believe you wrote that letter which I have shown you, o r
not if—A. I should have doubts about having written it. I do not re-
member anything in it.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will read the last clause and ask you the
question whether you wrote it or not. The. last clause is : " I believej
with $200,000 I can pass our bill, but i take it that it is not worth that
much to us." Did you ever write that sentence to Mr. Colton I

The WITNESS. I should say not.
Q. You deny, under oath, that you ever wrote that sentence!—A. I

would not say positively, but I would say it is my best recollection and
belief that that portion of it was made up.

Q. You do not remember it now f—A. 1 do not remember it. I do not
know any reason why 1 should have written it. 1 can see how the Gov-
ern men t could have paid live times that to have got that road built.

WITNESS HAS AN IMPRESSION THAT TIIE COLTON LETTERS ARE HUGH
GARBLED.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The real <\uo&t\m\ \a viWV\\w
tH or not. These letters, as you arc i\oub\ta»R wwwvvs wrotattim \ « -
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to have been Kvritteii by yoit to Mr. Colton, and were put in
endeiice in the Colton suit.

Tbe WITNESS. My impression is tLtit they are very much garbled,
lhat there are certain things iti all of them probably that I did write
Md that very much iu tbeai is false.

(J. Has tiiat always been yotir impression—that these letters are
garbled 1—A. I never stive those before.

Q, Is it this morning that you lirst formed that impression t—A, I
have never seen those letters before,

Q, Have you never thought tboy wore garbled before 1—A. I did Dot
thiuk anything about it.

Q. Have you never had interest euongb to examine them to see all
that was written T—A. 1 do not remember anything about them, be-
cwue, although I do not remember all that I have said, there are cer-
tuo rales tbat have governed my life which allowed me to do some
things and not to do others.

flLUMO TO HAVE PUBLISHED AKYTHINa UK EVEE PUT IN A LKTTEB.

I think your statement was that you had never put auythiug in a
that yoa would not be willing to bave pnblished before the whole

world. I wish to ask whether, it* you did put iu tbat letter the words
" I believe, with 8200,000,1 can pass onr bill," it is your best judgment
tbat yoa would be willing to have tbat published to the world as your
ttatement f—A. Certainly, 1 would; with $200,000 I could get a man
torn almost every Congressional district in tbo United States to go to
Washington and show his member of Congress that a Southern Pacific
Mad would protect onr border, wbich, with all our Army, we had never

~~ i able to do, and that without any cost to tbe Government. Gen-
I Sherman himself .told mo that by means of 2,000 men with that

"Toadbo would rather agree to protect our border than with 50,000 men
without tbe road.

Commissioner ANDERSON. 1 will read yon tbe preceding sentence in
(oonectioa with this proposed expenditure of $l'i)!),000, in order that
TOO may see whether tbat was tbe sense in which the words were used,
ifyon did use them :

II owt mosey to Ex things so tlmt I would know kla bill would nut psos.

ttw WITNESS. Of course, that is right iu the direction I bave spoken
A

WHAT WAS MEANT BY THE WOBD "FIX."

Q, WtU you tell me what is meant by the word " fix," as yoa there an-
dentind it I—A. To go and fix a man by convincing him that it was
iljbt. I understand tbe Connecticut dialect very well, and I used the
lOTtttlmt expressed wy idea. That is just what I meant, I would, with
1860,600, fix things. That it*, I would ]>hm no that the Government
mul make millions out of it, find tlmt we would be benefited by it.

Q. Always assuming that U there is u sentence in the letter of August
»,*lucu sentence you do not admit to be yours, you have a right tore-
net H» let me ask whether, when you tillntle to what Mr. Scott is doing on
uttile, yon refer to this aaum clans of work—tbat is to say, to argument
ad aiswering legitimate inquiries and supplying information of the
(fcmoter to which you refer—as the cla&t of work you intended to do
of night hare done with the $200,0001 I refer you agam to ttto aea-
tmf: "Soott it working mostly among the commercial men.1* N^ooW
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thiir, in your judgment (if used in that sentence), refer to work of that
.-sum; character?—A. I should suppose so.

lCg PER CENT. OF THE APOSTLES u SIIOBT WEIGHT."

Q. I understand you as declaring under oath that that expression, if
nscd by you, did not mean among men whose votes were purchasable f
A. Certainly not. It would be very strange, however, if out of three
or four hundred men there was not more than one that was unworthy.
Eighteen hundred years ago the best man that ever lived selected twelve
men, and 1G§ per cent, of them were "short weight." [Laughter.]

Commissioner ANDERSON. But this sentence does not refer to any
work you were doing, but refers to what Mr. Scott is doing.

The WITNESS. I did not suppose by that that he was going to buy
votes, but that he was going to bring certain influences to bear to pass
his bill if he could, lie was asking the Government for a large sum of
money, but wo did not ask for anything.

DOES NOT SUPPOSE ME. SCOTT EVEB BOUGHT A VOTK.

Q. Then you did not, during the course of all this work, ever believe
or suspect that Mr. Scott used any unworthy methods of obtaining
votes ?—A. I do not suppose that he ever l>ought a vote. Ho might
get friend* (1 would not say it was unworthily) by passes. He had
railroads running all over the country. He might do that without ever
mentioning ;t vote. He might, by doing a man a favor, get a return
tn\or, thinking, of course, that it was in the public interest.

(>. I will ask you to look at this same record, at the letter, on pages
1710 ;ind 1711 (No. 128), and see if you remember writing that letter.

A. ^ Alter examining the letter.) I do not remember having written
that letter. There are some things in there that I should say I would
h;i\e been very likely to write, others I have no recollection of ever
Inning written.

<4>. Well, is it your best impression, after reading that copy, that yon
w rote that letter.'—A. My impression is that there are some things in
I hew that I probably wrote, and some things that I did not.

"TIIK 11- K. COMMITTEE OF THE HOUSE WAS SET UP FOR SGOTT."

< 'oiiiinissioner ANPERSON. I will read the letter and bvg you to
MM I mow hen I read portions that you reject.

l i n MI Cm ION : Your* of February 24th, No. 142, is received. I h&\* taea Ja
\\ ,i..l..i..'i,.n imwi o n ho i inn* Hinre Congress met, and you *&y troly wbra yon writ*
ili.ii iHullilnk I 1I:I\I« h:ul " roujrli tiRht there this wintdr. The IL B, dim. of tils
II ,„ „. * ,n mil up l«M- Siol l . mill it lias been a very difficult matter to «*iicta & m*.
I,,,!,, „< Hi- i-iininiiiiooiiwiiy from him. but I think it has been done; bQ i Sort* Si

. ,x ,,1.1... ...nl I lion ho |.mmi«'» evorything to everybody, ishlch bilnhim *x *
. i .n ,,...1 in lint Ikln. »»•» Jiwt ^ h o m R y y<**%1 « t n n ^ " J ; ^
,.„•'.. i, ..1..I..IU.11 r.»r Hio IVxns ami 1\ or the S. P. before tho « t h Cong

I „ , M. ..M HO iniicli. nml has8uch a feariiillv long list ftTctdUOT* to
Hint ho will be able to p ^ b» bill mod winter, fr

h k i f much tap-
I |

i " . i I li.ii.« m> ft'iiw Hint ho will be able to p
IM1| , , , H.. ii «IH ili.i> mo to-tiny. And I think it of so

| l l l r t l l o l t o o i i r s w i t h G o v e r n m el n i , ,,n | , ( l | u l p
, , I.ill |.iifl-«-il i luti i iuh i l w
, , t l , ,nh , i . l ii i l , , m , K l i i r u i S , M i i i t i N i i n d e o u
i i * I-N I.I«OIIUT noxt winter, y
„,. „,,„,,! l l h l i ho IIMIH. WhuMlouU yon think of i l l I air -*--i?

,,,,...•11... II inT..»a-. l lol iwK«ttohavelegi»Wtatat *tr
(()( ),|., i.nnl HI mil ••!
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ttiose

l la Sontfiem p*m6o bonds have bwn admitted to tbe stock board hare. It was A
bid thing to do, Mtbey b»ve»rulo that no bauds shall bo Admitted except on cutn-
nlskdrwl*- 1 tbiuk there is »ii oven obit nee of Beijing sotna of the bonds this
•wing. It is such n largo loan that -we must be very careful in Immehiiifr it, us its
jUitl tiit-OMs depends very much on the way thu loan is ptit onto the market.

Yours, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

P, g,-TUose memorandums giving progress of the work on 8, P. axe very interest-
ing WIM- H.

DOES NOT REMEMBER WRITING THE LETTER.

Q, Sow,as a matter of fact do you uot remember writing in regard to
toee Southern Pacific bondsT—A. No; I do not. If 1 had written
ha letter, it would naturally have been to Mr. Uopkins. When I

rte on financial matters it wjis generally to Mr. Hopkins.
Q, What portion of the letter I have read to you do you reject, or

ihat iNirtion does your memory discard T—A. Tbere are some ideas in
the letter that may be mine ; but I do not remember Bach a letter.

Q. Do you think that this wan one of your ideas—that tbe Railroad
Committee of the House was set up for Mr. Scottf—A. Well, he hod a
part many trieuds. I do not mean by that tbat it was setup wickedly,
but that he got bis friends into it.

Q. Was tt a special committee!—A. The Railroad Committee was a
stoliig committee.

Q, It was tbe general railroad committee!—A. Yes.
Q, Had there been any changes made in tbnt committee duriug that

winter while the legislation was pending I—A. I should thtuk probably
BOL It was not nsual to make changes.

WHAT "SET UP" EEFEEBED TCI.

Q. Whatever would have been referred to by these words "set up "
would be aometbing tbat you would refer to as being done by tbe
Speaker at the beginning of the session!—A. Yes; certaiu influences
tbat irere brought to bear—all correct in their way, but, instead of hav-
ing a maa from California or a man from the extreme South, having u
out from Philadelphia or a man from that section—what I call a man
of that " geography "—tbat is to say, a rnau whose geography was in
favor of the Texas Paciflc road.

Q. As to the next sentence, 1 will ask you whether your memory m-
jeets Hint, as a part of your work or not. 1 call your attention to that
became it contains this somewhat peculiar word u switch." " It has
beta a very difficult matter to switch a majority of the committee away
Ami liim, but I think it has been dime."—A. My company's work there
wag with the committee, to show them the gtuir, wrong there would be
in giviug this large subsidy in money wbeu a good responsible company
Wld build the road without auy mouey. It waa very hard work, par-
ttahtrly wlieli it was against their " geography," as I ntay say. I do
not suppose any honest man (and I certainly think this Commission is
taint) would think that anybody wait bought with money. In Con-
gnw they bave sometimes, I believe, 5,U00 bills to look after, and the
Mothers cwnnot expect U> analyze every bill. Parties interested iu a
Ittticalar bill bave to go and explain it to the members, and it is
wry hard work; it takes a good many men a good many hours.

1 0 PERSONAL OBJECTION TO THE PRODUCTION OF LETTERS.

Q. I understood yon tosay a few inotneutei since thai ><mW\.TIQ ctojtsfc-
A> whatsoever to the production and publication «f any \ttUeva ^ ŝisjfc
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you had written.—A. I have no jpersonal objection. It seems that these
letters him* disturbed this Commission. Politicians are very thin-
skinned, iind there arc- always people who want to make the better ap-
pear the worse.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I like to have things explained.

LIGHT-WEIGHT POLITICIANS CRYING FROM THE HOUSE TOPS.

The WITNESS. I would be very glad to explain, and I will do so as
as far as 1 can. 1 will explain, if you like, what the diflerence is be-
tween having the Central Pacific road built so that a whole army can
l>e transported comfortably across the continent iu six days, and the
condition of things before the road was built, when you could trace the
line by the bleaching bones of the cattle that died for want of food and
from drinking poisoned waters, aud by the graves of murdered emi-
grants all the way from the Missouri Kiver to the Sacramento. Yoa
could follow the whole line by those marks, and you could not get oat
of sight of a carcass. We went to work and built the road, and the
Government said it would g\ve us so much if we built it. We complied
in every particular with the contract, and because some light-weight,
narrow-minded politician thought he could make somethiug by malign-
ing us, he went upon the house-tops and cried aloud. I would like to
explain many things to this people, and I hope to live long enough to
do it. I spent twenty-five of the best years of my life in building this
road across the high, dry, Arid plains of the continent, and am abused
for it by a portion of the press and by light-weight politicians who 'inown
little aud care less about what we have done for the country.

AS TO THE INJUNCTION RESTRAINING PRODUCTION OF THE COLTON
LETTERS.

Q. As far as these letters are concerned I return to the proposition.
Did you say you had no objection to their production for the purpoees
of explanation ? I would like to know whether yoa ttireetett tli« issue
of an injunction in San Francisco when the counsel for Mrs.CulUra was
about to place these letters in the bauds of the Com mission T—A. ily
attorneys there did what they thought was best. I think I did not
know anything about it at that time.

Mr. COHEN. We accept all responsibility for That,
Commissioner ANDERSON. I am only asking my question, 1 want t«

know whether you knew any thing about it or were consulted about ft.
The WITNESS. My attorneys have authority to do what In tbeir judg-

ment they think proper to do. I do not think I knew anything abwf
that specially.

Q. You did not know anything about it at the time f—A. I dU
know of it at the time, but as I say they had power to do iL

AS TO CORRECTNESS OF PRINTED OOFtBS.

Commissioner ANDERSON. The position we arem tathtoi
forced to ask you as to these letters from thte pHi *
cannot lay the original paper before you, your
r,iHf-.o having prevented Mr. Hayes by ipjunc
ton N.Lf'.rH in our hands. Now, totnake tta*«
yon, either now or at your leisure, as yor
;>rJiitod in the Colton case, purporting t
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r.Oolton, ami to state whether it U jour best impression that these
pouted copies are correct copies or not.

The WITKESS. Unless it is specially necessary 1 will stay to the Oora-
tumsionttmt I work many hours a day, and I do not care anything abont
reading these letters. 1 have never read them, as I Bay, and never
ilinnld read them unless there were a necessity that I should.

CooimhNUoticr ANDERSON. If you do not desire to read them
The WITMBSS (interposing). I do not waut to read them. I do not

coreiiuytbmg about them.
Cointuisaiotiev ANDEKSON. If you do not care to read them I will

trad Uieiu to you and ask you gome questions. Jt will only take more
time to discuss the matter. If you are satisfied, or your counsel is sat-
Isflal that these printed letters are correct copies it will save a whole
J ' i t i

COULD MOT SAY THEY ASE COBBEOT.

The WITNESS. I «m not, aud therefore, if it should save a whole
UKIIIUTB examination, I could not say they were correct,

Oointmiwionor ANDEUSON. It U a printed case, nud doubtless your
amuse! lias examined it.

Mr. COHEN. I would Buggest that you go on with some other part of
the eiaminatiou, and I will think it over and talk to Mr. Huntingtou
«txnit it during the recess. You can take the letters up alter recess.

Commissioner AITOERHON. That is satisfactory. You know perfectly
well wliat the faeta are, as to whether these are correct or not.

Tue WITNESS. I have Borne matters to attend to at the recess aud I
k can not read them then.
k , Umamuwioner ANDERSON. If you say yon merely want to discuss
Bvbatta right to do—whether to object to their being read at all, or if
Wyoasis that yon are satisfied that they are correct copies, it would save
I time.
I Mr. COHEN. I thought it would save time.

Commissioner ANOBGSON. It may. And if you say you waut to have
tine for that purpose I will ask the chairman to allow that course to bo
Ufceu.

Mr.OojiBN. I think I would like to talk to the witness a little about
' them. I have not bad atty consultation with Mr. Huntington at all.

HeLaa jturt got back from Europe, and I have just come from Califor-
nia.

Commissioner ANDKBSON. It will take a whole day to read them, and
if Mr. Cohen will, in good faith, endeavor to save us the time it would
be desirable.

Mr. COHEN. What is that last remark, u in good faith " !
Uonuultwikmer ANDERSON. Yes; it will take a whole day to read them,

aid if you really mean to save us time, that course would be very ac-
ceptable.

Mr. COHEM. We do not waut to waste any time about it. We want
1« get through with it to-day j aud I will talk with Mr. Huutington
afoot it at recess.

CwntDtssiouer ANDERSON. We shall probably have twenty letters to
enariiie him on after they are all conceded to be correct. I do not know
tat that we bad better go ahead and read them.

The CHAIRMAN. I think I would go ahead with the examination*
| k r i roz. yu—e
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find coal on the lines of somo of oar roads. Hat on or off the rail, I hope the fuel
question will be sharply looked after until you nro satisfied that the niiuimnm of the
cost has been reached. I think I will talk with Gould in relation to coal, as you
suggest, but I am not certain as I shall, for if wo should over get control of the U. P.
1 want to bo as little mixed up with Gould as possible, as ho is so much of a specula-
tor that it is very difficult to toll inst whore his interest is, or whether he is working
to put stock up or put it down. If you could get the title to what coal land yon
want at Evans ton at a fair rate, and a fair rate for transporting it on the U.P., I
should much rather prefer not having anything to do with any of them in this coal
matter; as I should expect, if we did, that they would work the stock up and then
sell it out; then raise the d in some way by having the U. P. break its contract
with the coal company so as to put the price down, or what they would bo as likely
to do, start a new Co. I know very little of the details of this coal matter, and noth-
ing, as you may say, of the question of title, and it would went to mo to bo impor-
tant enough for you to come and attend to the case in Washington, but of that yon
will know best. If you want me to do anything about it write mo fully and I will
do what I can.

Yours, truly,
C. P. IIUNTINGTON.

Do you remember writing a letter of tbat character to Mr. Colton, in
regard to this coal f

WHAT IS "THE OBJECT OF RAKING UP THESE OLD PERSONAL, MAT-
TERS."

The WITNESS. I do not. I never had any idea of getting control of
the Union Pacific. If it is not asking too much of the Commission I
would ask the object of raking up these old personal matters.

Mr. COHEN. TO control the next election.
Commissioner ANDERSON. We are directed by Congress to ask the

questions, under the act.
The WITNESS. If it is for political purposes, of course, I have nothing

to say; but really, for other purposes, is it of any moral or business in-
terest to the country ?

NOT FOR POLITICAL PURPOSES.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will answer your question. It is not for
political purposes. It is to ascertain whether you used money to influ-
ence legislation. That is why these letters are read.

The WITNESS. IS there anything in that letter that shows anything
of that kind?

Commissioner ANDERSON. NO ; not in this particular letter.
The WITNESS. Then, as to that particular letter, I would ask tho

Commission of What use it is? Of course I ask this hesitatingly, be*
cause I wish to show all respect to the Commission.

Commissioner ANDERSON. DO you want that particular letter with-
drawn ?

The WITNESS. NO ; I do not care anything about it. But what ob-
ject is there in raking it up, supposing it were true?

The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me, you have prevented the production of
the original letters. We are now relying upon a court record, and we
want to identify these letters as far as possible and practicable. That
is the purpose of this examination. If you will produce the originals in
your own handwriting it will save a great, deal of time.

The WITNESS. With all due deference to the Chairman of the Com-
mission, suppose you had the original of the letter, and suppose I had
said something in it about Jay Gould, a man whom I respect very
highly, is there anything there that Government money could be spent
for 1 I think this investigation costs money. It certainly costs me
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tin*?., and time is tnouey to me. I do uot see why these old personal
mutters should be raked op, since it ia for no political reason, aalesa it
it to amuse this Commission.

Commissioner ANDERSON, I thought I had answered very clearly
(bat the object of my qnestious is to ascertain whether you have uaod
money to influence legislation.

BWTaccTED ma PEOPLE NEVEE TO USE MONEY m AKY IMMORAL
OB IIXEOAL SENSE.

The WITNESS. I will Bay here, as I have said many times before, that
i re never have, in any way whatever. I have given instructions to my
people never to use any money in any immoral or illegal sense, but to
bring proper influences to bear to get votes, and only proper influences.

Q, Then I want you to explain the allusions which are made from
i i h l t t th f i i i h

y p
to time iu these letters to the use of money ip connection with

m of the legislature. We will only waste time by discussing
it.—A. It takes money to try cases iu court, and wheu we are attacked
i Congress we have to pay money for attorneys to protect our interests

CommiBsioner ANDERSON. If you want jo decline to answer 011 the
ground that we cannot force you to answer, that is one thing. If you do
not decline, let as proceed.

The WITNESS. 1 will answer your questions to the best of my ability.

A3 TO MEN THAT CAN BE CONVINCED.

Q. Then yon had better let me proceed. We will get through sooner
that way than by discussing the whole merits of the question. I read
t letter dated December 1, 1874, which will be found on page 1011 of
the Cotton record;

NKW YoiUC, Jleofmbtr Ut, 1S74.
ftlKXD Coi/TOX t Yonr Icttei-a of November 20lli, 21st, and 22od are recuived, I

» M with you auto tbe Stockton and Coppernpoliti bonds, and wonlil give them, say,
|5»|0W,a per limit., guaranteed by the Central for tbo #1,000,000, seven percent, now
out,and I would tin tbinat once. I would like to know what is being uouowiththo
Cftl. Pwdfie extension bombs. Mao any of on r people endeavored to do anything wifb

unit 1 They aro both uicu that can be convinced, l ean endorse all you
mjofMt, Piulilo coal, but think I shall not do anything attont the Kocky Mountain
tmi with Gould, bnt lot, it rest until you come over, as it is ono of the many things
ti»t joy understand better than I do. I will KW wlmn ho cnuitw over and talk
nilli liioi, Mil maybo he and Wi- nan work togutbrr, lint if we can brush him out it
would have » good effect, and then wo could, or at leust wonlil iry, to go* mime better
Unter to work with. It look a now as though I should tulcigraph Brndbury to clow
cbitcr for two, and possibly thri*, of tlio White Star atuainerHii* noon :IH I run get U.
P.B.E, Cn. U) »ign pontjnet for running with steamers, wbich coiitrftiit I will uond
rajnf lo-on>rr<*w. I h»vo thought it won Id be well forCuptaiu Bradbury to go out to
Ciln* io one of the •tenmrniaiid l i i mutters tbern, and then coitiu toS. V. I see itoth-
taf«l» M good «e to load the sUjauivr* out witbcoal. I am doing all I nan u>eAucaii\
^epeople on tb« 8. P, aucuritics, mid it bcgiim to look a little an tbon^b the liotidH
imtabttold within tou to lift ecu months At pricim thut wo can aflortl to tjikc, but to
iteth« we b»ve got to work tbe Centrulsnp, and 1 am doiu^ what I cun in that way,
If M am get tbe Centrals up to par, I hoira wt-shali buable to start tbo S. V. at. >K)
toBS. That would be ft good t)rite. You will not null many in Cat., and it ia tlioro-
finTflry important that the few you dosnll sbnnltl bnnohl at a bi^b price. And in
thfiMHMiMUon It woo Id Lelp ns very mnch if we could fix np Cul. Pacilif. ini;iii>ic
wtextetutona on tbe basis that we talked of, evco if wo hail to pay somotbliijj; to
mrmoe and . As you all know the importance of getLiujj out at tbn
ttltiMtiMf tbr> now hoods on tbo 8. P., I will say nothing of it. hcic, ex
nolA !»V0 them like the present issue as far as the coupons and rcgia
tttttl WtllUko »t idnJtt two niontlm to gnt th»m ctigrnvi-d mid prlntfl(l,J
bftjioa will eenri thom ou as ttoun an yon cun, so that I can set ttin e o n
fdrtwrt work.

Two*, truly,
C. V.

1
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Do you recollect writing a letter of that character to Mr. Ooltonf— •
A. I do uot. There are many things there that occurred (tome time; I
do not know whether at the date of that letter or not. ! tdiould be din-
posed to think that iu those letters there was some truth and some fic-
tion.

Q. Do you remember as to the following sentence :
Hove any of our pootilo cmJeavoriul to do Anything with and f Tb»j

aru both tuou that can bo convincca,
DOES NOT REMEMBER WHO THEY WERE.

Do you remember who those persons wore T—A. I do not. I do not'
rumember anything abont it. But what wo wanted wiw «o clearly in
tbo interest of the Government that where I wn» able to meet a mem-
ber I could convince him that it was for the interest of the Government,
unless his geographical position wan such that he would hold t o i l s
local interest at the expense of the intercut* of the country. ,
LEGISLATION MORE DIFFICULT TO GKT IP UONOKKKH KNEW TUB

INTERESTS WERE WORKING TOGETHKK.

Q. 1 will read ytu a letter of December 10, lH7flt from page 1015 of
the record in Ihe Cotton snit:

NKW YOMK, ]>rcnnbcr 10th, IW4.
FSUKtfD COI.TOK: Your two letters of November'Jilt h lire rwr'ivnl. Tho Texas Pa.

eifio bill, asumeuilud by njn, it* on the wuy to t 'nl. An it in «i>in»wli!it tflfTiirent In
theory from your viwws SB m>t forth in your letter, I will nut, rri>ly to you in d<*Uf]
before you receive tho bill. I net-on with you thnt there will lie rm Itill nun*, this
•ewlon, (jrantiiiK such aid as i» Mkmt fur. I think we inuM mtd m-.-iii.n in ttiv UI1J w
(tent ont that will allow, or mnyho compel, ns to build a road to cimiip-ci. Hun Disao
with oar line. On account of thin le£i>ilut)oii, I think it. impfii tunt, tliut Ihe S. P.
Hhoulil be diHfoanccted from thu Central an mueh iu it vrull run be. And, an you wiy,
I tbluk itsliould havn aMtpnrloktnOcut that do™ not connect ivith theC. | J , , although
I think it would be di flic tilt to get a mitu an gooil tu* TIIWIIB. 1 ugt-i-it with yi>ti i'nfly
when you say our telegraph suporintcnibmt. in no ^noil. ] wnt you nu t ho Mtit copy
of my letter to Scott. I fi»v» jus t rcii-nivcil bin ri-ply. I will liuvo cujiy of It niiHlu
und Mont t» you ; ubto iny reply, boforn this goon, mnl will send tliein with thltt. This
8. P. is an Important matter und should bo atieti'liHl tci at untc, 1 nm gloil you MV
cuminu over noon.

You™, truly, C. P. nUNTINGTOK,
Do you remember writing a letter of that character f—A. I do not
Q. l» there anything in the allusions to the connection between the

Central l'twific and tbo Southern Pacific thnt you recall!—A. Not lit
this time. 1 have always thought it wart better to work the roads in
harmony—better for the public and better for ourselves.

Q. The allusion here is that it would be more difllcult tn get logiala-
tioti if people in Congress knew that the interosts were working together
than if they thought they were not represented by the name persons.
Is that a familiar subject to yon with reference to legislutiouf—A. 1
do not recall it now as being one.

LETTER TO THOMAS A. SCOTT.

Q. I will read you a letter dated December S, 1S74, nddretuwd by yon
to the Hon. Thomas A. Scott {page 1C10 of the Oolton record):

I
c Hrtr, lt<T4,

HonomUlo Tito«AK A. SCOTT,
I're*. fauu and Pacific Ity. Co., rhiladcljihia, /'«.:

DK-*H KlR: Herewith 1 hand you 1 wn c ojiii-* of the lisopoiteil l.ill for,your routi, willi
mieh al(unition* [is I wnnt. ••Milnxlx'tl llirrrtn. As It is a hard TUrn- Tiir Ijuildtuj; rail-
roiulit JiiHt now. nml iw wv arc. till iufrcHti>d in the eonatriiclmii itl' tiiii rouil, I t rn i t
that lfnw> alterations will uitwt your u|i[irovitl, and thnt such arr;ii>yeii>e<i(<* will be

le m* will recurs thii fa fly completion of ibeTond.
Truly, yoan, c . p . \\WRT\KGlto>i, Pr«rt_
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1>« yon remember writing that T—A. No.
Q. Ynn do not remember writing that f—A. No; I do not Itispos-

iblelhat I wrote a portion of that.

BOMT TO HUNTTNGTON: "YOUR SUGGESTIONS ABE TOTALLY 1NAD-
mssiBLK,"

Q, 1 will read yon a letter from Thomas A. Scott to yonrself as vice-
president {page 1617 of the Colton record):

TBXAJS AND PACIFIC RAILWAY CO,.
OFFICE OV THE PRKSIDBNT,

Philadelphia, 9th Dtotmber, 1874.
C, F-Hc*nncTON, Esq.,

Via-PT«idt*l, Hem York;
I have your letter of December 8th, and I am awry you took the

have in regard to our bill. \V« expect to build our road to Sun Diego as
d d to tho public to do. We Lad doped that, it would ha to yonr interest

lecmn M a t Sail Gorgonio Pass, Yonr BtiKgestioiwarn totally inadmissible,
i*A I *n rattier surprised to have jon make them after tbe tuauy statoinentJi you li*ve
ajij bi wo in regard to this matter.

Vwy truly, jroun,
THOMAS A. 8C0TT, Preet.

Do yon remember that letter and that Mr. Scott took that ground f
-A. I do not. I do not see now it could have been so. San Gorgonio
it700 miles, or thereabouts, from £1 Paso. It does not seem to connect

dl

TO SOOTT: "AM SOMEWHAT DISAPPOINTED IN YOUR
REPLY."

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will now read a letter from page 1617.
Tbe whole subject may recur to you as you hear it. It ia the answer
thai joa wrote or appear to have written on December 10,1874, to Colo-
nel Soott:

Dill 8ts: 1 have the tumor to acknowledge the receipt of yonr letter of the 9th
h£,udftmaonK*bat disappointed in yoar reply to my letter of the Bth inst Ton
Hf.'W««ipeot tobnlld onrrond to Sao Diego, aa already pledged to tho publics to
do.' It did not neither doe* it now strike tun tUnt tho 'pnblio owe who build tho
mlH that it i» built, u it seemed to mo thut the two comjimiies working from dii-
ftmtdinetiona ooold bo 11<1 it lu less time thnti one company could. My grout in-
towt,ofcouna, iawitb the Centrni Pncillc, which will (lot be benefihjd by the coti-
4lMliim ot thia road; but the partita who control the Southern Pneifie are very
MtiHf to have this «oatbern lino completed at an early ttny. And so luug OH I wu
Ming •«the president of the oonipimy 1 shall do all that I can to carry out their
fttw.

HUB. tmlT.
C. P. HUNTINGTON,

1'retitUmt.
A. Soorr,

Pmidemt Too* ity. Company, PMlatblplia, Penn,

Bo you not reoollwt that correspondence with Mr. Scott t—A. Ko; it
dWpott my mind that we had ever had any correspondence by letter.
Issed to meet him in Washington very frequently and also here. We
• d to talk tbe matter over.

IXRKB TO COLTON: SUGGESTION AS TO BEININO COLONEL GRAY.

Q. I will read you a letter from page 1G1J3 of the Col

NEW YORK, Ih
iti'smyapiiijim that then: will not be any ...

tmttti wfatar terthe&F.or the Tuxim P. It. H., uutl yet ii 1*
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the Cal. members both in the House and Senate are in favor of the change of line of
the S. P. it can be done. Now, if you think we can get , I would suggest thai
you bring Colonel Gray over with you to explain the difference between the different
lines, or the difference between the line first located and the one where the road
ought to build. I send copy of letter just sect to Towne, that explains itself.
Steamers still waiting on U. P.

Yours, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

DOES NOT REMEMBER IT.

Do you remember writing that letter to Mr. Colton t—A. No. That
is entirely oat of my mind.

Q. Was there any Colonel Gray that you knew or had anything to
do with !—A. Yes. Colonel Gray was our consulting engineer on the
Central Pacific; and he was the engineer-in-chief of the Southern Pa-
cific.

Q. Do you remember suggesting that Colonel Gray be brought over
to explain the difference in these locations to some members of Con-
gress f—A. It has gone from my mind entirely, if it was ever there.

Q. Do you know who that blank can have referred to, when you say:
Now, if yon think we can get , I would suggest that you bring CoL Gray over

with you to explain the difference between the different lines.

A. No, I do not

LETTER TO COLTON: ALLUSION TO "PASSES AND MONEY."

Q. I will read to you a letter dated March 3,1875, page 1622, of the
Colton record.

NEW YORK, March 3rd, 1875.
FRIEND COLTON : Yours of the 1st and 2nd inst. have just come to hand, also dis-

patch that you have received two dispatches from George E. Gray. What is up!
llavo received no letter from C. P. II. for three days. Have you sent passes and
money t The money I had not sent for the reason I did not know you wanted it until
to-day. The passes have gone as fast as they have come in from Dillon. I have Just
sent over for the last lot, and if they come will send them with this. I also send
$1,000, as requested. I noticed a Dili passed the House some few days since, called up
by Williams of Mich. I forget its title, but it called for reports, etc., etc., from the
Pacific roads. Of course it was something ugly, or it would not have passed. Gonld
has control of the P. M. 8. S. Company (or the stock) I thiuk, and can control the
company, and has beeu urging mo to go into the board of directors, bnt I have re*
fused, although there is many reasons why it would be well for some of us to be on
that board. Scott's bill must not pass; but you understand that as well as I. What
did Gray tulegraph about f I would like to see Franchot, but I am fearful he makes
a mistake in coming north so early.

Yours, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

DOES NOT RECALL IT.

Do you recall any of the matters contained in the letter I haveJurt
read f Please look at it and say !—A. No; 1 do not recall anything
there.

Q. Please look at it and oblige me by telling me if you can explain
that sentence: u Have received no letter from 0. P. H. for three days.*
Is it intended to be a telegram in quotation marks f G. P, H. appear
to be your initials. What I want to know is if there should be quota-
tion marks embracing those words, "Have received no letter from, Gi,
P. JL for three days. Have you sent passes and mouey T"—A. I do not
know anything about it.
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Q, Do yon know what money or what passes are alluded to in that
letter t—A. I do not. I tbiak I gave pasws bere myself. I do not un-
derstand that allusion.

BOOTT COES TO MEXICO—nUWTINGTOK TO COLTON.

Q. 1 will read yon a letter from page 1G31 of the record in the Colton
suit:

NEW YORK, December 251ft, 1875.
ffUKKD COLTON: Your telegram in relation to passenger coaches is received and is

luwjng fctteation. Tom Scott has gone, or is going very soon, over the Texas Pafiflu
I M O D into Mexico, and I hear of several prominent parties going to Mexico

H« has commenced to get Dp his Texsa Paeiiio connected with BOtne Mex-
e, and I have no doubt Tint that he will be before Conpreo nest winter in

to; hut we ought toUe in condition to at least keep him this side of tlieColii-
r. I have been at work considerable of tbo t iroo since yon loft got ting up a
in relation to tbuS. P., giving many reasons why the bouds should be very
1 think after you have read the liook yon will take some of tha securities,

i iaputting tho fuel) in A niadabJe shape; I find him to be a very valuable
Cttmot you do something to bring up the gross earning* of tho 8. P. f They

tic very •mall for eo much rond as is be in j; operated. I think that rood should have
i (nt-oln«» •upetittt«odeut. I sond with this copy of B. S. Mnnnfactoring Company
Jetter in relation to curtains for sleeping car.

Toots, truly,
c. P. HtnmNGTON.

ESCAPED HIS MIND.

Do you recollect that letter and the allusion particularly to Mr.
Scott and his scheme!—A. No, it has escaped my mind that he ever
Hmtemplftted going Into Mexico with a railroad.

ALLUSION TO AttGUMENT BEFOBE E. R. COMMITTEE.

Q. I will read yon a letter from page 1638 of tbe Colton cose:
NKW YORE, April 9th, 1875.

FnntzO) Coi/TOX: Yours of Mtirvli 80th, No. 7, is received, with list of engines on
tfao ra«do, drawing!, etc. The engines ordered are too far advancf.'d to inuke any
thutpt, Dot whfin I come to C'sil. 1 will talk with Stevens and we the practical work-
kip of the machines. The in x^i engines'»» the rond were ordered by Mr. Crocker.
TWtmler ouno for fifty of them, and 1 bought and Bent, I think, twenty. A fuw
•ttiniMhines are nsefnl. As I wrote you, Brad bnry cabled for 5,000 jioiitids sterling.
IMIMQU Dillon for their half; tell him that I thought it important that he answer
nth ull» oarly. Ho said bo thought so. I think we have called three timwminee,
Uilpil tbe money to-day—a few mi mi tea to day litftiru 3 p. in. It looks a» though
tl*yw««»ltUle short. I tiavoaeut a cable transfer ro Bradbury. I bear of Turn
fi»»tr»bfiingi»t wort in tho Bouthorn Stat ion his Texas Pacific I think ha ex-
pect* to m»Ra one of bis greatest efforts next winter, and hopes to be able to pass his
till, I «h*U send yon argument before tha K. li. Committee to all tbo Sootbern N.
ppffijM it connects more with their interest than with Tom (Jcott's.

toon, "eta,,
C.P.HUNTINGTON.

Q. Do you recollect that letter!—A. >To.
Q. Do you recollect the argument T—A. I do not recollect about his

(O&g South.
0. Do you recollect the argument of Colton, that you approved of

Udaent to the Southern newspapers T—A. It has escaped my lninden-
fagy tltat bo over sent one.

Q. " I shall send you argument before the railroad committee to all the
Southern nfiwapapcrs;" I assume that that is a misprint for "your ar-
jafiicot," Ton do not recall n-licthnr Mr. (Joltou made a«j atg\vrwKv\̂

—A. No; I do not remember about his send jug over wny a.Tgv\tan\V.
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Q. Did you prepare an argument yourself before t ie railroad com-
mittee that was sent to the Southern newspapers 1—A. They were all
making arguments. I do not remember about any one iu particular.

Q. I refer to one that was sent to the Southern newspapers for publi-
cation.—A. No; if be ever sent any it has gone from me entirely.

AS TO INDEPENDENCE NABEOW OAUOE BOAS.

Q. 1 will read you a letter of April 22,187G, page 1GU, of the
in the Colton case:

NEW YORK, Apil 22nd, 1875.
KKIKM> COLTON : Yours of theUth inst., No. 18, is received, ] liavoiwen Dillon and

read him that portion of your letter that, referred to U. P. working on Sec. 31,
Hi id asked him to huvu the woik stopped, but hi! fluid 1 liad better ma liouhl. I liav«
not teen him yi-t. There U much talk liero about tlio Independence Nivtrow Gauge
road. I heat of them iu the tnurket for wila and rolling auiek. I wiw told to rtsjr
that William lluller Duncan, Senator Joncn nod Stewart, T. W. Park, and Jiiy Gould
wro all in this n arrow .gangu ro«d, I have itu reason t« lielievn thin i* truft except
the rumor, and ttmt ift n better rentuui for its being lulw tban of iu buiuu true. T.
W. Park and Jones, oti the jiurt of tins Puutiuia roml, and Got]Id fur tile !'. M. bare
been much together ntlute. Anil nt IIrut. qnarri'lvd (no euiil), btil now, I nin told, are
very friendly, and 1 have no doubt have tultted over UK-itmtter of a railroad from the
P<wlfiu const to tinlt Lake. Aud Gould has KOIIB in with ihu Kaimua Piififlo K, K.
folks, and, I am inelinrd to tliiuk, now fotitrolHthut eouijiany. ] n ion lion tbenomnt-
ters of tho ralltvod from Suit Lnko to the Pwilir, couth of the C, P., l>eeaunt» »ncU ft
tltiug is nmioreil about, not becauoe I think u road la «oun tu be Iniilt lh<T«,

Yours truly,
C. P. HUNTINOTOK.

Do you remember that letter and these allusious to those geDtlemenf
—A. Noj I had forgotten all abont their ever having any connection
with thoae lines, if 1 ever knew it.

GOVERN OB S. SAID SOME GOOD T111NQ8.

Q. I rciwl from page 1053 of the Colton case, a letter of May 28,1873:
N E W YOUK, MagWth, 18T5.

KtttKNn COI.TO.V : Yonre of the 20Ui, No. SO, Ureoeivr.d with N. P. rli|i|>in£B, I «ID
not think Biwtli mado many votea by his Grand Hotel n|iccoh. Thn Uovcruor aaid—
(Jov, S some aood things to tho Cbrotiiflu intiTvinwnr: tint 1 tliiuk it rmfortii.
liuta tbat ho slioiild no cloaitly ooimont the V. V. lvltli tho H. 1'., ILH llt:>|. in IIIH only
wmijiou our enemies have in tight us with Iu Congress.

The rest of the letter ri't'ers to another mutter of no special interest,
I ask you whether you reiuemlier writing the atMitcnww I have read to
yout—A. No; I hud forgotten about tho governor ever having an in-
terview with the Chronicle.

KEPT SOME PEOPLE'S LETTERS; OTHERS, DID NOT.

Q. Were you iu the habit of keeping letters and referring to letters
received by you by their number t Was that your custom!—A. Witti
some parties, and with some not.

Q. With Mr. Colton I—A. I think I nsed to number the letters to
him. .

Q. And that he numbered hist—A. I am not so certain about that;
I am inclined to think not.

Q. Do you know any person named Booth who made a opeecb ut the
Grand Hotel T—A. I do not. 1 know lots of men mimed Booth, bat I
do not connect any of them with tiny of my letters

Q. Do you know Governor Uootlit—A. Yea-, \V\w«

i
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Q, Da yon remember tbe fact that be made a speech at the Grand
Hotel in ihu spring of 1875 ?

TkeWlTKEss. Where was tbat t
Commissioner ANDERSON. I am only endeavoring to ascertain

viiBthei tbis is aii allnsion of yours.
Hie WiTKEsa. No; J do not remember. I never knew that be made

ttptedi at any hotel.

AS JLULVSIOTS TO AS A "WILD HOG."

Q. I will read you frott page 1GG1, letter of May 1, 1875:

NKW YORK, Jfoy 1*1,1875.
ftlKfo COLTOX; Yourmof the 17th or April, No. 17, is received, and contents care-

to)} noted. Aa to tbe rwuicnst of fipndrti, I notice there bos arrived in California,
MleftbelMt t»,OUO tons of 5C-ponod iron rails bought, Buy, 4,800 tout), nay 1,300 tolw
«cn floe and nearly eo. So it would BL'CIU that you w o not U> baveany tielay on ac-
HMtufnuUtolBf the GO milcB of tho Fort Yntna Jim*, ami I think yoa ubould b.ivo
IhiMXt&O railee graded, go that yoa can lay t i e i rack ucxt winter; umiuer tbautltjit
nviOnat bare the rails. I uotjfe tbat you way of hots » wild bog; don't
MUm oomu b»ck to Wushmgtoa, lint as tlia riousc is to lio largely I'cmo^ratic, ami il
b»«Uil>eil<?feated likely it would be cb»rued (OUH, hinco, ] sliould think it would
tavtiltobe&l him with n Democrat; but 1 would duftjit liira anyway, and i f bo
ntibt nomination, put Qp auotber Democrat anil run against Wnj, rtnd in tbat way
3wt* Kepnblic»n. Beat him. I am s l i d fitubba i* uowiiiR over bere. You know
lit not pretend to know anytliLog of (bo details of our freight busiauss.

Youn tral J,
C. P. HUNTINGTOK.

MSB NOT BEMEMBEB HATING WRITTEN SUCH A LET TEE.

Il it yoar recollection tbat you wrote that letter!—A. No; I do
Wt remember ever having written mich a letter. I think I should have
do» sacb a tiling if I had been there, perhaps; or would have tried to
at leant.

Q. Has it not some expressions in it that yoa recall aa having used T
- i . Sot specially.

Commiasiooer ANCEttSOK. I am merely asking you with reference to
tte identification of tbe letter. Do you not rutuomber this expression,
"wilufcoff," as applied to a certain person referred to iu the letter 1
km just read t

EH*WITNESS. I do not remember using it there; bnt I did emne-
tJHMs nse it.

Q. Ton did nsu it T—A. That in an expression I have used.
(J, Will yoa inform us with reference to what person tbat expression

moaedf—A. If itcontd be of any benefit to any human being or
to my interest in tbo country—any legitimate, honest interest or pur-
pOM—1 should be awfully tempted. Bnt I cannot think of any interest
rttterer that would be served by answering it.

i l i f f WH0SB VIEWS SAN CONTRARY TO ALL HUMAN INTERESTS.

4 1 call your attention to the fact that the reference is to some per-
tm-wha was to be prevented from gettipg back to Congress. Was it
wtgome petWH whose views were hostile to tbe Central Pacific Rail-
HM ĝod whom, for tbnt reason, you did not want returned to Con-
ptml--A, If I remember the person, and I believe I do, it was a man
•toe views rail contrary to all human interests. Anything tbat wottVi
btadl humanity anywhere he was uguitmL
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b

Mr. COUKH. I do not care anything about, or about any of th<
They are read for gossip or sciindul, jttat an I miy, to hiflueiuve the qu
tion as to who shall haven the next mistointioiiKu or post-office. All tl
this Comnmmon was appointed for was to determine thai question.

HUH'i'INGTON TO COLTON: SCOTT'S EFFORTS FOR TEXAS FAOIF
INQUIRY AS TO ARIZONA CnATCTEDS.

Commmioner ANDKBSON. 1 will road from page 1060 n letter
September 27, 187r»:

NKW YOHK, September 27IA, 1ST]
FittKND Coi-TtJC Yoiim of tho lHtb, wiili inrlonnrrr »w stated, in reeuivw

•mint bu very busy with ull of your (wMieiut™ out of thu city, 1 noli CM by Mct'urt
lcttur to Mr, L'rocki-r tbut tliu neoplu 01 Bun Diego will joiu with \m if ho will
to bitihl cunt from lliuir uity, itml t urn incliut'it to thiuk wt_* hud butter d<> that
tbut would Mtrvnfilled Wij-jjiiilon very much to hitvu bin (juonlu imk bliu to tight f
bill its wo want it. fecolt IB Innkin^ (be MtruntE'̂ t posaiblo effort to pam Ilia bill
coming Mwntiou of Cougrifa*. liu jn<(-« Awry littlu gibtueriiiK In U P South to p w t r
ititiuiiH fiivoririj; tho'r<'X]wI'ucillt; liill; tbt'ii thuM« tliut ihnTfiiiu I'ftcltlt; owim nwn
lcj;iun, und, of ronrw, ttli-y nro all for It,; thi-n liu in proioiniiijt a rfirnitiotiou with
tlm broki'tinlown r">inl« in tho South, with t\w [Momiw of money to holu tlwjm nil if
bill lias*!-*; mid l>y Honto hind of a tnni liu i»mitUiiiK np with nil thowi tlmt, holilh
jM'fBiutslly, ttnil thikt into holp him, AH tt, n ink on IIIB |>vuiiiiwa wort.li something nltb
liiiiken-ibiwn fellow a tliatlio ia ngrufing to hrln. If wo hud H fr»nchiHoti>buildai
or two rnftds tlironRli Arizona ( w cnutrolllng, lint liuviiig It in tlm Damn of »not
ptirty), tlmn biivo womo pnrty in W nulling ton to make u local tight nnJ writing fort
(iiurftntro of tlmir bonds by tho U. 8,, and if tlmt uonld not bo obtained offBting
IIIIILI I bo roml wit bout any nid, it uonld bo HBCHI njjiiinut Scmtt ui sue)) u way that I,

not bvlicvo niiy iiolitician wanlit tUrn vow for it. L'nn yon hnvn Safford c*U the I
iMlatnro to^utlivr und^raiit Hitĉ h chitrtnrn m wo wmit nt a. ront oftwy 1^5,000? If
oonld K<%t Mitch a cliurtcr tin I spoku to you of, it. would bo worth much money to
If tltero i» anytliinK dvno it ninat bo d'ouc iiiiickly. I inn very oorry thiit Sargcn
ft el i up so Imrrl tuwtird UM, but 1 HIIUSI vtidoavor to sen htm bufore Congruw meaU.
hlivd bnti^bt thu tuiiiiul-bultHiil throe niid » hulf (currency) iunluud ot If ft>nt« {ga\
tut wua buiuir |tiiiit by Mr, Cruekor when 1 wait in Cnliforniii. 1 think money in too ohl
with you all In California, and Hint• wu run bi< Iwiit iu Ijtiildiuj; ruilroaJa by til
t l i i t \>\uca morn value on udutlnr than wu ilti; tiud 1 think wh™ nnnof im i[«e» lo
front ill arar tlmt wciyliB, f;iy, 'itt tono, it aildo Ut thu cnet of uvury mil* of ru»d 1
we build thuw&fttT uioru thun JKH) |.IT iiiilo. t wtxh you woultl lut mo kuow i
ordurod the offioer's eiir th.tt. i» now >utn>in^ on llni 5. 1*. Plcaso let un know w
the new t»n«for boat cant.

Yearn, truly,

c. r. uinrriNa

Q. Do you remember writing suuli ti)«ttcrfts that toWr. Ooltou !—
No; I do not. 8omu of the iUesis or some thiuga thut are «UJ;L
thurc, of (MnrHP, havu bc»u in my mind, but there arc some thingst
that arc new.

ALXTTSlnN TO THE PEOPLE OF SAN DIFAJO.

Q. Do you remember a man mimed McCarty writing to Mr. Orod
that tuo people of Sun Diogo would join with tho Central Pacific pe<3
if you would agree to build cast Jroin their eity !—A. Xo; 1 do not
member ever knowing a Mr. JlcCarty living in San Diego,

Q. Did you know a man named Wiggtnton t—A. Yea; I knew a i
named Wiggintou,

Q. Did ho belong to San Diogo or where t—A. No ; IIM lived in
8au Joaipiin Valley, I think. I do not know just whore, I am q
Bare be lived in tho San Joiiquiu Valley. That IN-north of San Di

Q, You say «otne of the ideas in this lotter do strikts you aa ha
coma from .fourHe/f!—A, No; not in tUo «\n\\* ot a Xttt'wix, \
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ght of those things, and I might have written them, hut after bear-
"iiat read, I do not recall anything.

SUGGESTION AS TO CALLING THE ABIZONA LEGISLATURE TOGETHER.

Q. I will read this particular sentence to you and ask you whether
you wrote that:

Cannot yon bare Safford call Ibo legislature together and grant sack charters as
n want, at » cost of, say, 935,0001

A. I do not remember writing it. Iremembersomethingof Mr. Col ton
writing to me that il. would cost a good deal to get a bill drawn and
call the legislature together to pass i t There is something running in
my mind like this, that be did not believe the legislature of the Terri-
tory would pay the expense; possibly, if we should pay the expense of
their coming together, a bill might be passed, as it was very much in
the interest of the Territory. The people of the Territory were poor,
and that seemed a large sum to them.

Q. To pay the expense of an extra session f—A, Yes. I do not re-
member writing about it, but possibly I did,

(J. As a matter of fact, Mr. Safford was governor of the Territory at
tie time, was be notf—A. I do not remember, but 1 think ho was. ]
tart) known him for many years, and I think be would rather we should
pay the expense of an extra session than that his people should do so.

THB ETHICS OF A SUGGESTION TO PAY THE "COST."

Would that application of $25,000 be within the domain of what
pod have described to ns as part of the necessary, legitimate, and proper
expenditure of money for the purpose of advancing the interests of the
Central Pacific 1—A, Yes. I would not see any harm in it.
t Q, You would not see any barm in offering to pay the expenses of an

L session of the Territorial legislature—I will not say to purchase
i with the idea that a billshonld be presented to them to pass,

I passed, jf they approved it!—A. While the expense of passing a
)ao much in the interest of the people of the Territory should be paid
r the Territory, yet rather than not have it we wonld be willing to pay
eeipense of an extra session to pass H. There certainly is nothing

irong in that.
Q, What do you include in their expenses—just the board bill of the

members of the legislature, or their salaries t—A. Whatever the Terri-
tory was responsible for.
HHPEBSB8h WOULD COYEB WHATEVEE THE TEBBITOBY WAS EE-

BPONS1BLB FOB.

Q. lhat is, the salary of the members and any other expenses t—A.
" > idea was that whatever the Territory was responsible for the parties

ldpay. Jost what that was I could not say.
Whatever that was, if the company should offer to pay it, instead

flatting it on the Territory, then, in order to havo such legislation aa
the legiaatore passed, that, in your judgment would he a proper ap-
plication of money T—A. There certainly would be no harm in it, and
ttffoold be clearly in the interest of the people.

LUMBER OF THE FORTY-FOUETH CONGRESS, AND EX-GOVEBNOR.

(Q, I will read you from pages 1076 and 1C77 of the Coltou record a
!0fOctoberl9,1875:

Nnw YoitK,
f'\y°arnumber TJ jea mention thm Mr. Hopkma Viaa lawwi «w**
thc tnmtla work with Wr. Montagne, eta. I Yraavors gV«i to\««
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Mr. GOHKN. I ilo not
ley are read for g p
3n as to who shall have
lis Commission vraa

TO GOU'OSU
1NQU1BS Ai

Commissioner
September 27, 1ST..:

F B I S H D COLTCN: Your* of
most be very b u y vrirli all ol j _
letter to Mr. Crocker ilwt th» 1*0*1
to build east from Uiuir n]tyt M
that would atrenpthmi Wi
bill as we want 11, firott
comiog BeMion of Congr^j, U
lotions favoringtho T^XIIMPuoifi
legion, and, of eourao, thry uro all
tho broken-down mudM in the Sou
bill passes; and by gonie kind of
personally, and thut IH io I^lp br
broken-down fellii w$ Uiot bo U
or two roads throngh A r ^ {
party), then have muna \mrty In \V_a
gnaraotee of their bouds by thr P
bnild the road withoiit auy nidt U -
not believe anypoliticiaii would fUt
islatnre together uu<t ̂ runt fih l
could get such a tlmrtur ii» I
If there is anything donu it mo
feeling so hard toward us, but 1 a
have bought the tnun^l-bults at t
an was beingpaid by Mr, Crocker vtU*.. J
with yon all in California, and t V ^
that place morevuiue OQ a dollrtr Mr 4!
front in a car that weigh4, **uy, HAi lnr>#J
we bnild thereafter mow ibiin §HH-
ordered the officer's cur thuT bn>i^ .
the new transfer boat oot»t. ^

Yours, truly,

Q. Do you remember writing
No; I do not. Some of the id
there, of course, have been in ;
that are new.

ALLUSION TO T

Q. Do you remember a ma
that the people of San Diego
if yon wonld agree to bnild <
member ever knowing a Mr.

Q. Did yon know a man 1
named Wigginton.

Q. Did he belong to Sai
San Joaquin Valley, I thin
snre he lived in the San Jc

Q. Yon say some of the
come from yourself f—A.
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counsel as to tbu production of the original letters it will save a great
deul of examination.

The WITNESS. I shall have all my time occupied outside of this roat-
tu dating this tiour. I have several guutletntm to see and I may even
be a little late in getting buck.

• No. 10 WALL STREET, NEW YOEK,

Wednesday, September 21,1887.

Afternoon Hcssion.

0. P. UUNTtNGTOX, being further examined, testified as follows :
"OB1TOKIOUS TO THE BErCTOLICAN SIDK OF TUB BOUSK."

By Commissioner ANDEBSON :
Question. I now read a letter from page 16SI of the Col ton record,

d»(«l >*»» York, November 10, 1875:
NEW YORK, XOV. 10, 1975.

htwTO CoLTON: Yours of Ootobur *(, H7S, No. 85, is b*li>ro mo. is also
brio. 1 think cut! dn us soim< gojxl if bi> cuu work nnder uuver, liut if lie is to
Witt tliuHurfiwo iwottr miiu t tltiuk it won lit bo bettor that hi) ttbould Dot come, aa
ttatoT)' oltuoxtoQ* to vcrj- many ou tlie Ui>|ii!bljean uidu of the Ifouse, aud tbvii
itWB)»»o tu»iiy tJitugo About "(ir biismrsa tliut bo titles not know, and bo lias not tbo
llRlat«»ra il Imfure Cmiî rvm w m « uml t!"'11*. I ' i a very un Tort naa to that hccoiuo
ewriD (he dinictor*' cur will) Mr. Cruckrt. t received n lotter t.n-«lay, from a [tarty
In iki»., Ch.it swiil f.lmt Uoib.nn and Sur^ent were vory mach oHuDdcdlmcauw) -•
tttuf r»ttjci badcoiuoovertolook alterour imereslsia WastiiiiRtdsi. 1 am, however,
dinpowtl to Uilnk CJIEI lio ut HOIILO >fooi!, but not as our tt^tsnt, but as an ftoti-
»ubO(lj Dcni'Mirot,, nntl a)an a* a Sonthoru mtia witli much inllnenoo it) the South in
i i g I be Sou thorn pooplo tliat tho Texas mid l'acilic E.R. is in noway a Southern

i road, but n ro/ul if lm:lt by ttin Uoveruoinnt would provent thu Sontlieru
ftwu h»ving a mod to the. Pucitic for ni^uy years, l lat <nust. nut l»>

bowti Mtoar Diau. I rcrcivuda luttor from II. 8. licowa this morning that Li. watt for
Rtulill nr COT Walker. I iwtnd copy with ruy reply.

Your*, etc.,
C. P. H.

Q, Do you remember « letter referring to those subjects, writteu by
jm to Mr. Co) ton f—A, I do not. There was a letter from somebody
in Massachusetts, but 1 do not remember getting any letter from any-
body iu tbat State at (tnvt time.

Q. It refers to u party in Massachusetts who said tuat Gorbain ami
flstrgunt were very much oflended becunae this person who 13 referred
to bad been ap^minted to look niter your interests iu Washington. Do
jm remember the fact Unit somebody alluded to these gentlomeu an
Wng offended t—A. I do not. It has gone out of my mind entirely. I
k»ff Goruam and Sargent very WL«11

y. Who were Uorhatn and SargentT—A; Sargent was our minister
toGwmany. Ho had a discussion with Bismarck aud the folks over
Ibere nlwat pork.

Q. Wens they in Congress at that time!—A. I do not think Goroam
wa» evw in Congress.

Q. Hud be say oflfcial position under tbo Government T—A. tie iras
,• of the Senate, I believe, at one time. I do not kno\v whether

lit! At that tinu*, or not.
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WHO CAME IN THE CAR WITII MR. CROCKER?

Q. Do you remember who came over with Mr. Crocker in a car, as to
whom you thought it undesirable that he should have come that way f—
A. I do not remember. Mr. Crocker almost always brings over some
one. He is a very clever gentleman, and generally brings some friends.

Q. Do you know who is referred to in the blank in this letter f—A.
I do not. Of course there were a good many people coming and going1

that 1 knew, but that particular trip 1 do nit remember.

WAS IT EX-SENATOR GWYN I

Q. Do you know whether during that session your company employed
ex-Senator Gwyn to attend to aud look after your interests!—A. He
was there; but I do not remember the session.

Q. This was in November, 1875.—A. I would not say that ho was
not there. He was there one session of Congress.

Q. Does that refresh your memory now as to who came over in the
car with Mr. Crocker t Do you remember whether he came over in the
car with Mr. Crocker, and that you thought it undesirable Y—A. I do
not. I could not say that he ever came over in a car with Mr. Crocker.

A CONFIDENTIAL AGENT.

Q. Did he act afterward as one of your confidential agents f—A. He
did. He explained some of our matters, I think, to his Southern friends.

Q. Did he receive compensation for his services, as far as yon know f—
A. It would be very strauge if he had not received compensation if he
did anything for us.

Q. Who had charge of liquidating his account, you or General Fntn-
chot?—A. I think General Franchot. Dr. Gwyn was a very able and
active man.

Q. Did you personally make any payment to him f—A. I do not thiuk
I did; still, I might have done so. He was a very good man to employ;
he was honest and capable.

Q. Do you remember whether receipts were obtained from him
through either General Franchot or yourself!—A. I do not; I should
hardly think we would have taken receipts from the doctor.

Q. As a matter of fact, do you recollect ever having had his receipts
in your possession—vouchers for money that had been paid to him?—
A. I do not.

Q Have you in your mind auy recollection of -the amount of money
paid to him ?—A. I have not.

Q. Even generally, whether the amounts were large or small T—A. I
could not say. But 1 know Dr. Gwyn so well that 1 would like to say
that whatever money was paid to him he did not use for any immoral
or illegal purpose.

A SUGGESTION THAT B. R. AND THE LAND COMMITTEES OF CONGRESS
WOULD NOT FAVOR SUBSIDIES.

Q. I read you a letter dated December 17,1875, from page 1690 of
the Colton record:

NEW YORK, ZMC 17,1876.
FRIEND COLTON : I expect to have a bill ready early next week so amending tfcr

Texas Pacific act as to allow the 8. P. to build east of the Colorado Hirer, or ratfe*
will have some changes made in the bill you sent over. The vote in the HOUM i)
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<tay will do munli good iu (wiping Speaker Kcrr in making up ttio K. K. and
tnm'mltrci'g in sncb ft way Unit tlxiy will not be likely to report in favor of any
di™. Of foilrsu the South wcro not all for Snalt'tTiull Iwforo we uoiumeuceil
iiii; th«rr; but wo huyo do no good work, aud I nin getting Southern impem
yiUj- from Iliu linu of liis tmvultt t.lmt speak out against tun Texas I'liciflo, Sue
iiDt;* inclosed. The Kuilroatl G»eott«, in mtblisbiug the proem-dings at the St.
a wuvoution, mode soinu mintakes which, I hava tndoavored tu cbtroct, nn you
snitico by copy of liittors stmt to you. Nearly nil Iho pnpora hero have taken

mbic nutioo of it. I «<md alipsftoni World and Trilmuu. Tbe editor's uiticlo iu
_j K, B. UaMtte I did Dot see until after its pnbltciUion. I hnvo looked over Gnv.
lurid1* nirasnge; tt i w r a to bo woll euough, (Uthough nut juet such ao i iooo B .B.
gutter* as I expected.

Voura, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

Ho you remember writing that letter 1—A. 1 do not. Many of tbe
Ihlng* referred to are familiar to trie, or were so.

Q. Do you remember the allasion to tbe Kailroiul Gazette, aud the
implication of the Saint Louis convention f—A. I douot. Iu fact I do
notknow wbat Gazette yoa refer to, or where it is publisbed.

Q, Do you remember the fact thnt you were encouraged in regard to
Ibeconstitution of tbe committees by the vote iu the House 1—A. I do
Ml Of conrae, in a case of that kind we should do wbat we could, and
bring all proper influences to bear to get an auti-subsidy committee,
That WHS in our interest; in the interest of the people. So I suppose
there was no barm in that.

8C0TT MAK1HG TEUKrBLB EFFORTS AMD NUMEROUS PROMISES.

^ I will read you a letter dated December 13, 1875, page 1699 of
ttarocord in tbe Colton case;

NKW YOBK, DOC, 13, tS75.
FtaXD COLTOS : YouTtwoluttoranf the 4 th inst.,Nne. 107 nnd 1DH, with in closures,

mmwtofd. The rfwolittions I think are all right* Von wvito yoa aro drawing np
(Hit to (otrotlnco in ConKTutw. I nin gind you urn. I have beeu to work on one for
•BtdtftaDd Mr. Storra him it in bond now. When yours comes I will use the best,
«M.«, wt»t Is moru likely (lioogl), «s» tho l>L-»t jiaru of both. I bopo to httvo it in-
Balntd bf Thnraduy, th« &Ird. fSuott is mukiu^ a tumble ufTort, promiwinK overy-
Ilimtoovoryliody, and 1 prom we uotljiug thitt I do not expect wostmll fill til I, aud
tteSoitbenia htimi no rery i>oor that immy of thntn will bold to Scott iti lio[«8 he
«qiauiin^ttiing for ibum. Vnia bouu, , as you no doubt huvu seen, hus
piitS tlie railroad cotumittcu, but I W e iu u. good in an iu IUH pliice, . JIU
(Miioff lotikauN though be did not vnro to bt>)p us or htmii in ninth. If he did hu
*0*fl hare stayed on tUe conjiuitk-i', 1 sent you lu-duy Sountu billn No, 5 and 14.
ItmMget control of Atlantic nod P. K. R. at. u vury small cost, lint do vre want it
Mlftfti

roan truly,
C. P. Hl'NTINGTON.

Do yoa recajl tbat letter to Mr. Oolton t—A. 1 do not. I will say,
htmer, as I did in regnrd to some of the others, that there are many
ttfa» there that are familiar to inc. I really regret that I can uot givu
He Commission more information about my private affairs, and about
tketaride working of oar company. I sbould be ghwl if 1 could give
tkeComaiitfsioo tbe most minute particulars of our company affairs.

Q. Ton Iiuve no impression as to whether you wrote that letter or
SMf-A. Ko.

WHAT AKE IDS SERVICES WOETHt

Q. 1 if ill read yon a letter dated January 14, 187G, from page 1700
oCtte record:

NBW YORK, January \ * , VWfe.
: 1'oan of December 30 »nd tlie 1st inst., Nos. Mfi-anA ViV, a\»> NttM

fu* bad for hi* nor vices $ aO,0V0 8. P. bonds; tb«a wik\n^\va
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much more I think hia sorvicea arc worth for the future. That is a very difficult
question to answer, as I do not know how many years has been in our employ,
or how far in the future we should want him. Iu view of the many things we now
have before Congress, and also in this sinking fund that we wish to establish, in
which wo propose to pat all the company's lands in Utah and Nevada, it is very im-
portant that his friends in Washington should be with ns, and if that could be bought
by paying say $10,000 to $20,000 per year, I think we could afford to do it. bnt
of course not nntil he had controlled his friends. They could hurt ns very much on
this land matter, although 1 would not propose to put the land in at any more than
it is worth, say $2.50 per acre. I would like to have you got a written proposition
from in which ne would agree to control his friends tor a fixed sum, then send
it to me.

Between the business here and in Washington I am worked about np to my ca-
pacity.

Yours truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

Do you remember anything relating to a payment of $60,000 in
Southern Pacific bonds for the services of any individual T—A. I do
not. Somebody else must have given those bonds out, if they were
given.

Q. Do you remember your attention being called to the fact that
$60,000 in Southern Pacific bonds had been given to any one for serv-
ices ?—A. I do not.

Q. Some one as to whom you did not know how many yoars he had
been in the employ of the company !—A. I do not.

WILLIAM B. CARR'S RELATIONS WITH THE COMPANY.

Q. Were you acquainted at this time with William B. Carrf—A.
Yes; I knew Mr. Carr.

Q. What relation did he hold to the company T—A. I think that he
did business for us for a good many years. He had some contracts. I
have known Mr. Carr since 1850,1 think. He is a bright man.

Q. What kind of contracts did you say f—A. I think he had one or
more contracts to construct some portion of the Western Pacific road.

Q. I am speaking of 1875-'76.—A. I think Mr. Carr was a general
utility man. He never had any public position that I know of.

Q. He was not a freight agent or passenger agent, was he Y—A. No; I
think not. But we have to have men as important to us as freight and
passenger agents, because when we have money we have to hire some-
body to watch it or it will be stolen.

WHAT ABE A "GENERAL UTILITY" MAN'S SERVICES!

Q. When you say a " general utility'' man, I want my attention di-
rected to the class of services he would perform.—A. He would go oat
to get rights of way, as I remember, ana, I presume, to look after legis-
lation at Sacramento, and, I think, was often before the council in San
Francisco.

Q. As a matter of fact did he not attend the legislature in Califor-
nia *—A. He used to go up very frequently and atteud to matters there.

Q. Was he not generally known, in the inoffensive sense of tho word,
as a "lobbyist"!—A. No; I think not I would not call him a ** lobbyist.'9
He used to attend to our business. But perhaps I do not understand
the word u lobbyist." 1 take it, a u lobbyist" is a man who stays around
the capitol and picks up any sort of work he can get. A man that goes
there as tho regular agent for some legitimate business and attends to >.
tfiat business and nothing else I do not call a lobbyist. ji
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Q, I will take your definition of a lobbyist as one who attends tire legis-

tyMrein tbe Interest of a great corporation seeing members of the legis-
lature, using argument with them, doing everything that be cau to de-
fend the company or to promote its interest. Was that Mr. Cart's bnsi-

t X I should tuy that a man who did that was an agent of the
py

Q. Was that Mr. Carp's business T—A. He used to go there for that
jnirpose, with others. There were a great many members, and they had
10 be wlneated more or less as to what we needed and as to whether or
tot It WAS in the interest of the people. If it was, I think they would
be pretty likely to go for it; if not I.sboald expect they would go against
tt

ABE SUCH SERVICES WORTH $10,000 TO $20,000 PER ANNUM?

^ r tj. Should yoa consider the services of such amatt worth from $10,000
f to 1̂ 0,000 per annumf—A. I should think BO; if he ia as able a mau
I is I think Mr. Carr ia. I should not think from ten to twenty thonuand
I Tuald 1)e out of the way.

y. I read this sentence in the letter: " I would like to have you get a
writtmi proposition from in which he wonld agree to control
hi*friends lor a fixed snm and then send it to me." Do you recollect
writing and asking for that information, with reference to Mr. Carr T—
A. I do not. i have no recollection of anything of the kind.

Q. Have you any knowledge as to what friends Mr. Carr has in
Washington whom you deemed it desirable to control or influence in
gay way!—A. No. I think he had more or less influence with all the
members from California.

Q. Had he himself been a member of Congress!—A. No; bntlthink
h knew, personally, all the men from the Pacific const.

Q. Had be a large acquaintance with members of Congress 1—A. I
think with all California members.

Q. Did his acquaintance also extend to Washington I—A. 1 suppose
[{wonld, with the California members.

"I BELIEVE WITH #200,000 I CAN PASS OUR BUX."

Q. I will read yoa a letter dated January 17, 1876, page 1703 of the
Cotton record:

NKWYOBK, Jan. 17, 1870.
i CotTOff: Youreof tho8t.handDth inat., NOB. J33,124, and 123, are received.
of mnch rain U good, even if it dooa w;wh our roads some. I have just re-

i nrdwr from Mr. Towne for 25 -20x24 cylinder engines, which I shall buy.
irttandit, you buy this sizo liecanso t-hoy will ban) tuoro cars than an 18x24,
1 (mon expect an order lor a 24 x IHJ, ln>cnuso they will haul more than a 1W x 24.
• « y for inysolf that wliilo I much like Stevens' plan of arranging driviug-

rttd^eto., I am us lunch opposud to having any engines on tbe road with more than
Igitl eylinilMm, umlttf noorw! uther parts in proportion, ami you will ull come to tbia
Mutlm*. I httvn received suvoral lottery and tolcgraniB from Washington to-day,

ma there, ae, Soott will certainly pass his Texas Pumfic bill if I <lo not
: UDd I Khali gf> over to-night; bat I tliitik he conltl not pam liin bill if I
j b b a ; h a t o f L-oiirw I cannot know this for certain, aDrtjtwt wbat efliirt 1»

_Atutt him t« whot tronhlea nin. It cost money to Hi tbings HO tbut I wonld
famrUWtldsMU would not piuw. I Mtevn with $300,000 I can pnssonr bill; hut 1
hltltflMitit^* not worth tliat muoh to us.

Iman, tmly, >
C. P . HUNTINGTOKT.

Thftt letter, or part of it, has been already read to yon. What do
snOtotand yon to s s j in regard to tlie last sentence:

jthtonvith$*)O,<)oot<ma jmmoat btU, ba t l taJcaIt tfet Vtta
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A. I have answered it once, but I will answer it again if you wish.
Commissioner ANDERSON. YOU might do so just in order to have it

all together.
The WITNESS. I should say that with 8200,000 I could pass a bill

that would protect our border for 1,500 miles between Mexico and the
United States, where the cowboys have been raiding ever since the
treaty of Guadalupo Ilidalgo. I should say that with $200,000 I could
get such a bill passed, wheu the building of the road would not. cost the
Government one dollar, and would make land, then entirely worthless,
of some value after the road was built. 1 should say that I could get men
from as many districts in the United States as would be necessary to
convince members of Congress that this road was in the interest of the
people, and was a thing that they could not afford to vote against.

Q. What do I understand you to say as to whether that particular
«eutence was written by yon or not t—A. I do not know whether it was
or not.

A BILL IN WHICH NO AID WAS ASKED OF THE GOVERNMENT.

Q. You understand that the bill referred to here is a bill in opposi-
tion to the Scott bill!—A. It was the bill in which we asked no aid of
the Government. We offered to build the road from San Diego sub-
stantially to the mouth of the Rio Grande, so far as protectiug the
country is concerned, as the road would be much of the way in sight of
Mexico. We have made it possible for the Government to look over
and protect the lives and property of our people along that border.
Just why we should be abused for that, since it is in the public interest,
I never saw and do not see now. In all our railroad building within
the territory of the United States we have fulfilled our contracts to the
letter, but the Government has not done that with us, but has treated
us as we would expect to be treated only by highwaymen. For carrying
the mails across the Sierra Nevada Mountaius, where it costs more to
build aud operate a railroad than in any other part of the United States,
where coal is $6 per ton, aud not very good at that, we get from the
Government less than is paid on the Baltimore & Ohio road, where they
get coal of much better quality at 00 cents a ton, because some dema-
gogue rises in his place aud proposes that it Khali be so, thinking he will
be returned to his place because he has done this injustice to a corpo-
ration.

FRIENDS OF TIIE TEXAS PACIFIC ALL WORKING HARD IN WASH-
INGTON.

Commissioner ANDERSON. E will read you a letter of January 29f
1870, page 1705:

NKW YOUK, January 20, Io7<i.
FIHKND COLTON: Yonr letters of tlio 191 li and Ss'Oth, NOH. V2r* and 1*29, arc. re-

ceived. I notice and appreciate, what you Hay about my being overworked. I am
working rathe-r hard this winter, but I think I can stand it for Home time yet.
Scott is makiug a terrible effort to pass his hill, and ho has many advantages
with his railroad*) rnuning out i'roin Washington in almost every direction, oil which
bo gives free passes to every one which ho thinks can help him cvi*r BO little. Thft
Texas Pacific seems to own aimoHt every one in the country. 1 hear in very many of
the large, towns there are parties holding stock in his const ruction company, and they
are all in Washington working for tlio T. P. lull. Then, on our aido we have

, , , and in the Senate to help us. is very bitter, BO
much HO that he can hurt ns but little. So you can see things are very lively with me:
but I nhull defeat them, or, 1 should rather Hay, Congress will, for I donbt if he eoida
paaa bis bill if I should help him, yet I am making the beat tight I c*n, and I think X
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„ V«rj well. Scott is very able; bo IIIIH a sbortbiind writer, and I have pot
hid any, bat th«laat time I agrooU to pay lialf and«op<t a copy, bat could not bring
tfctnirhof what yon may call thorn with me as we did lu-st winter. I will send yon
irctwUt was uid At the lattt meeting us goon as tboy tro printod. The committee
Mked ne to have them priuted for tbuir use. Mnoh of it was printed b«fore we went
Mom the com.— Scott's as well as ray own. I returned from Washington this tnoru-
1«(; d>*tl go bock oust Monday nigbt, but I dread it vory much, Scott is working

itly amongst the commercial men. Ho switched Senator , of , ami
—, of , this weet, but you know they can be switched, back with proper

_[u menU when they are wanted; bnt Scott isasUiiigfuriso much that ho can prom-
is iugelf to pay whoa be wins, and you know I keep on high ground. All ttic

in the House froin Cal. are doing first rate except -
y fi hi I i h ld it l t

, and he is a damned
, saying that

ki
tog «ny way you can fix him. I wish yon won Id writo a letter to . . _
It*} be is doing first ratu, and is very able, etc., and send mo cony. 1 um" working
W I lure lxsfore wrote yon, I think, to fret up a oo.to bnt Id a road from Austin to El
PJMO. If I DAD get some meu iu it that I am working with, I will gut mnch strength
from tbo Booth for it. I have moch to do to-day, nnd will writo no more at this
Mow.

Toon, truly,

E. 8.—I will get yoa telegraph passes.
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

H.

Mr. OoHKN. Too do not want that to go ou the record again, An you f
W e have had it twice, I believe. '

Commissioner ANDERSON. I beg pardon; I think not. We will at-
tend to the record.

Q, I merely ask yoa, Mr. Huutington, do you remember the material
contained iu that letter as haviog been written by you!—A. I do not
remember having written the letter. There is mnch there that is not
rww, bat there is some that is, I think that letter hsw been answered
twfuni. I will continae to answer it, if neceasarj*. Of course I am at
yoor service.

Q, t merely auk yon if yoar judgment is that that letter is a copy of
•lettor written by yon 1—A. I should not think it was a copy. I should
think probably something had been cat oat of the letter and something
d l j People who steal letters would be likely to change them to suit

Q. I read to you now a letter dated December 22, 1S75
The WITNESS (interposing). My counsel suggests, and I would ask

Ik CunnuioBion, whether it is not practicable for yoa to submit these
quatious in writing, so that I can write out my answers during the
ereningii, when I have wore time. I bave DO special objection to an-
tweriug them here, bat some of them seem to come up for tbo third
tine.

Commissioner ANDERSON. There are no others coming np more than
ouca I think we can get through this afternoon.

•yonoTTKIB HOT WHCES3Att[LY A TEXAS PACIFIC BUT A "C01IMEB-
OUL" ONE.

1 trill reful you It letter dated December 22, 1873, from page 1689 of
(fee record:

N E W YORK, BCO. 22,1675.
Tmuct) COLTDN : Your letter* at tbo Uth lust,, Nus. l l l a n A 112, are received; also

fO«rdUp*tah that yon wotilil wsml JliJS.OOO in guld. You need send more gold for
ItaJurairy tnMnwt, I nottou the pro^ross on tliu tunnels; tboy po slow. I ltopo
'"" ~ " a*xt to Itie hirgoBt on« in tlie Tuhnvhipi will bo pushed. 1 am §lad

I AN thinking uf I'unirueuuin^ it srnni, Wlmt ia tbo i
tuniiulT I think will return t<iC»liionii»iti ,\n

ffiim Wiwbiiim'ton, wits iinruvdiiiatw about tbaj
i them wa* not * m»n put on tlju ooiutuittun Mint i«ns on

*mfl WM* deaeJred, »oiJ he was often with , aud K. vm vA
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spent oeariy one erec:&^. The committee is not necessarily a Texaa Pacific, but it
ib a commercial com., and I hare not much fear bnt that they can be convinced that
oum is the right bill for the country. If thiog* coTild have been left aa we fixed them
last winter there woaM have W a "little difficulty in defeating Scott's bill; bat their
only argument is it i« controlled by the Central." That does not amount to much be-
yond this : It allows members to vote for .Scott's bill for one reason, and give the other;
that it was to break op a great monopoly. &c. If these dam interviewers wonld keep
ont of the way it would be mncb easier travelling. I send a few dippings.

Yours, trnlv.
C. P. HUNTIXGTON.

ATTENTION CALLED TO THE WOBD u COMMERCIAL."

I read this letter to call your attention to the fact tbat the same word
appears to have been used in it which was used in a letter read before,
being the letter of January 29.1.376. I refer to the word " commercial."
Yon explained the sentence in that letter, " Scott is working mostly
among the commercial men." by saying that that referred to boards
of trade and persons who had industrial interests throughout the conn-
try, and that it was by influencing them that he expected to get assist-
ance to pass his bill. Now, the sentence in the letter that I have just
read refers to the committee itself, and states that "the committee is
not necessarily a Texas Pacific, but it is a commercial committee."
Will you please explain that!

The AVITXESS. If I wrote it at all (though I have no recollection of
writing it) I think I should have said their geography might influence
them. That is, it was on the line of that Pennsylvania interest. I
always called Scott's interest in Washington the "Pennsylvania in-
terest,77 and the Texas Pacific a tail to the Pennsylvania Railroad Com-
pany. Scott eudeavored to get the committees so organized as that the
local interests of their members wonld Ho along the line of the Pennsyl-
vania Railroad, or territory in which that road was interested, while I
endeavored to get them farther north, or else from the Gulf States.

COULD CONVINCE MEMBERS THAT "OURS 18 THE RIGHT BILL FOR
THE COUNTRY."

Q. Would that explain the exact counectiou of the latter part of the
sentence, "And I have not much fear bnt that they can be convinced
that ours is the right bill for the country77?—A. I do not think there
was a man in Congress, when you put it squarely before him, that
would vote away eighty to one hundred millions when a good road
could be built without any aid from the Government. In fact, I know
when I sat down with a man myself I hardly ever failed to convince
him that that was not the thing to do. lie could understand, himself,
that his particular person would not be likely to rest in his particular
chair at the next session of Congress if he voted away $80,000,000 when
it was not necessary. Still it was very hard to "switch" people or
prevent them voting against a subsidy that they thought wonld benefit
their particular locality, as is proved by the voting of large sums to dear
out trout-streams in the interior of the Republic.

DID NOT MEAN TIIAT THE COMMITTEE WAS PURCHASRABLB.

Q. Do I understand you to say positively that if yon did use this
word yon did not mean to assert that the committee, as formed, was
purchasable; that it was a committee that could bo bought?—A* Of
course not



COLLIS P. HUNTItfGTON. 3735

Q. You did not mean that f—A. Of course not. I always told our
people to keep on " high ground," as I expressed it, to fix them all as
veil as they could, but never to buy a vote. I was always firm on that
point. Under no consideration would we ever give money for a vote,
even if votes could be so obtained, because that is not right, and it was
easy to demonstrate that onr propositions were all in the interest of the
public. It costs money to fix these things all the time.

uCOMMERCIAL" SHOULD HAVE BEEN "GEOGRAPHICAL."

Q. You think the word " commercial," if used by yon, was entirely an
error,and should have been " geographical" ?—A. I think so. The letters
that I wrote to Mr. Colton I usually wrote after I got through my day's
work. I used to go down early in the morning to the docks and look
after the shipping of our goods. I would stay there until 10 o'clock,
then go to ray office and attend to business until 3, then go out and at-
tend to purchasing, and get back to the office about dark, and write my
letters. Of course if 1 had expected that so much of my time would
have been taken up as has been for the last few years in explaining to
Congress, I should have been more particular in my language, and
should have kept data, so that I could give to this Commission and all
other inquirers all the details of my business. But as the Government
has said they would give us so much to build the road, we built the road
exactly as we had agreed to. I never thought the Government would
go hack on its contract, especially when it wan so much in their own
favor. We worked night and day for years to accomplish this great
work, and it never came into my mind that the Government of the Uni-
ted States would be following us around to »ee where we had put this
dollar and that, so long as we fulfilled our contract with them. Still we
have to rise and explain, aud explain, and explain. What for, I do not
know.

IF THE WORD " COMMERCIAL" USED, IT WAS NOT USED IN AN OFFEN-
SIVE OB SINISTER SENSE.

Q. Do I understand you to say that you do not think you used the
word " commercial," as applied to the Senate committee, at all in your
letter?—A. I do not think 1 did in any letter. Still it is possible I did,
but not in any offensive or sinister seuse. J use words frequently that
perhaps are not the best words, but they convey my idea. For in-
stance, 1 talked about "fixing" things. Even my friends would say
that that is not a good word; but it was plain to me. All I can say is
this: " Out of the abundance of the heart the mouth speaketh."

Commissioner ANDERSON. I think everybody would agree that the
*ord M commercial" is an exceedingly expressive one.

The W I T N E S S . Well, in that connection 1 think perhaps it is not the
best one. But it was honestly said, and not in the sense in which evil
people would bo likely to construe it. I meant that it was a prop*"
a reasonable thing to do, and it would be done honestly and he™

Q. You say you might have used the word " geographical*
say that might have been a better word.

Q. That wonld bo totally different in its meauir"
euL'—A. Well, yes ; but in my previous answers I
nose in which I meant it. If 1 wrote it at all I "
idea that there was a commercial interest to be w
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SENATORS "SWITCHED."

Q. Referring to the letter of January 29, 1876, speaking of the c
mittee, you say that " Scott has switched Senator , of
and , of , this week, but they can be switched back." i
you tell us who is referred to by those blanks T—A. No; I presun
I wrote the letter at all, I meutioned certain men that had been frier
to our interests. That is, men who would know that they were 1
serving the interests of the public in doing what we wanted to b
them do.

Q. Do you remember who those two gentlemen were who weit
furred to in those blanks?—A. No. Whoever they were, if the le
was written by me, there was nothing wrong with the men. Men 1
me in Washington when the Thurmau bill passed: " Mr. Hunting
we kuow it is wrong, but we dare not do anything else."

"RAILROAD COMMITTEE OP HOUSE SET UP FOR SCOTT."

Commissioner ANDERSON. I will read you a letter, dated Marcl
1876, to be found at page 1710 of the record in the Colton case:

NEW YORK, March 4, Iff
FHIKND COLTON : Youra of February 24th, No. 142, is received. I have bee

Washington most of the time since Congress met, and you say truly when you x
that you' think I have had a rough tight there this winter. The ft. R. Com. ol
HOUHO was set up for Scott, and it has been a very difficult matter to switch a m,
Sty of tho commit too away from him, but I think it has 1>een done; but Scott is
al'ilo, and thon ho promitfe* everything to everybody, which helps him for tho day
in thin tight, and just what he may yet do, I cannot say. There is to be some 1
lution for tho Texan and I1, or the S. P. before the 44th Congress goes out, and as £

IiroiiUM'H HO much and has such a fearfully long list of creditors to help him, t]
mvo my fears that ho will be able to pass his bill next winter, if matter are the

tln\v aro to-day. And 1 think it of so much importance that he is not allowe
Imihl a ruud parallel to ours with Government aid that I shall endeavor to get
bill puMNod through the Senate this winter if possible, and the House too. If we
gtit it through the Senate, hud could then get built some road in Arizona before*
grout comes together next winter, I think there would be but little doubt we w<
win tho light. What do all you think of it? I am doing all I can to demon
Scott in TonuH. lie ha* got to have legislation in that State to extend time ot
land grant or elne it is lo*t to him.

Tho Southern Paeitie bonds have been admitted to the stock board here; It
a hard thing to do, us they have a rule that no bonds shall be admitted exoef
r.umplotod roads. 1 think there is an even chance of selling some of the bonds
Npriiig. It i* Hiieh a large loan that we must be very careful in launching it> ai
Ikiuil NiioccMrt depends veiy much ou the way the loan is put onto the market.

Yours, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTO

P. H. These memorandum* giving progress of the work on S. P. are very Into
lug to me.

Tho W ITNKSS. That letter, if you will allow me, has been read on
I think twice.

< \tiniiiisMioiior ANDKKSON. These letters repeat their assertions. 1
lot lor, it you will pardon me, has not been read before. I only wan
ii.sk you (ir vou wrote it) what you meant by tbe use of the exprodi
that*" I ho Kuilroad Committee of the House was set up for Beotfc.*

Tho W ITNKSS. 1 think, perhaps, it is not the best word,bat IBtt
(hut ho hmi £ot his friends to work ami got men geographically or«
KHVINO personally friendly to his interests. I suppose there is 9
mow or I<WN " pulling and hauling," as yon may say, to get com
right or to K"t t h o m
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A DIFFICULT MATTER TO "SWITCH" MEMBERS AWAY FROM SCOTT'S
BILL.

Q. You say, " It has been a very difficult matter to switch a majority
of the committee away from him, but I think it has been done." That
expression is giving the same force to the word " switch " that you have
already explained f—A. Most assuredly; we had so many good reasons
why members should go against Scott's bill and vote for ours that I
had always great faith that by giving a man thoroughly to understand
what we wanted we could,switch him from Scott's bill,unless he or his
constituency were geographically interested in it.

SCOTT MAKING A "DIRTY FIGHT."

Q. I will read to you from page 1712 a letter dated March 22, 187C:

NEW YORK, Maroh 2S, 1876.
FRIKXD COLTON : Yonr letters of March 3(1 and 8th, Nos. 143 and 144, reached me

In Washington. You write me that you wish Senate bill No. 153 to pass. It gives
tbe right of way through the military grounds at Benocia, as you no doubt under-
•und, as amended it gives the right only to the Northern R. li. Co.

I am having a very lively light in Waxhiugton, but things do not look bad.
-Scott is making a very dirty tight and I filial 1 try very hard to pay him off. and if

I do not live to see the graos grow over him I shall be mistaken. Yon know 1 work
305 days in a year when it is necessary.

Yours, truly,
C. P. HUNTINGTON.

What would you understand by the use of the words " a dirty fight"
used in that letter as applied to Scott's campaign t — A. I do not re-
member having written the letter. There are some things, however,
in it that have been in my mind before.

Q. If you are positive you did not write the letter I will not ask any
qoestiou until the letter is produced.—A. I should think there was
something in all of those letters probably that were in my letters. There
are others that I do not remember anything about.

Q. On your statement that you can not absolutely deny the letter, I
again ask you what would be the meaning of the use of the words " dirty
fight" as applied to Scott's transaction. Would you mean by that that
he was using money on his side!—A. Oh, no,

SOME THINGS PUBLISHED THAT WERE PERSONAL AND UNJUST.

Q. What would you mean T—A. Well, I do not know now particularly.
He had some men in Washington that republished some things that
were personal and unjust I suppose it is hardly necessary to speak of
the matter here $ but there was a little paper in Kentucky that was very
bitter against mo personally, and published some things about me.
Those he got republished in Washington. If I wrote that exprossiou
that is possibly what I meant. I have no recollection of saying ar~
thing of that kind in the letter. But I know I was very much yi
at the time. I have been in business for myself very actively **•
Jtftj years, and I do not usually need to make &ny explain
I live done. My record is pretty clear. If any m*n
done more for the benefit of the American people or fr
*orkfor the last twenty-five years than my associate
P*H them more for their labor, I would like to see V



Q. I T-1. ZI:»T r̂ bL : n L j ^ r : -.if ICtrii X. I>70. from page 1712 of
the <a«*. 7:- *.nw5*-: n:h~-T*.. n i t** TO: «i*v:* me to read the whole
letter. I wzl KILT.*-? ?»bi b *•*•:.>•:»'* I 6*-*.:v:•:• call voar attention to:

I -. -* - :•: ••? ~ k . - : r : . : - rr.a:t*rs that I have not
n r-'.n»: v il*! "w* IIL r:; be hnrt bv anv investi-time no

gation.

Do yoc r

7-'ii : ia**

Do yoc r^-^i: *̂e* r fc vc>--->r •:? :i.-a: cLara^rer f—A. No; I do not.
Still I ciSi £*ri*i-7 -**r::: :• r 7 j-eoj>I*- I told them to keep "on high
grouml."' I T-L : v̂ -̂ -r T> W^y.:s,ron once and found that General
Fruwhot L*; k >•: <•- «.•. j^rs «i::«i >- »^e wiue and liquors on his table. I
said, •• E^: :i-.»̂ e airay." He said to some one while 1 was there,
"Huntin^r«:c _- ̂  • Irv*-x ft-llow : vote tor hi.s bill." I said to him, " Do
not talk ibnc: Hsn^arron being a rlever fellow. Put your liquor and
yoor ci^ar* hnj. S:t d«.»wn aud give tht*m good solid reasons why this
should be «I-:c* ^ ihv public interest, and then you are all right."'

A. LARifB 3 MiSEE OF SPEECHES PRINTED AND SENT BROADCAST.

Q. t r"5ni ±"

r-EE3D

1717 a letter of April 27, 187f>:

NKW YORK, April 27, 1ST6.
'. rvmrned from \VaAhington this morning and find yours of the

6*Vc. To-day is the first time that 1 have been to my office
rjT^d from Washington last Saturday night, but got telegram

a ft*. Monday morning, HO returned there Sunday night. It
-rut Lave arranged with the stagc-liuo via Yunia.

r-_t *be Mnkiug-fund bill as well, perhaps, as we could expect:
*•* LTid I have hopes that we ran get something through thai
IK >!"»u. I think, lias given up ail hop*** of getting any sub-
fc. i**i:.zis f»r eight years more time, and I think ho will'got it

Ha- zi*w bill calls for his building :£0 miles each year from
"» n:>* west from this 4?ud of his road. Scott has several
•*:nnir *•*»* but write articles against the Central Pacific and

t-L-tin iiL'.'l^hed in such pa]>ers a.« he can get to publish f hem
tiit lit:*:* everywhere, aud tlu?re i* no doubt bnt that be

in ".. «»'£;-latent nguiust ns. It* it WAS known that the C. P.
i~:iiL V' could beat him all the *::n*. although he had

«y -vrr i?4 -2 Washington that ve wo-iM have over him in
..T=_: -?»-2iai i«-»y ho gets some tVItow !r> next friend) to ask

u- tu y where else, of co:ir*f os A fzv* pass, and away
A .a'vuTfc Weu very lil»enil: !i &z-jh. mi ters . Scott got a

4W dog ** *p<^;br# ̂ r.zied and sent them
juried Texas wi:b : > ^ The Sao. Record-

r c.tr best friend*. !! :-« » u a No. of thai
u«:tf U»at abuw.nl »s>d m e other of o v

T-"r?«?miHi7- t«»k :; *?.-c.Trd and showed it.
•-•••' TTITIXT: ~2H'. he did nos 91173C1K -̂ tas lie eared aay-
r~fim * mvr uui vhat the « i> .W ^.^TK: «aid about UBB.

::»r nnmit.

Vlng contsussec ix a letter

:o in the statemeK £utf Soott
i«i somebody whom jwa

l l



OHE OP THE "THOUSAND LITTLE ANNOTANCES OP 1HB DAY."

3. Do yon remember alluding to the articles against the Central
being shown to some persons whose names are left blank here:
otiiot of our friends, with '» name up for President. took it

un) allowed it. He showed it to , with the remark tbat he did not eup-
Ul*t ha cared anything aboat it, but tliat he would show him what the railroM

wiU about him.

A. No. If that was written it watt about one of the thonsand little
moyanoea of the day that came and went and were forgotten. It
«ut have been some little thing tbat did not make any impression on

mind. At the time, if I had known, as I said before, that this par-
correspondence was to have gone into the national archives to

down to futnre generations I should have tried to have it fall in
way, as it Is going to cost the Government a good deal of meuey

engiit to be correct.

BO? TOO LATH TO TELEOBAPH FOB THE LETTERS.

The OlIAIBMAN. It is not too late to telegraph for tbe tetters. We
shall be in. session for some days. Yon can get the letters.

Tbe WITHESB. If you can allow me the necessity for it or ROW any
buuijui being could be benefited by it, black or white, native or foreign
bom, I will strain a poiut to get it before the Commission; but if it can
«m any tinman interest I do not know it; therefore I should not like
Input myself to a great deal of trouble to amuse any one.

"THE HARDEST FIGHT BY A HUNDRED TIMES."

Q. I read you, from page 1726, a letter of June 7,1876:
NEW YORK, Junt 7, 18T6,

fuutD COLTON; Tour letters, Miiy 2i> aud :H>, NOS, 163 aud 164, are received. I am
fftd h> b w that th(t work on the 'Ahauhipl is moving on Bat.iafactorily. When will
mttwrit 1w laid to tbfl unmrnit I I uoticc wh;it you say of Iho Lawrence hill, hitt it
wllloWM ln«joniB a law, I wont U> Washington uigbt l>L-forc last and returned lnnt

;bt Sball go back to-morrow, an as to be ftt tbe meet ing of the Jndiaiary Cam,
IanilmvLag the hardest tight by n buudted tiiuea that I have ever had in

i, hut we shall not be cat itp thin time. I hope wilt be sent bank
1 think it would be a mint'iii-limo if ho wan not. —•—- has not alwaysC y

tola Ii£bt, bathe is a good fellow and id growing every day. — — in always right,
uul It voald be B mifl fort one tnCal. not tolmvohim inCongrooa. is a dunned
hdi.wi«hottld not Dome back. It is shamo enough for a groat ootumereinl tiity liko
Lr.toMDd* KAV eager like him to COD gross once. 1 have not time to write mure.

Towa, truly,
C. P. HUNTIHGTON.

Can you refer us to the names of the parties alluded to in this let-
tor!—A. No. There are many things in all these letters that are
Amiliarand many things of which I have no recollection of. Itispos-
ttbtothat in every letter there is something that I did write.

JiTOEBD ELECTION OP MEN WHO FAVOUED PUBLIC EHPROVEMENTB.

Q. Do yea reoolleot that iu Jane, 1376, you were in faror of the re-
tamef some persons who had represented California iu Congress, and
uppofied to tbe return of another member t—A. I should say it wonld
n n been very strange if we had not been iu favor of men tbat were in
fcw of public improvements that we knew would largely benefit the
jnbtie,and (ifyoa will) that would he of some benefit to us,



- . . : : . " . Xo doubt I
* . i ..<:: i Landed men to

- . ; • : . { : : ineii, men that
-' ." .u-tv...". •• ^^body—I will

- :-. ""-I 1 :-».•: want to have
.. • . - • * . - . • :- - : . ; -. .1 -.TM-r, no doubt I

* ' ".". • : • -.'••?•< would have been
- -• • ••* •:-*-. *- .-•-.- :.----: i ~»?«liny advice when

. ••• • •>..-•*.— •...-* I :-,ive no doubt of. I have
• • - v . , . i* . . - . - . j .unly for myself. I have

; . • . :•;:« " •*. : .. .:. * nvxh'St. quiet way. I have
- > •- * >r*«.\.i. :.*"••:*'.* *h»: ti in**. Many times in build-

- - .- U"'1.!1. y..u> I T.;I;.1 h;ivf: given anybody largely out
..: ; i.v.; .:* 'tip? would have taken the work off iny

..... .•• »-.* \.?.r rhfry would liavi*. built the road. I know
• .- * • - •*.**ft*\Ai»A. In one case we agreed to pay inter-

-;. • • ."> «.'.OJJO of thf IKHHIS—7 per cent, jrold bonds / 1 per-
.: - - • ;->.."*f,tw that I would pay that. 1 have dune raauy

• • • - «jo for profit. I did them in order that the road
••.-.•:*•.- California was full of people that waited to come

... ; r r *n and children. That point ha. I ::< Tr,.-i^ht with
..--' v •»> SIIMT at that, as people ot" >:r. %\\ L..^«1S will, but
::.v!H*:* >:J US,and a very Unreiutluo:v;r. A r r . r o a d would

..- , rii*:«ii:* of crossing the oonri:ie:i: ooi.: :~ - :ii six days
. :nu*fri of H|H»mlius tweary :.* :!: ::~ : - «L ibe ocean,

of such i. v.y-i^.

—v TTKE THK o:vv,.;!:-

•--:• :• 'ii*- point: is '.; >•* '**•* ^ >*-"- •*••• " iiree names
""""- ..•r.w-r—tlinvV>v i—i . .>• - - . : -^""T. meaning

— •-. -'ay*--and lV.n' ;.s.:.»*r:..i ..- ?s*-i.\*v-'i+l—A. I
"""."•" ""-I.;. Tbose #*\:.':i*w\ i« •• •- --a-.iierss of Oon-

.. iif those \\\Tiii in?*! '..-. ' ; :»osrri to , and
_:u • ofliein^ TfLi.-it". — • * •"" Hkely.
'~.* written. iJ« ISM- - •• •••* •• "preasion ap-

»: -until you £».", !••• * • " ••• ' -Tt^nnif •—A. I

. ,^r *—A. If i! *•"«• ^ - — < c — : aiiv public in-
a w v v :-»•• '*:• r « u . not like to
, in iM»i-^r T%«pi««: . wav, could be

•ii: i ce 1*J7 of ran TW^IT#. . :v?n»r of J
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Q. Do you remember what persons T—A. No; I do not. No doubt t
did write each things as that it was well to return large-minded men to
Congress, and not well to return little fallows, drinking men, moil that
had no other business except to malign or blackmail somebody—I will
not say " blackmail," bnt to malign some one. We did not want to have
such men get back. If I bad written about such a matter, no doubt 1
should have takeu that view. TUG public interest would have been
better served in every case, I believe, to have followed my advice when
I gavo it than to have done otherwise ; that I have no doubt of. I have
not been in this country, working us I have, purely for myself. I have
been doiug many things for the public in a modest, quiet way. I hare
not made it a purely personal matter all the time. Many times in build-
ing the Central Pacific road I would havo given anybody largely out
of the money that I bad if they woald have taken the work off my
hands and assured me that they would have btiitt the road. I know
the same is true of my associates, lu oiiu caso we agreed to pay inter-
eBt ten years ou $1,500,000 of the bonds—7 per cent, gold bonds. I per-
sonally gave my guarantee that I would pay that. 1 havo dune many
things that 1 did not do for profit. I did them in order that the road
should be a success. California was full of jwuplo that wanted to come
east, including women aud children. Tlint point had its weight with
us. It is very well to sneer at that, as people of smalt minds will, but
it had its influence on us, and a very large mlluence. A railroad wonld
give people a means of crossing the continent comfortably in six days
and on land, instead of spending twenty to thirty days on the ocean,
with all the inconveniences of such a voyage.

i

uiiitncr --

WHO WERE THE OBJECTIONABLE lpARTIES t

Q. To return to the point j is it uot true that there are three
referred to iu this letter—throe blanks—at this period in 1877, meaning
Messrs. Luttrell, Page, aud Piper, California Representatives!—A, I
would not say that. Those gentlemen have all been members of Con-
gress.

Q, Was it uot ouo of those three men that you were opposed to,
did not consider worthy of being returned?—A. Well, very likely,

Q. If this letter was written, the uncomplimentary expression ap—-
plied to the person whom you did not commend, I presume t—A.
presume so.

Q. Was that Mr. Piperi—A. If it was necessary—if any public in
terest could be served—I could answer that; but 1 would uot like
do so unless the public interest, in however remote a way, could
benefited by it; then I should be disposed to answer the question.

SHOULD BE DEFEATED AT ALMOST ANY COST.

Q. 1 read to you, from page 1727 of the record, a letter of June 12
187fl:

NKW YORX, JUDO ]3, 1870.
FRIKSD COLTOW : Your three lrlt*rn of the 2Gtti ami -/7th Mny, No. f ami*.

COLVML I notion what you 8»y of , , ami . Ttio Utter nhould be
defeated at almost any cost.

WOULD THAT BE A PROPER APPLICATION OP CORPORATION M0IT8Tt|

The rest of tho letter is itn mateTuii. T\vat "X&TNYVOSSVI Vft \X*tt
• ifootlt a s the prior letter. I want to aak 3 \\.
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• definition of the proper application of the moneys of the corporu-
i to nse them for the purpose of defeating members of Congress!—

, Well, I do not know. We should not nse any money of the Central
adfic to defeat a member of Cougresa.
Q. " The latter should be defeated at any cost,* you say.—A. I have

iliars been in the habit, personally* of " chipping iu " for my friends
ever since I was twelve years old. When they came around and wanted
to elect a good fellow and defeat a bad one, 1 would help. If a man
did not do that, I should tbiuk he was of rather small pattern.

Q. I presume we all "chip in." I do not refer to that. I am refer-
ring to moneya of the Central Pacific. To yonr knowledge have any of
the mooeya of the Central Pacific been used for election purposes t—
JL So. if I had been in San Francisco at the time, aud wanted to de-
feat Mr. Piper, if you will, I should have done it with uayown money;
I alonld not have used any money of the Central Pacific Hail road. Mr.
Piper did get np iu Washington and make a speech on one field day (a
pieot that he had got somebody to write, 1 presume), and he delivered
it there when the House was about empty, and had it printed in the
Record.

WOULD PAT EXPKNSES OK A TRIP TO CALIFORNIA.

4). I will read you, from page 1735 of the Coltou case, part of a letter
o f My 26,1876:

NKW YoiiK, /<tfr26, 1876.
TUKXD COLTUN ; I h»vc Leou working fur tlio lunt two months to get a party of,

^my, S5 Southern nteinborBof Congress to to go out to Cul., and over the lino of the 8.
F - , U M ! W» what wob»v(*doi]p, and our ability to do. Of couraul want uo one to go
«X«epl the bent iu»n of tho South; mail ihnt will «o far t ho right as they understand
i t , tnd not as Toin Scott or somebody uleu uudemtaudH it. 1 told Sons tor Gordon, of
O U if h« conld get up » [tarty of the Lent uieti of tbu South, we would pay all

, which, I miitiiose, would ho notletss than f 10,000, atid I think it would
udwi, h ld l h hwell vx[H»ud

i i , f ,
Whun would lw the hunt timu to

Do you remember writing in regard to getting up a party of statesmen
of that character f—A. I do not. I do remember about speaking to
several partten. They were very ignorant of what wo had done, and I
told them if they would get up a party of good men we would be glad
to pay their expenses to California, to give them an opportunity of see-
ing bow much we bad done for the country aud at how small a cost to
tie Goremmeot. 1 tried very hard to gut them to do this. I do not
lemember about writting about it, however,

00HSTDEBED A LEGITIMATE AND PEOPEE EXPENDITURE.

Q. Bat would you consider that expenditure of money as coining
within what yon have defined as a legitimate and proper expendi-
ture!—A. I should most certainly, as itwould be done to educate them
nptotUc necessities of the country west of tliu Missouri River.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I am going to ask you a question tomor-
nw that Mr. Crocker Baid he hud not time to think of: I mention it to
maow. That is In regard to your views as to the bent adjustment to
Denude between the Government nnd the company; especially your
IKYSM to the paying capacity of the company. Will
a to revolve that over during the night f

The WITNESS. I will if I can. It is a pretty large qtn
Oooroiteafoner AKDEESON. But you kuow that is wbl

before;*. We were quite surprised to get
~ the subject.
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The WITNESS. Allow ine to say that 1 hope the Commission will go
into that subject very thoroughly, because all the money the Govern-
ment is to get comes from the people who use the road; and I should
not think it right to force this generation to pay, if it was possible to
do so, what should bo distributed through several generations.

ARRANGING TO OBVIATE HOSTILE LEGISLATION.

Q. I will read you from page 1742 of the case, a letter of November
15, 1876:

NEW YORK, JVOP. l.r». 1876.
FRIEND COLTON: I had meeting in Phil, last night with Tom Scott. We meet

again here to-morrow. I do not have my own way altogether, but I think we shall
agree upon some bill that wo can all work for. Wo shall have to prorate on through
business more than I would like; and I think there should be a bridge co. organized
(that wo are not known in) to build over the Colorado River at, say, Arrowsbury or
auy other point on the river, then build at the point whom the R. R. crosses, nnder
contract with the railroad co. In this way we could tax the through business on
this line if we so desired.

That is all of that letter that is material. Do you remember the fact
that at this time you began to discuss an arrangement with Mr. Scott
which would obviate hostile legislation between the two companies t—
A. Colonel Scott and myself had a number of talks, though I do not
remember writing to Mr. Colton about it. Scott wanted the two c6m-
panies to have an even prorate across the continent, which I did not
think would be fair, but it was in my mind to have abridge built across
the Colorado River, on which we could have an " arbitrary," so as to
equalize or make up in part the difference in the expense of operating
our road over that of operating the Texas Pacific.

Q. That bridge was subsequently built, was it not!—A. Yes.
Q. And it was separately organized from the Southern Pacific f—A.

Yes.
DIFFICULTIES IN THE WAY OF BUILDING A BRIDGE.

Q. Do you happen to know what it cost to build that bridge?—A. I
do not. Tt cost a good deal. We had to bring our lumber from Pnget
Sound. The lumber got warped aud we had to get more. The Gov-
ernment prevented us a long time from going through a patch of sage
brush they had, making the bridge cost a good deal more than it
ought to have cost. The timber came from Pugct Sound through the
straits of Fuca, to San Francisco, and then 7:32 miles by rail, and lay
on those hot burning sands at the bridge site, and a good deal of it got
twisted, waiting for permission from the Government to build the ap-
proaches to the bridge through the sand and sage brush belonging to
the Government.

Q. Do you know who built that bridge ?—A. I think the Pacific Im-
provement Company.

Q. Was it the Western Development Compauy f—A. It might have
been, but I think not.

Q. Were you a stockholder in the Colorado Bridge .Company 1—A.
If built by the Pacific Improvement Company; yes. I do not know
how that was.

Q. Are you a stockholder today in the Colorado Bridge Company t—
A. I presume I am.

Q. Do you receive a portion of the rent which is paid for that bridge!-*
A. If I am a stockholder I do. If there are dividends coming tome they
are credited to me in San Francisco. I never see it if it is paid.
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RKKT FEE AiraUM FOR THE USE OF THE BEIKGK.

Q. Do yon know how much rent per annum is paid, either by tbe Cen-
tal Pacific or by the Southern Pacific Company, for the use of that
bridge!—A. I do not. I know the bridge has been burned up once or
W

Q. Leaving out the burning up, hare you any idea of the first cost of
tial bridge!—A. 1 hare not.

Commissioner AKDKRSON. Mr. Douty stated, in California, that the
jttit cost of the bridge was about $10,000.

Hr.CoHKN. Oil, uo; $50,000.
Commissioner AA'DEESON. Well, say $50,000,
Q, DoVoa know what rent was fixed to bo paid for that bridge by

the Central Pacific during tbe period before the lease in 18851—A. I
do Dot. It ought to be pretty large, because it is a very dangerous place
for a bridge. 1 never had auything to do witli it.

Q. You do not remember whether you were present and voting at the
time of the fixing of the reut for the use of that bridge f—A. I do not.
Still it is possible I WHS there. Mr. Gotten says it ptiys 6 per cent, ou
lh»oo»t.

TOE TRUTH SHOULD BE STATED FOB INFORMATION OP THK GOV-
ERNMENT.

Commissioner ANDEESO??. Mr. Cohen has a fanciful way of looking
at tlHwo things. He flanks if a house burns down three times the rent
ought to Ue trebled.

Mr. CcillBN. Mr. Anderson, you, know the facts in this case as well as
I do.

AXDEBSON. I think that it is an exorbitant rent.
Yon know the facts. You ought to state the truth. You

know the truth, awl you ought to state it for the information of the
Government. You conceal it all tbe time, wresting the truth against
that company, and trying to make the worse appear the better part.
Ymfcnnwjnst as well aa I do that the nmt they pay is at the rate of 0

per anntirn on the cost of the bridge.

WHAT IS MEANT BY " FIXING Ul>" A COMMITTEE.

ANDES80S. 1 will mid you from a letter on page 1756
ftfltiQColtnu record, dated March 7,1877:

NEW YORK, March 7, 1ST7,
namtCoLToX: Since wrlHn£ you last your letters, Feb. 10, lG.aad'A^os. 2 ,̂ H9,

Mid II, bavttbwu rvceivtil, I notice you lire looking after the State railroad coin-
•teoMn. I lliiok it in time. CoiiKvti'is ii:is ailjnnruwl, and wo have not bren hurt,
tn»]itbjtl)ftp»jiD)t <ni(of Homo muaty in Wnaiiingtoo for hotel bills, eto.

limtinttawiM that waauixi bettor ia W*iliiogton at this titno than we ever did
Mbit.
Ih*P.M.8,S. Co, got no aid. I will tell you some tilings about thnt some time.

Tblinktng-t'nad bill flt<l not pans, but it is in a much better shape to paw tban it
•Ntta l*w*D UefocB. I Btayed in Wasliiagton two days to li* op E. R. committee iu
I t S t o firtl tb ki f b tii b t I b

D U o c . yed n a s i g n t o ays to l * op E. R. commtt
fiflirtl WHS tbtre, wofking for tbe same tiling, but I beat biui lor once,

"•rt»lft,»« tUo eommltteo is just a<) we want it, which is a very important thing for
«* Vm will no ilonbt notiou before yon got thU thit wo trero not able to pass the
ftttirMiife uai

Q. If that letter ia a correct copy of a letter written by you 1 would,
ukjoa whatjoa allade to by spenkiug of fixing up tbe coimmtt*fc\—

4< /</<> aot rememltcr littriug writtvu tbe k'tter. By &x"\ng X\iaWWfit̂
P ru 8
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mittee I meaut getting the best men—those who could not be swerved
from the right by any local interests.

Q. How would you try to bring about that result!—A. By endeavor*
ing to get men that, as far as we knew, were in favor of the public iii-
terests; that is, against giving $80,000,000 of subsidy to build a road,
when we would build it for nothing. If I had written this letter 1 think
I should have added "ourselves and the Government," because the Gov-
ernment—that is, the people—were interested as much as we were; in
fact, more.

Q. What 1 want to know is what you would do to secure the result T—
A. I would go to some member of the House whom I know to be friendly
and ask him to see the Speaker and recommend the appointment on the
committee of good men who could not be switched by any local interest.

Q. The Speaker of the House and the President of the Senate?—A.
YCH.

Q. This letter refers to the Senate!—A. Yes.

A CHANGE IN THE " MAKE-UP" OF THE COMMITTEE.

Q. On this same subject I read you from page 1758 of the record, from
a letter dated March 14, 1877, omitting the first part of the letter, the
following sentence:

After tho Somite Railroad Committee was made up Scott wont to Washington in a
Hixscial train, and got ono of oar men off and one of his on, but they did not give him
tlio com. Gordon of Ga. was taken off and H. Bogy of Mo. pat on. Scott conld
nut have troubled UH with tho S. P. if the S. P. had been left by itself as wo had it,
but, putting it with tho C. P., as it had been done, makes it an ngly fight, and it will
rout in no to go more and inoro so until tho S. P. is built a long way east of where it
JM now.

Do you remember such a change occurring as that in the railroad
committee of that year!—A. I do not; but no oue would suspect Gen-
eral (ionlon of being anything but a high-toned, honorable man. He
wiiH in (Seorgia, and his "geography" was in favor of the Southern
Pacific line—that is, the road would certainly be a benefit to his State,
while a Missouri man would have been in favor of Scott's road, be-
CIMINO it. would run through Missouri.

C. P. HUNTIXGTON.

Tho ('ommission then adjourned to to-morrow, Thursday, September
152, 1HS7, at 10 a. m.

Tim following letter was subsequently received from Mr. lluntington:

8ril . l i : tT: COMPENSATION FOR MAILS OX AIDED KOADS.

|t Vnlriil ruciilc Kuilnud Company. SS Broad street. C. P. Hantington. rice-pnaident.]

NEW YORK. October 13,1887.
Hon. KmiKitr K. IVUTISON.

('htiiriniiH I'. S. I*uriiV / *ui.'fraj/ CommUtion* yew Tori::
|>K.\it Siti: Pitriug my testimony before the Commission on the 21st nit. I stated

I hut. t ht« t vm ral uml liiion TiK-ino Kailroad Companies were allowed by the Goven-
tiu'iit a IINH rato tor carrying the L". S. uiaiisover the Kocky Mountain andSiernNe-
vutlu taii^i'N, >vlu'roovory oleiucnt of railroad operation was more expenaiYe, than

to tho other non-aided railro^l companies throughout the country.

mil panto* t*
IVOIII tho raloM theretofore prevailing.
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8«tioa 13 of the MIIM act (19 Stat., 8M) is an follows; "Tlittt ill! ruilroud cotnpti-
giw whose railroad was constructed in wholu or in putt by a, loud grant made by
(jtagtw* ou the condition that tho mails should be transported over their mud nt
eoh price an Confess should by law direct, stall receive only 80 per contain of the
rtopfiiBSBvtion authorized by thus act."

Bj I ho not making like appropriations for the year ending Jo no 30,187'.' (80 Stat.,
IH), the compensation to all railroad companies Tor the transportation of mails wan
fjtwtt reduce*! 5 per centum per annum, and iuy understanding ia ibiit that i»(htt
jjrepHleil law and practice to this day.

permit m« tn iwirt that this ia not tho full extent of the priovauce. This aibilraty
rultrni; (liiwn thu compensation for ami I carriage originated in a desire oo the part of
the Cxncntiye to shift tho deficit of receipts nf tbeDepartmeDt under its expendi tnri»s
^ttm nh(iuldom of the railroad cntupuincs of the country, and on the part of tbe ro-
aMiiTC purlisana iu Congress to figuro oat n allowing of economy in uppi-opriatious
gonapparnit than real.

Th»uon•aided rmlroud companies were at liberty to refuse the mail carriage on
ttmwthrv rtitMnr.il unjust. If they deemed it policy, and uomoof the31 threatened nu
indu. The Lnnd ^ratit und siibditUied roads could not refuse, so that the hulk of the
(ftwnchtutnt fol) to their «hare. Deficienuy bills wuro ri'porUjd year after year for
tbf jiayinrnl of t i e mail i'«rriuf;e by these coinpanieB who were so sitiintec! as to eu-
(otw Uieir demands. On tho other hand, all eflbrts to seoure the full pnytueut which
iluratiflc Railroad act of J(<Oy contemplates, by duticienty appropriations, huvo failed
fffolcrt. This cauneof complaint against tho Government is worse than I bad before
titled it.

Tours, vwy ruonect fully,
C. P. HUNTINGTON,

Fi«r- Praident.

JfO. 10 WALL STBEET, NEW YOHK,
Thursday, September 22,1887.

Hie Commission met pursuant to adjournment, all tbe Commissioners
being present.

COLLIS P. HtTNTINGTON", beiugfurtherexamined, testified aa fol-
km:

A LETTER TO A FLOOIDA 3ENATOK.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
J Qaettion. I will read to you from page 1703 of tbe record in tbe Ool-
ton toil, a letter dtitetl March 26, 1877, as follows:

MARCH 20TH, 1977.

TKXXD COLTOM: I gave today a letter to Seuator , of Florida. l i e is a good
WIOT mongh, >tid onr friend, after he is oosrtnojrf we are right.

Do yon remember (tiving a letter in 1876 to a Senator from Florida! —
Awwer, 1 do uot. Very likely I should have done so if be asked me,
tod if he was going to California. To almost all the people who were
jtfogover there, who naked me for letters, I gave them.

Q. Can you supply the name of tbe Seuator from Florida tbat is re-
ferred to in this letter T—A. No. I do not remember. I knew both of
tbe Senators from Florida.

Q, 00 yon remember seeing him about that date, 18771—A. It is.
V6TJ difficult to carry dates. Of coarse I was seeing all those people
tiami every day when I was in Washington. Probably I saw the Sea-
*t«n(rnai Florida.

Q. Did you baveany special acquaintance with Senator Couovcr from
Floridaf—A* I used to meet him and Senator Jones fTCfyaeuWs. V
eve/t/not CMU it any special acquaintance.
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A FRIEND OF THE ENTERPRISE.

Q. Was this gentleman regarded as a friend of the enterprise and as
being satisfied that your views were correct ?—A. 1 should think 80,
because the Southern road, which was more particularly in controversy,
ran into his sectiou, and would accommodate his people. Oars was
wholly a Southern road and, of course, benefited the Gulf States, and
they should all have been in favor of the Southern road, as against the
road from Saint Louis to San Diego.

Q. Do you remember the occasion of his visit to California in 187.7, or
anything about it ?—A. No; I do not remember the date.

CAREFUL AS TO CHOICE OF A UNITED STATES SENATOR.

Q. 1 quote from a letter on page 17G5, dated April 3, 18S7. The
first part of the letter refers to business matters, which, of course, I will
read if you desire. 1 read especially the following quotations:

We MIIOIIM he very careful to pet a U. S. Senator from Cal. that will 1H». disposed to
urn* us fairly, and then have the power to help us. , I think, will he friendly,
and there is no man in the Senate that can pn«h a measure further than he can. Rail-
road credit* arc very sensitive here.

Do you remember in 1877 what Senator it was that you referred to f—
A. I do not. Of course we were watching to get fair, good men and
ablo men to act upon these interests that the public and we were inter-
ested in. TUit I do not remember who that referred to.

Q. Who was the next Senator from California elected after 1877?—
A. I could not say. It is easily found out, I suppose.

(}. Was Senator Sargent ejected soon afterwards?—A. I should
think not. He was in the Senate, but I should have said it was earlier
than that. He was a very able man. If he was running for a position
I should have liked very much to have had him get. the place. l ie was
a man above suspicion. I knew him intimately for years, and never
heard a breath of suspicion or taint against the character of A. A. Sar-
gent. 1 should do all I could for him for any place that he wanted,
whether I had any personal interest in the matter or not.

THE LOS ANGELES AND INDEPENDENCE ROAD.

Q. 1 will read you a letter from page 1700 of the Col ton case, dated
April L>0, 1S77 :

Ni:\v YOIJK, April 20th, 1877.
FIIIKM> CDI-ION : Yours of the 11th, No. 40, i.s received. I notice what you write

of liiiaiieial matters, and I quite agree with you that we must stop all outlays that we
possibly can and reduce our lloating debt.

1 think with you that it will W too hot to work in Arizona the coining summer, but
it is possible that it will he too hot in Washington to work to advantage there, and
we may think it best to send some to work east of Ynma for one hundred miles or so,
ami have it reported over the wires that the work is being rapidly pushed forward,
&c.

I wrote Crocker on the 7th inst. in relation to Jones' Los Angeles road. A few days
after I saw Jones I met Gould. Ho told mo Keeno had l>ought it. Of course I said I
was glad to hoar it, as wo did not want- tho road at any price ; that I made Jones an
oUrr for it because wo wanted him to help us with our (C. P. & U. P.) sinking fond
bill in Congress, and I was very glad it had got (the railroad) out of the way, and
that I saw nothing now to prevent friendly relations between and ourselves,
&c. On the Sunday following came to my house and said he came from
and , and that in the panic or break in Panama a few days before would
have been broken if and had not come in to help him out, and to do it they
had to take 's railroad, &c, and he asked me, after some beating about, If we
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tvstti ibn road at MSP.LHM). I told Lini that we diil not w&ot it ftt all, lull fltut we
d ^ i no an to work it) harmony with , »n'l that I hail made him an offer

k l i i l ld d h l
vMtdU y ,
ii 1 itmie Crockrr, nuil tuy impression was onrpeople would do that now, lint I was
(lUlltirofo w«* would Tilt tier nud —-— would keep the rtmd, if by that —•
cotikl t* m»d* imr frienil, &e. W but. do you all tliinkof IhiuT I uru rath IT dtspraed
Id tlink tb»t anil have not bought the rood but hold it u» collateral.

, truly,
C. P. HUST1NGTOS.

Do you remember writing that letter!—A. I do not remember Laving
written BQvb a lettw. There at* some ideas in there that ha te been in
my mind before. Xou mention, I believe-, cine tieuator's name there-

g. The language of the letter is, l! that I made Jonesan offer for it."
I* tliftt, Seuator Jones t—A. I should think very very likely it was.

Q. ,Ion*!9 of Nevada or Jones of Florida f—A. Jori(>« of Nevada.
Q. Dkl Seuator Jouos have an interest in the road that is referred to

theret—A. Senator Jouea, I think, was sole owuer.
Q, What is the title otthe road I—A. The Los Angeless and Iu(k>|»eDil-

eurarftul, I think. It is the Santa Monica road.
Q. Was that rotul snbseqnently nurchaseil by the Ceutral PaeiHc or

itailkwtcrst—A. It was not.

BOUGHT BY THE WE8TEBN DEVELOPMENT COMPANr.

Q. What disiHwitioo was made of that road I—A. I should Hay the
VWstem l>t'veloptot*nt Oomiiituy Ixmght it.

Q. Bought it and completed it, diil they not 1—A. No; it was com-
pleted from Suuta Monica to Loa Angeles.

Q. Who were tlio stockholders in the Western Development Com-
pany t—A. I think the large majority oC the stock was held by Leland
Stsaftml, Mark Hopkins, Charles Crocker, and myself.

Q. Those four held all of it, did they uott—A. Not all.
ty, Had yoa not-, of the 50,00() shares, over 49,001)1—A. 1 think not.

Ihavt) never seen the books of the Western Development Company.
From toe very start, in all our contract companies, we have been eu-
dcAYoriug to get people to put in money with us, to share the profits
wd lake tlie risk. We have not been able to get in jwople as we tronld
tiavo Dfci-d.

Q. \\Tm this road immediately len-seil by the Webtera Development
Coo[woy to the Central Pacific, and subsequently to I lie Soatliern l*a-
eiict—A. I could not say: That is among tb<< il.iU in Calift>rni», aud
I tare bad but little to do with it.

TUTTED TO HAVE THE LOS AJfGEL.ES AND INDEPENDENCE ItOAD OUT
OP TUB WAY.

Q. By whom has this road b*eu operated ever sineet— V. I could
DOtsay. Oor people have changed the Ivasc, 1 think, OIKILI or twiru.
It»wn rowl that was running in oppwiition to the mud from Wilming-
ton to Los Angeles. I wished to have it out of Hut way. The Santa
Monica roiul was cutting rates, aud the busiiJv»s w.is light for one road.
To divide the volume of bnsiness and then cut the rate would leave but
little fur either road.

*). You say tbutsoine of the ideas toniniiied m this l f lur yon reco^i-
nhw a$ liaviag been in your mind before the date of the letlor.# Will
ywlell loo whether this is nno of them *

\vm6eJviwtmBQlTer for It, hecnium ivo waulril 1dm t« hel» us witlx out
t&dt-j titvitw)sinkingtitud hill tti Crjn(ji-f«8.
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A. I would not put it in that way. Mr. Jones, I think, was short of
money, and I bought the road as cheap as I could. I knew that he was
opposed to the Government giving this large subsidy asked by the Texas
Paciiic, and 1, no doubt, thought that if he could be relieved of this em-
barrassment be would have more time to attend to his public duties,
one of vhich would be to kill this Texas Pacific subsidy bill.

Mr. COHEN. Mr. Jones was the solo owner of that road, was he notf
The WITNESS. I think so. If I remember right he told me that the

road cost him 8710,000. I gave him, I think, $200,000 iu cash for it and
fifty bonds; and the road cost him 8710,000, as, I think, he told me.

Q. The bill that you have referred to in your answer relating to the
granting of subsidies for the completion of other roads is not the bill
referred to in the senteuce I have quoted?—A. It might not have been.
It might have been something else; I do not pretend to carry these
dates. I get the ideas of different things that we have done. But good
men have generally been for them as soon as it was explained to them
how they affected the public interests.

Q. I understand your statement, theu, to be that if Mr. Jones were
relieved from bis embarrassment he could give more attention to the
intelligent consideration of the bill, whatever ir w;is!—A. Of the bills
before the Senate.

Q. What bill did you understand this sentence to referto: "Our(C.
P. & U. P.) sinking-fund bill iu Congress"? That letter was written in
1877. Is not that the Thurmau act!—A. No, I think not. 1 wrote a
letter, as 1 remember it, to the Secretary of the Treasury, saying that
we thought it important that we should have a proper sinking-fund bill
to pay this money that was due to the Government. I am quite sore a
year or more I worked upon that before the introduction of theThur-
inan bill. The Tburman bill was taken up more as a political measure
to " take the wind," as I suppose the boys would say, out of oar sails;
or, rather, I should say, to gain on the political side rather than to
hurt us.

"TIIINGS HAVE CHANGED VERY MUCH."

Q. This bill referred to in this letter is a bill that would have been
preferred by the Central Paciiic to the Thurnian act which was actnally
passed, is it not ?—A. As 1 remember, it would, as it was abill underwbich
there would have been a real sinking fund, while the Tbnrman bill baa
sunk the money of the company without benefiting the Government or
any one else. Things have changed very much, as the Government bas
furnished means to build a road on each side of the Central Pacific,
which has taken it out of the power of the Central Pacific to earn enough
net money to take care of the sinking fund such as we then proposed-

Q. Can you supply any of the blanks contained iu this letter as to t t e
names of persons whom Mr. Jones bad reference to as baving been called,
on ? Look at the letter and state.—A. I remember how you read tbera> •
I could not. I was writing about pretty much everybody that was W ^ L -
teiested in public matters. I never have given those letters n X
weight. 1 wrote them hurriedly in the evenings, as I have said,
#ettir.£ through my day's work, and I did not suppose that they w
vvvv bv considered as important as they are, or as there is an effi^- ^
iiuido, I would say, to make them important. They mostly relate "j
efforts that we made to save the Government from paying $80,000,0^^
and building a competing road to the Central Pacific, in which t h e G o ^ *
eminent had a large interest. We not only wanted to protect ouraelr
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ty paving tbat debt, but also by bailding a road that would bo at least
frieixll.v. nud would serve the public as it lias served without any cost
ilbeiiovcrDmeut.

»anST HAVE *B1ENDS IN CONGKESS FROM THE WE8T COAST."

Q. t will read H letter from page 1770 of the Colton case, dated May
7.18S7:

NEW YOHK, May 7th, 1877.
COLTON ! Since 1 laet WTote yon your NOB. 41, 42, and <:) have been re-

alf«rf.
Mr. Brj'uo, tlin JnpaneiKi commissioner, was io oar office here lant week aud esid

(jehad liwu orilcrt-d lo go to Europe. Hnw long ho should remain tbcro bo con Id not
117, l>ut lie 11) ought not long; would sco yon in 8. F. on Ms return in relation to mails

jjipan
Ittu jjtail to g*t so good a report of tht» lone ooa!. May it ever continue to barn

l!
Ibuiiethn Arnon* business will meet your expectations. We need the money that
itlmsiBeufi will lirinjt badly.
1 notice wbnl you BHV of , the Florida Senator. He is a clever fellow, but
!ti'lffo»»y money on him.

nil) Uave uolice for I be redemption of S. P. bonds to the amount of $200,000 pub-
1 bcre aa you rvqtrent.
ippow you will put in the S. P. bonds that belong to thoW.D. Co. If not, I

. .iltoiitituit in on (he others do. I would not put in any series A.
Tliefi0,OOtl tbat 1 let have are tied up for ten years. I think we can make

he interest on the amount paid for 'a road out of our other roads by
j (ho rnailaTull; and is very good-natured now, and weneed

1(1 Iwlp iu CouErese very much; and I have no doubt we sha.ll have it. We must
'lends in Congress from the West coaRt, as it is very important, I think, that

the opeu highway aud get n fair sinking-fund bill by which we can got time
r 1th* maturity of the bon3»that the (government loaned us to pay 1 bo indebted-

_JM: And t think if any Republican is elected iu 'a place he [ 1 is worth to
at,if becomes back as our friend, as much as any six new men, and he should bere-

to get money here; I think norer so much so before.

C. P. HUKTINGTOK

fMfnlr
Tour* willy,

D« vou recollect any of the sentiments continued in that letter t—A.
1 would wish to say, in answer to the other let ter, as there seeing to be
u effort to damage some public men, tbat I never gave Senator Jones
in; money for any purpose whatever connected with legislation. 1
bought kto road and gave him two hundred and odd thousand dollars
for a road that be told uin cost him seven hundred thousand and odd,
»aJ I believed what he told me. He does not need any one to protect
tarn; hut still, as an effort seems to have been made, 1 wish to put those
Ms upon the record. I do not remember having written that letter,
though there are ideas there that are not new to me. I see nothing wrong
in it, or hi any part of it. We wanted to pay the Govern tnent what we
owed; we wanted to pass a Aiuking-fund bill, and we did whatever we
eouldthat waa right to do. I do not think it would be necessary tbat
we should, and I don't think we would be called upon, if we were
Bptiacipled enough to do it, to pay money to pass ;i bill allowing us
jpay the Government all we owed them, in lieu »f paying them as a
r politicians wanted i t

"POLITICIANS GET AWFULLY SHORT" OP FUNDS.

Q. Will yon please tell me whether the Florida Senator here referred
to il the same gentleman to whom you appear to have given a letter of
iotrodnotton to Mr. Onlton shortly prior t—A. I could not say; 1 think

h wag—if I wmte it at all
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Q. If you wrote it at all. can yon tell us the mrauingof these words:
"He is a clever fellow, but don't go any money on hitn"f -A. Well,
the fact of it is, a good many of these politicians get awfully short:
but I have always refused to lend them mouey unless they had good
collateral. I do not think the Florida Senator was an exception.

Q. Then you think the meaning was: "Don't lend him any money
without security f "—A. Of course, if we had money to lend, and he bad
Government bonds or any other good collateral, we should accommo-
date him.

Q. Your company was not in the habit of lending money ?—A. It
does not necessarily follow that the Central Pacific was going to lend
him any money. 1 lend money myself sometimes.

Q. The allusion to $70,000 of bonds that are tied up for tei) years;
can you tell us what that refers to?

The (70,000 that I let have are tied up for ten years. I think we can make
more than the interest oil the amount paid for 's road out of our other roads by
not running the at all; and is very good-natured uow.

THE SANTA MONICA ROAD WAS CUTTING.

A. I do not remember about the bonds being tied up, but it would
have been a wise provision of the trade to keep those bonds off the
market while we were selling the same securities ourselves. Los An-
geles, Wilmington, and Santa Monica are not far apart, and the Los
Angeles trade was pretty important, and steamers ran from San Fran-
cisco to Santa Monica for the Los Angeles trade. We ran to Wilming-
ton and were competing for that trade, which was being cot all to
pieces by the Santa Monica road, and I did think that we could save
more money than the interest on the two hundred and odd thousand
dollars, even if we did not run the Santa Monica road at all.

Q. The road referred to is evidently the road from Los Angeles to
Santa Monica?—A. Yes.

SINKING-FUND BILL IN CONGRESS.

Q. Is the sinking-fund bill that is referred to in this letter, as it pre-
sents itself to your mind, the same bill that was referred to in the former
letter, which you described as "our sinking-fund bill," in the words
" help us with our (O. P. and IT. 1\) sinking fund in Congress v ? The
reference in the present letter is : " We must have friends in Congress
from the West Coast, as it is very important, I think, that we kill the
open highway, aud get a fair sinking-fund bill by which we can get
time beyond the maturity of the bonds thjit the Government loaned as
to pay the indebtedness." Is that the same sinking-fund bill that the
company then desired to have passed ?—A. I should suppose so, if I
wrote the letter.

Q. Do you remember having used such an expression as " kill the
open highway"? What would that refer to ?—A. I do not remember
having used any such expression.

Q. Can you give any explanation as to what construction can be put
upon those words: '-Kill the open highway"?—A. No; I cannot. It
could hardly be a railroad, for an open highway would be a road on
which they would let everybody run cars, which would be impossible
on a single-track road.
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SCOTT'S "OPEN

Q. Iwill read you ft letter from page 1770 of the Colton record:
N E W Y O U K , May V.ith, 1«7T,

i'EmWD CoLTOS: Von re of thu 7th inst. is receivc-d. I aiu g lad y o u are p a y i n g
tareittootion to Gen. Taylor and Mr: Kassou. Taylor eau dn u» miiel] good iu thn
gMlb. I th ink, liy tha way , ho w o u l d l i k e t o jjet sumo position wi th ns iu L'»l. Mr,
Sawraliw ulwnyit l iMii our friend in Cfm^Tvw, a n d , u s h e i n n \vty able man, h a s
IK*! alls lo d o us itiui'h giK>d, mid bo has never lout us on? dollar. I think J h o v e
(TtittdD jinl before abont S e n i t n r . He may wnnr, to linrruw Mtnin ttiwu<.'y; b u t
KC afn *• short thisBiiaiintr, I do uot SUM* how we can le t him bavn any in Cut.

I have .just g i v e n Scnxtor , (if Kansas, n Itttcr to you. Hu in » good falltrw
»nrt ran tio IIH much good, and, I I bulk, is w d l disposed Toward n*.

Smatur is coming over ; «lso hist brnt hi?r iu- lnw, -, They urn jjooil frl-
[<ni»,l>n(- means l ius ioc ie ; not thrro, but. iti IV.

Scott i» w o r t ing everywhere fcr his open bighiruy, but I tlsiuk we cttii liuat bim ;
tut it will ciMt, nuirity nnd harder ivork lo bout him ivitb IIKHICV undrr tin- [iUu o f
wiwuftu)'1* I^o ( ! ln 'c s ' V ' J ! : h n v i n g i t uuflcrstuod tluitt l io C. P . ami S. P . are, as it. wen- ,
O!K< prM]H-riy. Then it w o o Id In- wi ihcmt motmy if tlit- public cotilil Itnuw the facts f
l lmu, i!>at the » . P. in a noparutp untl dltitiutl |in>|tttrty.

Rail wail «'rcdit9 arc an badly dtMUDrjlixciI USI'VLT Lore 'I'ht* Uiiltiujuif uad Oliio It.
R. ft per i* throw n out by nearly . If not t i l l . l l ie bunks here,

Hgiw before t i l l s rt'dches ynu tli;tt thtr load will lie cum [deled to Fort Yntua und a
Urge outlay atPftped thi're, 1 wuiild iiku to know what, the fund IIHS I'ost up to thin
time, my f low ( tushtn sontL, dud liafti Litu itums {rivtiu.

Jijljoald told me the U, 1', bail runtractml to bavu a branch built 100 uiilos long
(twn Ilipirrood lowardit thv Biook Hil ls , for which t h e y pay for tbo roud (no rol l ing
*« l )J£U*0 per milt*, iron railii. I gnt3* U» don't do aa wel l a* thai .

Vnure, truly ,
C. P. HUNl ' INOTON.

I aiadbjKtfvi! tu Itiink vo ntntf] trnile n i l h Scott for all tbt' T. mid P. r ights west
tt tb* Rio GruniIt' for a small ram.

I« turn* im.vthing in tbat letter that you recall 1—A. In nil those let-
ters i be re are iik'iis UuiL lire not new to me, aud there are others that
I bjivu no recalli-etit>u of.

Q. DoeH iho HiijiEiirstion sis to Seott'n "open highway" refresh your
recollection as u» I hu nsc of the term " kill the open highway" in the
other letter ?—A. No; I do not see bow it could mean an "ojien high-
way," uuless Scott might have said he was going to bnild u railroad
Kill ullow everybody to run cars on it.

Q, Might it not bavu been :i sarca^tical allasion to Scat I'M plan, or
t o tjcott'* ro»d T—A. Itis possible, Ofconrsewe were building a ruud;
We look alt honomblo meaos that w« could to KtKxeed ; and wuuted to

Q. ftoyou rrcollect writing to Cwlton.tbar :v certain Senator, whoso
nuniu Is not given, might want to borrow some money, but that you
w e too abort to let him have any in California!—A. No; I do not.
TWre are quite » number, though, who have been iu the Senate, I think,
lo its liititury, wboui I would not be likely to have tnuch mouey for
«hea tliey wanted to borrow.

Q. But would yon be likely to write to Mr. Colton with reference to
{he (Object and give him a warning?—A. Well, I might, aud I might
not.

Q Tiie jioint woaltl be that if ho were not warned he might poKailily
lewl mouey and lose it f—A. I do not remember having written such a
iMter. It woald have been very proper to have done so surely, if I
fbnaitlit lie would lose tlio money by lending it.

Q- Cuiiyou give ns tbo mime of thn Senator referred to in the con-
nection I bare jmt stated T—A. I Crtunot. If I had t\ift \V*t V.o \ o ^ .
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over, I have no doubt I could tell more than one as to whom it would
not be safe to have much money when they wanted to borrow.

A KAVSAS SENATOR GETS A LETTER.

Q. (Reading:)
I have last given Senator , of Kansas, a letter to yon. He is a good feltow

and can do us much good, and, I think, is well disposed towards us.
Can you tell us who that Senator was f—A. No; I do not know.

Any gentleman, I think, who wanted to do the right thing would do
what we wanted to have done, and I should be very likely to give him
a pass.

Q. He is identified as a " Senator from Kansas." Do you know who
the Senators from Kansas were at that date, May, 1877 f—A. I do not;
but that is easily ascertained.

"GOOD FELLOWS BUT MEAN BUSINESS."

Q. The next allusion is :
Senator is coming over; also his brother-in-law, . They are good

follows, but means business; not there, but in W.
Am I correct in assuming that " W." means Washington f—A. That

is the first letter in the word Washington, certainly. You might or
might not be correct. I do not recollect having written any such letter.

Q. (Reading:) "Senator is coming over." How would you
construe that t Coming over to California 1—A. I do not know whether
it meant coming over there, or coming over to the right view of the
subject. We might have shown him that what we wanted was the cor-
rect thing; and he might be coming over to the right.

Q. Coming over to the right view of the subject?—A. Yes.
Q. (Reading:) u Also his brother-in-law, P Do yon remem-

ber any Senator at that time who had a brother-in-law in whose posi-
tion, or in whose views, you were interested t—A. I do not.

Q. Can you inform us who is referred to by this u Senator *
who was "coming over"I—A. No. I am writing a great many letters
every day, and if I had written portions of these 1 could hardly be ex-
pected to remember much about them, as the mimes seem to be alL
blank.

AS TO STATEMENT THAT CENTRAL PACIFIC HAD NOT EARNED I T *
DIVIDEND.

Q. I will read you from page 1700 of the Colton case a letter under
date of October 20, 1877:

NKW YORK, October 20th, 1877.
FuiKM) COLTOM: Herewith 1 MIMII! mem. of bills payable in November. A very

heavy liHt as the money market is to-day, but I think $400,000 of it will have to come
from the earnings of the roads, and we should begin to lay by something this month
for the January interest. We should not pay any dividends this fall. It wonld hurt
us in Washington, and here particularly with the German bankers. Mr. Herman told
me a few days since, when I asked him for money, that he. had none then, but if he
had he would not lend us any if wo paid div. this fall. He said we did not earn lost
year as much as we declared in dividends, and in looking over the annual report lie
seems to bo right, and I cannot find where our sinking fund makes any figure in the
profit and loss account of the report. I wish yon would examine the'last report In
relation to the above two things.

Yours, truly,
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Do you recollect writing on that subject f—A. 1 do not. I have been
always very careful about looking after our financial matters aud seeing
that everything was paid. This letter in in that direction. X do uot
recollect having written it, or baving been refused any money by any
German bankers.

Q, 1 call your attention more particularly to tbe statement made by
you, that after examiuatiou you bad concluded tliiu banker was right in
»t»ting that " we did not earn last year as much as we declared in divi-
dends, and in looking over tbe auuual report he seems to be right." Do
yon remember whether that was the conclusion you reached t—A. I re-
member something of the kind. I do uot know that it was at that date
I wrote out for an explanation, aud they said that there was considera-
ble net money out of the earnings of previous years.

Q, From prior years!—A. Prior years; and that it was all right.
And it was all right. 1 do not remember the figures, but 1 know the
impression on nry mind was very distinct that it was all right from ex-
planations that t»ey made. We have always beeu very particular about
gDcIi tbiugs, not to pay any dividends that were not earned.

Q. I am to understand that your own conclusion waa that as far as the
ueerliou made in this note is concerned, you subsequently became sat-
iated itiat the dividend which was declared was absolutely declared out
of earnings either of that year or of prior years—out of the surplus f—
A. i tto not connect it with that letter particularly, but 1 know that at
Mine time I n.sked them the question, aud they explained it to me, and
became satisfied that it was all right.

PKttSONNEL OF KAILK04I> L'OMMITTKE.

Q. I BOW read you a sentence from a letter on page 1800 of the Col-
case, dated October 30, 1877. After referring to matters of Imsi-

I find this sentence:
Tb«CMDinittces are made up fur tuu 45Hi Congress. I think the R. H. Com. in

right, bat the Com. on Territories I do Dot like. A different one was promised we.
Sbfftel faM just telegraphed me to come to Washington to-night. I eball not go oa
I no ant it ell, aud to always go at ShorreU's call would kill me or auy one else m one
Mtifon of Congress, 1 tbiuk (here never watt so many strikers in Wellington ne-
fcn,wdl thiak there will tw more bills of nu unfriendly character offered than ever
Wore,

Do yon remember anything in regard to that subject iu the fall
of 1877!—A. I do not. I know them have always been a greut many
people in Washington, belongiug to the Third House, who were very
impecunious. The landlords, I wus told, wore after them very sharp ;
indtliey were making great efforts to raise money to pay board hills.
Q. I refer particularly to this: "A different one [committee] was
remised me." Do you recollect using such a sentence aa that in auy
!ymir letters I—A. I do not. 1 cauuot imagine where I would have

the promise. No Speaker ever promised me anything. Of course
*e brought all the influence to bear tliut we could, to have ap;>oiuted
good men, wbo could not bis swerved by small politics or by local in-
iaeocea against the right.

Q. In tbe course of such efforts the personnel of tbe committee, us con-
templated, must have beeu the subject of discussion T—A. Most assur-
(dtf it would have been.

Q. So that this sentence may mean that, after conferring with yonr
fltndsra Washington, they had represented to you that they believed
their efforts would be successful iu getting such a committee appointed
mw desired f—A. We shouhl naturally endeavor to cet caoAttveiicrcv

tieastmitteea.. b b
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A GOOD MANY STRIKERS IN WASHINGTON.

Q. (Reading.) " I think there never was so many strikers in Wash-
ington before." That, I believe, you have explained by saying it was
true that there were a great many persons in Washington who wens
more or less hungry and wanted their hotel bills paid f—A. Well, it was
so, I believe; and as far as I know is so in all places where there is leg-
islation going on. There are people in those plaoes who want to be very
useful to you, and who have " gYeat influence,'7 taking their own story
for it. Of course, where one was a proper man no doubt we would em-
ploy him. I do not remember any particular case. I refer particularly
to the u members of the Third House," as they are commonly called.

Commissioner LITTLER. A S that house is not a recognized house
under the Constitution I wish you would explain what you mean.

The WITNESS. It is not organized under the Constitution of the United
States.

TEMPER OF CONGRESS NOT VERY GOOD—SOMEBODY MAY GET HURT.

Q. I will now read you a letter from page 1802, of the Colton case,
dated November 9, 1877, omitting the business portion of the letter:

I do not thiuk we can get any legislation this Heafeion for extension of land grants
or for changing lino of road nuless we pay more for it than it ia worth. Scott seems
to be very confident that he can puss his T. and P. bill. I do not believe he can.
Some parties are making great efforts to pass a bill through Congress that will com-
pel the U. P. and C. P. to pay large sums into a sinking fund, and I have soino fears
that such a bill may pass. Jim Keenc and others of Jay Gould's enemies are in it, and
will pay money to pass. We \m\# a hearing to-morrow before the Judiciary Com.
The temper of Congress is not good and 1 tear we may bo hurt, and somehow I do
not feel so much like doing battle with the whole human race as 1 onco did. I go
to Washington to-night. The petition for change of line of S. P. has just come in.

Yours trulv,
C. 1\ IIUNTINGTON.

The WITNESS. What did I say about tbe human racef
Commissioner ANDERSON. "Somehow I don't feel so much like doing

battle with the whole human race as I once did."
The WITNESS. I do not recollect ever having such a feeling come

over me.
Q. You are ready still to do battle with the whole human race ?—A.

Yes) always ready to stand for the right, as 1 understand it.
Commissioner ANDERSON. It is not "doing battle for," but fc< doing

battle with."
Mr. COHEN, i t is a misprint.
The WITNESS. Either way will do.
Commissioner ANDERSON (to Mr. Cohen). Do you think it is a mis-

print f
Mr. COHEN. It must be. I do not know anything about it.

A FEAR OF IIERR MOST AND HIS CROWD.

Commissioner ANDERSON. It follows the words, " The temper of Con-
gress is not good and I fear we may be hurt." The context would not
indicate that you were refening to peaceful methods of promoting the
welfare of humanity, but the expression "doing battle" appears to
refer to the fear that you would be antagonized by the temper of Con-
gress and by what they intended to do.

The WITNESS. I do not remember having ever written that, but there
was one time when it seemed as if Heir Most and his crowd had gath.



C0LM8 P.

WMlflicre und were going to strike wherever they could at property
legitimately earned. Of course, there were not many such; but stilt
they made a good deal of noise. They were tbere for their own objects
»B<i mwoiis; I did not inquire what they were, but I do remember that
litre was a tiniu when they struck out at legitimate interests.

OPPOSITION TO THE THUKMAN HILL WITITDBAWN.

Q, Tltls reference to a bill to compel the. Union Pacific ami Central
Fadticropay large sums into a sinking fund wits doubtless to the Thur-
man bill, which was subsequently passed, and to the position it then
nccapicl i» Congress, I presume f—A. It is possible. The Thurman
bill yn> were opposed to; bnt as we were told it would be a final settle-
ment of the whole matter, we did not toward tho last oppose it. The?
wHillliat that should be the settlement, and we thought if that could
bptiw finality we would not oppose it.

Q, Do you remember ascertaining at this time that " Jim Keene and
otters of .lay Gould's enemies " were in favor of and working to pass the
Tbunaan bill!—A. I do not recollect uow that lever knew that Jiin
Keeue bad any interest in anything there. I have been told, and I be-
lieve, that the speculators in shares tried to get all sorts of legislation
to benefit themselves and to send stocks up or down as their particular
interests might require; and I think no one questions but wlmt that is
being done continuously.

BCtlJCG VOTES CONGRESS NOT BKNEFIOIAL TO ANVJJODY.
*

Q. Tlio expression used in this letter, if you wrote it, is applied to
speculators who were tryiug to get the Thurraan bill passed. Tho let-
r*r says they " will pay money to pass " the bill. Does that refer to the
use of tuouey snch as you have referred to before in explaining to mem-
bers of Congress, or to the belief on your part that an improper use of
money was to be made?—A. I do not suppose that anybody eould go
into Congress aud buy votes that would be of any benefit to him.
WWIB it is very likely that there is a percentage in every body of men
tha t rou.v be influenced by mouey, ami while it-is very likely that there
Imvc ulwityH been Kiich men in Congress, still if you should* buy two or
1 taxce of them and get them to work fur yon, they would drive away teu
honest iut*ti for every one rtiich innii you hired to work for yon.

<J LV I unUeiKtand you to mean by that, that you do thiuk that oc-
casionally it does happen, thougli if may bo a mistukeu policy, that a
sau l l percentage of members of flu- legislature are hired by reward in
money, or in stock, or for value, to assist in the passage of legislation
ortopr»v«nt uostile legislation !—A. 1 should think it would be strause
if «K'IJ n cose had not huppeti-^l, although the principle is wrong mid
the policy, I think, wonld be bad. What I did say, however, was, tliut
i n uiy large body of men there is always u small iiereeutageof meu that
»re not true to themselves or to auybody elae; but they are pretty gen-
«nl)y ktiown; and you cannot employ them to yonrowu advantage.
Vftax others do, of course, I have no means of knowing.

90 WT LEGISLATION Til IS SESSION MUST PAT MORE THAX IT IS

Q. 1 will read you anotber sentence:
Hmathiak we e»n net any legislation 1 his aragton fur *>xt«nskm of
M-*M*£tBg Jwe of read unless we paj- itiore for it tbtitx it is wottb.
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The WITNESS. I did not know bat tbat you might have some light on
tbe subject that I have not.

Com mission or ANDERSON. I can not give you any light.
The WITNESS. I have no recollection of over having seen anything

of the kind before.
Q. In tho letter-iti-cbief of Kovember 22, which I have read, lh« lau-

gnagc used is, "Tbe one I send is from ex-Senator ." Do yon
remember writing a letter and inclosing a letter from an ex-Senator,
rotating to these measures 1—A. I do not.

AS TO SUGGESTIONS AND OFFEBS OF ASSISTANCE,

Q. Did you frequently receive letters from persona in Congress, malt-
ing suggestions and offering to assist!

Mr, CODEN. This is not from a person in Congress.
Commissioner ANDERSON. From persons in Washington offering tc

assist you if permitted!
Tbe WITNESS. Of coarse we were trying to establish a proper sinkinj

fnnd, and we were communicating with every ooe that we thought wti
disposed to, and (but was able and willing to, help us.

Q. Among those correspondents was or waB not ex-Senator p«
royt—A. I knew the Senator.

Q. Did you receive letters from bim containing etiggetttionBas toyoni
proceedings t—A. I do uot recollect.

Q. Do you now recollect receiving from him the letter which I hav
rend to you t—A. 1 do not.

Q, As to thn proper wuy of advocating your interest* in regard
legislation tiud in relation to the Tburman bill T—A, ItlonoL I knew
him, but i am not clear whether I asked him to help us or not.

THE SANTA MONICA EOAT>.

Q. I read from n letter at pages 1810 and 1811 of tho Colton
November 24,1877, the following:

Tho Dopiirtmeuta have rnlrd tbotwo have another year to build the S. P, Then, I
wo do not^eit extension of ttmo wlinn needed, a law to change tbn roQte would dot
ito poiNl. I nutk'n wliut you write of the Santa Monica road. J um gatisUwl wil
(but trade, mill when yon write pay no part of the $'JT>,(HIO, Ixseansti there !• i
unsettled account of, stiy, j(5,(J0(J. I think joti forget liis ponitiun, I havo puitt him1

tlwi $A,O0U, n» lictolil niu lio iHH'dail it very nmch. I hold tbn $70,000 8. P. that he
wits to Imvu iu tlit' trttdu ; thnt in, tic in to Imvo HIP cimnunn for ten venrg, then tho
botidit, rntiilouiitiiarligonil, nnil«aynlii?wj]|. If lie docs uot, the fault will not

l l i i l i fll h h t llth S P b C l i dI liuil nothing in tliia nfllcnto showihat Blithe S.P.betwocu Calient* and
Mohtivts MIL) km bns lieen uccrpted liy tbn Government, or thnt we have ever made
npiilivntion tn have ft acenpted. When I beardtbnt mi" of tlin commiMioitpnt to«x*
uinitie (lit' B, I1, out from Yutna wni to go from this si tin, 1 mndo objections, which I
would not have done if I Umi known tha-t it win tint Bturgce that has been BO long in
llio lntcri'ir l>o;iiLi'tuici)t, ami I liopuyou will esplniu it to him, as ho is one of Uio
be»( im'n In Ibiit Uojinrlujont of tlie Government, and can do us good in our ]
mat, tors.

This is a part of the letter of November 24,1S77. Does the trail
tion that I hitro read come to your mind as one that you were fiitnil
with at thu time!—A. No. I had forgotten about it.

(j. Is this Santa Monica road the same one referred to before M
Los Angeles and Independence T—A. Yes.

Q, Do not the figures recall to you that they are tho same figures
Inded to in tho other letter, $70,000 of bonds, and that the gentleman
wait to have tfic coupons for teu years 1—A.. 1 V«u\ fcvcfcoUew about the

bonds being $70,000. There was a certain amomA\ \%\\ovA<\W<i<&
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t

150,000, and $200,000 in casb. Of coarse the coupons belonged to tbe
party that owned tbe bonds, and to be paid when due.
Q, It is tbe same transaction evidently that was referred to before t—

A, Idouot recollect just how that was, but this evidently was tbe Santa
Monica road. I have no recollection of having loaned 825,000 on
(70,000, or whatever amount of bonds it was, but they were good col-
literal. If I had the money to spare and anybody wanted that amount
of money on tbe bonds I should have been glad to let tbem have it.

FLOATING BONDS.

Q, What was the object in holding those bouds for ten years, giving
him tlie coupons meanwhile, and the bonds at the end of the ten
years t—A. That is not an uncommon thing when we are first floating
bonds. When 1 first came over here I traded the bonds with the Spuy-
len Duyvil works; I let them have half a million dollars of those
toads, but I bad a contract with them that they should not put the
bands u[M)n the market at less than par and accrued interest, because
they would be likely to demoralize tho market.

4, Did yon keep the bonds, or did you deliver tbem to the Spaytea
Dnjvii Company on a contract that they were not to put them on the
market 1—A, I think I delivered the bonds.

Q, Do you remember any case in which you sold bonds and held
tbem in your custody and control for ten years, and simply paid the
coupons overt—A, No; I do not remember that I did.

Q. In tbis case tbe language used is:
I bold lie (70,000 S. P. tbst be wss to have in tbe trade; thii is, be Is to hare the

f t yeara, then tbe bonds,

Tien follow the words:
• -eta do us mnch good, and says be will.

Tbe blank refers, does it not, to the gentleman who sold you the
Santa Monica road!—A. From bis geography he would naturally sup-
port bills that would develop California. 1 do not believe Senator
Joneacverdid auy favor for us because of our buying his Santa Monica
not!.

TUB rCBCUABE OV THE SANTA MONICA A LEGITIMATE BUSINESS
TRANSACTION.

Q. Doe* not tbe blank left in this letter mean Senator Jones t—A, I
mesDme it does. I do not know that I wrote tho letter, but I think it
Saprobably a part mine and a part not mine. There certainly is noth-
ing wrong in the purchase of this road. We bought a road of Senator
JoBWlbat cost him $710,000 aad we paid possibly $270,000 for it. I
Ittoagtltit was $250,000. It was a good purchase for us. If anybody
waited to borrow $25,000 on $70,000 of the bonds I would have let
ttmn have the money, because the collateral was perfectly good.

THE OUTLOOK NOT GOOD.

Q. 1 read you part of a letter, from page 1814 of the Colton case,
dated December 17th:

So*, of UM 6»tt Lake line to Oregon and other matters connected w\th\t.
MdP Cempitny hnvo been fighting us for years, but liavo baA "VraV

v* vaed pnmm and proniites largely; bnt tho latter, aa Vtw^ «s*s,\»
ah amimttnelittle time ago they joined teams, a s l tawe \>cett U \ 4
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purpose, and it is my duty to object to any impertinent, irrelevant, or
improper testimony finding its way iulo this record. I do not care
whether the witness is willing to answer the question or not. Other
peopl'- have rights as well as the witness. J do not think it is a legiti-
mate mode of carrying out the purposes and duties confided to this
Commission.

Commissioner LITTLER. HOW will the reading of that letter preju-
dice the Central Pacific road ?

ALLUSION TO AKONYMOrS LETTERS.

Mr. COHEN. YOU have got in your possession anonymous letters from
everybody that has ever had a dispute with this corporation about
freights, or about any matters of business, and from everybody who
has ever asked for a pass and been refused. If yon commence putting
anonymous letters into the record, where will you stop i We have had
about twenty-four hours or more of this foolishness—raking up old
grievances, reading letters which have been before the people of the
United States now for ten or twelve years, wasting the time of the
Commission, and wasting the time of the witness, which is valuable,
and the time of counsel, and I claim it is not a proper subject of exam-
ination. I say further that I do not think this com mission has any
right to depart from well-recognized rules of evidence, or to examine
this witness on anything which a judge of a court of record would not
allo^v him to be examined upon.

LETTER IN QUESTION NOT ANONYMOUS.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I wish to say in regard to my own posi-
tion about ir. that the letter I am reading is not an anonymous lotter.
It i< r*.i'«-iird to in a letter which purports to be signed by Mr. Collis P.

Mr. C"HI :N interposing). You have nor even proved it is Mr. Him-
.:••:_"> U-ttor.

•_' i ::;>-:• »ti»T ANDEUSON. Please let me state my reasou for reading
.- I-.*:>: :.'»::i thv printed case. We have on the record the fact that

- •:..-.:..i: Inters from which these copies (whether correct or not)
• : : :.. •'.•?. i..iv»> i;.fii prevented from 1 caching our hands by ail action
-• " ."•: i : 7 Mr. Iliintiugtou. AA'e are entirely desirous of haviug the

..-. .:. •!.•_• :>ii:il way. in court, before us, instead of these printed
••-: : .•- r!;ir h.ss been made impossible by Mr. Huntington7*

-. 1 .—.-:.. :* ••! In- within the rules of law to read the copies, no
. • * . . . ; - : : - «-:iy wri lied, when The witness, by his own action,

• - . . . . .!- t: -i:u being before us.

.. A: •:.'.:[• »is IT \V«_»UI.I> NOT UE READ.

I am reading and which is referred tD
:' .-. v.viv an anonymous letter I would not readf
^-. ,i riiis Commission or anywhere in favor of ]
•:••••/ uii'Wany circumstances. But, aafiurai
;..M1. tin- act directs us to ask the questiony

--«1 :,f ii.tlutnee legislation. That is oar d
-l-il rli.ir a witness neeil not answer if
r \in-)'h\y has decided that thisCommifl
1 rii*rr̂ t<>re we do ask it and intend to
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letter is from an ex-Senator, and it is cited in the principal tetter in con-
nection with the statement that many letters of this character are sent
to him, and that **it seems as though all the strikers in the world are in
Washington now." I therefore suy that, in my judgmeiit, it refers
direct]}" to the inquiry whicli Congress has instructed us to make. I
will with great pleasure pat the voto which you desire to have put.

Mr. COHEN. I desire to say in reply that I claim than you Uave not
_ end that the letter to which this anonymous communication is at-
tached was written by Mr. Hantingtou. Further, I would say that as

1 recollect, I do not thiuk that the original of this paper that
i are asking him about is among the letters the production of wbich
i enjoined by the circuit court of California. I do nat think we have

tte originals.
Commissioner ANDEESON. Gentlemen of the Commission, I desire

your instructions as to whether I shall proceed or not.
-^The CHAIBMATT. Proceed with the examination, aulcaa there is some

ion on the part of the Commission.
Ir. COHEN. I would like a vote of the Commission as to whether this

is » proper mode of examination.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Cohen can enter his objection.
Mr. COHEN. I would like a vote of the Commission us to whether

this is a proper examination.
The CHAIRMAN. The chair rules that Mr. Anderson may proceed with

big examination. If there is any objection that you have to make as
counsel yon can enter it ou the record.

Mr. COHEN. I have stated ray objection.

THE EEADING OP THE LETTER CONTHTOED.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I continue the reading of this letter, then:
flat, I My, n o ' °.y proposing to that same committee the bill of last session. They

•not in mother direction. Second, not by Laving no counter measure. How, tben,
Ma wn hope to defeat them T I reply, 11 rat, by at once putting before the Committee
TO tie Pacific Railroad such a bill as you can accept and by pressing a report from
tint BOtnmf tteft. If you rely upon moving it an an amendmentor subatituto you wilt
UU. M it then has the sanction of no committee uf this Congress, and can not bo
pa«W mocewfally. Second, let Mr. Mitchell, of the Pacific Railroad Committee,
CtU hi» committee, thoroughly diseass uud report (racb a bill as yon can accept.
Tfceo utUgonite the report of tho Judiciary Committee with a report from the Pu-
n k B. B. Committee, and our frictiila tben cun sustain tho report oi tho one commit-
t*»ig»in»t the other. The Thurmun bill wilt pass if no coucerted and determined
BSbrvlDiuado to defeat it. I live close byamleeeofteu two members of the Judiciary
Cofamittce, and they have another measure to follow their bill if they pass it. Their
ncvmtMore i», pntby l»w your roads into the handa of arocdvor until and wbilo
tba nqiiiremcnta of the lavr are being fulfilled, to that if you take the case growing
OH* of this Beir law to the Snpreme Court, in the mean time your roads and funds aro
mfrtmllerf by a receiver. I only allude to this as a pluu that I have heard spokon of.
TttM ngg«BUoD3 Are entirely gratuitous; but, sa you know, I am

Tiraw, truly,

Sow, do yoa remember writing a letter inclosing the letter which
I lire just read to yon 1

WITNESS DOES NOT RECALL THE LETTER.

Tk WITNESS. I do not. I do not remember ever having read that
Ittfoe. WAS that letter with those others that were stolen T Was that
•Men, as was claimed, with the others 1

Oomittittioner AWDEBSOX I was not one of the parties
«W Oat burglary. Icangiveyoa no light.

rox. vn 9
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Q. Is it not true that the refusal of men to see things-as you thought
they ought to see them would cause you more disturbance than the
mere fact of your having to pay more hotel bills or pay out more money
than you thought had actually been earned t—A. Probably it did.

HOW THE PAYMENTS TO ASSISTANTS WERE MADE.

Q. In the transactions of making all these payments to the people
who were employed for the purpose of getting up the information, who
assisted you t—A. I used to leave it altogether, or nearly so, with Mr.
Franchot, until his death; and from that time, with Mr. Sherrill.

AS TO MB. ISAAC E. GATES.

Q. Who was Mr. Gates f—A. He is a man in my office here.
Q. What was his full name!—A. Isaac E. Gates.
Q. How long has he been with you f—A. He has been with me, I

guess, about twenty years.
Q. Was he intrusted by you with the disbursement of some of this

money that is covered by the vouchers signed by you t—A. No; I have
always attended to those matters myself.

Q. Has he not signed many vouchers for money received from you I—
A. I should say not.

HIS CONNECTION WITH THE COMPANY.

Q. Does not his name appear on many of the bills or statements that
you have returned to the Central Pacific Company monthly f—A. I t is
possible. I do not have much to do with the book-keeping. I hand
memoranda in, and the clerks attend to them.

Q. I refer to these memoranda. Did you not frequently enter Mr.
Gates's name on these memoranda as having received large sums of
money from you f—A. I think not He never has been to Washington.
He knows nothing of our matters there at all.

Q. The memoranda which we have seen in San Francisco, and which
are not here, although we have called for them—I mean the memoranda
prepared by you and sent by you to San Francisco, contain Mr. Gates's
name very frequently, with the number of dollars carried out opposite
his name, but without any further statement. If that be so, does that
recall to your mind the fact that much of this money passed through
Mr. Gates's hands t—A. I am very certain that none ever passed; I am
quite certain that all came to me.

Q. What would be the meaning of your writing the word "Gates"
in the memoranda sent by you to the Central Pacific Company with a
certain number of figures carried out on the same line with his name!—
A. I do not know. I do not recall now just why it should be so.

Q. Would not the natural meaning be that that meant to say to
the Central Pacific Company, " I have given to Mr. Gates, to be applied
to the use of the company, so much money " f—A. It might, and might
not. He never has had anything to do with our Washington matters.
I have always attended to those matters myself.

ATTENDS TO GENERAL EXPENSES.

Q. Has he expended any money for the account of the Central Pa-
cific Company t—A. He attends to many things here in the way of pay-
ing for rails, locomotives, and a thousand things like that.
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Iten Let does sot attend to the legal expenses, or to the cspensu
iccbuut at all t—A. No ( I have always attended to that myself,

Q, Ate we to nuderstand that the word "Gates," wherever it is
entered on the statements which purport to explain the disposition made
of legal expenses, or general expenses, was put there without its being

that the money was paid to Mr. Gates and expended by himf—
, Whatever was on the paper waa right; there is no question about

hat. It is possible that what yoa refer to may have arisen from the
feet tlmt all my checks are printed payable to the order of Mr. Gates.
l been doing a large business for thirty years, and I suppose that
I bnve handled a thousand million dollars in that time of money that
passed through my hands, and it would be very difficult to remember
ewry item.

Q. Is Mr. Gates in New York, now 1—A. He is.
Q. Is he now in your employ!—A. Not in my employ.
Q, Is lie in the employ of the company t—A. Yes.
y. And yonr statement is specific that no portion of the funds cov-

ered by tbe unexpended vouchers were disbursed by Mr. Gates 1—A. I
fsay ao.

Mil- GATES'S WOED ENOUGH.

Q. All of the business that Mr. Gates has done with regard to the pur-
mf materials, or any other purchase, was covered by vouchers in

the oaual form, as I understand it, stating the application of the money
lad tbe nersou or corporation to whom the payment was made. Is that
tot—A* I should say that whatever ought to be, is; that is about all
that 1 could say as to that.

Q. Would yoa to-day pass a voucher i'or Mr. Gates without its stat-
r in detail tbe person to whom the payment was made and the pur-
efor which the money was to be used T—A. Mr. GateB in a man that

~ trust anywhere for any amount; he ia correct; and if I had
I mini for it, that would be enough.
Q, ktliere any occasion on which Mr. Gates has presented you a re-

port stating that he had expended any important sum of money, ex-
owdtne 15,000, without at the same time producing a voucher to sup-
put bit expenditure T—A. I sbonld say not.

Q. You do not remember any such case!—A. No; I do not remember

THE BOOKKEEPING IN CALIFORNIA.

<J. I understand you to say that yon have very little acquaintance
with the book-keeping in California or with any of that work 1—A, I
really have nothing to do with it.

Q. Have yoa anything to show, any entries or memoranda, relating
to transactions which would naturally have appeared on the books of
tie Contract and Finance Company 1—A. I have not. Mr. Hopkins al-
•qji attended to that business for me. lie was a partner in mercan-
tile btuio&s with me; and he had a power of attorney to do for me al-
soat anything that I could do myself.

(J. Have you no books which would show the actual payments either
in stock, bonds, or money which may have been made by the Contract
and Finance Company to yon T—A. No, I have not; I bare never kept
•ny boots in connection with those matters.

TTflilTHBBOOKB OP THE CONTRACT AND FINANCE COMPANY SHOW,

y know from any sonra* whatever what the \iouiW&
uad Finance Company would show to have Vjetu the
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cost of the construction of the Central Pacific from the eastern line of
the State of California to Promontory Point f—A. No, I have not, ex-
cept on the principle on which the Dutchman kept his books. He said
he always knew what he owed and what he had to pay it with. I know
that when we got through we were largely in debt, and had nothing
but some shares of the Central Pacific Company to pay it with; and the
shares could not have been sold at that time for enough to pay the debt
I know this to be so, because Mr. Hopkins told me so.

Q. Do you know how many shares of the Central Pacific Company
were divided up by the Contract and Finance Company at the close of
its operations f—A. I do not 1 should say (I cannot say where I got
the information) that there were some four hundred thousand shares,
or perhaps more.

Q. That is, $40,000,000 worth, at part—A. Yes.

LAND-GRANT BONDS.

Q. Do you know whether they divided up anything else—any land-
grant bonds f—A. I am very sure they did not before the completion of
the road. If they did I have no recollection of it. I think I remember
having been told that they used some land-grant bonds to pay some
debts that they had.

Q. Did you ever get any land-grant bonds from the Contract and
Finance Company!—A. I think I did; I know we ad vauced large amounts
of money to the Contract and Finance Company, and I think a portion
of that advance was paid in land-grant bonds.

Q. Do you know in what year you got the land-grant bonds f—£. No,
I do not; but it was after the road was completed. We kept everything
together.

Q. What was the amount of land-grant bonds which you got from
the Contract and Finance Company f—A. I do not kuow. The mort-
gage was for $10,000,000, and some of the bonds were sold while the
road was being built.

Q. You mean the land-grant loan?—A. Yes; the land-grant mort-
gage. The amount was $10,000,000, and there was quite a good **»• *
of the bonds, as I remember, sold. There was a certain number of the«
went towards paying the floating debt.

DISPOSITION OF THE BONDS.

Q. There were about $7,000,000 of those bonds which were paid by
the Central Pacific to the Contract and Finance Company!—A. Very
likely.

Mr. COHEN. Where did you get that amount from t
Commissioner ANDERSON. From the books of the Central Pacific

Company.
Mr. COHEN. IS that in evidence ?
Commissioner ANDERSON. Yes: they are entered in the report of the

disposition of the land-grant bonds. It appears that about $7,000,000
were paid the Contract and Finance Company in satisfaction of $6,000,-
000 of notes held by that company.

PRICE OF THE BONDS.

The WITNESS. I should have said that they did not take it at as high
a price as that. Those bonds were not sold at Over 65 cents, I think! at
the time.
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(Commissioner ANDERSON. The report will show the exact figures.
Q. Do you remember whether the amount received by yon was be-

tween a million and a half and two million of dollars, as your share or
your portion of those bonds t—A. I should think it was not as much as
a million and a half. I know that whatever they were, I sold them and
used the money for other public improvements.

Q. Can you ascertain for us the amount of land-grant bonds that
you received in 1874 and 18751—A. I do not believe I could. I no
doubt counted them at the time and found them correct. Whenever I
got a chance to sell them I sold them and used the money, as I have
said for public improvements.

PECULIAR METHOD OF BOOKKEEPING.

Q. Did you keep any books showing the amount of bonds held by
you f—A. No; I always kept little memoranda and when I sold any
bonds they were crossed off and after a certain time transferred to
other memoranda. I have carried my own personal matters largely in
my hat.

Q. Do you know of a book showing the amount of interest received
by you on the land-grant bonds in 1874 and 1875, while you held those
bonds?—A. No; I do not believe I would have any. I do not know
why I. should, as I should simply go and collect the coupons as any-
body else would do, and paid my debts with the money.

CONTRACTS FOE CONSTRUCTION OF CENTRAL PACIFIC.

Q. Did you know anything of a contract made with Crocker & Co.
for the construction of the Central Pacific from section 31 to 1381—
A. No; I did not. The first contract that was let to him, I think,
was for 18 miles. I used to go to California about once a year, and
staid but a few days. My business was here. Mr. Crocker had a
contract, as I remember, of eighteen sections from Sacramento, and
then contracts were made with six or eight parties for about 13 miles
more. Afterwards our people wrote something about letting the bal-
ance of the contract, to the State line, to Mr. Crocker, but 1 was op-
posed to it, although 1 forget what I said. I was told that the smaller
contractors had quarreled with each other and there was trouble about
getting labor; the men on the upper section would go to Sacramento to
get men for the work, but it was pleasauter on the lower section and
contractors there would scoop those men in as they were going on to
the work on the other section. There were many complaints of that
kind. They said that they were satisfied from the condition of the la-
bor market that it would be better to concentrate the work in one
party's hands. They convinced me that that was better and it was
done; but I was not there and I know very little of the details. I re-
member the general features.

CONTRACT WITH MR. CROCKER.

Q. I refer now to the contract which Mr. Crocker did get. Do you
know anything about the cost of construction of the portion of the
work from section 31 to section 138—the cost to Mr. Crocker t—A. No:
I do not I t w a s immense, though. He complained very bitterly, ana
I think our p e o p l e helped him to the extent of their ability every way
t k l d H e was expecting to get Rome one in with him, and I think
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perhaps he did, but I do not remember about that. I tried here to get
men to take an interest in his contract, but they would not do it;
they said that the risk was too great, but that if there was an organ-
ized company, so that they might know just what their responsibility
was. they might take some interest. Then I wrote to our people to or-
ganize under the laws of the State a building company, which they did.
They called it the " Contract'and Finance Company." Then I tried to
get moneyed men here to take stock in it, and spent considerable time
in the effort. Mr. Hopkins wrote to me about taking some of that
stock. I told him to take just as little as he could get along with, bat
to take as much as was necessary, for the road must be built.

TRANSFER OP STOCK.

Q.We have got all that on the record and I want to shorten your ex-
amination. With regard to the Crocker contract, do you know how it
came that the stock which the Central Pacific received for the construc-
tion of that particular portion of the road was transferred to the Con-
tract and Finance Company, in which all you gentlemen, as I under-
stand it, had an equal interest f—A. No; I do not know that.

Q. There were $13,000,000 or $14,000,000 of stock which had been
received under the Crocker contract, and which was passed over to the
Contract and Finance Company?—A. I do not know how that was
done. I know that we were troubled very much to get money, and
that we all not only indorsed paper but advanced money from oar
private means up to the farthest extent of our credit.

Q. Were you all interested together?—A. We had no interest what-
ever in the Charles Crocker contract. That was one of the things that
I would not go into myself, but we all did all we possibly could to carry
through the heavy work on the Sierra Nevada mountains short of being
personally responsible for the whole work.

AMOUNT TRANSFERRED.

Mr. COHEN. Where would the amount of stock transferred from
Crocker to the Contract and Finance Company appear t

Commissioner ANDERSON. Mr. Stanford said that it was transferred,
but ho did not give the date.

Mr. COHEN. l ie does not give the amount.
Commissioner ANDERSON. Yes; he gives the amount.
Mr. COHEN. I do not remember it.
Commissioner ANDERSON. HO says that tho Crocker stock was trans-

ferred, and that the amount of the Crocker stock is proved very ac-
curately, down to a share, from the Central Pacific books. We never
understood why Crocker did not keep it, for he was one of the parties
interested in that contract, and it is on that point that I am now asking
for light.

Tho WITNESS. It was probably used to settle for the large sums of
money that had been advanced to Mr. Crocker. If I could help you
out in any way with these particulars I would be very glad to do it,
but I have no information excepting what was given me by Mr. Hop-
kins, and that I have already given you. We afterward bought at 12
cents on the dollar the stock that Crocker got from the Contract and
Finance Company.

EFFECT OF BUILDING OF SOUTHERN PACIFIC ROAD.

Q. What, in your judgment, has been the effect of the construction of
the Southern Pacific Railroad on the security affotdwl to the United
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Commissioner ANDEBSON. The report will show the exact figures.
Q. Do son remember whether the amount received by you was be-

tireeu a uiillion nnd a half and two million of dollars, as your share or
your portion of those bonds t—A. I should think it was not as much as
a million and a half. I know that whatever they were, I sold them and
u»ed the money for other public improvements.

Q, Can you ascertain for ns the amount of land-grant bonds that
jon received in 1874 and 1875 ?—A. I do not believe I could. I oo
doubt counted them at the time and found them correct. Whenever I
got n chance to sell them I sold them and used the money, as I have

J for public improvements.

PEOUIJAR METHOD OF BOOKKEEPING.

Q. Did you keep any books showing the amount of bonds held by
T—A. No ; I always kept little memoranda and when I sold any
la they were crossed off and after a certain time transferred to

other memoranda. I have carried my own personal matters largely in
a? hat

Q. Do you know of a book showing the amonnt of interest received
t(f you on the land graut bonds in 1874 and 1875, while you held those
boodaf—A. 2fo; I do not believe I wotild have any. 1 do not know
why I should, as I should simply go and collect the coupons as any-
body elsu woulil do, and paid my debts with the money.

CONTBAOTS FOE CONSTBUCTION OP CEHTEAL PACIFIC.

Q. Did you know anythlug of a contract made with Crocker & Co.
forthe construction of the Central Tacitlc from section 31 to 1381—
A, So; I did not. The first contract that was let to him, I think,
rag for 13 miles. I used to go to California about once a year, and
Btaid bat a few days. My business was here. Mr. Crocker had a
contract, as I remember, of eighteen sections from Sacramento, and
then contracts were made with six or eight parties for about 13 miles
more. Afterwards our people wrote something about letting the bal-
ance of the contract, to the State line, to Mr. Crocker, but I was op-
posed to it, although 1 forget what I said. I was told that the smaller
contractors had quarreled with each other and there was trouble about
getting labor; the men ou the upper section would go to Sacramento to
get men for the work, but it was pleasanter on the lower section and
eontroctors there would scoop those men in as they were going on to
the work on the other section. There were many complaints of that
kind. They said that they were satisfied from the condition of the la-
bor market that it would be better to concentrate the work in one

y's bands. They convinced me that that was better and it was
>; but I was not there and I know very little of the details. I re-

ntier the general features.

CONTBACT WITH MB. CEOCKEB.

Q. I refer now to the contract which Mr. Crocker did get. Do you
know anything about the cost of construction of the portion of the
work from section 31 to seotion 138—the cost to Mr. Crocker 1—A. Wo:
I do nut, It was immense, though. He complained very bitterly, and
1 tbiskoarpeople helped him to the extent of their a\i\V\tv
th..^r,i jje was eXpecting iQ gej- atmieoucia - ! " * --"
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above operating expenses?—A. That I could not my. It wonld it-
Itead upon a good many things. If it were running independent c(
everybody else it would be very likely to pet hurt. There are itiirrov.
gauge roads running in Nevada, which if in unfriendly bunds woald
be likely to turn much of the trade of Nevada away from the Ceo.
tral Pacific We have endeavored to protect the interest1* of the
Central Pacific in every woy. I think that Government bonds to run
one hundred and twenty years, at a rate of interest that the company
could pay, and at the same time liquidate the principal, could have bent
sold tu the last two years.

PLAN OF SETTLEMENT.

Q. On that enbject will you please state to the Commission a« full
as you desire any suggestion you have to make with regard to
scheme or pltin of adjusting the debt existing from your company to1

the United States t—A. To work that out would take me at least
month of such time as I could spare from my current work, and 1 wil
do it. I think a plan could be arranged if we could have any gtiumutee
that the Government would keep faith with the company, and notdc
as they bare done heretofore.

Commissioner ANDERSON. Tbc idea that this Commission lias of the
purpose for which it was called into being is to secure just these ex
planations that you refer to, and we are desirous of receiving from yoi
any explanation that you or any other officer of the company can
us.

Mr. COHEN. I would suggest, in reply to that, that before you el
yonr labors, Mr. Huntiugton make some suggestions in writing, an
you can annex it to his testimony.

Commissioner ANDEUSON. We want it for use within ten or flft
days.

Mr. COHEN. YOU shall have it witbiu fifteen days,
The WITNESS. I do not know as to that. I have some ideas abou

that.

SUGGESTIONS REQUESTED FROM WITNESS AS TO PLAN OP »KTT,l
MEKT.

Commissioner ANDERSON. What the Commission desire of Mr. Hunt]
ington is bis suggestions upon : (1) The desirability of a change from i
percentage of net earnings to a payment of H, fixed snm; (2) his i<I«
of a change in regard to the extension of the portal for payment; (3]i
his ideu of a change with regard to the annual percentage or intorea'
that should be charged, or which the company cnuM pay; (4) ait]
suggestion with regard to the eoiumutJition rate hy which the wholfl
obligation could be discharged at once, and th« relations between
Government and the comp:#ny absolutely and completely divorced ; (
auy light that bo can shed upon the (| nest km of bow much securitj
and what kind of security the Government has now for its debt,
what could bo done to increase or enlarge the securities which ft hold*

The WITNESS. If it were capitalized and put into a fixed anioaut
interest and all—with payments to he miidc every six months, of
some other fixed time, then of courso the security would be growii
better all the time, because the property itself will be increasing in vait
as the yearn roll by, while the amomit \ \ \ l i A W i

Jecreasiag. Most of the great roads ot t\i\fc coww\.rs
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debt to-day of greater amount than they had when they were
; built.

aissioner AJTOEKSON, I have no other question to ask Mr. Htrat-

HANDWBITING OF WITNESS.

By Mr. COHEN:
„ You have been questioned today in relation to certain letters that

^ irrote, none of which has been exhibited to you; and you have
tilted whether the copies which have been read to you were fair and
ie transcripts of tbe letters which you wrote. I ask yon what is the
netalcharacter of your handwriting. Is it easily read T—A. I used

_|flatter myself that I could write a letter in half the time that it would
1 take the other party to read it.

Q, Were yon acquainted with Horace Greeley iu his lifetimet—A. I

Q. In your handwritingBomctbing like bisl lie said his writing could
altraye he read when it was on tbe back of a note, but could not be read
to a letter T—A. I have seen bis writing, and I think it was worse than
Bine,

HIS REFERENCE TO THE CHARACTER OF CONGRESS.

Q. In one of these letters you speak of the l< agragrian " character of
Coogresa. Was not the opinion which you then formed, and wbich you
expieesed in that letter, derived from the members of what you have
termed the " Third Honse," rather than from your own observation t—
A. I do not remember the language that I used exactly; but I did not
HMD to be understood as sayiug tbat anything like a majority, or a re-

able minority, of Congress were of that class;
tsome of the members could-be so classed.

THE SANTA MONICA ROAD.

but I have no doobt

Q. la purchasing the Los Angeles Railroad from Senator Jones did
yen pnrehase it at the lowest price you could t—A. I did, I bought
tbe road from him just as I would buy a road from Mr. Cohen. 1 bought
it as low as I conld. I thought then, as I do now, that it was a good
porctiue.

Q, Ton did not pay any more for the road because Mr. Jones was a
: than yoa would have paid if be had not filled any public posi-

, did you !—A. So. In fact, the road was cheap at the price we
[for it—something less than one third of what it cost to build, as I

nber.
BATS OF INTEREST PAID.

Q. Yoa were questioned about a statement contained in one of your
Ittten as to the rate of interest which you paid. State to the Commis-
dottthe rate of interest wbich you paid iu California on money that you
botntwed for the purpose of constructing the road; and the rate of in-
taWtyou paid on the indebtedness you had incurred iu snch construc-
tion, vhich remained after you had used the bonds issued by the road,
wd the bonds issued by the Government T—A. I could not say at this
time. We paid the current rate of interest in California, which, I think,
wieBTeiLrst commenced, was l t o l £ percent, per month. We bouj' "
U b t vezy large premium to pay for our labor. ^
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for interest ou oar million and a half of 7 per cent, bonds, for which I
paid at one time 222 in currency.

Q How long did the rate of interest remain as high as 1 percent, in
California; until what year f—A. It would be difficult to give the date.
I know that iu 1849 we used to lend money for 10 per cent, per month.
It went down to 5 in a year or two afterwards, and continued to fall by
degrees until it reached 10 percent, per annum, which is now, I believe,
the legal interest in California.

Commissioner LITTLER. In what year was it that you paid 222 pre-
mium on gold?

The WITNESS. I can not say now; but I could tell by looking over the
price list of gold here. I bought it in the open board.

Mr. COHEN. I have the price list of gold during all that time, if you
want it entered on the minutes.

The WITNESS. I sold $40,000 here for Huntington & Hopkins for
279,1 think.

FINANCIAL STANDING OF HUNTINGTON, HOPKINS & CO.

Q. You have spoken in your testimony, given before this Commission
some weeks ago, of your guaranteeing some of the bonds which you
sold—of their being guaranteed by Huntington, Hopkins & Co. State
to the Commission what was the financial standing of Huntington,
Hopkins & Co. at the time you commenced the construction of the Cen-
tral Pacific road!—A. I flatter myself that there was not a better finan-
cial house in the world—for anything that we wanted. I had some pa-
per out in this towu in 1837, and I believe that I never had a piece of
paper go to protest, and Huntington & Hopkins stood A-l.

Q. Mr. Crocker has stated that at the time he weut into the con-
struction of this road he was worth over $200,000. What was the finan-
cial rating at that time of Iluntington & Hopkins f—A. I believe that
I could have got $1,000,000 well enough on our credit, in our legitimate
business.

Q. I am speaking of your property. How much property had you—
in money or money's worth ?—A. I should say that we had $500,000 or
$600,000. We had not enough to build the Pacific road.

MR. STANFORD'S FINANCIAL CONDITION.

Q. Can yon state the condition of Mr. Stanford's finances at the time
that he eutered into the work of building this road ?—A. In a general
way. I believe that every member of the company came in at my per-
sonal solicitation. I spent many evenings until a late hour, after getting
through my regular business, iu going to see iuen, and 1 went to see
only those who were thrifty, and whom 1 believed to be safe business
men. 1 spent several evenings at Governor Stanford's house, and he
finally said that he would go in. I should have said that the house of
Stanford Brothers was then worth up in the hundred thousand several
times. I wanted to get him to come in because he was a good business
man, and a clean man in all respects. I should have said that Mr.
Crocker was worth more than $200,000. Ho was doing a thrifty busi-
ness, and I counted him one of the best business men in California.
His integrity was never questioned.

MR. HUNTESGTON'S METHOD OF SIGNING CHECKS.

Q. You were asked about several payments being charged to Isaac
l i Gates, those payments appearing upou vouchers that you sent to



California- • Arc not all, or almost all, of the checks signed by you drawn
«t the order of Isaac E. Gates t Are Dot your checks printed to the
order of Isaac E. Gates, and then issued by him as occasion may re-
quire T—A. They fire. I often sign two or three thousand checks at a
tine They are printed to the order of Isaac £. Gates, and I usually
take some books to my home and sign the checks after I get throagh
vitli my work for tbo day. I sign most of my checks there. As they
am printed to the order of Mr. Gates it is safe so to sign them.

HOW THE COMPANY EXPECTED TO PAT ITS DEBT TO THE GOVERN-
MENT.

Q, You hare been asked to make some suggestions with reference to
n settlement of the claim of the Government against the Central Pacific
and the Western Pacific roads. When tho Central Pacific Bigned ita
acceptance of the terms of the act of 1S02, was it not your understand-
jog that the Government would look to the transportation to be done
liy tiie Central Pacific for the payment of the principal and interest of
tie bonds which it had advanced to aid in the construction of that
wad!—A. It WHS thought they would be paid in that way. I ttriuk
that we thought that the earniugs of the Government—that is, for the
work that the Government would need to have done by tho roads—
vroaM more than pay the interest, and in time, in fact, liquidate the prin-
cipal. I do not think that we expected, or that when the bill was passed
iu Congress tbat Congress expected, there would be any money paid ex-
opting the 5 per oeut ou the net earnings; the balance would be paid
in services. The expenses of the Government were very large, as the
Government records will show, before tho road was built; and we, at
k»t I, supposed that the earnings from the Government business would
bewOiciout to meet all these payments.

POLICY ADOPTED TOWARD THE INDIANS.

The Indians were very troublesome there before the road was built, and
after tbat we took care of them. That cnt off all source of income of that
fciiul. Thechief of the Piute Indians said that he had 3,000 warriors, and
iiiey were very troublesome. Indeed, in one battle at the Big Meadows,
our troopa under Major Ormsby lost 175 men. After our road was built
»e negotiated with the Indians. We gave the old chief a pass, good on
passenger cars, and wetoldonrtnen to let the common Indians ride on the
freight trains whenever they s;iw fit. We treated them kindly and our
sen are doing so to this day. I know that I said to the chief that they
out take care of the railway and we would take care of them. They
lave been very friendly ever since; aud in more than one ease they
tare Riven the company notice of washouts on the road. It was so
with the 8hc-3hone Indians. Mr. Crocker sent for the chief, made a
tnatf with him. He stipulated that if they would take care of us w«
*oukl take care of them, aud we have had no trouble with them since
The forte and military stations that the Government had along this line,
in the Grout Baain, havebeeu removed. The Government paid for tak-
ing barley over to Fort Churchhill 40 cents per pound, and other i
puwat like rates. I have never agreed with the Government;
iMhulroo policy. I have always thought that kind treatment
fin their good-will, and I tbiak so now. At any rate the Gover
ha not needed any troops to take care of the Indiana

latdtioee we built the road.

rm vn 10



3 7 7 6 U. 8. PACIFIC RAILWAY COMMISSION.

GOVERNMENT TRANSPORTATION EXPECTED TO PAT INTEREST.

Q. When you were poshing the road over the Sierra Nevada Mount-
ains, building it without regard to cost, and bending all your energies
to getting it through in the shortest possible time, did yon not under-
stand that your fixed charges would consist only of the interest on your
first-mortgage bonds, and that you would not be required to pay the
Government interest on the principal of the bonds, except by way of
transportation f—A. We expected that the transportation the Govern-
ment would need would pay the interest.

EFFECT OF COMPETING LINES.

Q. After the amendment of 1864, when the Government consented to
receive one-half of the earnings instead of the entire debt, was it not
the understanding with your company that one-half the transportation
and the 5 per cent, upon the net earnings would be all that would be
required to provide for the payment of the principal and interest and
for the credit advanced by the Government f—A. I do not remember
that I had any very pronounced ideas on that As I say, I think we
would have gotten along all right, and that we would have paid the
Government debt, had not the Government subsidized competing lines
to the north and south of us. If they had not done that, I think we
could have paid out of the earnings of the road all the debts of the com-
pany, probably not at the maturity of the bonds; but I think none of the
great roads of the country have paid their current expenses and paid
for the cost of construction in so short a time as thirty years.

SURPRISED AT THE COURSE TAKEN BT THE GOVERNMENT.

It never entered my mind that we would have four or five transconti-
nental roads, aided largely by the Government, in fact aided more largely
thauit had aided us. I never thought that it would do it, not knowing
the Government then as I do now, but thinking if it did destroy the earn-
ing power of the Central Pacific that it would concede something for
the wrong it had done that company.

COMPLETION OF ROAD.

Q. Do you remember at what time the Central Pacific was completed
and turned over to the Government as a completed road I—A. I think
it was on the 10th of May, 18G9.

Q. Did the Government at that time refuse to receive the road as a
completed road?—A. Yes; there were a great many thiugs that had to
be done to strengthen it.

REQUISITION BY THE GOVERNMENT.

Q. What requisition was made by the Government on you in the
way of a deposit of your first-mortgage bonds ?—A. If I remember
rightly I did deposit four millions with the Secretary of the Treasury
as a guarantee that we would complete the road as the Government re-
quired.

THE ROAD ACCEPTED.

Q. At what time did the Government accept the road as a completed
road according to its view of the situation f—A. 1 cannot say. It wsi
considerably later than May, 18G9.
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Whatever it was necessary to do to push on the great work, we did, not-
withstanding tbat toy friends told me it was going to break me ap be*
fore ve got through the Sierra Nevada Mountains.

MR. CEOCKEB ASSUMES AN INDEBTEDNESS.

Hr. COHEN. The point I wish to establish to the satisfaction of tbe
Coumiseion is that this stock which was deposited by Mr. Crocker was
not entirely the profit made by him in the construction of the road from
Sacramento to the State line, but that he had assumed an indebtedness
vbich was at tbe time that be deposited tbe stock beyond its then mar-
ket value.

Tbe WITNESS. I have no doubt but that there really was money loBt
in tbe building of the road over the Sierra Nevada Mountains. There
ws a very large debt tbat Mr. Crocker owed, more than all the stuff
that belonged to tbe Sierra Nevada Mountain division wonld have paid.
When we bailt that mountain road everything was at fearful cost; we
ten impeded by terrible snow-storms, and it was very expensive.

F0A5CIAL CONDITION OP COJTPANT AFTER FULFILLING CONTEACT.

Q. As I read the testimony before the Commission it shows that the
contract with the Contract and Finance Company for constructing the
natl Iron* the State line of California to Promontory Point was at the
price of 943,000 per rniie in cash and $13,000 per mile in stock. When
[beroad was constructed to Promontory Point the Contract and Finance
Company had speut all tbe cash that it had received, bad 23,000,000 of
stock on hand, and a debt of $3,500,000—a long way beyond the market
value of the stock. Can you give us any further information of the
standing of the Contract and Finance Company when it had. fulfilled
tiatcontract and constructed tberoad to Promontory Point?—A. No; I
knew tlint they were always in want of money, and they could not have
told out their stock and paid their debts or anything like it when they
reacted Promontory. Of course those things appreciated years after-

>nrda, and they got out with some profit.

EFFECT OF BEANCH ROADS UPON MAIN LINE.

Q. That appreciation was caused by the bailding of connecting roads
in California, and the opening up of valleys and agricultural land in
California tbat had not been used before tbat time, was it not f—A. I t
wold not have had otber than that tendency. Of course the building of
b̂ranches assisted the inaiu line. They were bnilt to protect the inter-

""t of the Central Pacific in tbe territory that it occupied.

R0 DIVIDENDS DECLARED UNTIL COMPLETION OF EOAD.

Q. One of the main clauses of the indictment (if I may use that term)
*lich prompted the appointment of this Commission is to the effect

; you and your associates divided among yourselves large dividends,
tingof the first-mortgage bonds issued on the Central Pacific
p Company, and a large portion of the bonds issued by the Gov-

ernment. Is that true t—A. 1 am quite sure there was no division, or
MJ dividend declared until tbe work was all completed. I do not think

waa.

ALL PROCEEDS FEOM BONDS USED IN CONSTRUCTION.

C Wen aot tde proceeds of all the first-mortgage \iouAa
uHkotral PmtSc and the Western Pacific, and the
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bonds loaned by the United States to t hose companies, absolutely tiled
in the construction of the work between Promontory t*oint and Son
Jose t—A. They were all used, I am sorry to 8ay, aud much more. We
ought to have had some of them for the work that we did.

Q. How much stock do you say had been issued by the Central Pa-
cific Railway Company at the time of the consolidation made with the
other roads, in 18T0!—A, I have not the data, hut I should say about
fifty millions. It might be a little over or under.

AMOUNT OP STOCK ISSUED.

Mr. COHEN. It has been insisted hero by Mr. Anderson, in the ei-
animation of different witnesses, that each one of you five gentlemen got
fromtheContractaiidFiniinceCompany^UVJOO.OOOin stock, which would
make $05,000,000 issued, and Mr. Anderson received some support for
his questions in the statement made by Governor Stanford, that ««ch
one pot $13,000,000. 1 thought that that was a mistake, and I anbue-
quently, upon inquiry, confirmed my view. 1 would like to get your
recollection about it.

The WITNESS). I used to be a pretty good mathematician, but never
was able to get thirteen five titneo in fifty. 1 do not believe there was
any such amount of stock issued. There eou!d not Haw, been.

The CHAIRMAN. I think Mr. Stanford's testimony was that there were
$53,000,000, divided by four. That was his testimony in California.

Mr. OOUKN. Divided by five.
The CHAIKMAN. NO; divided by four.
Mr. COHEN. Fifty-four millions issued at the time of the consolida-

tion and divided among five.
The WITNESS. I should have said about •.'iO.OOOjOOO, ^
Mr. Nonius. We have the figures here. It was $54,000,000. •

LXOAL EXPENSES OF CENTRAL PACIFIC COMPARED WITH OTHER BO ADS.

Q. A great deal hns lieun said in the course of this inquiry, both here
and in California, about the large amounts that have beeu paid for Utpd
nnd miscellaneous expenses. Have you ever compared the cost of the
legal expense* of the Central Pacific and other roads that were under
the management of Governor Stanford and yourself with the same <;lass
of expenses incurred by other roads here aud in Eu gland t—A, I would
say that there has been so much mn\ about these matters thut I asked
a party to give mo the correct information of what they paid for legis-
lative expenses in England, aud he brought me these figures, which 1
have no doubt are correct:

for mil*
Pad i tune utary cost of Brighton Railroad £4,800*
Parliamentary cost of Mnocbwter anil Hinuiogliaui liailrond ft, 000
Parlianiuutary cost of Blackwall Railroad M, ^
HolloItor'K expenses, London and Northwestern Railroad SMO,

I have no doubt those figures are correct. 1 told a inauf who ought
know, to give me the exact figures; aud it was so mo satisfaction
know that we had been more economical in comparison with other~
companies. I do tiot suppose any one suspects that there was a vot t»
bought with any of that money.

Mr. COHEN. Uaving that information before you, did you not fee
that Judge Dillon, as representing the Uuioit Pacific, and myself, a<
representing the Central Pacific, had b«eu verj much underpaid
You need not aitswcr the queatiou. 1 mY\ mttutewi Vt,
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« WITNESS. I should eay, if I weiu going to answer it, tbat if you
toot get paid until you had done as much lor the public as 1 have
ie, you would be nt this time u long way off from getting any pay.

EFFECT UPOM AIDED BO ADS OF BITI-DINQ OP OTHER AIDED KOADS,

Q, Can you give your views more extensively than you Lave to tliis
kraimi*sion as to tlie effect upon the earnings of the aided roads by tbe
tiding of the Northern Pacific and the Atlantic and Pacific T—A. I

tee not the data to tell how ronc.h, but it must be a very great damage
(a the Central line. It could not be otherwise,

Commissioner LITTLEE, Your general traffic manager has furnished
as with a table showing all that.

VIEWS OF "WITNESS ON THIS SUBJECT.

Mr. COHEN. But Mr. Huntington1» views on that subject are tmpor
tint.

Tlie WITNESS. It could uot be otherwise than damaging, as those
two roads cost, no doubt, less than the Central to build. They bad
large subsidies given them. Their subsidies were more than was given
to tbe Central, more tbau the amount of both the bonds and the lands,

i jconld allow those roads to <lo tbe business, and live, at rates
i would force the Central down to where tbe Government coutd

tgrt anything. What the Government did for those two roads bus
uined largely tbe earning powers of the Central line for through

s; and 1 hope tbat tbe Commission will consider that point aud
niueud the Government to treat the Central line as it did the other

> lilies. The financial problem will be easily solved then, as far as
i Government debt is concerned,

NOT EXPEDIENT TO INCREASE RATES.

Q. How much could tbe earnings of the aided line be increased so as
to meet tbe indebtedness of the road to the Government, when tbat is
tuertained t—A. It seems to me that we hare got to wait for the growth
of tbe conntry to come np to i t We cannot charge any more than they
charge on other lines. If we do, all the business that now goes to tbe
Central line wonld go to the other lines. I should hope tbat tbe local
tnmneas wonld grow so tbat Ibe Central could in time pay the Govern-
sent, provided that the interest was not more tban tbe Government, as
» borrower, wonld have to pay.

Mi. COHEN. You could increase the local charges of the Central; but
flktt wonld not cut much figure in discharging the obligations of the
vfT^ntnietit-

The WITBESS. "We would dry up the industries that are now there
•od drive them to the other lines.

Q. If yon increased your rate on through business, would not tbat
go to the other lines!—A. Of course, it could not be otber-

AtO RMDEBED TO THE CANADIAN PACIFIC BY CANADIAN GOVBBN-
MENT.

4 Can yon state what aid has been rendered by the
*nmeottotbe boihiiog of the Canadian Pacific, aud the
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which that road enjoys from tbo United States in its competition with
the Central Pacific?—A. I have not read their charter, bat I understand
that the Government guarantees 3 per cent on the capital stock, which,
as the road was no doubt built at a profit, would give a very fair per
cent, on the actual investment, so that the road could be ran at such
rates as would only call for the payment of current running expenses,
nothing for interest. I understand that they have a large subsidy for
running a line of steamers from the west end of their road to China,
Japan, and Australia, which would bring them a large tonnage from
these subsidized steamers, while we have to run our steamers without
subsidy. Perhaps I need not have mentioned this, for I believe it is
universally understood that the policy of the British Government is to
build up a foreign commerce by extending aid to British ships, whilst
the policy of our Government is to do what it can to cripple American
commerce.

EFFECT UPON THE CENTRAL PACIFIC.

By the CHAIRMAN :
Q. While on that subject of the Canadian Pacific, will yon explain to

the Commission how the operation of that road affects the traffic of the
Central Pacific, and how it detracts or takes from it f—A. It certainly
can fix prices that we cannot go«above. I think it has done that al-
ready. They could not do the business, perhaps, if we did it at the
same price. But they would fix a price so low that we could not make
anything unless we gave them something to keep out of the market.

THE ROUTE.

Q. Will you please describe the route f—A. They would run steamers
from California, from Oregon and Puget Sound to the western terminus
of their road, and then they would switch off on to our American roads
and the navigable waters east of the Rocky mountains, and thus com-
pete for a very large portion of our business.

ARRANGEMENT WITH OUR GOVERNMENT.

By Mr. COHEN:
Q. Does not the Canadian Pacific possess great advantages from their

arrangement with this Government allowing them to transport mer-
chandise through our territory in bond f—A. There is no doubt of that,
and I think that would be the policy of our Government.

COMPETITION IN GOVERNMENT BUSINESS.

Q. Have you any opinion as to the competition between the Cana-
dian Pacific and the Central Pacific for the Government business which
has been given to this Canadian Pacific as against the Central f Have
not goods been shipped over the Canadian Pacific which were reflased
to the Central Pacific f—A. 1 have not heard of such a thing, but would
be prepared to believe it if anybody were to tell me.

Commissioner ANDERSON. I think the poiut was with regard to per*
mitting goods to go in bond without paying duties.

Mr. COHEN. My point is that there were some goods going to Japan,
I think, on account of the Government. Wo applied for them, bat they
would not give them to us; but they shipped them by the Canadian
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Pacific, And they went over on one of their steamers to Japan,
government did not treat UB very well in tUe matter,

COMPABATrVB PEIOB FOB 0ABE YIN G MAILS,

The

The WITNESS. When-tbey would not give us for doing the business
over tbe Sierra Nevada Mountains as much as tbey pay to eastern roads,
lift cheap fuel, I would be prepared to believe they wonld do almost
inching. That bas been done, and is being done to-day. We rise
7,042 feet in IDS miles, and we have many other heavy grades and curves
Hi tbe Central Pacific. Our fuel costs five, six, or seven times what
fad coots the Baltimore and Ohio road. As I understand and believe,
tbe horizontal price for carrying mails on the two roads is tbe same, but

~~ r political reasons, no doubt, tbey cut ours down to a less price.

A CALL FOE OFFICIAL DATA.

Commissioner LITTLEE. This Commission would be glad to have offi-
1 data on that question.

The WITNESS, We will give it to you.
t/oumisaioner LITTLES. We would like to see any contract existing

between tbe Government and any of 'these railways which are built on
level land here, through this thickly populated country.

Tbe WITNESS. We will get that for yon.
Mr. COHEN. YOU have got some of them before yon now, Mr. Littler.
Commissioner LITTLEE. That in a very serious charge to make against

"an officer of tbe Government; and we want to know whether it is true
or not

Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. The Uuiou Pacific hud a case against the Gov-
tromeat, which went to the Court of Claims and then to the United
States Snpremc Court. The result of it was that they gave us no more
fcr carrying tbe mails over the mountains (and the same rule applies to
tbe Central Pacific) than they paid the level roads of Illinois and Iowa.

COMPENSATION OV AIDED ROADS FOE CAEEYING MAILS.

, Tbe WITNESS. And even then they took off 20 per cent, of it.
Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. They take that off from all.
The WITNESS. XO J it is only from tbe aided roads. They take it off

i the Pacific roads,bat do not take it off from the other roads. They
toot pay us, ami they will not allow us any interest on what th<y do

fife COHEN. I think that all tbe information that Mr. Littler asks for
(already in. I will look the testimony over and see.
Commissioner LITTLEE. Mr. Stauford stated it in general terms, but

I would like to have some official knowledge of that fact.

TEAT TUB RECORDS OF THE RAILROAD COMMISSIONER SHOW.

Mr. COHEN. All tbe testimony that I have collated I have taken, not
from books of tbe Central Pacific, because that was too cumbersome a
Wlj to take it, but I have gone to the records at Washington for most
ftfEhetestimony I have put before yon; and if you had gone to the
MmepUee for tbe data I believe you would bare saved a great deal
Ct&aegqd money. tQad it better digested there, in the oftice ot tt»

er, than anywhere else. There was oue i
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said to them that my largest interest lay the other way. It was not
subsidizing; it was hiring a certain amount of tonnage, to whicht hey
could give cargo that would return all they paid; or if they thought
it was more for the interest of the railroads they could fill it up with
cheap tonnage, and give the railroads the profit on the higher class
freights.

Q. Where did I understand you to say that you abstained from vot-
ing 1—A. In the Pacific Mail.

Q. Did you ever vote in the railroad board ?—A. Most assuredly: I
would vote if I was there. I have not always been there, but my voice
has been heard.

Q. And you have advocated the views that you have justexpressedf—
A. Most assuredly I have, and should do it all the time.

Q. For how many years were you a director in the Pacific Mail f—A.
I think for four or five years.

Q. What was your interest in the Pacific Mail, as measured in stock,
wit hout giving the aggregate figures f—A. I have hardly ever had over
fifty shares, and at one time only five shares, just enough to be a direc-
tor.

TONNAGE RESERVED.

Q. Was not this compensation or payment for tonnage reserved or
engaged in the Pacific Mail by the railroad company actually paid
without regard to the question whether any freight was carried or
not f—A. No; it was always worked in the interest of the railroads, of
course paying the Pacific Mail the agreed amount

Q. But did you not pay for the given number of tons on each ship,
without reference to the question whether freight was actually carried
sufficient to fill up that space f—A. I woulcj have to go to the freight
men to answer that. My ideas were to fill it up with something, bat
whether we did or not was controlled entirely by the interest of the
railroads.

Q. But if you did not happen to carry that tonnage would you not
pay just the same amount!—A. If we had to fill it up with textile goods
that we would carry for four cents for overland, or carry them over
probably for one cent, we should have paid whatever we had to pay
them, and carried it ourselves, because there would have been money in
that for the railroads.

ACTUAL PAYMENTS.

Q. My question is whether the actual payments made by the railroad
company varied at ail with reference to the actual number of tons of
freight that you carried t—A. We hired 600 tons, as I remember, in
each steamer, and we expected to fill it, but if we did not that was
our fault and not the fault of the steamers.

Q. But did you not pay the same amount f—A. We paid the contract
price.

Q. Is it not true, as matter of fact, that on very many occasions you
sent no freight at all by the steamers ?—A. I do not think there was
any case where we did not send some; but I have no doubt that on
every occasion if there was empty space, it was left so because it was
for the interest of tbe railroads that it should be so; and the kind of
freight we gave them was always governed by what we thought wa§
for the interests of the railroads, and I have no doubt but the interest
of the steamship company was better served by this arrangement than
It could have been by running in opposition to the rail lines,

' i
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AKOUKT PAID ANNUALLY.

). Do you remember how much these payments came to annually!—
v- No.
Q. Was it not about 190,000 per month t— A. I think so. I should

Hie to make a contract with them today in the interest of the railroad
•t not so large a price as that; but there is a prize that they can afford
to take, and that the railroads can afford to pay, that would be decid-
edly for the interests of all the parties. Of that there is DO doubt.

Q. What articles of freight can they practically reach so as to inju-
rioaBly affect the freight rates that you can charge 1—A. They can reach
all classes.

Q. They could not reach frnit T—A. We do not carry much fruit
from San Francisco to here. They could not carry fruit; but that ia a
until item in our business.

Q. They could not carry anything as to which time was more an ob-
ject than the mere distance it had to go, could they f—A. They run, I
BippOBe, in thirty-five days.

Q, And you run in ten days 1—A. We have not yet, and I should not
Tint to ride on a freight car that did it in that time.

QUICK FBEIGBT.

Q. In fourteen days I—A. No. Goods are frequently thirty days going
from here to San Francisco. I think that twenty-six days is about the
tterage. General Dodge says that twenty days is quick freight. There
ii tome quick freight. No business man can fail to see, if he goes into
ttua question, that this is a wise thing for both companies to do. It ia
limply a question of both companies carrying at a fair rate, or cutting
it down and carrying it at a rate that does not pay. That is all there
Bofit It is either carrying at a Joss or carrying:at a profit. There is
lomneh staff goes, and the competition cuts prices all to pieces, and
TO most carry it at that cut rate, or work in harmony and get fair rates.

DIVERSION OF FREIGHTS.

By Mr. COHEN :
Th«re ia another view of the matter which I would like you to ex-

iD, The Pacific Mail can carry everything that the Union Pacific and
vuttral Pacific can, except frnit. They do carry between San Francisco
wdNew York—when they are in opposition, do they not—all classes
of freight t—A. Yes; there is no class of freight, except perishable
freight, that they do not carry.

Q. What would be the resnlt were it not for this pooling arrangement
•ttfc the railroads!—A. We do not call it a "pool;" we call it charter-
tap a certain amount of tonnage.

Q. It is not a subsidy, as it is termed. Call it by any term which
yon please. When they are running without that arrangement they di-
TOt a certain amount of tonnage from the English and Freuoh ports
dnwdr to Aspinwall, which, under other circumstances, would come
to Sew York, do they not? I mean freight shipped from Paris, Lon-
don, or Liverpool, and intended for San Francisco, comes on steamers
tw ran from the English and French ports to Aspiuwall, and th*
Wgbt ia carried from there to San Francisco, instead of coming tb
Saw York.—A. I have no doubt that is trne. /

Q. Therefore the raiJroad company would get some tatttAJl
&fc*paid titePaoiUQ Mail in having the freight come to"S«.
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and be carried directly IUTOSS tlio coutinotit, iuntend of having it go to
• ' ••-•' ' ' the Pacific Mail Company's Kteatuers to SaoAspiuwall and through by tlio PneiOc A

Francisco, is not that so f—A. There is no dotibt of that.

THE SOUTHERN PACIFIC AS A FREIGHT LINK.

Q. You mentioned this morning the fact of tho Sontbern Pacific
rying freight from here to California, but I think you did not montiim
the element of time. Does not the Southern Pacific demand a portioi
of the through freight because it can deliver freight from ^ew Tort
quicker than it is carried over the Union and Central T—A. The Sooth
em Pacific is a good line. AH to tho time it makes as compared will
tho other linos 1 am not prepared to say. I think it is tho be«* line f
freight originating on the tide or Atlantic coast lino; but very mo
tho larger proportion of freight originates inland, which the Southei
Pacific docs not, to any considerable extent, roach.

0. P. HUNTtNGTOX.

YORK, Tkurnday, September 22,1887.

GRENVlhM-; M. DODGE sworn and examined.
By Commissioner ANDERSON :

Question. What is your occupation!—Answer. 1 am a civil engine..
Q. You have been engaged in that business all your HfoT—A. Yea

CONNECTION WITH UNION PACIFIC.

Q. What connection had you with the Union Pacific scherat-f—A,
commenced making surveys for the Union Pacific in 1H53, and I
beeu connected with if, directly or indirectly, from that timo to tliin
excepting flve years during the war; then I was in communication wit
it and with tho Government in relation to i t ; but I had no official
paetty.

Q. After the war how soon did you resume your position as engineer
in.chief!—A. 1 think it was in May. I8«(l.

Q. What, is your present relation with the company T—A. I ami
director.

Q. What part, or how prominent a part, did you take in the prelitov
nary investigations that led to the location of tlio route upon which tin
road was built in 1S0G, 1SG7, and 18GS!—A. 1 made tho locations on tb
approval of tho Government.

SURVEYS AND ESTIMATES,

Q. Who else was engaged in that work during the time—tho work.i
mean, of the preliminary wirvcys and the estimates as to tlie cost of tW
construction of the road I—A, During the war Mr. Peter A. Dey •
the chief engineer, and htid ehargc of tho surveys anil locatiotiK,

Q. Did your examination embrace tlio whole country from Omaha 1
Ogden T—A. My examination embraced the country from Omaha toi
California State line.

Q. Did you also make estimates of the probable cost of the const
tion of this road ?—A. I did. I made estimates of <imintitie8, but no
of the cash cost. That was im Uni>oaftVb\« ttmig v« iVTwv ttwrab 4w£«.
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Q, Ton made estimates of quantities, bat did those estimates apply
to all tbe classes of work that were required to bedoue to complete the
road 1-A. Yes.
Q. During what years were those estimates prepared I—A. I made

tleni from 1853 np.
(J, 1 nieaa those that finally figured when the work was actually done.—:

i. After 18G0 I made them in each year, as the work progressed, or onr
wtveys demonstrated where the Hue would be built.

Q, The estimates of quantities theu represented the amount of clear-
ing required for preparing the ground, the amount of excavation of earth
Of different qualities, and the amount of excavation of rock, and the
Mieant nf fllU required, and all these items 1—A. Yes; everything.

(J. Did it also include the amount of masonry required for building
the culverts and bridges?—A. Everything.

Q. And the number of ties reqnired to be laid on the road!—A. Yes.
Q, Did it also include tbe quantity of rails required, and fish plates

Md fastenings T—A. Everything.
Q. Did the estimate also cover the kind and number of buildings re-

quired for station houses?—A. Everj thing. There was nothing con-
Meted with the road but what it covered.

Q. Do I understand you to say that you did not figure at all, in dol-
1MS,as to the probable cost of this work!—A. Not at first; not until
tftertbe prices were fixed by the contractors.

Q. Were you also supervising engineer during the progress of tbe
rortto inspect it as it progressed from time to t ime ' -A. Yes; for tbe
nrapany.

JIFLANATIUN OF THE WITNESS'S FAILURE TO APPEAR BEFOEE THE
"WILSON COMMITTEE.

Q. Do you remember the occasion of the Wilson Investigating Com-
BrittM in 18731—A. I do.

Q. Do you recollect the fiict that among other general subjects that
venrery prominently examined on that occasion, the question of the
actual cost of the road, as compared with its cost mensural iu bonds
lod*stocks, was much talked of, and a good deal of evidence taken on
Ifae tmbji>ct 1—A. I should say, in relation to that matter, that during
hll that investigation I was iu Texas, and knew nothing about it except
That I may have seen iu the papers or iu the reports. I was not pres-
tntatany of it.

<t In order that you may, if you desire, make an explanation with re-
flni to one or two passages in tbe report, I will call your attention to
Ue tact that the rciwrt contains tbe following statement:

Tb« prwwncn, M % witness, of General Grenvill* M. Dodgo, chief engineer, antler
'lou nopr.Tvisioa the principal part of the work was dono, coutil not be procured,
»Sflwiij!)tli!lg<iDteffort9 were made to that end; and telogniius wore ttont to him in-

gtlw oit«iul»nce of the witness, and this deputy d e c a n t - a t . arms w»i seut after
h h H t l ( I bt f hi f k b

jStwgtlw oit«iul»nce of the witness, and this deputy d e c a n t a t . arms w»i seut after
Wo, who has <Htlg6o(Iy soogbt for him for weeks, but ha* been unable to find him,

I* there any explanation you desire to make with regard to the ac-
«nw of that statement, or otherwise!—A. Simply this ; Thut at the
tod that investigation was being made I was building a road in Texas,
b««n as thft Texas Pacific; I had about forty days, I think, to makft
WBMction of the road tliero, to save the charter of the company/
lo«ro the subsidy. Mr. Thomas A. 3cott, for whom I was at T
rail xtho was nt the head of tho company, wired me that it was noj
*m fer me to up/war iii Washington outll tbc roaiV wa» comyl

b * tru# completed I Nh d id \ t
r 8 VOL ra-

iii Washington outll tbc roaiV wa» c m y
I came North, and wired t\i« eouuintWffl V
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was prepared to appear before them; and so wired the attorneys, bat
they did not see proper to call me, 1 afterwards did appear before a
committee there, and made whatever explanations they wanted of me.

HIS APPEARANCE BEFORE THE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE OF THE HOUSE.

. Q. Before what committee was that ?—A. Mr. Hunton's committee—^
the Judiciary Committee of the House in 1870.

Q. Were you examined at length with regard to this matter t—A.
Everything they wished to know of me.

Q. Did your examination turn on the cost of the construction of the
road and the transactions connected with its construction f—A. I do
not think they went into an examination of the cost of the road; but it
is impossible for me to state now what they did go into.

Q. Was your examination a protracted one?—A. I think they had
me before them twice or three times, two or three hours at a time.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. Was that testimony printed ?—A. Yes.
Q. What committee was this—a Congressional committeef—A. Yes.
Q. A committee of investigation ?—A. A committee of investigation,

as I understood, for some purpose; I do not recollect what.
Q. Who was the chairman of the committee ?—A. Mr. Huntou, of

Virginia, I think.

HOW THE MOUNTAIN-CROSSINGS WERE DETERMINED.

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Q. Give the Commission, in a general way, a statement as to the na-

ture of the road from Omaha to Ogden, referring to any special point
whore the difficulties of construction were very great or different from
the ordinary grades that prevail in the country.—A. How much of a
detail do you wish me to go into ? Of course the key to any line cross-
ing the continent is the crossing of the Rorcky and other mountains.
As you know, they are the Black Hills, the. divide of the continent, the
Wahsatch Mountains, the Humboldt, and the Cascade. The line east
of the Rocky Mountains was entirely controlled by where we could
cross those mountains. Et took several years before we could discover
that point. It was finally discovered by my running what was known
as a foot-line at the base of the mountain, from the Laramie lliver to the
south, and a summit line on the top of the mountain, and finding the
lowest point in the summit and the highest point in the plains. That
happened to beatShernian and Cheyenne. Thatpoiut was discovered or
was finally determined in I860. That, of course, controlled the line from
the Rocky Mountains, east to the Missouri River. The next point to de-
termine was the divide of the continent. All the attacks upon that coun-
try had always been made by the Bridger Line, l\v the Bridger Pass, and
by the South Pass. My early examination, and my examinations when
1 commanded that department in my Indian campaign, satisfied me that
the true line was about half-way between the South Pass and the
Bridger Pass. But it was a country wholly unknown. For 300 miles
it was occupied by Indians, and nobody had ever theretofore been able
to force their way through it. I undertook it with my party, had my
chiefs killed, but finally went through myself, forcing the way through,
and discovered what I suppose was the true line crossing the divide of
the continent. Then I came to the Wahsatch Mountains, which were
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dlgoverned by the trend of the Bear River, which cuts them ou the
jortb, about 120 miles north of where we crossed. These mountains had
been attacked there, before I went there, by Mr. Reed and by a great
many others; finally it was discovered that the true line was north of
fort Bridgcr, up the Muddy to Yellow Creek, across to Bear River, and
do*D the Echo and the Weber to Salt Lake. In an early day it was
supposed they con Id cross the north arm of Salt Lake at what was known
at toe Bear Riverarm. My first surveys through there showed through •
out about 11 feet of water, which wo could bridge. My last showed
iboot 19 feet, and it was impossible for us to bridge that depth of water,
tod tbat forced us north and over the Promontory to Monument Point,
TV nest natural line was down the Unmboldt and up the Truckee
until we struck the State line. Farther than that I do not know. The
Outtral Pacific determined the line from there ou.

NO DrFFICtTLTEfiS BETWEEN OMAHA AND CHEYENNE.

Q, As far as this road, which you have described, runs from Omaha
to Oleyenne, if I understand you correctly, that part was over the plains
udjireaented no difficulties of construction and no point involving large
txpeoditnres 1—A. No, sir: only the cost of the work at that time was
pwter titan now ; it would not involve large expenditures to-day.

Q, Yon mean that there was nothing unnsual in the railroad build-
iDfrl-A. No.

Q. Now with regard to the ascent of the Rockies in passing from
Ckyenne to Sherman, did you find it a gradual ascent, or were them
peculiar engineering difficulties to overcome!—A. There was no ditti-
ralty to overcome there, as compared with any other parts of the mount-
iSn. I may state tbat a locomotive of the Union Pacific road can haul
franOgden to Omaha as many cars as two locomotives of any other
fine*cros8 this continent, or auy other that can be discovered, unless
joo pot it right alongside of the Union Pacific.

LATEtt ESTIMATES OF COST OP CONSTBUCTION.

1 understood you to say that at a later period, after yourcsti-
of quantities bad been completed, you did make estimates as to

At probable cost of construction?—A. Yes,
Q, When wore the latter estimates mado T—A. I think some time

along after the partial completion of the road—after I knew what the
mttracte were and what the actual cost of work was.

Q. Alter tnc contracts were entered iiitof—A, After we knew what
Aepriees of the contracts were.

Q. What contracts do yon refer to!—A. 1 refer to the ooutracts
itteh the contractors made and turned the prices over to me.

Q. Were your estimates based upon those coutractsT—\. My esti-
BUc* for actual cost were. Almost all my estimates for the company
to tbd contractor* were based upon the contracts that the company
Anted over to me, and instructed me to make estimates upou those
mtneta.

*0 K U T I 0 N 8 WITH OONTBACTOHS EXCEPT TO SEE THAT THEY
PERFORMED THEIH WORK.

$ Had you any special relations with the persons and iucorpora-
tra» »l» were the contractor* of the Union Pacific—I mean \sVOtt.
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Ilackett, Davis, or the Credit Mobilier !—A. Nothing, except to see
that they performed their work in accordance with their contracts.

Q. Did you ever form any preliminary estimates before the contracts
were entered into as to what would be a fair amount to pay for this
work ?—A. I think that I made estimates upon the work, but my mem-
ory does not serve me that I did make any in detail for the company.

AS TO ACTUAL COST OF UNION PACIFIC ROAD.

Q. Have yon any memoranda or copies of contracts that would shed
any light upou the question as to what would have been fairly the cost
of construction of the Union Pacific on the line you have described,
having in view all the circumstances which prevailed in I860,1SC7, and
1S6S, so that we can obtain some light as to what the real cost of con-
struction of that road should have been ?—A. In the latter part of it—
in 1809—when the road had reached Piedmont and Evanston, I went
out there and completed the construction of the road myself for the
company. I know about what the road cost from Ogden to Promontory.
That was 47 miles; that cost about $87,000 in cash per mile.

Q. What figures have you to show that cost ?—A. I have a memo-
randum that 1 found that was made at the time. 1 can furnish i t
But the payments that were made for everything is a pretty good esti-
mate of what the cost of the road would have been and what it is now.
I know the prices that were paid for work, all the way through, in cash.

BASIS OF ESTIMATE.

Q. In order to estimate properly what that particular section must
have cost, you would have to base your conclusion upon the statement
of the number of yards of earth and rock excavation, the fills required,
the masonry, bridging, and cost of railsf—A. Yes; and freight and
everything contingent upon it.

Q.* Have you memoranda containing those details?—A. I think I
have, but I will not be certain about it. I have si -memorandum of the
cost, or estimated cost, which I made up for the Union Pacific Company
when they were about to turn it over to the Central Pacific.

Q. In order to enable us to give the proper weight to your statement
we would like to have the material on which you base your computa-
tion before us.—A. I will try to obtain it for you.

Q. You have not got it with you?—A. No."

555 MILES BUILT IN ONE YEAR.

Q. Do you recall the prices at which the different classes of work were
figured in that estimate 1—A. We worked from April, 1808, to May 10,
18(>9, continuously, through summer and winter. We had not a'mile
of road located west of Larainie at that time, nor a mile of road graded.
Jii that year we located and built and put in running order 555 miles
of road—laying everything from one end and bringing everything from
the Missouri Hiver. Of course the cost in winter was extraordinary.
I know that we paid, crossing the mountains, as high as $3.50 per cubic*
yard of earth which had to be blasted.

Q. When you say " we paid" whom do yoij mean!—A. I Hiean that
the contractors paid it.

Q. Who was the particular contractor that you refer to ?—A. Up the
Piedmont it was the Ames contract, 1 think; from there on 1 went on
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_ I took charge of the rosid for the Union Pacific Company, and kuew
(lie prices being paid because of tliut fact.

Q. in regard to tUe statement which yon have made iw to the pay-
ments made at this particular period—from what source did you derive
your knowledge that $3,50 was paid for blasting rock 1—A. From tny
inrn memory of the facts. It was au extraordinary thing.

Q, I understood you to say that you had no official connection with
lbs contract companies, exceptiuga supervision of the work, to see that
itvas done, and that they were entitled to receive the agreed eotnpen-
(Otioo from the railroad company 1—A. 1 bad not, except as I state—
Uat iu 1809 I went on and took charge of the road and finished it up
for the company.

Q, That was from Ogdeu to Promontory Point T—A. The work wan
not totalled hack. When I went there I think our track was in the
Echo V»]I©y, nl some place.

AS 1 0 METHOD OF CONSTRUCTION AND PAYTtfENT.

Q. Please describe the process, or method, which applied to that con-
(trnetion—I mean to ask how the men were employed and how the
prices were fixed and liow payments were made.—A. When I went
them tliu contracts, as a general thing, had already been made to cer-
tain parties, and a good many of the contractors having failed, the com-
pany had to then step in their place and complete the- work; that is, the
contracting company had to stepiu and take their places, aud pay the

a, aud for everything to complete the road. We were pushing for
nboldt Wella. We graded our road nearly to Hitmboldt Wells.

Q. Yon art) referring now to the construction between Ogdeu and
Promontory Point f—A. I am referring to the construction from there
to Piedmont

Q. How far is Piedmont from Ogden f—A. About 120 miles.
Q. Do I understand, then, that the books of the Union Pacific should

itaow the actual payments in cash made for all the work done between
Piedmont and Promontory Point, not through any contract with any
contractor, taking the work at satisfactory figures, but the payments
made directly on estimates for the quantities of work actually done, and
itprices fixed for the job, or piece, aa you may say?—A. I do not kuow
anything about the books of the Union Pacific Railroad. Mr. Mink can
turner that queatiou better than I can.

Q. You can tell how the payments were made—whether there wen;
Ktmany yards found by you to have beeu excavated by t>ersons with

• whom you had made a bargain at so much per yard, or whether those
payments were made on any contract for the completion of the work f—
JL Icanuot state as to that, because I do not kuow.

WHAT THE BOOKS SHOW.

Perhaps Mr. Mink can inform the Com-
i whether this part of the Union Pacific was constructed and

_ I for by the Union Pacific under any contract, or whether the books
"will «lwur that it was construction directly done by the company and

ut the intervention of any contractor.
H My understanding is that it was done under the Davis

, and the books show that the money was charged to the D i

• CwamisBioner AHVE&SON. Bnt do toe books show that t\v&
elm/god for tbu work mis according to tlie teruits of
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or were the prices charged based on estimates showing the quantity of
work done, of different qualities, with the prices fixed, applicable for
the material, at so much per yard f

Mr. MINK. AS I recollect it, it was a specified sum per mile for the
road and equipment.

DID GENERAL DODGE DO THE WORK FOR THE RAILROAD COMPANY t

Q. General Dodge, with that explanation from Mr. Mink, is it dot
likely that you were mistaken in saying that you did the work directly
for the company; and is it not the fact that you must have acted as the
agent representing the company, and merely representing the company,
in seeing that the amount earned per mile, under the Davis contract,
had accrued t—A. I cannot tell that. I went out by order of the presi-
dent, and took charge of the work, and closed it. Who it was charged
to, or anything of that kind, I do not know. The work was quite a
great deal of trouble there, and they were anxious to have it completed.

HIS REPORTS BASED ON MILEAGE DONE.

Q. What I want to get at is whether the reports that you made to the
Union Paciiic road about pay ments were based on estimates of the num-
ber of yards of work done, or whether those reports merely showed that a.
certain lineal distance of the road had been completed, so that the per-
son entitled to pay would be entitled to receive a payment at so much
per mile.—A. My estimates, as chief engineer of the road, and my rec-
ollection is that they were based right upon the contracts.

Q. Based upon contracts per mile and not upon contracts per quan-
tity t—A. Yes 5 that is my recollection. That was my estimate to the
company.

ACTUAL CA^H COST OF ROAD BETWEEN OGDEN AND PROMONTORY.

Q. Then is your statement that the road cost $87,000 per mile based
upon the fact that that was the contract price per mile in that part of
the construction; or does that answer mean to convey to the Commis-
sion the idea that the quantity of work, as measured by you, would
have been fairly worth, at the market prices then prevailing, the sum
of $87,000 per mile ?—A. The price was based upon the actual caah
cost price of the work. It was made up for the purposes of settlement
with the Central Pacific road between Ogden and Promontory. We built
there, and we sold them the road.

Q. Was it the actual cash cost under the contracts made for building
the road at so much per mile, or was it the actual cost according to the
contracts made with the persons who were paid cash value for the worki
done ?—A. As 1 understood it, it was the actual cash cost to the men*
who actually built the road.

Q. If that be so, will your memorandum on which you base your con-
clusion show that fact ?—A. I think it will.

Q. Can you let us have that to-morrow !— A. I will try to. i
Q. How did the work between Ogden and Promontory Point, as tf.<

the quantity of work to be done, compare with that part of the work
between Omaha and Cheyenne!—A. It was much heavier.

Q. How did it compare with that part of the work between Oheyen1

and Piedmont I—A. That is a hard question to answer without figtir
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THE FABTHEB WEST THE GBEATEE THE COST.

Q, Which would cost iho most per mile T—A. The west end would
iwrt more per mile. Tbnre you had a longer distance to haul your rails
mil tint, and a longer distaiim to haul your provisions and men. The
fertlier weat you went tho more tho road cost.

Q. Hut an to the depth of the cut*, the quantity of masonry required,
ami tu« fill* to make, how* wns itf—A. Taking the road from Cheyenne
tol*roroo«tory Point it would be a fair average to put in the mountains
BWI plains per mileage of excavation.

TOPOGRAPHY PROM CHEYENNE TO PROMONTORY POINT.

I do not quite understand youf—A. Of course when you leave
Cheytnuetogooverthe mountains you have got very heavy work ^bat
iben you crofts Laramie Plains you have nob got it as heavy, "when
TAD get into Rattlesnake Mountains you have heavier work again.
Wku you cross tbe divide and go down Bitter Creek it is not so heavy,
ffbcu you strike the Wabsatch Mountain range the work increases.
But if you take an average, the part, for iustance, from Ogdeu to the
east base of Promontory is light, while tbe last part up the mountain is
vety heavy, because there we were climbing the mountains.

Q. Then the work from Ogdeu to Promontory, taking the whole 47
mile*, may be considered us presenting a fair average cost of the mount-
lib portion of tbe construction f—A. A fair average of quantity, not of
cost

Q, A fair average of quantity as compared with the whole line from
Cbeyenne to Promontory 1—A. I do not want you to think that I state
ihattho whole cash cost of the road was at that rate.

FSOH OMAHA TO CHEYENNE, CASH COST $30,OUO TO $35 ,000 PEB
MILE, EQUIPPED.

Q. Sow, with regard to what would have been a fair estimate of
actual cost between Omaha and Cheyenne during the years of actual
construction, can you give us any information f By actual coat I mean
taking a number of yards of work to be done, and tbe other work to bo
done, what would have been the fair cost of that work to the contractor,
*ralS68, with, Bay, 10 per cent, added for cost of supervision and atten-
tion I—A. From Omaha to Cheyenne I suppose that the work cost per-
but in cash sotnethiug like from thirty to thirty-live thousand per mile.

Q What do you include in that T—A. I inciudu a completed road,
the equipped road, and everything. That iucludes $7,500 per mile for
equipment.

Q. Then, as I understand the whole statement mado by you, it is that
from 130,000 to $35,000 j»er mile would be a fair estimate of the cost of
WWtroction, in 1S&S and 1SCS), of that part of this road from Omaha to
Cheyenne, and $85,000 per mile from Cbeycunu to Promontory Point f—
A. I only gave you tbe cost of 47 miles there,

Q, 1 understood you to say that $87,001) per milo would be a fair
average to take, taking the whole road from Cheyenne to Promontory
Point,good and bad!—A. Not at all; I only spoke of the road from
Ogdeti to Promontory.

COMPARISON OP COST BETWEEN CERTAIN LINES.

: I«skjoa to compare the cost an<l quantity of tbe
" •- Point with the quantity and costof

Vheyeuuti to Piedmont. Which of
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be the more expensive I—A. It would be according to when the work
was done. If one was done in the winter and the other in the summer
there could be no comparison.

Q. Referring at present merely to the quantity of work to be done,
which of the two sections per mile would present the larger quantity
of work between Cheyenne and Piedmont as compared with that be-
tween Ogden and Promontory, mile for mile; or you can take any other
subdivision that may be more convenient ?—A. One is distant over 400
miles and the other about 47, and it is pretty hard to compare them.

Q. Then take any other subdivision that your greater familiarity
with the subject will prompt, starting from Cheyenne, and let the Com-
mission know how the quantity of work to be done over these different
sections compare.—A. Our heavy work was from Cheyenne to Lara
mie.

Q. How many miles is that f—A. It is hard to remember those things.
There is one division of the road that I now forget I wish to say that
it is a long time since I have given any attention to distances there. If
you have a railway guide here you could get that.

Q. I wiH put the question in this way, and you can perhaps answer
it to-morrow when you bring your detailed statement. Can you ftir-
nish this Commission with an estimate from such material as you may
have in your possession, and from your memory, of the fair average
actual cost of the construction of this road, stated by divisions, com-
mencing at Cheyenne and extending to Promontory Point f—A. I have
none of those estimates. They are all with the company. I left all my
papers with the company when I left the company.

PORTIONS OF ROAD OVER THE ROCKIES AND *THE WAHSATOH COST
OVER $85,000 PER MILE.

Q. Is there any portion of the road between Cheyenne and Ogden
that, taking into consideration its distance from the place from which
the materials proceeded when it was constructed, cost as much as
the sum you have stated as the cost from Ogden to Promontory
Point!—A. Yes; there are portions of the road I have no doubt over
the Rocky Mountains and over the Wahsatch that cost more per mile
than that.

Q. To how many miles of the road would that statement apply !—A.
I think all the road from Piedmont down through Echo cost more
money than that. It was built in the winter, when we paid enormous
prices.

Q. You mean that the part from Piedmont to Ogden would cost more
than the part from Ogden to Promontory!—A. A good portion of it was
heavy rock work, and it must have cost a great deal more thau that
for that part of the road.

Q. Is there any portion of the road between Cheyenne and Piedmont
that would cost more per mile, having in view the different distance of
transportation, and the period of actual construction, than the sum you
have named as being the cost from Ogden to Promontory Point!—A.
There are miles on the Black Hills which cost more; but taking the
average cost through, I do not know that there is.

ACTUAL COST OF ROAD FROM CHEYENNE TO OGDEN MUCH LESS
THAN $87,000 PER MILE.

Q. Then, taking the whole range from Cheyenne to Ogden, would it
be your judgment that the actual construction cost more or less than
$87,000 per mile 1—A. A great deal less.



GRENVILLE M. DODQE. 3799

Q. Can you, within limitations as to an approximation, state about
what, in yonr judgment, that would have cost at that time, or did
cost f—A. You can get at the exact cost of that Hue in cash. I think
they have it. I think it has been made a part of the records of the
Government.

Q. Do you mean in the Wilson committee report f—A. I think it is
there; yes.

Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. That states the cash cost of the road.
The WITNESS. That is better testimony than mine, because they knew

exactly what it did cost A statement made twenty years after is a
Mere matter of guess work as to the actual cost of the road; but you
have data which give it officially.

Commissioner ANDERSON. 1 think if General Dodge will bring us
the data which will give us the cost between Ogden and Promontory
I'oint, it will be all that 1 desire to ask him. [Addressing the witness.]
Can you bring us that to-morrow f

The WITNESS. Yes.
Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. I call your attention to the fact that this calls

for the cost of construction five years before and five years after con-
struction.

The WITNESS. I can give the cost then and now.
Commissioner ANDERSON. The act says five years before the actual

construction and five years after, the object being to show that it cost
•ore at the time of the actual construction than it would have cost at
either of the other dates.

The WITNESS. When would be the five years after f
Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. In 1875. Then I would like to have you state

tbat it would cost to build the road now ?
The WITNESS. I have built roads almost every year since, and if I

bad time I could give you the information.
The Commission then adjourned to Friday, September 23,1887, at 10

o'clock a. m.

Xo. 10 W A L L STREET, N E W YORK,
Friday, September 23, 1887.

The Commission met pursuant to adjournment, all the Commissioners
oeiag preseut.

GRENVILLE M. DODGE, being further examined, testified as fol-
lows:

COST OF ROAD FROM OGDEN TO PROMONTORY.

By the CHAIRMAN :
Question. Have you in your possession the estimate which you were

requested to present to the Commission this morniing, as to tlic cost of
construction of the Union Pacific f—Answer. 1 have an estimate here
from Ogden, west, which I spoke about—17 miles.

Q. What does the estimate contain?—A. It contains the entire cost
of that work.

<J. On what was it based?—A. It was based ou the actual cost of
ike contracts.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
Q. Is that an estimate, or an account showing the cost ? - A. That is

be cost
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Q. It is not estimated, but the actual cost f—A. It is the actual <
yes.

By the CHAIRMAN :

Q. "Cost of Union Pacific Railroad from ten hundred and for
mile post to Promontory Summit, 45flft, miles, $37,188.86 per i
$4,000,224.90"; what is included in the actual cost t—A. Here is the
in items: Grading, masonry, bridging, rock work, and everything
On this side is the grading, masonry, bridging, track, tanks, and b
ings, telegraph, labor since laying track, engineering, and amoui
complete the road. That amount required to complete the road is'
the Government required.

Q. How much equipment is there in that f—A. There is no ec
inont in that.

Q. What would be the estimate for cost of equipment upon that
of the road !—A. We placed upon the road, I think it was, $7,5<X
mile.

Q. So that the actual cost of $87,000 per mile, with the additi
$7,500 for equipment, would bring the actual cost and estimated i
of equipment to $87,108.80 plus $7,500, or $94,688.86!—A. Yes.

Q. Will you give us a copy of this, or will you submit this pap
the Commission f—A. I want to retain this, but I will have a
lmidoof it, if you like.

The following is a copy of the statement referred to:

8. B. Reed's statement of cost of grading from Ogden to Promontory Summit.

[Station 450 to 8tation 3290, 5 3 ^ miles.J

Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do
Do

# Do
Do
Do
Do

Do . .
Solid rock

Solid rock
Extra work :

Itock excavation

Total

Cnbio yards.

188,098
110,281ft

4,031
5,488

147,721ft
173,180

9,081
33,882ft
9,850

17,889
40,057

877
700

1,250
10,483
11,370
1,137
3,010

25,435
43,813ft

140,154
4,084
8,107

Cost per
cubio yard.

.30

.35

.88

.40

.42*

.50

.52

.55

.57

.00

.66 |

.70

'.HO
1.00
1.75
2.00
4.00

C)

Amo

41
1,
o

fi2L

ia

10

•

g

1,

A
3871

20,

3,

1,252,

Company work, oost covered by pay-roll.
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ttork don* fcy Pabm Pavifia Railroad between Promontory Summit and
Point.

- mile*.
• iti>l!»r» JHT mile.

3801

findi(>K:

Ewib, $i:(S,S7.r>..v* [ rook, pjiii.iwiuiu _ *-fc
Ummr? S.lKW.Tt)

tilft. lutnUng water, grubbing, uud clearing 39,ifttt. Ot)
l ines . . . . 5, SO. SO

444.207.2fi

V fitlon Paei/fo Bititroad from ten hundred and fortieth jxite-jtost to Promontory

Summit,

»,f»A,V dolUn per mUu.

t l , 144,101. 70

i, nt»tcriiil nod laying 1,5HJ,74!».74

unit builitUigs 52,^18.^*1

Uack.

t to compi le n w l Mil842.(W

4,0O0,224.1K5
, Sow, beginning with the point of construction of the Union Pacific
' Missouri River, and giving it by miles, what was the actual cost

T—A. That is a matter that it is impossible for me to give;
i it ia sworn to, in the Wilson report, by the auditor of the con-

i s TO EARLY KSi'ralTES.

Q, Did you make any estimate at the time about what would IK? the ac-
jttlttwtf—A. I did not make tiny estimate of the cost on each section;
I made estimates of all the quantities, which I returned to the fom-
juy, Hnd whenever it wan known what the work was costing, ami they
M«d for an estimate of the cash cost of certain portions of it, I would
fcbhi

0. Wbsit estimate did yon make from the Missouri lliwv to Omaha
d Olieyeone per mile f—A. I have not got that and could mil tell;

lot I have here, as I find on looking over my papers, an estimate mariu
tlMently from near the one hundredth meridian to Ogden,

Q. ITow far west of the Missouri River ia the one hundredth merid-
of— A. About -17 miles. This is made in my own handwriting,
ttfin New York, upon a sheet of their office paper, upon which an

•timatehas been made fur the company. That would give my idea of
Wilt the cost would be of the work. Probably Ibis w;w made in lSfi.S,
b«ausc' it WIIH made, after the quantities were all known.

Q. How does that comptire with your estimate giveu yesterday of
Uw cortt from Omaha to Cheyenne, where you said the cost per rnilu
*u about $30,000 to $33,0001—A. That is the east end of the road,
mil w&g the very lightest work.

B
Q. j)id that cover the entire road from Onmlia to ChesetiWtt^—\. \
tfitvtMat w» uierc guess-work. It was au estimate
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any ihilu; you asked my opiniim, and it was only an opinion ; loll
to giving an estiunite, and you asked me for my opinion.

Q. Is your opinion today the. same, ntt yesterday 1—A. Yc

FROM 100TI1 MEttlDIAN TO OGDEN ESTIMATED TO COST $
MILE.

Q. What is your opinion us an engineer as to the cost from Ch#ji
on T—A. 1 have got it here from the one buudmJtliineridiari tuOg
an estimate made at the time. I make that coat,as my estimate ut
time, as $36/137,270; that is 73" miles; ihatis apaper that 1 found,
it shows it is made from accurate data,

Q. Eeven hundred and thirty-two miles from what, \mint t—A. $
near the one hundredth meridian to Ugdeu ; thnt estimate V N a
upon n condition of building the road, as we wer« then building it:
when they ciuno to Piedmont, and we went into the work in the w|
time, the cost, of the work done therein the winter was certainly d<J
•what it would have been under these circumstances.

<}. That would be at the rate, then, from the one hundredth merldil
Ogden, of about $50,000 per mile. ?—A. Yes; something like #$(
per mile.

Q. Ho that, a» an engineer, inakiug an estimate and giving 1
opinion as to the cost of construction of that road, at tho time, it]
the. rate of $30,000 to $35,000 per mile, from tho Missouri Itiyer vti
the- one hundredth meridian, und from the one hundredth meridian i
Ogden, ut the rate of $.10,000 per mile, on the average S—A. Yea
the average.

Q. And that from Ogden woet, 40 miles, the figures you have m
as the cost was the actual cost at the time of the construction?
Yes ; X want to a&y that from Piedmont to Promontory the actual
was a good deal more than this estimate, for the reason which I ̂
—that it, washnilt in the winter. We built the road from the \V»b«
Mountain in the winter when the snow on u level was at the top ol
telegraph poles. Men worked there and blasted tliu rock and earti
the winter months.

Q. Then whatever tho cost us charged to the company, in itiOGt
the jyite. per mile given by you (is an engineer, isn sum added aa a «
of tlie time at which you built the road I '

The WiTNKas. 1 do not understand tho question. '
{}, The estimiite given by you from the Missouri Itiver to Cheyfl

and from the one hundredth meridian to Ogden, in an estiiuatucf
actual eoat, as charged upon the company's books; and any vstxa
thai e.Htuuaio is the result, of the timeduring which the road w»8 1]
and the obstacles that you met with t—A, I do not know how it
charged upoti the books. 1 suppo&e. the charges upon the. books ol
company are the cost in securities. This statement is the eistiruftl
the cost in cu^lt. Mr. Mink can answer the question of cash as eh
on books better than 1 can,

BASIS Ol' THE IW'l'tMATE.

By Commissioni'r ANOKIISON :
Q. In whose linnd writ ing \x this estimiite!—A. I do not know wj

it \m, I suppose, tltougli, that ir is in the handwriting of one of UM
giueers lit my oilier. I

(J. is thnt tItv. orrgiunl iia\tt-*r t\\al WAS \«e\mve\\ »\. \ W Uxafct-
Thnt I euiiuot .Mtiifc. That is a \ia\«ir l\iAt V \o\\wi. VI.YLY«>VV̂  m^ wi
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pen. I recollect making this up; and I have no doubt that this is the
original paper.

Q. You are sufficiently familiar with the figures in detail to recog-
nize it as being either the original, or an exact copy ?—A. Yes.

Q. From what material was that statement made up t—A. Ay the
grading, excavation, and everything else, was made up from the state
ment furnished by Mr. Reed, the superintendent of construction; the
masonry, and track material and laying, tanks and buildings, telegraph,
and such things were made up from data furnished by the engineers,
showing the cost of each different part of the construction.

Q. But, as I understand it, the estimate which you have must have
been uiade up after the whole work had been completed ?—A. This was
made up at the time we sold this road, or were about to sell it, to the
Central Pacific. It was made up to show the exact cash cost at that
time.

ESTIMATE NOT MADE UP FOB PURPOSE OF OBTAINING PAYMENTS.

Q. It was not made up then for the purpose of obtaining payments
as the work progressed from the Union Pacificf—A. No; it has noth-
ing to do with that. Those estimates are entirely different.

Q. Now, with regard to the rates at which each kind of work was
charged, from whom did you obtain those rates ?—A. They are put down
tare as stated by Mr. Reed; others were probably obtained from tin*.
regular vouchers, as to the cost.

Q. If yoa say they were obtained from vouchers, do you say it as a
sunrise, or as afact which you know ?—A. I suppose I called upon each
of the departments which had expended this money to report the
amounts that had been expended upon such and such work, and that
was furnished to me, and 1 compiled that and made a statement from
it.

Q. Mr. Mink has stated that the actual payments made by the Union
Pacific Company for this work were made under contract at so much
per mile, and that the payments were not made in kind.—A. 1 called
upon the contractors and superintendent of construction, who laid out
tbe work for the contractors; that was Mr. Keed. He furnished mo
with the actual cash cost.

Q. If the contractors were to make a statement they would undoubt-
edly employ their own superintendent, and estimate at so much per day;
and they would necessarily state to yon what, in their judgment, the
work was worth per yard/and what the masonry was worth per yard.
bat they would not state to you the exaet amount paid by them in wa^es
to the men they employed ?—A. 1 do not know why they should not.

Q. The contractors would naturally not pay for the work per yard,
bat would pay the men whom they employed to do the work then
nges?—A. A portion of this work was contracted to other contract
or*.

Q. By whom?—A. By Mr. Ueed, the superintendent of construction.
Q. Whose superintendent?—A. The contractors' superintendent.
Q. What is his name i—A. Samuel 1>. Heed.

THK DAVIS CONTRACT.

Q. What is the name of the. chief contractor for whom he was cliict'
superintendent ?—A. This was under the? Davis contract.

Q. Then the superintendent of the Davis contract would sublet cer
tain portions of the work, and roport to yon tho vntw at which \\v> \\\u\
paid for it for account of Mr. Dnvis *—,\. Yvs.
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Q. To what extent have you knowledge Unit the work wan don* I
that way, and not by the direct employment of pings of men, i
itmrueu, to whom wages were paid I—A. 1 van ou the gronnd when I
IIHWI of this work was done; a piirtof it was done by the eoutrac
and a part by what they call the company, and if you look at th
detail yon will see that it is mode up in that way showing what
ilono by the different parties.

<}. Do you know what was the rate per mile for that work tinder!
Davis contract 1—A. 1 do not know. It is a matter of record.

Q. Is it not possible that in order to make a settlement with the I
:ral Pacific you were instructed to make up a statement of cost by (
mhnting the rates paid for the different grades of work, so ax to i
the cost substantially equal to whiit the Union Pacific were cotnp
nnder the Davis contract to pay 1 hi vis tor that work and so enable tta]
Union Paciiie to be reimbursed the actual cost to the Central Pacific 1-
A. No; not in making up a statement of this kind,

<}, Dut in uuikingnp statements of that kiudt if,you took tlie
the different grades of woik as to that portion which was not sublet W
contractors, uud simply ttgured up what the total cost would be (itthe
wrveral rates, is it not clear that you would not obtain tin- s ic td
unless the rute» which were given to you tor the different grades of wor!
were, the exact equivalent for the rates actually paid, or the «ost, b,
reawon of ihe rates of wages that were to be paid for the work actually
done T—A. That is :t pretty long (|nt'*tion, and I shall have, to dg
» little before. 1 eau answer. I can state, in it few words what my un
derKhmriing of thin is. To my best tiliilily, in my ]>osit:on as chief i
giueer, 1 obtain iho actual cash cost of this work by going to the prop
tsomces for it; and that is what I returned to the company to en
them to settle, with the (Jentrul Pacific.

STATEMENT AUOVE GIVEN SQOWS ACTUAL COST TO CONTBA0T0I

By the CUAiltM\N;
Q. Do you understand that Unit ptipcr represents the actual jimounfj

uf money paid out by tho 1'niini PucUluroail tortlic construction oft
picee of road'.—A. 1 uixterstuiid that to be the actual amount paid i
in cash by the contractors.

Uy Commissioner
<). And not the cost to the Union Pacific f The Union Pacific naj\

have paid a great deal more.—A. The Union Pacific l»wo their contr
upon a different prindplo entiraly. This i» uctnal caab eost. TLatl
what my memory it*, thiit I was instructed to obtain the actual cash*
of thin road—Ogden to Promontory.

WITNESS HELLKD OS MB. REED18 WOB1>.

Q. Now, taking up some of these figures in detail, you enter on '
Ktatoment 188,01)8 cubic yards earth excavation at 30 «en(s per y»nl,|
tmd carry out the timomtt as $r>G,42t).4O. \Vho w;w it that paid 3
]ier yard for that earth excavatioul—A. Mr. Hml.

Q! And whut information have you that he did pay 30 cents per;
for that earth excavation!—A, Ilis mere statement to me. He wasti*
stiperinteiident of construction,

Q. IH thereanythingelao on whicliyou biwo it,—any books whicliyo
h] belonging to Mr. Reed or to Mr. Oavin, to whieh you can i
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fyoor authority for saying that tbe actual eash cost to Mr. Davis
here, through his superintendent, "Mr. Reed, was iJO cents per yard for
bat work t—A. I certainly uever examined the books of Mr. Heed or of
oybody else when lie made his statement to me officially of wbiit he

id for work.
Q. Is your explanation the same as to all the items which follow that

[CTi iu regard to this earth excavation—being the whole column, and
[turning from 30 cents per yard to $1 per yard ?—A. It is the same. It
in Ma statement of cost as made to me.

Q. 1 find chorees for excavating loose rock at $1.75 and $2 per yard,
tod (1 per yard for solid rock. What is tbe basis on which you found
the entries which are made in this account}—A. lie furnished them to

Q, They are also Mr. Becd's statements I—A. Yes.
Q. And so with regard to tbe following items: '* 149,154 cubic yards

«f earth excavation, company work, $307,4(59.07." What is the mean-
ing of that entry, "Company work"t—A. There was a i>ortion of tbnt
line across tbe salt desert, and a great deal of it was under water, and
portion*: of it, if I remember rightly, we could not get a contractor to
touch, and the company had to put tbeir own men in uud do tbe work.

THE "COMPANY" HBANT THE CONST HFCTION COMPANY.

Q. That is, tbe Union Pacific Company!—A. The contractors.
When he Bpeaks of " tbe company " he speaks of his own company,
ftw contracting parties there, when they let contracts, of course they
fetd to reserve tbeir own forces, and tbeir own force would go in and
kip tbe contractors, and push on tbe work where it was not going on
fcrt enough. 1 judge that tbat refers to that. I know that in that class
ef work over the overflowed desert, where it was under water, tbe men
had to go in up to tbeir waists to work,
Q. Then this is tbe coustructiou company that you refer to T—A. Yes,

it.
Q. Do you know what its incorporated name wast—A. 1 do not
ow as it had any incorporated name, except that Mr. Iteed was the

•perintendeut of construction for the contractors.
Q. There must have been some organization that we can refer to for

fte purpose of asking where its books or records are!—A. It is under
tbe Davis contract, 1 suppose.

THE DAVIS CONSTRUCTION COMPANY.

Q. Then, calling it " The Davis Construction Company " (for want of
(bettername), do I understand as to this figure, for this 149,154 yards
U earth excavation, as to which no price is given per yard, but only a
hup sum for the cost—that you made that entry on the statement
Wde by Mr. Iteed to yout—A. Yes.

Q. And you did not examine tbe books of tbe Davis Construction
OUDjmay?—A. No; I examined none of the books.
, Q. The entry, " Company work, cost covered by pay-roll," applies to
(btwrtb excavation which I have just examined yon about; and aim
Is Ike item of "loose rock," wbicb is carried out at i*L'0l\478.3.i. Did
J« yourself examine those pay-rolls!—A. No, sir; of con
1 Q. Tbeu tlien* are three entries following tbosn which I
o(,nwt*rthe bead of "Extra work, rock excavation, elf

E &C4, Itunbur for damp boards, &c.t" the tin
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$20,945, $20,898.75, $3,019,35. As to those items, ut thw aourwe of your,
authority the same—information given by Mr. lteerif—A. Certainly,

Q. Aud uo personal examination of pay-rolls or books t—A. Na
Q. Who is Mr. lieed I—A. He was superintendent of winntruttira J

for the contractors.
<J. Ifc he now living 1—A. I think he is, but 1 do not know,
tj . Have yon any idea where these books are to lie found which \

taiu theae entries 1—A. No,

WITNESS'S SOURCES 01' INFORMATION.

Q. Tbe figures as to which I have been examining you contain
cost of grading of some 53 mites of road west of Ogden T—A. Yen,

Q. Do I understand you correctly, that the proportionate partof t
grading charge for the45 miles sold to the Central Pacific, between
and Promontory Point, is carried in as the first item on the left-
ptige of this statement, which is entered as "grading,*!,lS-l,HM.70"t
A. I suppose it is; 1 have not gone through the fl^ires. In fact,]
have no doubt that that is the proper cost and charge.

Q. Do I understand the other items entered on the left side of
statement, representing ttie masonry, bridging, track, engineering
contingencies, nnd amount in complete road, were different items whie
were grouped together in order to make up the bill to present to
Central Pacific t—A, Yes.

Q. From what sonrcedid you dmive the Hem" masonry, $I(J,69y.04n

A. I suppose I obtained it from the contractor who did the work. I
not know who it waa.

Q. Do yon know whether it was obtained from an examination of •:
book at all 1—A. I do not think that I examined the books.

Q. You merely took the statement f-*-A. I took the statemeuU.
called for them from the different engineers and heads of depart

Q. The heads of what departments 1—A. The heads of their tie
mem to.

Q. That is, the Davis Construction Company!—A. Yet*.
ii. Aim distinguishing between the Davis people and the Union

citlu people!—A. Yes.
(J|. Now, SIN to " bridging, *:i30,108.08," was that obtained in the

wa.yt—A. The same; all of it.

BltlDGKB KXAM1NED BY ENGINEERS.

Q. Did yon make any special examination of the amount of brtdgis
that was done, in order to test the accuracy of this statement t—A.I
did not myself, but my engineers, ot course, examined all these matteri
as the rond was built and completed.

Q. Did they examine for any purpose other than to ascertain that t
bridges were properly builtT—A. And aa to the amount of material I
them.

(J. Did they examine themfor the purjmse of ascertaining what wooti
bo the fair cost!—A. Probably not.

WHAT 19 INCLUDED IN THE ITKM, " TRACK, MATERIAL, ANU LATt

Q. This item of '-track, material, and laying, $1,510,749.74,"'
wliiit source did you derive that f—A. The same as all the rest.

Q. What does that item include, tbe rails?—A. Yes.
Q. And fl,s(j-plates and faatenhigft*.— &
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Q. Does it include the ties!—A. Isupposeit does; yes. It includes
0̂ track, material, and laying.
i Q. Da you know the weight of the rail wbicli was laid there T—A.
lfty-six pounds.
Q, Was it an iron rail t—A. Yes, sir. There were no steel rails in
«e days. It was American iron.
Q, Did you make any computation or examination fur the purpose of

Utnining this apparently large charge tor 45 miles of track?—A. 1
*ve not since I hare seen the paper.
Ij Q, At what time did you f—A. I suppose I did when I made the

nivnt of cost, but I cannot remember it.
Q. Do you remember whether you did or not 1—A. No; that was 25

ago,
What proportion of the expenses included in the item would bo

exwl by tlie rails T—A. I canuot tell without going into it aud tigur-
apon it.

All that it (toes include, as you can judge from the other charges,
cover all tbe rest of the work, is the track, the fishplates, the

fastenings, and the tiest—A. And the laying—all the cost of
e track, aud the surfacing.

t docs not include any proportion of the road-bed f—A. No, sir;
the grading.

WHAT PROPORTION WOtTLB BE REPRESENTED BY THE RAILS.

Q, Can you not tell us, under the contract for the rails, the fixtures,
"ugs, the ties, and the leveliug of such portions as might be re-
I for laying, what proportion would be represented hy the rails?—

.Generally the track costs about one-third to one-half of the total
toft he road.

îJut assuming that all your grading is done, and all that you have
' i to pnt the ties on, purchase the rails and fastenings, and lay

i on, including the labor of preparing the bed for the ties, do
latean to say that the rails do not represent more than one-third of
~~ ; of the whole work !—A. Of the whole cost of a road 1

S"o. Assuming the bed to be all prepared, aud the items are the
,lhe rails, and the laying.—A. The road bed is a small part. For

, no one could tell there, because be would not know what the
npon those rails was. If I had the items by me I could tell,

t freight on onrrailaout there as a general thing was as much as the
t of the rails, and the freight upon the ties was near what the ties

COST OP WORK IN WINTER EXTRAORDINARY.

?yon not know what the ties cost T—A. I have not a detailed state*
i now. I beard Mr. Han ting ton say yesterday that those that

ton the Wauaatch cost 91.75. He asked the mini that was haul-
i there. Tbe ties for all that work were brought from the rear

' in tbe winter. That work was mostly doue in tbe winter and
, and it cost double, and probably treble, what it would have cost
i in the anmmer, There was a piece of work that was done tu the
f in Weber valley, and when the ground was covered with snow. 1

P the track laid on the road-bed there when it was solid ice, and I bare-
k Hie whole track, train, locomotive, and everything on it slide right

i the ditrii at onee. Therefore the cost of winter work -was svn <&.•
w/, «o aooouotof the time of the year that it, -

ru TOL ra—13
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Q. We understand from your statement that we may safely conclude
that the cost was excessive and unusual, bnt what we desire to know is,
whether we cau accept this estimate as coming from a person who crit-
ically examined the books, disclosing the actual payments, or whether
the whole foundation for this estimate is that Mr. lleed made certain
reports of figures to you. Of course the difficulty is as to the amount
of reliance that can be placed upon it. So if you can give us any other
source of information as to this large item for track it will lend force to
your statement. As it is, it is simply information given by Mr. Reed.—
A. I have no means of aiding you as to that.

Q. You have no means of making it any more reliable than it is in
your testimony f—A. No; but I have uo doubt that it is correct.

Q. You will perceive that the amount of this item alone, for track,
material, and laying, is about $33,000 per milef—A. Yes.
COST OF BOAD FROM PIEDMONT TO PROMONTORY $90,000 PER MILE,

CASH.

Q. That is as much as you have estimated the entire cost of grad-
ing and building the road and everything else between Cheyenne and
Omaha f—A. Yes. The grading is a small item in building roads. If
I remember rightly, the road from Piedmont to the top of Promontory
Mountain cost over $90,000 per mile in cash.

Q. Then these other items which you refer to in this paper are all
based on this same information received by you either from Mr. Reed
or from some other person in the employ of the Davis Construction
Company!—A. Yes, sir; so far as 45 miles are concerned.

AMOUNT PAID BY CENTRAL PACIFIC TO UNION PACIFIC $2,698,620.

Q. Do you know what the amount was that was paid by the Central
Pacific Company to the Union Pacific Company for this work?—A. I
do not.

Commissioner ANDERSON. Mr. Mink, do you remember ?
Mr. MINK. It was $2,693,620.
Q. Can you now answer the question from the information furnished

you by Mr. Mink $ Will you accept his statement!—A. Yes; $2,698,620.

WHY TIIE UNION PACIFIC ACCEPTED SO MUCH LESS THAN COST.

Q. Can you explain why the Union Pacific Company accepted a 8am
largely less than the statement which you handed us showing the act-
ual cost f—A. I cannot. £ know that there was a great contest over
it; and we preferred to sell rather thau they should build a road along*
side of us.

Q. Can you inform us what was the cost per mile for this part of the
road under the Davis contract?—A. The Davis contract was for
$15,629,000 for 171 miles. This is the cost to the contractors. The cost
to the railroad company was $23,431,768.10; that is $137,000 per mite
to the railroad company. Tlio cost to the contractors, as appears from
the figures contained in the Wilson report, was about 890,000 per mile*
The above figures are furnished by Comptroller Mink, and are takes
from the figures contained in the Wilson report.

REFERENCE TO TEXT OP OAKES AMES CONTRACT AND DAVIS CON-
TRACT.

Commissioner AXDE::NOX. In this connection I call the attention
the Commission to the Oakes Ames tfhWU
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report, And to tlie Davis contract, which embraces tlie part of tlie road
now under examination, at page 16$ of the report, tbe price fixed by the
Dtviit contract being referred back to tbe stipulation of the Oakes Aines
wutntct.

Mr. J o n s F. DILLON. Those prices mentioned in the Oakes Atneti
oootract are cash, and tbe actual cost to the company as expressed in
wntgagvs and stock would necessarily vary from that.

HOW THE ESTIMATES COMPARE WITH COST IN NORMAL TIMES.

Q. ]» the estimate you have giveu of about $35,000 per mile as the
<(ist from Omaha to the one hundredth meridian, ami $50,000 per mile
from the one hundredth meridian to Ogileu, ere those your estimates
Of tbe actual cost of tbe work as actually dooe, or would that have
been tlie ordinary cost in normal times and tinder ordinary conditionst
—A. The $35,000 estimate was a matter of judgment, which yon asked
fcr yesterday, I then had no figures with me. I found among my
japers » rough estimate, which was made by myself, of the cost from
gwone hundredth meridian to Ogdeu, made some time before comple-
tion of road, and that is baaed upon prices being paid for work at tin-
tine, and w,»s evidently made for th« purpose of ascertaining about what
jfa BCtual cost in cash would be under the then circumstances. But.

Piedmont beyond, that part was built under extraordinary ciccum-
bmos, and that estimate would not apply from Piedmont to Ogfieu ;

"tat from there east it would.
Q. From there east it contains sufficient margin to cover any special

circumstances of weather or distance! or is it tbe labor actually ro-
piml in the building of the road during that period of construction
that wtikct* tltr difference T—A. In making my estimate, I just took the
(nantity and the price paid atnl ascertained what amount that would
aake, I have the actual quantities before me in this paper.

COST FROM PIEDMONT TO OGDEN.

Q. Xow, taking the work from Piedmont to Ogdcn, 110 miles, what,
j n r judgment, should he added to the estimate you have just made,

tier to cover the peculiar difficulties which attended the construe-
i it really occurred 1—A. When I was out there they were doing

firork, autl I thought that the actual cost under favorable circum-
for work done in seasonable time would have to be added throe

• times; but I find that the actual cost for this work done it) win
fwaaonly about double. Men who went out iu tbe morning with
sreoats OH, and wonld have to work with overcoats on all day, were
table Ut do very large days' works.

il it your Judgment that on the estimate made by you for that
itefl, if doubled, this Commission can safely assume that the act-

tcoetof construction did not exceed tlie estimate so doubled?—A.
t would be my judgment, but you can ascertain the actual cost. 1
tmr estimate is made with a view of covering the cost under the
dt as we bad been doing the work.

PROBABLE COST OF UNION PACIFK
' . 4

Q. Accepting, of course, your explanat ion t h a t tttl
.Of approximation, can you give tbnt nn.vour v H t i V
gieftW cost of this road: the ntto of $:i5,<m f#r\

rOembM to t&e one hundredth meridian, which
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That would be $30,000,000 from the one hundredth meridian toOpknjJ
ami to thin amount there should be added for the 110 miles from l'iwl-1
mout to Ogdcn about $50,000 per mile, (doubling your estimate fnrtbftj
110 miles), making $5,500,000, and these three HUUIH added togetbir,]
namely $8,(145,(1(10, $30,000,000, $5,500,000, making $50,148,000, Utng\
your estimate of the probable cost of construction n« it occurred t—̂
Yes; if you have the distances and ligures right.

AS TO Mil. IIEY'S ESTIMATES,

Q. Do you know anything about the estimates which liavo been
pared by Mr. DoyT—A. No; 1 do not.

<J. Old you hear from him what him estimates were, and did you hear
that they dlfterod from yours!—A. 1 do not know. Mr. Doywaaon
the wad before those surveys wore made upon this lino. I do not re-
member receiving anything from him, but I used to hear from Mr. Dt'j
often.

Q. ITflve you any knowledge of the circumstances that led to till
resignation!—A. 1 have nut,only what I huve heard and &e«nsince. I
was not there; 1 was in the South then.

Q, You havo no knowledge derived directly from him or from tboof.
llcers of the company I—A. I have not, except what was said in con-
versalion. Mr. l)ey hud been In an early day my own chief-* mm
thnt I respect very highly, mid that was a matter that I never dtscuued
much with him.

NO KNOWLKDOE OF HO LOW A FIGURE AS 919,000 PEE MILK.

Q. Have you any knowledge of a section of the Uuiou Pacific having
been built by a person named Hush hell f—A. I huve uot.

t). Havo you any knowledge of the actual construction of some
tions of this work, under some contract, made ;IM low as $Ili,00U|Wi
mile, exclusive of stations 1—A. 1 have not.

AS TO ITEM OF $71,000 ENTEKliD AS PAID TO (1ENKKAL DODGB !
AIDINO LEGISLATION.

Q. I desire to call your attention to u passage in the report of Ib
Wilson committee, with which you are doubtless familiar, and ask yoB
what explanation you desire to make with rcgurd to it, KeforrinfE toi
certain nmouiit of money whieh the committee think ahould be rein
bursed to the company, or proceedings taken to collect them, I nud I
following reference: "^12li.O0O were paid to V, 3̂. Itushnell on the.
of March, tS71, and denominated special legal expenses, which we
di«iKiM«l of us follows: First, to O. M. Dodge, for services in procuiin|
tile passage of the act of March 3, 1871, in relation to transport a tic
by said company for the Government, $74,000." The other portions*
the Hem do hoi contain your name, and 1 do uot call your attention I
thrm—A. Yon will limt my testimony upon that before the llantt
mm mil Ice, and a cletir explanation of it, much better than I can gi*
now, becuuse it wns fresh iti my mind then.

tj . Wo would prefer to have the explauatioji direct,—A. If yon •
give me the Ilunton book 1 will read it to you.

IJ. Wn lmvo uol gut it here; have you got i t ! If you will Itandttl
IIN that wilt 1«* an answer.—A. \t V* \w \\\e« \w\w\ev\ t«v»tU Mr. P

tieW* testimony nlet» covers ttiat fnU\.



Will you read it ju»t as it is there!
Ttte witness read the following extract from Tub. Dw. Mis. 176,44th

Congress, first session, House of Representatives:
Q. In •otnu inveetigaliou Mint lias takc.u place iu regard to thin matter, was it not

aid that a sum of nioi.ey, probultly IJliVKH), bad gone into your Lauds t—A. No; I
limit not; I iLLnk you huvu refuronce to Mr. Bushnoll, probably.

q. Mr. Binshool], instead of yoti T—A. Yes, air; yon no doubt refer to the Wilaon
investigation. If you had tho Wilson report horo yon could see what connection I
ludwith that matter,

(J. But you cza otate it now t—A. 1 suppose you rofur to a check for about $31,000
liH was pukl to me by Mr. Uunhnell.

(j. Yes; Btdfo your connection wu4i that.—A. That wait the conuectioD I had wttU
it Hs paid me that amount of money.

t[. What for T—A. Upon a call of Union Pacific atotik. I had a call upon him of
Cwon Pacific stock, and that was tbe amount that wua dun from him.

I]. What do you mean by having a call «p<m him for that stack!—A. I bought the
nil an him of tho stock at about twenty-thixe, I lUink, or something like tbat, and

i the stock vrent up tbat was thp difference.

> WITNESS. Then they asked me an explanation of what a put
i call was.
w, Is tbat all the explanation coutained iu tbe book from which you
Treading f—A. That is about tbe substance of it. There were more

questions asked me; but that is all fn relation to this.
Q. Was the voucher which was prepared for this payment signed by

you!—A. I do not know that it ever was.
I

DOES HOT K n o w WHETHER HE HAS SEEN VOUCHER OB NOT.

Q. Hare yon ever seen that voucher T—A. I do not kuow whether 1
have or uot.

Q. Have yott ever heard that the Union Pacific have in their posses-
son a voucher which states on its face that this money was paid to you
for services in procuring tbe passage of the act of March 3, 187 It—A.
No; I'have not.

(j. You never heard Uiatt—A. I never heard it. L kuow tbat I was
then for Mr. Busbnell on that service; and tbat is the way ho paid me—
ty giving me a call on the stock. Iu fact 1 went there and obtained

of tbat bill.
Thea the agreement with regard to tbe cull had some reference to

tbe passage of the bill!—A. Yes; tbat was bis inducement for me to
'go there.

Q. State what occurred between you aud Mr. Bushnell at the time the
aDiM given to you.—A. It is pretty hard to do that. I had already
btenobtalningftom Congress a separate bridge bill, for building a bridge
Jam the Missouri River iu connection with the Union Pacific; but I
Ailed in that, and when I was at home I received a dispatch from Mr.
ftahoeil, and also one from the president of the mad, asking me to go

asbington and aid in this matter.

A *'0ALL n ON THB STOCK.

i That was Mr. Sidney Dillon-!—A. No; Mr. Scott, I think, asked
" t would go to Washington aud aid iu the passage of tbat bill, in

to obtain bonds or something witb which to build tbe bridge.
r I went; and when 1 was there Mr. Bnshnell, I suppose, wanted

/me for my services. I told hinJfai||fcoonId not. stay there and
and give my serviced for auytfdP ~ ""TUt kjnd f iUK* then be

ine a call upon tUe stork, ami I ffl| i
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Q. How many shares of Htock did the call cover t—A. Tliat is mon
than 1 can tell you; I do not remember,

IJ. Was tbe call in writing f—A. I think it was} bat Mr.
will probably remember that better than 1 do.

ll. Was it sigued by Mr, Jlusbuell iudividually, or on behalf of th
company f—A. It was by him individually. I do not know tbat th
company had anything to do with it.

tj. What advantage would it be U> Mr. Unshnoll toget tbat act [
iwsonaflyi—A. I think he was a very heavy bolder of the stock of th
company; and was there representing n great many other holders, an
it would bo a great advantage to the stock of tbe company if this
passed.

tj. Was he a director of the company at this timef—A. I think
was; but I believe that he bad some contract in relation to tbe bridg
lull which, if we got it through, the interest ou that would be reduo
very much, and it would bo a great benefit to the company.

<j. Do you know if his bargain with you was made on behalf of I
company, or on behalf of himself I—A. On behalf of himself, as 11
derstood it; but still it might have been ou behalf of the company,
do not know, lie can answer as to tbat.

Wlir THE CTIABGE WAS MADE TO THE COMPANY.

(J, If made on behalf of himself, can you explain wby the paymeuti
charged to t ho company I If the contract with yon was made oul
ol' Mr. llitshucll individually, can you explaiu why the amount paid
you was charged to the company t—A. 1 think I can. Mr. Boabn
uweil me this money and lold me that there was a certain amount(
money due him from tbe company; and when they paid him be nakli
that check for my part of it.

<J. That would not explain wby be should charge the amour
you to the company f—A. That he cftu explain; 1 cannot explain 1
things.

Q. Why did you not call the stock T—A. I hml rather take the i
encc. I did not care to pay for the Htock,

WHAT \fi A "CALL"!

Q. For the bcuctit of the Commission please explain what a call it
A. You had better get some " put and call" broker to tlo that.

Commissioner ANDEKHUN. J will state: A call is a < HIM tract IID
which the party giving the mil agrees that the party to whom th«i
is given shall have the right to demand from him a delivery of I
stock, at a specified figure, at any time duriug the period limited by t
call.

SERVICES OF WITNESS AT WASHINGTON.

Q. What services did you render with regard to tbe passage of
bill ( lluw long were you at Washington, and bow extensively did;
work!—A. I was there ijuite a time—from tbe time tbe bill was
setited until it was passed.

(), Was it a mouth?—A. Yes; I tbink more. I tbink it was tn
mouths; but J cannot tell that exactly. ! gave my attention right to i
1 undeiytood tbo matter thoroughly—the necessity of it, and everytbin
else about it; and there, was no reason why the bill should uot '
passed, Jt was a proper .bill to pass^ and it enabled us to build
Missouri ftjver bridge.
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Q, Did you remain at Washington continuously all the time 1—A. I
thiuk I did; all the time.

Q. How often do yon snp[>ose yon appeared before the committee t—
A. I cannot tell. I went before them several times, and I went to see
Marly every member of the HOUSE* and every member of the Senate.

Q. Were you compelled to employ any assistance to get the facts t—
A, No; 1 don't thiuk 1 did employ anyone. I might have employed
ittantem

Q. This payment, then, covered your own individual services t—A.
Jfyowa iDdividuul assistance; it was for my own benefit.

INFLUENCING LEGISLATOR.

Q. Waa any money used by you for the purpose of influencing any
setoher of the committee, or any legislator, in procuring the passage
ft this bill T—A. Certainly not. I have been to Washington ever since
Itare been connected with the Union Pacific Railroad; I have been
oiled there npon nearly every measure; and I never saw the necessity ot
ftth a thing, and t do not think a man would dare to do it; I would

[VA. There was no necessity for such a thing.

AB TO SIOUX CITY AND PACIFIC RAILROAD.

By Commissioner LITTLER :
You were at'one time a director of the Sioux City and Pacific

II—A. 1 think I was at one time, but I could not state posi-
' tutlesa yon have the data. I have beeu a director of so many roads
[ caouot tell; I thiuk I was.
Wcreyouthereactivelyconnected with tho road t—A. No; I don't

A 1 erer attended the meetings; it is possible I may have done so.
Do you know who built that roadT—A. John I. Blair built it, 1

Onr examination of the books failed to disclose that John I. Blair
the road.—A. Then I am mistaken. I only know it from the fact
he built a good many roads through Iowa. I have no knowledge,

;tlie supposition that I have in my owu mind.
(J. We fad to find any history of its construction, or any paper or

book in relation to its construction, and we fail to ascertain what eon-
rtraction company, or what individual or individuals, built the road!—
A. I think if I had anything to do with it, it was alter It was built and
amptoted. I know that. 1 had nothing to do with it when it was being
eonstrnoted.

Q. As a director did you take any active part in the management of
the property f—A. Not at all.

Q. Did you ever attend any meetings of the board T—A. I would not
Kketosay that I did not or that I did. I do not remember. 1 do not
fffttkuow why I was made a director there.

Q. You practically know nothing about the construction of the road
its operation 1—A. I know nothing aliout it.

CHARACTER OF THE COUNTRY.

By the CHAIRXAN : ' " *•
What do you know about the couutry through which it passesT—

' fanning tiowa through the Missouri Yatte^, acrossV&
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commenced giving it a good deal of consideration; and we formulated a
plan—two plans; it is impossible for mo to state exactly what they were,
but J can give the substance. One was a plan in which we calculated
the then present value of the debt, and agreed to make a payment that
would pay that debt off in a certain length of time. Another plan was
one by which we agreed to pay so much per year that should be made
a sinking fund, and increase upon the gross earnings. I went to Wash-
ington with the propositions, and went before the Secretary of the Treas-
ury, Mr. Bristow, and called his attention to it; I got him to consider it;
he took it up and made some changes in it; it was then taken before the
Cabinet; it was approved; I went with it before the President, General
Grant, and he approved it; and they wrote their messages, and were
about to present them to Congress, when it commenced getting into the
papers. There was an immense snort interest in Union Pacific stock
here; and they sent representatives to Washington who wont to Gen-
eral Grant and made him believe that this proposition of the company
was for the purpose of booming the stock, and that laid the plan by.
General Grant has told me a great many times since that he regretted
very much that he did not put the matter before Congress and settle the
thing then. The proposition that we made then would, I think, have
paid the debt off within twenty years after it was due.

Q. In what year was that*—A. That was in 1871 or 1875. It was
when Mr. Bristow was Secretary of the Treasury.

Q. Were the propositions made in writing—A. Yes; everything waa
in writing.

Q. Were they printed at the time!—A. I do not think they were. I
have been unable to find, although I have looked everywhere, but have
not found a copy of them. Of course if Secretary Bristow is disposed
to testify he cau tell better than I can about it.

Q. Do you know whether copies are on tile in the Treasury Depart-
ment?—A. I do not. I suppose they are, though, because it was a
matter of long calculation and discussion, and it was given a ~reat
deal of consideration.

PRESENT DIFFICULTIES OF THE UNION PACIFIC.

Q. What advantage, if any, has an immediate settlement with the
Government by the road, based upon the commutation allowance, over
sin extension through a series of years to maturity, and leaving the
present arrangement unchanged until maturity ?—A. The difficult?
with the Union Pacific road today is that it is tied, hand and foot, ft
cannot defend itself. The law that 1 think was put upon us in 1873 was
made for the purpose of destroying the Union Paciiic. If we go oatr
side to defend ourselves we must do it indirectly. Whereas if weweie
allowed to use our credit to defend our territory, and to take care of tt> "
the Union Pacific Kail road property would be one of the best prop-
erties in the United States. But it is being destroyed just by thefti*
that we are tied hand and foot. We are hauled up in Washington, aid
everywhere else. K very thing we do is criticized. It seems that eveiy- -
thing we ever did, from the time we started until we got the road buitti -
is treated with suspicion. It is thought that there is something wronC
in it. I hatfe been connected with the road, and with every adminto?
tration of it, and I have seen its best ineu fail; and I have never yG*
seen anybody connected with that railroad who did not give his
effort, as he saw it, for the beuefit of the property, and for h b

of the Government 1 want to say \ieis> \Sa»fc \h» Government
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, because tbe Illinois Central comes into Sioux City from the north,
an<) the Sioux City road from tbe south.

Q. Wonld the possession of the Sionx City then be an advantage to
tbe Illinois CentralT—A. I cannot see where it would be nn advantage
to them, unless they have some objective point to the south and west.
The Illinois Central always bas ruu into Sioux City on a leased road.

t FIMAHCIAL, STANDING OF SIOUX CITY AND PACIFIC ROAD.

Q. What, iu your judgment, is the capacity of the Sioux City road to
pay the Government debt f—A. That is a matter that I know very little
ibont- I wonld want to see its earnings, which I have never seen in-
dependently. I know that in Its early days it earned very little money.

Q, I understand you to say that the Sioux City through local traffic
vvulu puy operating expenses!—A. That is a mere gness.

Q. With that local traffic in view, what, in yonr judgment, wonld be
the ability of the Sioux City road to settle with tbe Government I I am
taking for your opinion.—A. I believe that the Sioux City has all that
it eau do to pay interest on the first mortgage from its earnings. That
would be my idea; but it is mere guesswork of iniue, because I have
never given any thought to it.

DEBT OF THE UNION PACIFIC.

_ Have you given any thought to tbe subject of tbe settlement of
the debt of the Union Pacific!—A. Yesj I made a proposition once to
tbe Government to settle it, and have given it a great deal of thought.

Q, What proposition did you make!—A. As soon as the Union Pa
die got what we call upon its feet, so that we saw it could take care ot
itelf, the company, of course, began to think about the debt. They
(Opposed that they would not be called upon to pay tbe debt, or any
tnliTMt upon it, when the road was built.

Q. Why do you say that the road would never bo called upon for
Jhalt—A, If yon had ever traveled through that country, as I did, be-

[ the road was built yon would not think there was anything in it to
by. Ttie men who knew the country had no idea, in those days, that
ûonld be possible to make a road pay there. Even when 1 bad com-

Ml this road, and made estimates to the Union Pacific Railway Com-
j ilmt in five years it would earn $5,000 per mile, they thought

ttat I was crazy. That was the first estimate that ever was made as
to its warnings; but I worked its earnings up to $5,O(J0 per mile iu live
ytant. I do not think there was anybody who would sustain me iu
that estimate at that time; but we went on, and in ten years earned a
pat deal more. It then seemed that the country west of the Missouri

"'. never be productive, because of the lack of water. Then came
age of climate and a development of the country, so that people
I go into that country and settle; and that has enabled this com-
r to earn the money to pay its interest and dividends upon its stock.
16 Government had let us alone, and let us go on and use our

dit, and p»y the debt when we wanted to, we wonld have been ircu
i all tbf« tronble. We could have bad five, six, or seven thousand
i of branches attached to it as feeders. Take the branches away
I tie Union Pacific road to-day and it could not pay a/iy thing.

OP SETTLEMENT APPROVED BY SECRETARY BBISTOW AND
PtLESEDENT QBANT.

. Sow, go bock to jour proposition about tbu. payment of \,Vfe
aw what that was f— A. When Mr. Gould came luto t\xc TO



38)8 II. S PACIFIC RAILWAY COMMISSION.

control of He property and (five us time. Lut us pay this debt the tan
as we would any debt, by either ttelllug a low-priced bond or fixing i
something that we could meet. If thm road was independentof timi
ernmeul they could issue new bonds tbe same aa all roads do t
system of interest that could be met.

JUNCTION OK SIOUX CITY AND UNION PACIFIC.

Q. How tar is the southern point of tbe Sioux City road from
Union Ptici fie road—tbe track is what distance!—A. It is at Fremont
just at. Fremont.

Q. How many miles is that from tiitv main line of tbe Union
citic t—A. It is right at the main line. The Sioux City and the Doii
Pacific join at Fremont,

(J. Is that the original main line of thu Union Pacific 1—A. The!
City road runs right across from Fremont, on the Union Pacific,!
goes to Ktoux City.

IJ. Who has control of the road between tbo main lino of th© Un
Pacific and the jnuctiou at the Valley 1—A. 1 do not know, but I
pose the Northwestern Compauy. I have no knowledge of those i
tent.

Q. Arc you familiar with that country!—A. Yes.
Q. What is the distance t—A. I suppose about 30 miles.

OBJKCT OF CONSTRUCTING SIOUX CITY KOAD.

Q. Was the purpose i,f tbe conHtructioti of tbe Sioux City to give i
ontlet to the Northwestern in Iowa down to tbe main line of tbe Uu
Pacific, and from the Union Pacific to tbe West t—A. Tlieclmrtcj-aho
that. 1 wuiipDse that it was. I paid very little attention to thoso i
ters. The idea, as 1 understood it, iu the scheme was to give uii out
in Kansas City aud Saint Joseph, ami another at Council I!lull's, i
another at Sioux City.

Q. Were you familiar with the construction of tbe Sioux City tit I
time you wore connected with the Union PaciflcT—A. 1 kucwofl
construction. I was not'over its line.

THE CONTSOL OF THE SHORT I.INE.

Q. Canyon give the Commission tb« reason for t ho omission or full
to connect willi the Bioux City by which it would bu under tbe imti
diaU> control and in direct connection with the Union Pacific T—A.f
did build a road to Fremont, to a connection with Union Pacific, i
they not?

Q. No; tbero is a leased line, under the control of another c i
between the main lino and Fremont. The Sioux City seems to
terminated within 25 miles of the Union Paeilie. and given the short III
to tlio control of a stranger?—A. If I ever know tliat fact I have f
gotten it.

THE BHANCH SYSTEM.

By Mr, JOHN F. DILLON:
Q. You bave already expressed an'opiuion that what in termed (1

branch system of the Union Pacific is essential to its nroaperity T-
Tes, sir.
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what is that view bnsed T—A. Branches would develop and
feotitrot the territory along the line of tuc road and bring business to the
uin line, by which we get a longer haul upon it. If we bad not de-
ygjoped that country, and Home other road had come in and built these
brauehea, we wonld only Lave the business contributory to our road
along the main line. The efforts of all railroads is to obtain control of
H much territory iw they can, and especially the farther west they go,

>aa to get longer hauls on the main line.
Q. Is that the case with all competitors of the Union Pacific*—A.

COMPARATIVE COST OP CONST RUCTION.

Q. Among the subjects of inquiry by this Commission is this: To
ain the comparative cost of the construction of the road, as com-
with what it would have cost with, the prices of labor and com-

ities prevailing five years preceding and five years after the comple-
of the road. How extensively have you been engaged in building

81—A. I have built railroads, or have been connected with build-
lallroads, ever since I was nineteen years old.

The act of Congress allowed the company, I think, until the 1st of
July, 1875, to complete this road. Suppose they had taken that time,
febat would have been the relative cost of construction as compared
Vitb the actual cost at the time and under the circumstances under
Tbicb the roads were built T

niissioner ANDERSON. The answer to that question can hardly
gable, because you do not say wbeu they commenced to build the
If they commenced in 1807 and ended in 1875 it would depend

the percentage of work doue in each of those years.
', Joes F. BILLON. I want to give it within five years—how much
it would have cost if they bad taken until 1875!

nussioner AMDEESON. It seems difficult to answer that unless he
how large a percentage of the work was delayed.

JOHW F. DILLON. He can give his beat judgment.
WITNESS. If we had taken the whole time from 18fi(t to 1875 to

the road it probably could have been bailt for half what it was

How much more would it have cost, in your judgment, to have
fleted the work in 1869 than to have taken five years beyond that
tin which to complete it!—A, Tlfot is a hard question to answer.
Ht railroads from 1870 to 187.3 and I know about what railroads cost

I suppose that it cost 33& to 50 per cent. more.

WHY THE WORK WAS PV8HED.

I Do you know why the work of completion was pushed with such
tity fwl at such great cost I—A. It was the demand of the Gov-
Deut and the tlemaml of the country.
Did you have any interviews with any of the officers of the Gov-

wut nbottt it I—A. Yes; with the President, and with different
Blwrs of the cabinet, and every one wa< pressing as. It was desired

DtJyalt over the country. We all felt the necessity of getting
inwdhailt.

CONVERSATION. WITH PttESIDENT LINCOLN.

iDWyoa have any coarerxitioa with Pr^siilpntljincoXnimttw.saV
tUt—A. At the evmmon comciitot* the wur\il 4u\. WYws
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I first made my surveys I met Mr. Lincoln in Council Bluffs, in 1856 or
1857. He took great interest in them and obtained all tbe information
he could. He owned some property in that town and came there to see
it, and I happened to come in from the mountains and met him, and he
took great interest in the matter. I was a young man, and of course he
got from me all that I knew. In 1863, when I was at Corinth, Alias,, I
received a dispatch from General Grant, directing me to proceed to
Washington, as the President wished to see me. 1 went there, and he
again took up this question of the building of the Pacific roads, hav-
ing known that I had been connected with it up to that time. He ex-
pressed a great desire to have it built. I thought that the Government
ought to build it. He seemed to think differently, but he said that the
Government was ready to do almost anything that would assure its
completion. He said he looked upon itas a necessity. He went through
the subject with me, in relation to where the initial points of the road
should be. In fact, he said that the Government would do whatever
was necessary to insure the people taking hold and building the road.

THE OREGON BRANCH.

Q. Did you make any surveys at any .time with reference to wha'
was termed the Oregon Branch t—A. I made the original surveys, an(
1 suppose it was from my recommendation that the company took it up

Q. What was the general natnre of that Oregon line.!— A. The dim
tion was northwest. It gave us an outlet on the Pacific Ocean at th
mouth of the Columbia River.

Q. How far, in a general way, was it coincident with the present line-
the Oregon Short Lino to Oregon! Were the two lines in the sam
general direction !—A. No. The Oregon Short Line goes to the nortl
west, and really comes in and joins the Union Pacific a very short di
tance from the western terminus of the Union Pacific. Everything th:
goes up over the Oregon Short Line the Union Pacific gets the hai
upon nearly its entire length.

Q. What * a.8^ *8> what point were you seeking to reach, acting f<
the Union Pacific, when yoa made your surveys f—A. I meant to rea<
tide water at Portland.

SEEKING AN OUTLET TO THE PACIFIC OCEAN. ,

Q. What was the object of the compauy in seeking that connection f•
A. The object was to give it an independent outlet to the Pacific Ocea
for the purpose of obtaining the trade from Oregon and Washing^
Territory, which, we believed, would have a very large trade for us ai
help maintain and build up our main line.

Q. The company has recently obtained a lease of the Oregon Bailwi
and Navigation Com pan}. Did you investigate that matter, and d
it have the approval of your judgment?—A. I did. I went out the
before the lease was made, I think last November, and made a caref
examination of the line and of the country; and I put myself on reooi
as very strongly in favor of obtaining the right of traffic over it 1
lease, or by some other method, by which there would be no possibilit
of our losing our right over that road to the Pacific.

THE WITNESS ALWAYS WILLING TO TESTIFY.

Q. There have been some statements made in the public press u i
a disinclination on your part, or an attempt even, to evade the servfc
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tf the process of this Commission to appear and testify. Have you
inything to say as to that f—A. I would like to ask the Commission
spoil what that statement was based. Certainly 1 have never shown
aoj indisposition to come here. A note to me at my office at any time,
or to the president, or to any officer of the Union Pacific Kail way, would
hare brought me. I never knew that anybody had any difficulty in
finding me. I saw a statement in the papers that I liad been followed
2J2UO miles in order to get me hero.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU are mistaken about that. We first sent a note
to General Dodge, aud in addition to that sent a subpoena, as to any
other witness. That was all.

AS TO NEWSPAPER REPORTS.

The WITNESS. Here is the statement made in a Philadelphia paper:
"Home from California. Work of the Pacific Railroad Commission.
Governor Pattison talks of the inquiry in San Francisco. A subpoena
for an evasive witness.77 Then follows: "A clever capture of Dodge."

Commissioner ANDERSON. That is a Philadelphia paper, is it not ?
The WITNESS. Yes, sir. I would like to read this:
One of the principal witueswB whom the Commission will examine; on September

31, when it Khali meet in New York, will bo General GrrnviJlo M. Dodge. The latter
U»Ueen evading the service of n. subpfcna ever since the appointment of the Coin-
IIUNOO. He in connidered a very important witness, as lie is well acquainted-with
ike secret hiatory of the Pucitic roads. He had charge of the construction of the Union
faille Railway, and was the chief engiuocr of that enterprise. He is also president
of the Construction Company of the Fort Worth and Denver Railroad, a director of
tbecompany, and president of tho Saint Louis, Des Moines aud Northern Railway.
Uttaergeant-ut-arnift of the Commission chased General Dodge 2,200 miles over the
ewntry for th«- purpose of serving a subpeuna on him to appear before the Commis-
sion, but the wily general always succeeded in giving his pursuer tho slip. Governor
htttaon ap]H>inteu John J. Curley, of the Record, a special sergeant-at-arms for tin*
parpMe ot serving the Hubpa*na. The necessary documents arrived from £au Frai:-
eisroon Monday night. Mr. Curley proceeded to New York on Tuesday morning,
and after four honrs hard work finally located General Dodge at No. 1 Broadway, tlie
big Washington building, which contains 1J30 offices. Tho general's name not appear-
ing on the directory of the building, it required diligent inquiry to locate him in an
flflice on the eighth llour. Admission to his presence was impossible, but a three
hunts' wait rewarded Mr. Curley with a glimpse of General Dodge as he emerged from
one of the four elevators in the building aud endeavored to lose his identity in tho
throng on Broadway. He was soon overtaken, however, and accepted service of tho
rabpepua in the middle of Broadway.

TIIE CHAIRMAN HAS NOT BEEN INTERVIEWED.

The CHAIRMAN. I will say that at no time during my association with
this Commission have I ever given expression to any newspaper upon
any question whatever in connection with it. 1 have never submitted
to an interview upon any subject at anytime; furthermore, 1 did not.
know that you had been subpu»na?d until some time subsequent to your
rabpeena; furthermore, while at Council Bluffs we simply addressed a
letter to you, hoping to find you at Omaha, and then on the failure1 of
that notice, and in order to carry out what we believed to be our duty
under the law, we sent a suhpu'iia by the sergeant at-arms. That, is till
that the Commission has done in connection with the. service of a writ
upon you. As to your efforts to evade the subpoena, 1 was not aware
of any such allegation, and did not know anything at all about it, and
hare no knowledge now upon the subject.

The WITNESS. This purports to bean interview with you, Mr. rhair-
man,and I supposed that it stated the facts. Did you addxess a letter
to me at my home in Council Bluffs ?
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The CHAIRMAN. I sent Mr. Walsh, the sergeant-atarms, over.
The WITNESS. If a letter had been addressed to me it would h

reached me. I was here in New York until the 27th of April, then ^
West with Mr. Adams, stopped at Denver, attended public meeting
Pueblo, rode across the country to Fort Worth, Tex., and came b
here. Mr. Adam^ when he got here, told me that he had heard t
you were going to examine me here; and I supposed that when
wanted me you would send for me. I saw this article, and there
a column in the New York papers also about it. I do not like U
placed in such a position.

The CHAIRMAN. The Commission is not responsible for that in
way. Have you any further suggestions to make to the Commissi

The WITNESS. I have not.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you any further information to give!
The WITNESS. I have given all that I know of. I shall be gla<

give you anything that you ask me for.
Q. Were you connected with the Union Pacific during the preside

of Mr. Scott t—A. Yes.

. WITNESS WAS A DIRECTOR.

Q. Were you a member of the board f—A. Yes, sir; I was a men
of the board for a long time, I think. I believe that I was a men
of the board all the time, except one or two years, when Horace
Clark was president.

Q. Do you recall the compensation paid to Mr. Scott as presides
the Union Pacific during that time!—A. No; I do not. I was in T«
and did not attend the meetings of the board.

Q. Have you any knowledge upon the subject of what sums of me
were paid to him for assuming the presidency of the Union Pacific
A. I have not.

HOSTILE INDIANS AN ELEMENT OF COST.

I would like to say that there is one element of cost in builci
the Union Pacific Railroad not yet stated. The road from Loup I
to Green River had to b6 surveyed and constructed when the
dians virtually had possession of that country, and were at war.
great deal of stock was taken from the contractors, and numbers of tl
men were killed. Iu surveying the line not a mile could be run exc
under the protection of troops or armed men, and the chiefs of fou
my parties were killed while engaged in the performance of their da
in the field. While the Government aided us in every way possi
furnishing military escorts and trying to protect us to the best of tl
ability, it was impossible to give complete protection to men stretc
out for hundreds of miles grading, cutting ties, laying track, and ev<
thing connected with the construction of the road. 1 have myself st
si-t the end of the track and seen the Indians swoop down and drive
hundreds of head of stock near the graders, and get away with them
fore they could be intercepted, as the cavalry along our line in tl
days was limited in numbers. When the graders would go out to n
each day they would have to carry their muskets and stack them n;
the dump or in the cut, ready for use at any moment. I remember c
or twice, when 1 had been out with the Government commissioners
amining the road, the Indians cut our trains off by burning blfd
ahead of us. This was a continual source of anxiety, cost, and trot
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during the entire construction of the road to Green Itivcr, and it was a
percentage of cost that could not be estimated, because no person would
do work as cheaply where he had to risk his scalp as he would in a coun-
try free from such troubles, like Iowa and Illinois.

THE UNION PACIFIC CAN PAY IF IT GETS AN EXTENSION.

I wish also to say, from my knowledge of the Union Pacific road and
its capabilities, that there is no question in my mind but what if the
Government will give the company an opportunity by allowing it time,
or allowing it to issue a bond of low rate of interest to meet the Govern-
ment debt, they caii pay it and make the property one of the best rail-
road properties in the United States. They must immediately repeal the
lair of 1873 to enable the company to use its credit with which to build
branches to defend the main line, in which the Government has so much
interest The Government, in my opinion, should allow the company to
invest the amount of the sinking fund at this time in its hands in build-
ing branches to the road, taking in lieu of the sinking fund either the
tirst mortgage upon the branch, or a bond of the Union Paeilic Kail way
opnn the branch. There is no question but that the Union Paeilic could
pay the interest upon this bond, thus increasing tiie sinking fund itself
much more rapidly than it is increasing now. I think that the branches
already built (which wo have had to build indirectly) have been the
salvation of the main lino of the Union Paeilic Railway. Without those
branches I do nQt believe it to-day would be able to earn its interest,
much less jwiy anything to the Government. I remember distinctly
that it was Mr. Lincoln's idea that the saving to the Government by the
building of the road would compensate for any aid the Government
might give it. I also remember that in LSrt.VOfJ, when I made the Indian
campaigns in this country, where the transportiition in these campaigns
from the Arkansas liiver to the Yellowstone was said to have cost over
£12.000,000, had the Union Pacific been in existence it need not have
exceeded $1,000,000 to subdue those Indians. In fact, by the comple-
tion of the road, the Indian troubles were virtually settled.

THE COMPANY'S EARNINGS ENCOURAGING.

There Las been a wide-spread belief throughout the country that the
Union Pacific Railway Company was not disposed to pay the Govern-
ment, or pay its interest, but that is not a fact. From the time the
railway company was able to make any payment they sought a settle-
ment with the Government. If the settlement which was proposed by
the company when Mr. Gould was president, and which was fully agreed
upon by the President and Cabinet, had been carried out at least one-
half of the Government debt to-day would have been wiped out; for
the earnings since that time have shown t hat it was amply able to make
the payments then proposed.

STOCK-JOBBING OPKKATIONS INTi:KI\HUE.

The Government was then frightened out of ;i settlement by a mere
flock-jobbing operation in Wall stiver; mid my experience is that-in
every attempt that has been made r-incc to settle with the Government
ife have been defeated by just such operation* as defeated us then.

The desires and advances anil efiorts of the company have invaria-
Wjbeen laid aside upon the strength of :uiy report'or any lie that

f B YOI, VIT- 13
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could bo started against us through the press, or any other way,
help a stock operation. It is the Government and Congress that are
blame to-day for the Union Pacific Railway Company not having pa
or provided for the payment of the Government debt long before it
the interest was due.

GRENVILLE M. DODGE.

10 W A L L STREET. N E W YORK,
Friday, September 23,1887.

JOHN M. THURSTON, being duly sworn and examined, testified
follows:

By the CHAIRMAN :
Question. Where do you reside t—Answer. At Omaha.

ASSISTANT ATTORNEY OF UNION PACIFIC—HIS DUTIES.

Q. Are you connected in any way with the Union Pacific Railw
Company ?—A. Since the 1st of July, I think, 1877,1 have been the*
sistaiit attorney of the Union Pacific Railway for the State of N
braska.

Q. What were your duties as assistant attorney f—A. My dutu
have been confined almost wholly to the actual trial of litigated case
mostly in the United States circuit court for the district of Nebraaki
and in the State courts of that State, and in a general way having ui
der my charge the interests of the Union Pacific Railway Company i
the legislature of the State. My employment by the Union Pacifi
Railway Company was subject to the condition that I was only to d
vote such time as they needed to their service, and I was permitted 1
continue the practice of law upon my own account.

Q. Who was the principal solicitor of the company?—A. Mr. A.,
Poppleton.

Q. Were you subject to his orders f—A. Within the line of dul
which I have stated, I was.

COMPENSATION.

Q. How were you compensated, by special case or by a salary t—.
My first engagement was made with the then general superintendei
afterwards called the general manager, S. II. II. Clark, who arrang
with me the terms of my employment and proposed to pay me asala
at the commencement of $3,000 per annum. The idea was that il
proved efficient and matters were satisfactory my salary would be
creased. On making the actual arrangement with Mr. Poppleton I d
covered that Judge Wakely, who then held the position which I *i
to assume, under his arrangement with the Union Pacific Company*
entitled to three months' notice before terminating his contract wi
them. Mr. Poppleton for that reason paid me one-half salary for thj
months, so that my real salary commenced three months after my e
ploymont.

VOUCHERS.

Q. Did you render vouchers for your salary and for the expenditu
which .you made from time to time 1—A. I did.

Q. Wore the vouchers subject to t\\<b a^xoxsX tf. 3w
A. A part of them. The vouchees for m^ X
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p0ppleton, were subject to bis approval. Some time early in the year
/J cannot tell witbont referriug to the vouchers, which I saw and looked
oV>er on Tuesday for the first time), Mr. S. H. H. Clark made me a

cher for $500.

INCBEASE OF SALARY.

Q. What year was that t—A. I should judge it was very early in 1879.
bad called Mr. Clark's attention to the fact that he had promised me
0 increase in salary. He then saidtbat be was not prepared to make
1 regular increase, but he made me a voucher for $500, which was in
ylditiou to my then regular salary. In December, 1879, if 1 am not
tnistakeu about the date, Mr. Clark, the general manager, wrote me a
letter in answer to my request for an increase in salary, which letter 1
filed with Mr. J. W. Gannett, the auditor of the Union Pacific itailwny

ipany, in which letter he stated that be bad considered my request
an increase of salary, and that in response to it he would make mo

voucher on the 31st of December for $1,000, which was to be an ad-
to my salary for the then current year; that from the 1st of Jan-

following my salary should be $3,000 per year, but that for rea-
pereonal to himself be preferred that the additional $2,000 should

carried by separate vouchers, subject to his own approval. So ibat
the year 1879 I received in addition to my first stated salary a

Yoneber, early in the year, for $500, a voucher on the 31st of December
' 1,000, making my salary for 1879 $4,500, From that time on 1

my salary under two systems of vouchers; one at the rate of
per year, subject to Mr. Poppleton's approval, and the other for
per year, subject to Mr. 8. H. H, Clark's approval.

ATTENDED THE LEGISLATURE OF NEBRASKA.

Q, When did you first attend the legislature of Nebraska in reference
to tbo company J—A, I attended the legislature for the Union Pacific
Railway Company in a certain instance, and for a si>ecial purpose, before
my regular employment by them, at the session of 1879, if my memory
serves me as to tbo date. I. attended there on tbe special employment
of Hr. Clark, and went to Lincoln, taking with me tbe draft of a reso-
lution prepared by Mr. Poppleton, which it was desired to have passed,
if possible, by the two houses of tbo legislature. That resolution was

resolution directed to the Congress of the United States, concerning
commonly known aa the Crouuse prorate bill, which was being
" by the Burlington and Missouri River Railroad Company, for tbe

of compelling the Union Pacific to prorate with it at points of
in; that is to say, to take its business at a prorate, for tbe dis-

pt&sed over, of the entiro Bum charged for the whole distance.
I resolution was a resolution drawn somewhat in this general way,

J Congress to pass a general prorate bill compelling all railroads
to prorat« with each otber, and asking it to oppose any special prorate
bills iu the interest of any one company, or directed solely against any
one company. That resolution was introduced into both bouses of tbe
Setiraaka legislature one morning and was passed by a unanimous vote,
and, I think, perhaps was a sort of surprise, as I think but very f
people is the legislature knew what they were passing. After i
PMKBge the Burlington road concentrated a large number of \M
lineolii for thepurjw&ti of tuxtmug a reconsidtrattou. \ \ \ s "

i signed by the officers of tbe two houses, anA \.fc\egc
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Washington, within fifteen minutes after its introduction, as passed by
the unanimous vote of both houses. Then they attempted for the bal-
ance of the session to reconsider i t I stayed there to do what I could
to prevent a reconsideration. For that service I was paid whatever I
charged for it; I forget how much.

SPECIAL SERVICE.

Q. In addition to the compensation allowed you regularly by the com-
pany, you were paid an additions! compensation, and your expenses
during the year 1879 at the session you refer to T—A. This was in 1877.
This was before my employment as an attorney of the Union Pacific.
I was employed for this special purpose, and up to that time I had had
no connection with the Union Pacific Railway Company.

Q. How long during the session of 1877 did you remain at Lincoln
in this special service?—A. My judgment is that I was there during the
last two weeks of the session.

Q. Who assisted you at the time!—A. No one.
Q. Had you present with you any employes of the company detailed

to assist you at that time?—A. I had not.

METHODS USED TO INFLUENCE LEGISLATION.

Q. What effort did you make to prevent the passage of the resolu-
tion reconsidering the original resolution?—A. I interviewed as many
of the members of both houses as it was possible to see, laid the mat-
ter before them, and stated the reasons which the Union Pacific Com-
pany urged against the passage of the Grounse pro-rata bill in Congress.
I also appeared before the assembled committees of the two houses,
and made an oral argument to the same effect.

Q. Did you use any other measures ?—A. I did not.

SERVICES AS TO MEEEICK COUNTY BONDS.

Q. Where did you meet the members of the legislature!—A. I met
the members of the legislature at whatever place I could see them most
conveniently. For the most part I saw them at their seats on the floor
of the house, or at the hotels. Perhaps there is one matter that I over-
looked hero in replying to your question asking me when I was first
employed by the Union Pacific Company. I was employed on a special
service as far back, 1 should say, as 1875. I was sent for by Mr. Pop-
pleton, and was employed'to represent the Union Pacific Railway Com-
pany in a series of joint discussions in Merrick County, Nebraska, in
which county the Burlington road, under the name of one of its organi-
zations, was attempting to carry bonds. I went through that county
and participated in a series of joint discussions with an attorney from
Lincoln representing the Burlington road. The bonds were defeated.
I charged compensation for that; I have forgotten the amount.

Q. Were the discussions at public meetings!—A. Yes; joint discus-
sions.

Q. What charge did you make to the Union Pacific Company for your
services?—A. I do not recollect. I think I charged them something
like twenty or thirty dollars a day for the time actually employed.

Q. Were there any legal services rendered during your employment
during that time !—A. Only as I have stated.

Q. By public {speeches T—A, Yes.
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Q. I hand you a voucher reading:

1875, ADOCST !

Union Paetyc Railway Company U> John M. ThttrtUtn, Omaha, Xtbr., Dr.
for professional services in opposing isstio of bonds of Midland Pivciflo Rail-

road Company in Merriek Conuty, by public speuolien, and un«U paid ex-

I ask you if this ia the bill referred to in the statement you have
already made 1—A. Yes; that is the charge which I made at that time.
I also returned to that county aud made one speech afterwards, for
which I made another charge.

Mr. JOHN F. DILLON. YOU claimed Mcrrick County as a part of your
territory, aud thought that the Burlington Company was invading it;
in that it 1

The WITNESS. That was as it was submitted to me. I was not in the
employ of the Union Pacific at that time. I waa given a large number
of facts, which I digested as hurriedly as I could do, und went np there
and commenced this series of joint meetings.

Q. Were yonr services at that time, and the public speeches which
yon. made, solicited by the company T—A. Yes; I was sent for by Mr.
Poppleton, and asked if I would go and perform that service.

Q . After the session of 1877, when did you attend the next session of
Hx& Nebraska legislature t—A. I presume I was there for a part of the
aoosion in 1879. I was there a part of that session, I think.

a RAILWAY LEGISLATION.

Q. What was pending, of interest to the Union Pacific Railway Com-
n»tiy, in the Nebraska legislature in 1879t—A. It is impossible for me
to state what bills were pending at any particular session. It is, how-
ever, a fact in tbe history of the legislature of Nebraska that for the
last six or eight years there have been introduced a very large number
of bills aiming to reduce the rates of transportation on all railways in
the State, both passenger and freight; also perhaps'different methods
of what the railways considered unfair taxation: and also regulating
the operation of their roads iu the various ways that legislation seeks
to control them. How many bills were introduced iu the legislature as
fcr back an 1879 I am unable to state. My judgment would be, how-
crer, that at recent sessions of the legislature there have been from
tow-third to one-fourth of all the bills introduced directly affecting the
nilwsy interests.

Q. Hare the bills been regarded as bills hostile to rail ways t—A. Yes;
vboUy so. They have been so regarded from a railway standpoint.

Q. Have any of the bills been enacted into laws!—A. They have;
ytt.

JT0XTIPI.IC1TY OF BILLS INTBODtJCED.

Q. What proportion of the bills introduced as hostile to the railroads
b»ve been euacted into laws T—A. There have been but very few hos-
tile enactments; tbe proportion I am unable to state. The fact of it is
Ikt almost every member of the legislature has in a general way du-
plicated every other member's bills. There has been a great di'til of
rtrife in tie Nebraska legislature by the weinbei'iS to see bow many bilU
liey could introduce for the satisfaction of their conrtittten** "«W
taUwMy iutermtti. There were Dot enough avenues ot attach
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Mr. Shelby was a mcmbur of the legislature, but wlien li« was i
ber I have, not the slightest recollection.

EMPLOYMENT OF MB. OEAWFOED. ^ |

Q. Do you recollect u Mr. Crawford who assisted yon*—A. I got
looking over thi« voucher a receipt from Mr. Crawford for $100. I hi
no recollection in tlio world abotit it.

Q. Arc,von acquainted with Mr. Crawford*.—A. Yes.
Q. Was lit? employed by the company during your attendance m

tlie legislature in the interest of tlio Union 1'acrHc!—A, Mr. Orswf
was employed there laxt winter, (hiring the mouths of February t
March.

Q. Was he employed by you t—A. No, sir; but ho was cmploji
I waaawiiy from Lincoln very nmcli of Ihe hwt hessionof lhelogi«hitt
and another gentleman Micro rojiortod to inc that liu wislieil Mr. Cr
ford to istay I her*.'. Mr. Crawford hud been lliero on Ilia owii licwk,
wltnL reaxon 1 do not. Know, only HH he slnu-d, that )io was n »tnu,
Demourut and wanted to oppi w I lie eleetiou of n man who was attcn
\ug to prOKtihito both jmrtifs to Net-me his election as Uuited Sti
Soutitor. After thy fr&rmlorial li{;l»t was over, n uentl^man who w«
tlio employ of the Union P a n Ik told me that he would like to have]
Crawford remain there. 1 authori/etl him tu have Mr. Crawford
inaiti at a uatary of$L'00 perinontli forttio rvni of tbt-ecisnion of tliel
i l

WITNESS OBJECTS TO GIVING NAMKS.

Q. What was that gentleman's name T—A. W«ll, Hovcrnor, I H
no howtatioTi in gi^inK ,V<»i o r I l"y mrrnhcT of thin Com mission, if j
want to call them ;is \vitrie«»eaf tlie names of >iny men wlio wore at I
coin; 1 am perfectly willing to givi' tbrm to you in that way; bat
lp«a you require me to put it in tlii* record (not knowing what U
wisbe« aro about it) I prefer not to do HO. If to give you pernon
the mimes* of any jiersoun wlio wero employed Uierts will servo yool
teireHt, 1 will gladly do it-

Commissioner LiTTi.KB. l>o I underatiind, Jaden Thnrston, tbatj
de«ire to gtvo those names to the Commission privately 1

Too WITNESS. Vt>«; if you winh nm trt do so. I do not know, ad
tliny are given an opjiortnnity to appear before tlio CommiKgiou,
wliatthey mi^ht feel nenmtivo about liaviiiy iheir mimes entered!
this record tlirough my li]», but. 1 will give you thenanieH of wvpryj
HOII who has in any manner be^n employed by tlio Tnioii ]';i* li
way Company in atleudaiuto at tlie WHMOIIM of tlie N b k k

MB. I.KK A W1TMKSS,

Q. Are yon acquainted with Mi-. Lee of Omaha, or IjiocoloJ—J
do not recollect any Mr, Leo; no, Kir, ,|

Q. Was ho employed by you in tlio sewioti of 1870 in auy eapM
or by Mr. Ilanlont 1 hand yon a voucher and ask you to exta
it.—A. I don't reenll any Mr. Lee, Thai Mr. Lew (referring to
voucher], whoever he, was, was certainly not in attendance at LuM
upon tlio Mession of the legislature. It is very likely that that Mr.i
was in attendance at Lincoln as a witness, or lor tsomo

awttxl with mnw pending HtigatUm.
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(J. Was be employed in auy way in the interest of the Union Pacific

Railway Company in preventing or obtaining legislation 1—A. 1 ani cer-
tain that I never had anybody at Lincoln in the employ of the Union
Pacific Company by thu name of Lee; and that $28 item I can only ex-
plain on the theory that he must have been there as a witness in some
Poioti Pacific lawsuit, and that I paid bis hotel bill or expenses.

AS TO ME. HANLOU.

Q, What was Mr. Hanlon doing there daring ttiat session T—A, As
ibiive stated, Mr. Banlon was there; sent there, I presntne, by the
Cniou Pacific ltailway Company for the purpose of representing oar
vieffu on railway questions.

Q. How did ho represent them!—A. Yon will have to ask him for
t; 1 do not know.

AS TO ME. GtJULET.

Was Mr. Goxley in attendance upon the session of 1879 T—A.
,sir. Mr. Gnrley has never been in the employ of the Union Pacific
npany but ouce. I employed him generally, last year some time, I

, along about the 1st of Juno, u ta salary of $100 per mouth, to
i uutil his services were dispensed with.

DUTIES AT LINCOLN.

Q. What were his duties as to the legislature!—A. I will state to yon
lly, as to all persons representing the Union Pacific Railway

• nt Lincoln, what their duty was. It was allotted among them,
iawrtaiti extent

Who made the allotment f—A. I think perhaps that I told Mr.
• what to do; bnt at the session of the legislature at which he

s present I was not there, 1 might say, more than half of the session,
that time I was very busily engaged in trying cases in the

i Suites circuit court then sitting, and Mr. Manchester, who is
5 of our regular em ploy&s, was there, and I think that he generally

~ what these different gentlemen were to do. But the general
sof it was this, and this and no more: Certain gentlemen, I think

k. Gurley, and if I recollect rightly, Mr, Mercer, who was a regular
rft of the Union Pacific Company, were directed to secure, as soon

lihey could after iutroductiou, copies of all railway bills, and submit
either to myself, or in my absence«to Mr. Manchester, or to one

oilier gentleman who was there, and whose name I fee) perfectly free to
tire you individually. But, whoever was there, when it was possible
rot mil to examine these bills I examined them, and then sent such ones
loOauthaasI thought needed examination there; received reports from
there as to what ways they were looked npon as being dangerous to
nilwiyr interests, and prepared such amendments as were thought by
lk( officers of the department at Omaha in matters submitted to them
improper, or which, in regard to what might be be called legal legis-

,1 thought were proper menus; and thaws employe's of ours at
i were then instructed as to what points we thought the proposed

was bad in, from a railway standpoint, and as to what
1 amendments we thought were proper; and they were it

IWcqi*, if possible, whenever the matter*) camr up for ci
' "shearing by the committee of the h\ Us referred to ; ami \
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instructed to notify me of any time and place fixed for aucb public bear-1
ing, when I would be present; or, if it were necessary forauybuadofiJ
department or freight or passenger agent to lie there, be would bo]
present. They were further under the general instruction to iwe every]
member ot'tbe bouse possible and lay Ijefore them the railway'* rie*t]
as to the bad character of proposed legislation. Thia wa» more pftrticuJ
larly necessary for the reason that the reports of the committwa of
tlio Nebraska legislature carry but little weight, aud are jast a» apt to
be reversed by the action of the bouse iw they are to be Adopted,
making itT if one wishes to look after the character of proposed legist
tion affecting any interest, absolutely necessary for some parson repre-
senting particular views, as you might say, to see every member of the
house aud lay those views before them.

Q. Did these gentlemen report to you from time to time T—A. TUey
reported to me partially, but there was very little reporting made to me
as to what members they bad seen, or what particular views the mem-
bers they had talked to expressed concerning the proponed legudatiou.
I was altogether too busy to attend to tuty matters of detail of that
kind.

Sl'KCIAL ABILIT1KS OP EMPLOVES*.

Q. What special ability bad Mr. Crawford in addressing ermimittm
of members of the legislature 1—A. I don't know. I have beard Mr.
Crawford talk but very little.

Q. Have you ever heard Mr. Hanlon talk t—A. 1 have heard Mr,
Hauion make some observations on various subject*.

Q. What special ability had he in addressing a committee or a mem-
ber of the legislature upon a question T—A., You sire an £oocl judges of
that as 1 am, at* you have heard biin testify. 1 presume that WM «
much on a railroad subject as I ever heard him speak. Mr. Iluuloiiwaa
a regular employe of the Union Pacific Railway, ami WJW In its employ-
ment at the time I was employed, and had been there for years before,
ami his comings aud his goings were uot subject to my direction,

EXPLANATION OP VOUCHER 53,274.

Q. I call your attention to voucher 53,274, to Jobn Jl, Thuruton, for
tH,'M2.35, and ask you if yon will explain that voncher to the Commis-
sion. Read the voucher.

A. It is as follows:
John M. Thiiriitnn, cif Onmlia, Juno 29, 18711. for <<x|(eunwi incurred and

money* iliMbu rural ujxui 1>H«JIIOH« uf thu coiupaiiy frt»n April S3 to date . . 10,369,31

RESISTING AN ATTACK UPON UNION PACIFIC TEBBITORY.

At this date stated, or within those dates, there had been a proposi-
tion submitted by the Elk Horn Valley Road to vote bonds in Madison
Conuty, and I think some other counties in Nebraska, bnt more espe-
cially in Madison Comity, which was » county whose bumness at Ui»t
time wont entirely to the Union Pacific Road, although it lay 30 milM
from its track- There was also a proposition submitted to Platto
County, Kebraska, at about the same time, which is a oonnty from
which our road then ran, aud the business of which we bad exclusively
to vote bonds to this same Midland Pacific Kail road, which WIM the
JJurJington and Missouri Kiver Railway under n not her uame, for the

purpose of bnihliug a line to Co\vnnV)\w, u V \ A t e V i 1 f J
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requested by the general manager of the Union Pacific to take
itever steps could be taken to defeat both those propositions, as it
considered to be a very serious attack npou our territoryj and one
the company was justified in resisting and defending, it possible,

went more especially to Merrick County (although other parties went
and went into Platte County) at the request of Mr. Clarke. This
ie«8 was not within the line of ray employment as it had been

greed upon with the company; and I was instrncted that for this
vice, little or great, 1 would be compensated. I went into Madi-
i County, which I then reached by a ride across country of 30 or
miles: I filled that county with public meetings for thirty days;
toyed every local man in the county that I could find who could
e » speech of any kind; I hired men and teams to go and see every
ridual voter in the county, as far as possible; and I retained three

four attorneys there, whose duties were mostly in making stump
nehes, which may not be a part of the doty of an attorney Bast, bat
attorney West is a poor man unless be does a little of that in eon-
ion with his other business. Mr. Clark, as I now recollect, also
lorized another party in Madison County to take hold of the matter

i own hook. Parties were also employed in Platte County for
the same purpose. As the result of that the bond measure in

County, where I was, was defeated. Daring the time that that
was going on we got the county commissioners (or I did) to

it a proposition for the Union Pacific to build a branch lineup
, We did that for the double purpose of making a campaign docu-
to beat the other bonds with, and we were also desirous of bnild-

ig a branch line into that territory. After we had obtained the Elk
iValley Road the next contest followed right on its heels, in which
pursued the same policy which we had pursued against them ; and
county waa, you might say, ablaze for another two or three weeks.
' i end of that time they beat oar bonds, it being necessary to have

third vote to carry the bonds. Their bonds had a majority of
votes of the county, and so did ours; but both series were
i. Still, I think before the vote was decided we submitted pre-

bends to some precincts in that county, and had another fight
those and carried them. When we got through there there were

tfferent bills of expenses coming in, some through me, and some went
to Mr. Clark directly. My recollection would now be that of that
Teacher Mr. Clark had expended money in employing men whom I had
M connection with, I should Bay, covering about half of that amount.
1 don't remember the exact sums. There was an item allowed me for
ay wrvices, the amount of which I do not recollect. It may be one of
theae items; I cannot say about that I had not thought of this voucher
anal last Tuesday, since the time it WHS made. Anyway, some item
ioe represents the amount paid to me for my services, possibly that
U0O item; bat my recollection would be that it was more than that.
Idmtknowwhyl did that amount of work for $400; I cannot explain
that I ought to bave charged a thousand dollars at least, and it is
Wtfblethat 1 did; but I do not remember, and I have no memorandum
• « to govern me. Anyway, when it was all cleared up, my own serv-
ta%my own expenses, and those made by Mr. Clark were, aggregated;
tad Mr. Clark asked me if I had any objection to signing a voucher for
fttvfaolecxpensefor those bond elections, including his disbursements
winy own. I did not see the least objection to it, and 1 signed the

; and that is it.
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BEdETpTS,

Q. Did you strike your name out afterwards upon one of the ;
for some money!—A. No, sir.

Q. Will you explain that to the Commission t—A, It was the I
in going anywhere where we needed to expend money to obtain me
from the cashier, giving one of these personal receipt*, which would |
accounted for by voucher. That receipt stood against me in the ctwhi<
office of the company as so murh money drawn by mo unexpended,
putting in vouchers to cover such moneys these receipts were ordiuu
taken- back and torn up. They stood for nothing in the world eic
as representing a personal advance of money, to be accounted for I
voucher. I recollect nothing about those receipts, except that 1
there U $100 received by me on April 22. That was when I «t
out, as I judge, upon that expedition. I took $400 along for exp<
On May t) I must have drawn $100; on May 21 I must have drawn i
other $100; and when the voucher was made out which covered tb
different amounts my name would be either torn off of there or<

Q. In other words, you had drawn from the company, from time I
time, in cash, $H,2G2.35 to bo accounted fort—A. No.

Q. That in what I wish explnined.—A. I don't know jnst how vn
I had drawn. I say that Mr. S. It. II. Clark expended a portion oft
money to parties that I was not able to cover in this territory,

AMOUNT OP PERSONAL ACCOUNTING.

Q. How much did you account for, and how did yon account for it I
A. I submitted to Mr. Clark my fignres, whatever they were. Myjutb
meut would be that what was allowed mo for my excuses and what]
expended would amount to just about half of this voucher. That isi
recollection. I we here that Mr. Chirk had drawn out $2,O00, which]
think wan forwarded, and I think he probably turned that over hints
to a party in Madison County who was working on his employment'.
defeat these bonds.

Oj. Did you ever render any other awnnntof that sum of inonoyi
the voucher yon hold in your hand f—A. No, sir. Well, with thi*<
ceptiou: I probably submitted to Mr. < 'lark a more detailed staten
of the expenditures made by mo limn anything which appears lie
That is, 1 may have done it, ;wid 1 nniy no!. Mr. Clark would ha
taken my word for the expenditure nf that cut in* sum without any*ti|
voucher. If I had told him I had expended that Hum, he would hat
taken my word without question. But, as matter of fact, I did not i
pend to exceed one-half of the money covered by that, voucher.

Q. Did you keep an individual account from time to time of
amount of money expended t—A. 1 made some memoranda at dif
times.

(J. Did you submit all the memoranda to Mr. Clark JIB tho geoe
manajjert—A. That would !K> tny recollection.

Q. Do you know whether Mr. Clark tiled anywhere, ill any d*
meut of th« Union Pacific Company,any memorandum showing Iwi
tail tlie expenditure* of that sum of money !—A, I Iwvu not tint sltglit
idea.

HOW COUNTY BONDS WEEK ISSUED.

Q. How were the bonds tasuM in tUe county ?—A. Byvoteofthej
pic.
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[Q. Through the county commissioners 1—A. Yes. The proposition
lsubmitted to the people to be voted upon; if two-thirds of the vote
i cast in favor of the proposition, the county commissioners acted.

Mr, JOHN J?. DILLON. IS there anything in this act of Congress which
lit the duty of this Commission to criticise the action of the com-

' in defeating a rival road, or warrants the Commissioners in going
the details which are now sought to be obtained t Obviously it

_lan effort to protect the property of the company.
I'tbaCHAIRMAN. My next question will lead up to that.
' Tbe WITNESS. I have no objection to explain, as far as possible, any-

[that van done.
INFLUENCING VOTES,

Wax any part of this voucher expended directly to a voter for tbe
i of Hocuring his vote upon the bond question f—A. No, sir.

Were any votes bought with any part of this sura of money repre-
Bd by the voucher which you hold iu your hand 1 Was any of it
by the Union Facilic Company for the purpose of securing bonds,

1 preventing bouds being issued by the counties you have named T—
, Sot within my knowledge or belief. I do not think that any attempt
I made in that or in any other bond election to buy votes.

Were not suma of money, parts of the voucher that you hold,
a toothers for tbe purposeof securing votes for or against bonds t—

. So, eir; Lot at all.

HAW. COUNTY BONDS.

, I baud yon Voucher Jfo. 6G49G:

U*U>» Pacifis tUuluntg Company to John if. Tkurtton, Ihr.

Vat expect** and dtiliurscratmt* upon business of the company
(Bin County.—\T. *33C

sate explain that voucher to the Commission.—A. That was the
ntitture incurred in the voting of bonds at Grand Island, in Kail

jity, tn aid of the erection of the Union Pacific Railroad shops at
t point
t How wero tbe expenditures made by you; directly!—A. Ko, sir.
dak that they wore made by the employment of persons at Grand

to canvasB tbe precincts. 1 think that there are also some ex-
there for persons whom I employed to attend one or two

meetings which were held, and to make speeches; also the ex-
of teams and carriages on election day to bring voters to tbe

, Did yon regard the voucher as a sufficient voucher f—A. I have
bing vu aay on that subject. I considered that it was for my superior
Jen to say whether they wished any further items of account than
> rancher of my expenditure.
% TI»t was the ouly statement of expenditures you filed with the
•pony!—A. I am not certain about that. I have no possible meant*
[taming, aud 1 have no recollection except as it is assisted by tins

which is presented to me.
'you filed anyother voucher would it appear among the records
Company?—A. There would bo no other voucher filed. I may

m presented a abatement to the general manager ofttie comvw?* \
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NATUKE OF EXPENSES AT LINCOLN.

Q. I hand you Voucher No. 5144:

Union Pacific Sailvag Company la John if. T\*r»Um, Dr.

Feb. 28, 1879. For amount paid for board, traveling, and other expense*. MtddW
baTBCmonte upon business of the company

Please explain for what the amount named in that voucher trad
pendedbyyou.—A. That was for expenses incurred while in attend!
upon tbe legislature at Lincoln.

Q. What was the nature of the expense!—A. This is comparati
a small amount. I should imagine that at least half of it was for h
bills, carriage Lire, and like expenses.

Q. Did you render any other statement to the company of the axjX
tores of that sum of money?—A. That I do not know.

Q. "What anthority, or what limit, had you for the expendittu
money at Lincoln in the interest of the company T—A. 1 don't kuo
I was limited at all. My recollection is that at that session of the I
lature I was tbero in person a portion of the time, and that 1 hadnt
regularly employed to attend on that session of the legislature. I
mime that that uxpense was all, or nearly all (there may be some m
I am not certain; 1 don't think there is much more), of the expem
tendatit upon that session of the legislature, which would inelndt
own board bill, carriage hire, and moneys paid out for clerical at
ance in copying bills, writing at my dictation, and matters of that 1

PROBABLY NO DETAILED ACCOUNT RENDERED. A

Q. Did you keep a detailed account of yonr expenditures, and |
them upon any book!—A. No; notnpon any book. It is quite pal
that I may have kept a memorandum; but of the expenditure of
amount of money for those purposes I do not think that I kept
memorandum, except the mere entry of the amount on a little d
paper carried in my pocket.

Q, Have you any of the slips of paper in your i>ossessioii now!
I liave not.

Q. Have you any other memoranda which would show the d«tl
expenditure of the amount named in that voucher T—A, Mot of
voucher; no, sir. J

Q, Or any other voucher for the Union Pacific Company T—A. 1
do not think I have any in uty possession at all. It was my CMW
submit to some officer of tho company a statement in a general wi
an amount covered l>y a voucher; and when that voucher wiw appr
whatever memoranda I had was either turned into the office of the<
pany or torn up. I eoumdt'ral that when I had satisfied my ompl
as to the character and amoant of the expenditures there was DO t
person interested in the matter.

SUBMITTED MUMOEAKDA.

Q. Then in addition to the vouchers I have handed you your
lection is that from time to time you handed in memoranda d
penses!—A. I will not say that I handed in any memoranda, bid
recollection is that I submitted them. j

Q. And that the memoranda were reU\ra«\ Itt^wx ls^ the Compaq
A. I should say that on Buck u vovuAwnc w a t W W
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11 had, as soon aa I bad satisfied the general manager of the company of
the character of the expenditure, the memoranda was simply torn up—
the voucher representing the disbursement,

Q. The purpose of my examination is simply, tinder the provisions of
i act of Congress, to ascertain as to the sufficiency of these vouchers.

Fehave found large numbers of vouchers, consisting of mere general
statements, without giving any details. Therefore I am trying to ascer-
tain if there is any other detailed statement which the Commission can
•More. If so, we would be glad to have it, to enable us to pass upon

general vouchers.—A. I know of none. My superior officers
y«r required any more of me in the way of vouchers than those you
e f y I think that when I stated to them that I had expeuded

((certain amount of money for certain purposes they considered my
aent satisfactory and took my signature to the voucher.

FURTHER EXPENSES AT LINCOLN,

Q. Voucher No. 12868:

Union Pacific Railway Company to John M. Thurtton, Dr.

J. L MJtolielI'8 expenses and services as attorney . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . (230
F. F. Ireland's expenses "and services as attorney . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 350
Piid hotel bill, January and February ?lfl
HknlUoeona expenses and disbursements 500

1,800

Please explain the expenditure recorded in that voucher t—A. That
it tor legislative expenses at the session of 1SS1, It is for the different
parties who were employed by me to appear at Lincoln, at different
wes, for the purpose of looking after legislation affecting railways in
the manner I have already stated in my examination. I should say
tfaat thta voucher was for the total expenses of that character incurred
it that session of the legislature.

Q. Were they instructed by you as to their methods of looking after
legislation T—A, Yea, BIT.

CHARACTER OF WOBK.

Q. What were they to do in the interest of the company!—A. They
»ere, in the first instance (at least certain designated ones of them), to
jBOore, as soon after their introduction as possible, copies of all hills
d&cting railway matters, and submit them to me. Through me they
vese> submitted, whenever I deemed it necessary, or they related to a
tnochof the railroad business with which I was not perfectly familiar,
to toe officers of different departments of the company to which the
|roposed legislation related. The views of those officers were obtained
tod given to me, and if it was thongbt that amendments were proper
for the bills, the character of the amendments were outlined to me, and
I prepared those amendments. I then gave these gentlemen represent-
ing the company at Lincoln the views of the company upon the charac-
ter of the probosed legislation ; and they were under instructions to see
M many members of the legislature as possible, and give them by word
Of nooth tbe objections which the company had to the proposed legis-
lation, and explain to them the reasons for those objections, and also
jwweor to them tbe character of toe proposed a m e X U V \ & *!
nSrvad company thought were desirable.
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PASSES TO LEGISLATORS ANI> STATE OPFICtALS.

Q. ITad you authority to issue pusses to members of the legislators
or their friends I—A. At the sessions of tho. legislature—t was going
to say what sessions, but I cannot say what sessions—but at some of
the sessions of the legislature while in at tendon™ at Lincolu, pasaet
have been sent to me to bo issued subject to my discretion—trip pawta;
none others. It was, however, the custom of all railroads iu the Stot*
of Nebraska—the Union Pacific and all others—a custom which ante,
dated my employment with the company—to issue to all memlwns of
the legislature, utid to all State oilicials, time passes over th« railroads,
covering the duration of their terms of o(lieu, Except in the ca&buf
members of the legislature these passes were made annually to nuliliq
oQicers. At too time of my employ men L with the railroad, it was Un
custom of sill railways, I think, to issue to all members of tbo le îsla.
tnre annual passes, good for the session of tile legislature, over their
entire lines, Afterwards and probably more at my instance than for
any other reason, the passes which were issued to members of thelegia
lature by the Union Pacific Railway were limited, I think, first to nil
months, aud afterwards to three, and made good only in the Rtatu of
Nebraska. With the policy of issuing passes to members of the legis-
lature I had nothing whatever to do or suy. I found that aysteui la
full operation with all railroads iu the State of .Nebraska when I troa
employed as an attorney.

AUTIIOHITY TO ISSFK PASSHH.

Q. Hud the subordinates or those employed by yon authority to
to members of the legislature pusses while at Lincoln t—A. No, air
except in this ittstauce; I had but vory little to do with the actual
ing out of any trip passes issued at Lim:olu to anyone. Tlicro
usually some ouo thero who did that, mostly on his own responsibility;)
that is, I intrusted him with the. responsibility of doing that, andi
pecially in my absence. £ was not at. Linmlu, 1 thiuk, over
the time dnring any session of the legislature; but there was g y
some ono there, either my self or BOHIO cum, to whom the authority ww
delegated, who had the right to till out a Wank pass, good wilhiii the
State of Nebraska, and to issue it at his discretion.

MISCELLANEODS K\1'EKSKS.

Q. Iu voucher No. liiS5S can you explain to the Coiummiuu wliattj
the miscellaneous item of $500 was for ; it is under date of February
28th, or about that time, at the session of the legislature 1—A.
was very largely, if my recolletition serves me right, tor the howl l)il[
of myself and these other gentlemen. 1 thiuk perhaps the hotel bill
would cover that; I should say there must be at least one hundred
days or mote of board.

Q. That is to say, in addition to the bill at Lincoln during Jsiuuary
aud February, for $710, the miscellaneous item of $"tOO was also Tar
that!—A. No; t was mistaken. 1 did not glance at the voucher, [<
had not noticed that there was auvlbtug there except the $716 item.
The $500 item would cover the expenses paid for carriage hire, St4,
matters of that kind. It would also cover paymentsforclerical work tot
making copies of all bills introduced, a.uv\ \mi\yi\Wvj V S U I

j*ens?s of poisons employed l)y ro\*i ft1^ 1 wn*\it IVWA\
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dictated considerable correspondence, and who prepared for mo the
drafts, as dictated to them, of proposed amendments. That, in a gen-
eral way, is all the expense that I know of that is included in that item.

Q. Do yon make the same explanation as to the sufficiency of the
voucher and the details as to the prior vouchers t—A. I do. The
voucher shows for itself, with the exception of that one item.

A VOUOHEB FOR "SPECIAL BUSINESS."

Q. Toucher 2fo. 14151:

The Union Pacific Railway Company, to John AT. Thurston, Dr.

Apr. 29,1881. Travelling and incidental expenses and disbursements on upc-
dal business nnder direction of assistant general manager $T>i)o

SPECIAL BUSINESS.

Please explain to the Commission the item in that voucher " special
business" !—A. On looking that voucher over last Tuesday (which was
tbe first time I had seen it since it was signed) I was unable to satisfy
mjmind as to what that expenditure was for, more than this: 1 should
H>F gay that it must have been for the expenses of some one of the sev-
cnl elections in some one of the counties of the State to carry bonds.
I ID utterly unable to locate the expenses at any particular county, but
I think, and I am satisfied of it in my own mind, that that voucher is to
cover that kind of expense. The legislature was not in session at that
time, and that had nothing at all to do with legislative matters.
Q. Were you on such special business under the direct superintend-

ence of the general manager in the matter of looking after counties
there the bond question arose t—A. I was. I only looked after matters
of that kind when I was specially directed to do «o by the general man-
ager or his assistant, or by the general superintendent. My recollection
now is that they paid me for special services. 1 think that portion of
the voucher was for my own individual compensation, outside of my
regular salary. How much I do not know, as I cannot locate the par-
ticular bond election to which that voucher refers.

Q. Were written instructions given you on such occasions ?—A. None,
whatever.

VOUCHER FOR SALARY.

Q. Voucher Xo. 17775:

Union Pacific Itaihcay Company to John M. Thunton, Dr.

log. 18,1881. Special services from Juno 1, to September 1 •. $500
Disbursements and expeuscHon special service Ig5

Will you explain to the Commission that voucher?—A. The first
item of $500 is for my own pay under the increase of salary allowed me
by Mr. Clark, commencing on the 1st of January, 1880, as I have already
stated. It will be found by the Commission that the two series cM

vouchers appearing here constitute a payment to me—by one a~^
vouchers, of $3,000 per year, and by the other set of voucher*. *'
per year. As I have already stated, those two series
ferny own salary, and for no other purpose. I used tt
on of my family with.

p B VOL v n 14
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Q. And it was designated a« " special services * on tb« vouchert—,
Yes; it was, in these vouchers. As 1 bavu already »Uted, it was
done at the instance of Mr; Clark, the request being conveyed to me ,
letter, which 1 tiled with the auditor, with the vouchers. 1 bud notli-
ing to do with that manner of receiving payments. I t did not mat*
any difference to me bow I got my salary so long as I got it.

AS TO "DISBURSEMENTS AND EXPENSES."

Q. In whoso handwriting is that voucher!—A. That voucher in ia
my own handwriting. 1 suppose that Mr. Clark did not care to havs
it known among tbo members of the legal department generally that hft
had raised my salary. The disbursements and expenses for a
services of J1S5 1 liavo no manner of recollection concerning. Tin
are in my vouchers items of expenses of that character (and I air
judge by the amount that this was one of them) where I attended
court, or courts, during this length of time, and paid the hotel bills ai
expenses of witnesses at the places where I tried my lawsuits. TJ
amount of that item would indicate to me that that was to cover
one or more cases of that land.

Q, Were yon asked by the head of tbe legal department (it any
to designate in your vouchers the cases that you were engaged In
A. Ko.

Q. They accepted tbe general term '' disbursements and expenses T—J
A. Tbo expenses that wore incurred in going out and trying a lawsuit
were simply put in as u disbursements and expenses," They did n
amount to much. Tbo Commission will seo that in the ten years of m;
employment there was not much money expended in that way.
when we wont out to try a lawsuit, ami bad a Jot of employes attei
ing as witnesses, wo did not require special vouchers for tbe exp«;
of every man; but I simply paid tbo hotel bills for tbo whole lot,
put it ia in that way.

ANOTHER SALARY VOUCHER.

Q. Voucher Ko. 24,707:

I7nfo« Pacific Railway Company to John M. Thunton, I>r,

Apr. 30, 1K8J. Sorvioya u» ;i(tunn.'y on s]<i>clnl liDsinMx, January 31«l to data.

Explain that.—A. That is a part of my regular salary.
Q. Under tbo circumstances that you have explained f—A. YOB,

will notice that for a whilo Mr. Gannett, tbo auditor of the «
filled out tboso vouchers; but alter that I think I filled them out
self when I wanted to put them in, and the language may vary a lit

FOE SEUVrCES IN CONNECTION WITH BOONS COUNTY BO1TDS,

Q, Voucher Ko. 20,581:

Union Padfw Hallway Company to John M, Tkttrtton, Dr.

Sept. 12, 1882. Disbursements and eiponsos on special liasineaa of tbo cota-

BOONE COTTWTY BONDS.

A. I should flay that those cxpcn&ts vttTti\ueuTi:fcii«tt WJTOA botul*
tion, aor/1 think it was on tlieVioiv"
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it positively, but I think HO. I know that I conducted that cam-
In Boone Oouuty, and secured the vote of au issue of bonds as
is the county could vote—which was 10 per cent, of their assessed
lou. The county got those bonds.

' BOND ELECTION IN NANCE OODNTY.

her No. 37.028:

Paeijh Sailicat/ Company to John H. ThurtUm, Dr.

633, For wqwndluile* and disbnrauuioata OD special business of the company.

tt special business T—A. I should say that that was the expenses
pd election, probably iu Nance County. I atn not quite certain
the location or tbe dates of those different bond elections. I went
fh a number of those, and I returned vouchers for my expenses,
p is a voucher of that character for some one of those bond elec-

|p the voucher which you uow hold iu your hand the same ex-
jon would apply to the expenditure as with reference to the
loucheret—A. Yes, sir; iu the same manner. 1 think, perhaps,
I each of those vouchers there was some portion of the amount
~l me for tny services.

OTHER BOND ELECTIONS.

you give to the Commission the number of bond elections
participated inf—A. I thiuk so. There was a bond election

County, as 1 have stated, in which we antagonized the issue
to tbe Elk Horn Valley road. Following that was au electiou

jtame county in which we cmleavored to secure the issue of bonds
town branch line. Following that was an electiou iu certain pre-
»f the same county in which we did secure preciuctaid to the full
that it could be voted in the precinct through which our branch

PRECINCT BONDS.

!ow were the precinct bonds issued f—A. Precinct bonds are
n onr State by virtue of an electiou held in the precinct upon

tl of the county commissioners, which call is issued upou petition
£kin freeholders of the precinct. The vote being favorable, the
^commissioners, in the name of the precinct, issued the bonds,

to those I have named, 1 took part iu the election which
aa we claimed, in carrying bonds in Fierce County, Nebraska.

County bonds, however, were enjoined by the action of the
I thick that, pending the preliminary injunction, we aban-

intention of extending our branch line into Pierce County,
lerefore refused to carry on the litigation, and did not get the
J Then I had charge of the bond election which resulted in vot-

limit of bonds in Boone County, to which the couuty was onti-
D per cent, of their assessed valuation. We secured those bonds,
•was in charge of the bond election by which the bonds of Grand
precinct, in Hall County, were voted to aid iu the construction

and alsothe construction of the branch line north to Howard
I was also to a certain extent (not so actively iu

of voting bonds in JJall Conuty for the extension ot
*nd blood to Saint Paul, Nebr, I was ftlso \u ylawv^ ot
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bond election by which bonds woro voted in Fallerton precinct, 5a
County, to aid iu tbo construction of tho brunch there. I also hid n
or lees to do with opposing tho proposed voting of bonds by COOL
through which our road ran, including Merrick, l'latte, and ttome ot
counties, in favor of our competing lines.

Q. In all of the elections which you have named Hums of money w
exi>ended in looking titter the bond election t—A. Yes, sir.

A BILL FOR BOABD,

Q. Voucher No. 34,134:

Uniox 1'acijie Railway Company (a John it. ItmrtUm, Dr.

1883. Hotel bill uf uulf and ismptoy&i of tliu cotnpttuy at Linoolu
mid Fubruary

Please explain that service rendered by tho omploycs 1—A. 1 til
this receipted bill explains the voucher. That wassimplyforourboi
as is shown there. I think they figured that by the day. It ia ral
a light board bill.

Q, What employes were there duriugthat session of the legislators
A. I was there myself; I think Mr. Manchester was there; 1 thin
had a clerk there, about that time. Whether any of that board
covered the rooms which Mr. liamlin occupied a portion of the tiiui
nut, I do not now remember. I have not looked at the bills nufHciei
to state. It does seem to ine that at different times I employed foil
five lawyers—perhaps that i« too many—three or four or five Uwy
to come there tor a week or two at a time, from different parta of
State, I have no way of refreshing my recollection about that
think perhaps 1 did. But there were but very few people there at I
session of the legislature representing tbo railway company. In I
there we.ro not enough thure to properly examine, let alone present
objections of tbo railway company, the bills introduced, and give tJ
such consideration as they ought to have.

FOB SPECIAL SERVICES.
Q. No. 41,629:

Union Patttjlc Railway Company to John M, Thurtlott, Dr.

I)$5, Orl, 17. For g
direction of tho gnni/

1
mid disbursements un upeoml seiriuM of the oompM]

I unders tand this to be the voucher you have referred to AS tho oi
voucher in conncctiou with the a r rangement made with Mr, C l l
N

Q. rieaoeexplain that voucher to theCommission?—A. IhadforJ
ten anj such voucher as this when I examined it last Tuesday; t
is, of a voucher of that late date. I think that voucher is to cove
matter of exiKsnso for persons employed at Lincoln during the legislat
session of 1885. The management of the Union Pacitie Railway Ci
pany changed along in 1S84 sometime, and my recollection istbutp
or all of the expenses of the persons attending the legislature in II
were paid by me; and that the cashier of the company held tnyil
vidual slip, like the one or two you have seen here, fur the money, I
that the account was not cloned up until thin date.

Commissioner LITTLER. HOW mucW \& ttwAA



3. One thousand dollars,
whose handwriting is this voucher!—A. That U in my own
itiog.

JOHN M. THUKSTON.

POB EXPENSES DURING LEGISLATIVE SESSIONS,

racher No. 57031.

tfoio* Patyic BaiUcatj Company to J. M, ThwvloH, Dr.

IS80, For eipft)8*s during llio your lt<efi ou special services
uD<Ur direotiou oftlie pruoiilotit $."1,500.00

than tbe items accounted for in the separate bills, amountiug to
will yon explain the balance of the voucher!—A. The moneys
i by me on the balance of that voucher were received just prior
inimencemcnt of the last legislative session, aud were designed
1 the expenses of the legislative sessiou of January and Febru-
twiug. Members of the company would understand the fact
srthe cashier's office was changed into tbat of assistant treae-
Omaha, the habit which we had formed of going there and put-
oar individual receipts and drawing out money whenever we
It, and accounting for it afterwards, was broken up, aud it was
rr the practice for me, as I would want money to pay parties at
i to go to the cashier's office auy day I wanted it, auil draw a
amount of money. 1 would want money before I could make
nicber and put it in. In addition to these items, aud some uwt-
^crsonal expense of my own, the balance of the voucher, I think
-fit, was used by mo in paying parties aud expenses at the last
rf the legislature.

hat*

AS TO SPECIAL DIRECTIONS.

; special direction had you from the president t—A. I simply
direction of Mr. Adams, who instructed me that I was expected
in charge and look after the matters of legislation affecting the
interest at the coming session of the legislature; and I was iu-
i to uso my own judgment entirely with reference to the matter,
ere the sums of money expended in the same way as the expend-
DO have already named t—A. In the same way exactly.

All) FOE BRANCH LINES.

tall your attention to one item of tho voucher, " Services and er-
io procuring aid for branch line, $(JffO,"—A. I had forgotten that
is that much of nn item. Mr. Iicgan was engaged in voting bonds
Tthe Saiut Joseph aud Western road ; and in connection with that
reqnested by ino to take charge of the matter of ascertainiug for
efit of tbe Union Pacific, Company the probability of our securing
proposed branch Hrica. It ia a fact that the Union Pacific Kail-
tnpany have hud in contemplation for some time tbe constrac-
HBoriew of branch lines in theStateof Nebraska, which tbeyhave
Almost absolutely necessary for the preservation of tbeirfuture

K. They have made preliminary surveys, and laid outlines, and
fated the matter of the probability of swnringaid from differe
K and precincta along the proposed lini's, h o i V *&
tas piirtioKlurljr trno nt tltix tiiric) that thnt
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or the forthcoming session, would take such action with regard to leg
lation a Heel ing their interests as would leave them iu the near fnt'
free to go on and prosecute these enterprises. The failure of Cong
to net Him ply put an end to them. 1 have no idea of the financial t*
atiou of the company, but I know that the failure of Congress to
terminated the present possibility of tho company to go on and 1u

these branch lines.

NO MONEY EXPENDED TO SBCUBE VOTES.

Q. During your attendance upon tho legislatureduring the years]
have named, while in the employ of the Union Pacific Railway C
pany, were any of the snms of money named in the vouchers which til
been presented to yon, or iu any other voucher paying the mouey of (
Union Pacific Railway Company, expended for the purpose of secur
from member* of the legislature their vote or support of measures !-
Not one dollar.

Q. Have yon any knowledge through any other source of the <
diture by any other person of the money of the Union Pacific Itaili
Company, or of any other money, for tho purpose of Heeuring the'
or support of members of tho legislature in the iuterest of tho Uu
Pacific Railway Company!—A. I havo not; and in ray own judg
no money, not a dollar, has ever been used for any such purpose.

By Commissioner LITTLER:
(J. My rceollectiou is thrtt there is ft voucher, to which youratteni

has been called, for about *IJ,IK)I» f—A, Yes.

MABKET TALUK OF TOTES.

Q. Assuming that you had undertaken to USB that sum of mow
reetly for tho purpose of buying vote* iu one of those counties, wl
tho people mostly own their own hinds, bow far would yon have
ceeded T My object is to ascertain whether there is any establui
market value for votes ont there I—A. It depends upon what kind
votes you mean. I have no means of judging except from rumors, a
I do not like to put myself on record as supporting rumors. Tta
never is an election there, nor anywhere else, I guess, but What (
newspapers are full of alleged uses of money.

Q. From your knowledge of the character of your people throa
those country counties, what is your opinion as to attempting to
an election by means of purchasing votes, where they were not in fa'
of the proposition ! (Jould it have been done at all t—A. In the Si
of Nebraska, it« more newly settled counties, whore these proposM!
have been voted upon, are settled in very large part by men who
ricd muskets on tho Union side, in what ia now willed " tlio late
pleasantness;" and in my judgment those men cnunot be bought,

BORN IN THE EAST, THROUGH NO FAULT OF HIS OWN.

Q. Yon were born in tho East, I have understood yon to «avt-
Yes; but not throngh any fault of my own.

H. ilow, in your opinion, docs the integrity of your people «:oran
with that of the people of Pennsylvania and Now York, when it ooi
to buying votes 1—A. I can only judge by what the newspapers I

Thane peajrie have a bad reputation m VXi
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AS TO WITNESS'S WILLINGNESS TO TESTIFY.

fjhe WITNESS. There waa some comment in the newspapers in my
ate about my having been fishing when the Commission was at
alia; and I wish to submit some telegrams that passed between my-

( and the Commission at that time. I would like to have them at-
ttcbed to my testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU may read them.
t The Wrr?fESS. The first is a telegram from Wmdliam, Minn., dated
Jnne 29, 1887, to A. J. Poppleton, the general attorney for the railway
company at Omaha.

I hum lost ascertained that the Commission wish me aa a witness. I had no inti-
autiiio that I was wanted, or I should have bceu in Omaha. It would break up the

film of myself and wife for our summer vacation to return now, lint I urn moat will-
u to appear; and if the Commission require can bo with tlmiii on Friiiny morning;

»M*»u meet the Commission at any timi* or plitco they may lianra. I'lease arrange
fa ma, and Mlograph mo taore. care of John G. Jimldiug,

J. M. THUKSTON.

; To that I received the following answer:
OMAHA, KBBB., June 39.

t To tore M. TBBBOTOX (oare J. O, Redding),
irindhatn, Minn.:

out of town. Ilavo notified Coin mission of your willingness to appear.
»not wlith to Cttnso you utiy imjonvenieott\ but would profor to have you ap-

im Friday next. If it suits you butter they will tako your testimony at Kansas
f the latter part of next week, or ia Now York next September.

G. M. CUMM1NGS.

I To that I answered, at about 2 o'clock the next morning, as I was
lL" ~"ng cars at Worthington:

, II. CtTMMIKOS,
Omaka:

[ CM best meet Commiamon in New York in September at any date they may name.
1 thanks for their courtesy in the matter.i exureaa my '

J. M. TTIUESTON.

Ihave appeared here at my own expense, and am glad to do so. I do
'art charge the Government anything for it; and 1 wish to tltauk ttie

i for their kindness in excusing me at that time.

10 WALL STREET, NEW YORK,
Friday, September 23,1SS7.

Ĵ OHN 0HABLE8 FREMONT, being duly sworn and examined, tes-
1 as follows:

By Commissioner ANDERSON :
Question. General Fremont, yon were engaged, I believe, at one time

l connection with the construction of what was known as the Leaven-
, Pawnee and Western Railroad I—Answer. I was.

r Q. What connection had yon with that enterprise—T mean
flat year to what year I—A. In 1363 and 1801.
,-Q. Who was associated with you 1—A. Samuel Hallmt.
[<$. Fleaee give ns a short statement of how yonr connection 4

1 vith that railroad, and generally what happened mfti ngeite.
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Us construction or development while yon were connect**! witU
to whom it was afterwards passed.—A. Tlio story of it may be a
longer if I give it in that way, Perhaps 1 could better give it i
swer to questions.

FUBCUA8H OP LKAVBNWOUTH, PAWNKE AMD TPKHTKBN BAIti

Q. We wish it mom to till in the historical sketch that woh
the construction of that riwd from its inception, in 1881,, down I
consolidation.—A. Samuel Ilallott and myself negotiated witl
president and directors of what was ihon the Leavcnworth, W
and Western Railroad Company. We purchased it, and begau
tnt'iits for it at the end of Hay, ISO'S. The payments for the road
eoutinued along until they were finished in October—at the entt c
tobt>r—of th« sitmc year. The negotiation watt with General Jan
Stone, General Thomas Kwing, jn, Colonel Isaacs, aud Mr, McDi
The payments were made- tit different times to these gentlemen, at
last payment was made to Washington Hunt an trustee. TUoi
for the road was $liOa,(HKl, which I paid.

CHARACTKK OK TIIE 1'KOI'F.KTV PrrRCHASKD.

(J. Please tell us what it was that you bought, and how far
structiou had proceeded.—A. There was little or no construction
[ bought it, so far as 1 remember. Perhaps some survey* had
made aud some grading begun ; but 1 do not remember of an]
strnction worthy of note having been made at the turn* we jmrchiw

Q. Had there been any titles to land obtained through contract)
the IndiansT—A. The titles to land, I think, had been acquired
the ToUawatomie utid Delaware Indiana. The road wan cousidet
own over two million acres of land, of which the principal part Wi
taided from the Indians.

(j . So that what you bought was substantially the franchise c
road under ite charter, and such rights as had been acquired from
tribes of Indians, and such surveys as had been made!—.A. Kx:

NO 1'ltOOttESH MADE IN CONSTRUCTION. M
Q. Please deseribo the construction after you acquired tlie til

far as it went.—A. I scarcely remember, as the construction w
unimportant, so slight after I ueuuirctl il, because 1, held it but
very short time, and estrangements took place between Samuel
let! and myself, and from that time nothing was done. That took
in 1HC4. _

CANADIAN CONTRACTORS. •

<j. Then the enterprise simply languished during those two ;
nothing special being done about itf—A. Pretty nnieh so. Tbi
tract had been made by the contractors of the Ijeavmiwort.il, Ps
and Western road, with a Canadian firm ; and they were to a o
extent more or less at work at the time we bought i t ; bnt very
advance was ever made. Attempts were made to continue the I
ing of the road by that same company; and contracts wcro ms
complete it in January, 1S(U, but nothiug was done under them.

SALE OF ROAD TO KANSAS PACIFIC COMPANY. m

Q. Haw tlhl the interest in the isntetyrwe pass from you and fl
kit, ami to whom did it passt—A. Vl vaaacA. ttovtv v\« to
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pacific Oompuny, I thiuk that Mr. Fitly, of Saint Louis, who was a
Jitectw of the road, was the person with whom I had the transactions
tad negotiations; and the assets, all that we had, were turned over
flbira fur the company. Tbat was Bome time in December, 1864,
Q. J>o you mean ChaanceyB.Filley,of SaintLouisf—A. I don't know

•tether his name was Channcey or not.
Mr. Jnira F. DILLON. I think his name is G. H. Filly.
This WITNESS. Then it was not Chaunccy. It is a long time ago, and
do not remember; but it was to a Mr. Filly, of Saint Lonis, one of the
trcctore uf the road, that we transferred what we bad.
Q. After December, 1804, you had uo personal knowledge of the con-

struction whatever!—A. None.
Q. And had no interest in the Kansas Pacific after that date!—A.

Kone otlier except to receive the payments which were made to me of
tie.sum for which I sold it. I paidYor it $203,000, and I received for
it about tbat sum.

CEBTIFICATE8 ENTITLING HOLDERS TO STOCK.

What knowledge have you of certificates, not of Btock, but certifi-
cates entitling the holders to receive stock in the company, which pur-
ported to have been issued before you and Mr. Hallett acquired your
iiueatain 18G31
The WITNESS. DO you refer to the list of which some mention has

bten made in the newspapers f
Commissioner ANDERSON. Yes,
The WITNESS. Those two liata were turned over to me among the

papers showing the couditiou of the property at the time of its transfer
tome.

I tUB, IKTEBVTEW EKFEREED TO BY GENERAL STONE.

Q. Wore you present at the interview referred to by General Stone
in his testimony, by which it appears that certain entries or memoranda
were mode on the face of that list 1—A. I cannot Bay. I may have been
present, but 1 doubt if I was. They were turned over to me among the
other papers, and were laid away and treated as dead letters, pretty
Boefa, They were never given any effect to, hut remained iu that con-
dition until I transferred the property to the Kansas Pacific.

(J. Yoa 8»y that yon do not remember whether you were present at
(hat Interview or not, when these remarks were noted by Mr. Stone.
kn he described it, a number of gentlemen were present, and the re-
Joiltt noted by him appear to have been the result of an interchange
t( lentimeut among the gentlemen present; and these memoranda
lenentered in the margin of the pa))er. Do you recollect being pres-
toUt an interview of that character I I may say that General Stone
4)fflnot know that you were present. I merely inquire for yonr inem-
WJSbootit.—A. I was about to say that among the number of inter-
vie»( that we had in the course of the negotiations it would be difflcnlt
fcrme to say at which particular ones I was present; but I have uo
recollection of having been present at any such interview as you tnen-

Q. Where is the original of this statement which was prepared antf
Tbich you nay was handed over with the other papers I—A. X do not
1(M* where they aw at this time. They mny be avnoon my ^

hve been tnttislbrrvrt with the papers allowing
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of the company at the time I sold it to the Kansas Pacific
number of papers at the burning of Morrell's fire-proof warehouse(
Fourth aveuue, and they may have been there. I have been Burp
to see how many duplicates of those, or copies of those, were out.
never were pot out by me.

DOES NOT KNOW HOW THE PAPERS BECAME PUBLIC."

Q. The paper, 1 presume, was in manuscriptT—A. In inanuscrij
There were two papers; one referred to the Delaware and J'ottawnt
mie land business, mid the otber to the Congressional affairs. 1

Q. You nave DO idea at whose instance or ou whose motion thismi
tiscript fount! its way into print f—A. I have not.

Q. Please look at the copy I now show you, and state whether j
recognize it aa being a copy of the paper you have referred to.—A. X
appears to bo the eaine, though I gave much less attention to this p
ticular paper than to that wliieh had on it the nameH of tue parties p
porting to influence members of Congress. j

Q. That appears to have on it the memoranda, if yon will exam
it.—A. This is not the paper which I had. It is not acopy of that]
per. The paper which was turned over to me was iuueu more full tT
that, aud there were many names ou it which I do not see hero.*

Q. Do you know Mr. Clark Hell and Mr, McDowell whose uitraea
pear to be affixed to the certificate stating this to be a copy !—A. "
I know Mr, Clark Hell very well.

tj. Did he do business for you at any time! Would it be poi
that he had the possession of the original papert—A. No; I sh<
think not. This may be a copy, but BO far an my recollection goesti
are discrepancies, It does nut address itself to my memory ax "
quite tho same as those which were turned over to me. Tho papers
tainly resemble each other, but it is impossible for me to say that
ia a full copy of those which I had,

Q. Is there any special difference which strikes you, sneh a* the
sence of auy particular uame, or of any particular remarkt—A, Thl
are some names which I remember as being on the other paper that)
not on this.

WITNESS HAS NO PERSONAL KNOWLEDGE.

Q. Have yon any personal knowledge whatsoever aa to the fact* wh
are alluded to in this paper t 1 mean as to the fact of the dli
of any certificates to the parties named; or facts relating to ser
which they were not supposed to recollect; or facts relating to tboi
tives which actuated the policy which is indicated under tho column]
" remarks " to be pursued in resport to these different persons !—A.',
I have no personal knowledge whatsoever in regard to those i
All this business took place a year before I bought tho road.

NO EFFECT GIVEN TO THE CERTIFICATES.

Q. And your best recollection is that you were not present when I
column of remarks was writteu ; and that yon did not receive from I
of your predecessors in this interest any "information relating to
persons named on this paper. Is that correct t—A. That is my gens
i-ecoUectiou. It would be difficult forma to say that I never heard
thing from them with regard to fliesoi tUm^a. T t e j -wtaft \ &
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papers which went to showthe condition of the company. I
juxmlbat no eflect whatever waa given to the certificates. No stock or

' i were ever transferred by me to auy one of the parties named on
*ny of them.

Q. Do you know whether, subsequent to the time when yon passed
[He property over to your successors, any proceedings were had with

pnt to these certificate^ or whether any of them were recognized I—
, No, I do not. There might be a recollection of some things floating
1 my mind, bnt I would not be willing to speak of it or mention any
into nnless I had positive personal knowledge; because a stigma of
M kind once affixed does not go away.

J. We do not ask for the names, liave you any general information
ived from yonr great familiarity with the western country, and with
! relations of the Union Pacific to the Government, that you desire to
rbefore the Commission to help us iu onr investigation T—A. No. I

_ ownot nearly so much as those more nearly engaged. Ithasalways
been an object of interest to me, but 1 do not know anything which would
be of special interest to you which yon do not already know.

WITNESS WAS NOT ENGAGED IN SECURING PASSAGE OP BILLS.

* By Commissioner LITTLES :
Q. I understand you to state that if the list shown you contains a list

of names to whom promises of stock, or other valuable thing was given,
to any public man, either in Congress or out, you had nothing to do with
It t—A. Nothing whatever.

Q. You were not engaged in the business of bribing members of Con-
gress about tbat time T—A. No; I was in the Sold about that time, and
pwtty actively engaged—at the time of the passage of that bill.

Q. If anything of that kind was done it was done without yonr knowl-
edge, and yon had nothing whatever to do with it T—A. Entirely with-
out my knowledge. All that I know of that part of the bnsiness of the

il, or the passage of the bill, is contained iu these papers.

10 WALL STREET, NEW TOEK,

Friday, September 23, 1887.
; THOMAS SWING, being duly sworn and examined, testified as
i d i :

CttUBMAN. I believe yonr name waa referred to in a deposition
le before this Commission by General Stone, referring to some mat-
oonnected with the early history of the Kansas Pacific Koad, I

and tbat you desire to make some statement, and we shall be
' to hear i t

COHKEOTION WITH LEAVENWOKTH, PAWNEE AND WESTERN COM-
PANY.

1
 BIB WITNESS. I have asked this opportunity to make a statement

; my connection with the Leavenworth, Pawnee and Western
Jompany, which in 1802 became a branch of the Pf tJfa^^l-

T, and ttspt;ctni\v to toll what I know abont certain cont
bare bw« mmla by that company in tik\ of the paasa ~
'tJteftroad law—that of ISii'J.


